University of Alberta

Synthesis and Immunological Profiling of Mycobacterial Phenolic Glycolipids Analogs

by

Hassan Ragab Hassan Elsaidi

A thesis submitted to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Chemistry

©Hassan Ragab Hassan Elsaidi Spring 2012 Edmonton, Alberta

Permission is hereby granted to the University of Alberta Libraries to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only. Where the thesis is converted to, or otherwise made available in digital form, the University of Alberta will advise potential users of the thesis of these terms.

The author reserves all other publication and other rights in association with the copyright in the thesis and, except as herein before provided, neither the thesis nor any substantial portion thereof may be printed or otherwise reproduced in any material form whatsoever without the author's prior written permission.

Dedicated to my beloved family, beautiful wife

and my princess daughter Hana

Abstract

Mycobacterium tuberculosis, M. leprae and M. kansasii are three members of the mycobacteria family that cause serious bacterial infections in humans. Another member of the mycobacteria family is *M*. bovis that affects a range of animals, mainly cattle, and humans. These four bacteria share a common characteristic, which is a complex cell wall that is important for survival of the bacteria, virulence and pathogenesis. Of particular interest to this project is a family of non-covalently bound cell surface antigens known as phenolic glycolipids (PGLs). Despite all the work done on PGLs from *Mtb* and *M. leprae*, their immunological profile is yet to be determined. In order to achieve this goal, a panel of all PGLs from the four mycobacteria is needed. The difficulty of getting these molecules from the bacteria made their chemical synthesis crucial. To this end, a panel of 27 synthetic analogs to all PGLs was synthesized with pmethoxyphenyl group at the reducing end. With these compounds in hand, they were tested for their ability to modulate cytokine as well as nitric oxide release by human macrophages. The results revealed PGLs have immunoinhibitory activity on the release of IL-6, TNF- α , IL-1 β , MCP-1 and NO. The inhibition pattern was the same as the native PGL-I and is related to the polymethylation pattern of the molecule. In addition, all monosaccharides were inactive and disaccharide structure was the minimum needed to have activity. Furthermore, adding a simple lipid core increased the activity, but not to the level of the native PGLs. This suggested that the native lipid core is needed for the receptor recognition.

To extend the scope of this study, different cell stimulants were used, LPS (TLR2/4 agonist), ultra pure LPS (TLR4 agonist) and Pam3CSK4 (TLR2 agonist) were used. The results of this testing suggested that these analogs are targeting TLR2 and not TLR4 as the immunoinhibitory pattern of these molecules were maintained upon using LPS and Pam3CSK4 as a stimulant. However, no effect was obtained when ultra pure LPS was used. Finally, when these molecules were tested for apoptosis, none of them showed any activity to induce apoptosis.

Acknowledgements

First and foremost, I praise Allah, the most gracious and the most merciful, for giving me the strength and patience to complete this dissertation.

Secondly, I would like to give my genuine appreciation and gratitude to my advisor, Dr. Todd L. Lowary, who has provided constant guidance and support throughout this program. Indeed, I feel very fortunate to have had the opportunity to work with him and learn from him over the years.

I give my sincere thank-you to Dr. David R. Bundle, Dr. Christopher W. Cairo and Dr. Daniel Barreda for their help, guidance and support. I thank all my group members, past and present. In particular, I thank Dr. Maju Joe and Myles Poulin for assisting me in the proofreading of this dissertation. I also would like to thank Dr. Hashem Taha for all his help.

Within the chemistry department, I would like to express my gratitude to all the staff members of the analytical and instrumental lab, NMR and mass spectroscopy lab. They have done lots of supporting work for my project.

I would like to thank the Alberta Glycomics Centre, the University of Alberta and the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada for supporting my research work. I would also like to thank Alberta Ingenuity for an Ingenuity Ph.D. Student Scholarship.

Finally, I would like to thank my family. To my wife Mai, my daughter Hana and my sisters, thank you for your endless support through these years. To my parents, I love you so much and thank you for being there for me whenever I needed.

Table of Contents

Chapter	Page
1. Introduction to mycobacterial infections and cell wall structure	1
1.1. General aspects about mycobacterial infection	1
1.1.1. Tuberculosis	1
1.1.2 Leprosy	3
1.1.3. Infection caused by Mycobacterium kansasii	4
1.2. Mycobacterial cell wall composition	5
1.2.1. Mycolyl–Arabinogalactan Complex (mAG)	6
1.2.2 Lipoarabinomannan (LAM)	10
1.2.3. Peptidoglycan	11
1.2.4. Cell-surface extractable lipids	12
1.3. Phenolic Glycolipids (PGLs)	12
1.3.1 Discovery of PGLs	12
1.3.2. Structure and distribution of PGLs	14
1.3.3. Biosynthesis of PGLs	17
1.3.3.1. Biosynthesis of the lipid core	17
1.3.3.1.1. Biosynthesis of mycocerosic acid	17
1.3.3.1.2. Biosynthesis of phthiocerol and phenolphthiocerol	20
1.3.3.1.3. Biosynthesis of the carbohydrate core of PGLs	24
1.3.4. Role of PGLs in disease prognosis and pathogenesis	25
1.3.4.1. Role of PGLs in Leprosy	25

1.3.4.2. Role of PGLs in Tuberculosis
1.4. Overview of Thesis Research
1.5. Bibliography
2. Synthesis of Carbohydrate Cores of Phenolic Glycolipids from Mycobacterium
leprae and Mycobacterium bovis49
2.1. Introduction
2.2. Results and Discussion
2.2.1. Synthesis of analogues of PGLs from <i>M. leprae</i> , 2-1 , 2-2 , and 2-3
2.2.1.1. Synthesis of <i>p</i> -methoxyphenyl glycoside 2-8
2.2.1.2. Synthesis of imidates 2-9 and 2-10
2.2.1.3. Synthesis of thioglycoside 2-11
2.2.1.4. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-1
2.2.1.5. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-2
2.2.1.6. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-3
2.2.2. Synthesis of analogues of PGLs from <i>M. bovis</i> , 2-4 , 2-5 , 2-6 and 2-7
2.2.2.1. Synthesis of disaccharide 2-4
2.2.2.2. Synthesis of monosaccharides 2-5 , 2-6 and 2-7
2.3. Summary
2.4. Experimental70
2.4.1. General Methods
2.5. Bibliography111

3. Synthesis of Carbohydrate Cores of Phenolic Glycolipids from Mycol	oacterium
tuberculosis	116
3.1. Introduction	116
3.2. Results and Discussion	118
3.2.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of 3-1–3-3	118
3.2.2. Synthesis of building blocks 3-4 , 3-5 , 3-6 , and 3-7	119
3.2.2.1. Synthesis of building block 3-4	119
3.2.2.2 Synthesis of 3-5	120
3.2.2.3 Synthesis of building blocks 3-6 and 3-7	122
3.2.3. Assembly of building blocks to synthesis 3-1 , 3-2 and 3-3 .	124
3.2.3.1. Synthesis of trisaccharides 3-1 and 3-2	124
3.2.3.2. Synthesis of trisaccharide 3-3	127
3.3. Summary	128
3.4. Experimental	129
3.4.1. General Methods	129
3.5. Bibliography	153
4. Synthesis of Carbohydrate Cores of Phenolic Glycolipids from Mycol	vacterium
kansasii	156
4.1. Introduction	156
4.2. Results and Discussion	158
4.2.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of series I targets 4-1-4-4	158
4.2.2. Synthesis of building blocks 4-18–4-21	159
4.2.2.1. Synthesis of 4-18	159

4.2.2.2. Synthesis of building block 4-19	161
4.2.2.3. Synthesis of thioglycoside 4-20	162
4.2.2.4. Synthesis of thiofucoside 4-21	163
4.2.3. Assembly of series I (4-1–4-4)	163
4.2.3.1 Assembly of 4-1	163
4.2.3.2 Assembly of target 4-2	165
4.2.3.3 Assembly of trisaccharides 4-3 and 4-4	167
4.2.4. Retrosynthetic analysis of series II targets (4-5-4-10)	169
4.2.4.1. Synthesis of building block 4-33	170
4.2.4.2. Assembly of tetrasaccharides 4-5 and 4-6	172
4.2.4.3. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-7	174
4.2.4.4. Synthesis of 4-8	175
4.2.4.5. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-9	176
4.2.4.6. Synthesis of 4-10	177
4.2.5. Retrosynthetic analysis of series III targets (4-11-4-18)	178
4.2.5.1. Synthesis of building block 4-41	179
4.2.5.2. Synthesis of building block 4-42	181
4.2.5.3. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-11 and 4-12	182
4.2.5.3. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-13 and 4-14	183
4.2.5.4. Assembly of 4-15–4-17	184
4.3. Summary	187
4.4. Experimental	188
4.4.1. General Methods	188

4.5. Bibliography	270
5. Synthesis of Glycolipid Analogs of Phenolic Glycolipids from Myco	bacterium
leprae and Mycobacterium kansasii	273
5.1. Introduction	273
5.2. Results and Discussion	275
5.2.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of glycolipid 5-1	275
5.2.2. Synthesis of compound 5-1	
5.2.2.1. Synthesis of building block 5-3	276
5.2.2.2. Synthesis of building block 5-4	277
5.2.2.2. Assembly of glycolipid 5-1	
5.2.3. Synthesis of glycolipid 5-2	
5.2.3.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of glycolipid 5-2	
5.2.3.2. Synthesis of building block 5-5	
5.2.3.3. Synthesis of building block 5-6	
5.2.3.4. Synthesis of building block 5-7	
5.2.3.4. Assembly of glycolipid 5-2	
5.3. Summary	
5.4. Experimental	
5.4.1. General Methods	
5.5. Bibliography	313
6. Immunological Profiling of Mycobacterial PGL Synthetic Analogs	
6.1. Overview of the role of cytokines in mycobacterial infections	
6.1.1. Role of TNF-α in mycobacterial infections	

6.1.2. Role of IL-6 in mycobacterial infections	318
6.1.3. Role of IL-1β in mycobacterial infections	319
6.1.4. Role of IL-10 in mycobacterial infections	319
6.1.5. Role of MCP-1 in mycobacterial infections	320
6.1.6. Role of Nitric oxide (NO) in mycobacterial infections	320
6.2. Macrophage apoptosis in mycobacterial infections	321
6.3. Toll-like receptors and mycobacterial infection	322
6.4. Results and Discussion	326
6.4.1. Cytokine stimulation assay results	328
6.4.2. Cytokine/NO inhibition assay results	330
6.4.2.1. Results from <i>M. leprae</i> synthetic PGL analogs	330
6.4.2.2. Results from <i>M. bovis</i> synthetic PGL analogs	336
6.4.2.3. Results from <i>M. tuberculosis</i> synthetic PGL analogs	340
6.4.2.4. Results from <i>M. kansasii</i> synthetic PGL analogs	346
6.4.2.5. Results from gluco- and galactopyranoside standards	362
6.4.2.6. Results from glycolipids 5-1 and 5-2	366
6.4.3. Potential apoptotic activity of the synthetic analogs and PGL-I.	372
6.5. Conclusion	376
6.6. Experimental	377
6.6.1. Chemicals, reagents and culture medium	377
6.6.2. Cell culture	377
6.6.3. Cell inhibition assays	378
6.6.4. Cell stimulation assay	379

6.6.5. Cytokine production assay using ELISA	
6.6.6. Nitric oxide (NO) assay	
6.6.7. Apoptosis testing	
6.7. Bibliography	
7. Conclusions and Future Work	
7.1. Conclusions	
7.2. Future work	
7.3. Bibliography	

List of Figures

Chapter 1

1-1. Schematic representation of mycobacterial cell envelope
1-2. Structure of the mAG complex
1-3. Structure of arabinans in AG and LAM9
1-4. Chemical structures of mycolic acids10
1-5. Structures of lipoarabinomannan (LAM), lipomannan (LM) and
phosphatidyl -myoinositolmannosides (PIMs). R = stearate, palmitate and/or
tuberculostearate11
1-6. Structure of PGL-I from <i>M. leprae</i>
1-7. Schematic representation of PGLs and PDIMs14
1-8. Structures of PGLs isolated from M. tuberculosis, M. leprae, M. bovis and
M.kansasii16
1-9. Postulated pathway for the synthesis of mycocerosic acid using MAS18
1-10. The genetic organization of the open reading frames responsible for the
production and transportation of PGLs and PDIMS19
1-11. Postulated Biosynthesis Pathway of Phthiocerol and Phenolphthiocerol23
1-12. Structures of PGL-tb, p-HBAD I and p-HBAD II
1-13. Schematic presentation of the interaction between M. leprae and Schwann
cell
Chapter 2
2-1. Structure of PGL-I isolated from <i>M. leprae</i>

2-2. Structure of synthetic analogues of <i>M. leprae</i> PGLs
2-3. Structure of synthetic analogues of <i>M. bovis</i> PGLs
2-4. Numbering system used to label data
Chapter 3
3-1. Structures of PGLs from <i>M. tuberculosis</i>
3-2. Structures of synthetic analogues of PGLs from <i>M. tuberculosis</i> 118
3-3. Numbering system used to label data
Chapter 4
4-1. Structures of native PGLs from <i>M. kansasii</i>
4-2. Structures of synthetic analogs
4-3. Numbering system for labelling data
Chapter 5
5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9
 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9

6-5. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1	cells
upon treatment with 2-1–2-3	331
6-6. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-T	HP-1
cells upon treatment with 2-1–2-3	333
6-7. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-	THP-
1 cells upon treatment with 2-1–2-3	335
6-8. Summary of the cytokine inhibition activity of 2-1 – 2-3	335
6-9. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1	cells
upon treatment with 2-4–2-7	337
6-10. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-T	HP-1
cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 2-4–2-7	338
6-11. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulate	ed A-
THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 2-4–2-8	339
6-12. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1	cells
upon treatment with the test compounds, 3-1–3-3	341
6-13. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-T	HP-1
cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 3-1–3-3	343
6-14. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulate	ed A-
THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 3-1–3-3	344
6-15. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of trisaccharides 3	-1–3-
3	345
6-16. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1	cells
upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-1-4-4	347

6-17. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1
cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-1–4-4
6-18. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-
THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-1–4-4
6-19. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of trisaccharides 4-1-4-
4
6-20. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells
upon tretament with the test compounds, 4-5–4-10
6-21. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1
cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-5–4-10 354
6-22. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-
THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-5–4-10 356
6-23. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of tetrasaccharides 4-5 –
4-10
6-24. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells
upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-11–4-17
6-25. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1
cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-11–4-17
6-26. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-
THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 4-11–4-17
6-27. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of tetrasaccharides 4-
11–4-17

6-28. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells
upon treatment with the standard compounds, Gal and Glu
6-29. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1
cells upon treatment with the standards compounds, Gal and Glu
6-30. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-
THP-1 cells upon treatment with the standard compounds, Gal and
Glu
6-31. Structures of 2-1 , 4-9 , 5-1 , 5-2 , PGL-I and the lipid core
6-32. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells
upon treatment with the test compounds, 2-1, 4-9, 5-1, 5-2 and PGL-I369
6-33. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1
cells upon treatment with the test compounds, 2-1, 4-9, 5-1, 5-2 and PGL-
I
6-34. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-
THP-1 cells upon tretament with the test compounds, 2-1, 4-9, 5-1, 5-2 and
PGL-I
6-35. Representative examples apoptosis assay results. A1 is the undifferentiated
suspension of THP-1 cells
Chapter 7
7-1. Structures of examples of the synthetic analogs

List of Schemes

Chapter 2

2-1. Retrosynthetic analysis of building blocks 2-1 , 2-2 , 2-3	53
2-2. Synthesis of <i>p</i> -methoxyphenyl glycoside 2-8	55
2-3. Synthesis of imidates 2-9 and 2-10	57
2-4. Synthesis of thioglycoside building block 2-11	58
2-5. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-1	
2-6. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-2	
2-7. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-3	64
2-8. Retrosynthetic analysis of disaccharide 2-4	65
2-9. Synthesis of disaccharide 2-4	66
2-10. Synthesis of 2-5 , 2-6 , and 2-7	69
Chapter 3	
3-1. Retrosynthetic analysis of trisaccharides 3-1 , 3-2 , and 3-3	119
3-2. Synthesis of compound 3-4	120
3-3. Synthesis of thioglycoside 3-5	121
3-4. Synthesis of building blocks 3-6 and 3-7	122
3-5. Synthesis of trisaccharides 3-1 and 3-2	126
3-6. Synthesis of trisaccharide 3-3	
Chapter 4	
4-1. Retrosynthetic analysis of series I targets	159
4-2. Synthesis of building block 4-18	160

4-3. Synthesis of building block 4-19	161
4-4. Synthesis of building block 4-20	162
4-5. Synthesis of building block 4-21	163
4-6. Assembly of trisaccharide 4-1	165
4-7. Assembly of trisaccharide 4-2	167
4-8. Assembly of trisaccharides 4-3 and 4-4	168
4-9. Retrosynthetic analysis of series II targets	169
4-10. Synthesis of building block 4-33	171
4-11. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-5 and 4-6	174
4-12. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-7	175
4-13. Synthesis of compound 4-8	176
4-14. Synthesis of compound 4-9	177
4-15. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-10	178
4-16. Retrosynthetic analysis of series III targets	179
4-17. Synthesis of building block 4-41	180
4-18. Synthesis of building block 4-42	181
4-19. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-11 and 4-12	
4-20. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-11 and 4-12	184
4-21. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-15-4-17	186
Chapter 5	
5-1. Retrosynthetic analysis of glycolipid 5-1	275
5-2. Synthesis of building block 5-3	277
5-3. Synthesis of building block 5-4	277

5-4. Assembly of compound 5-1	
5-5. Retrosynthetic analysis of glycolipid 5-2	
5-6. Synthesis of building block 5-5	
5-7. Synthesis of building block 5-6	
5-8. Synthesis of building block 5-7	
5-9. Assembly of Target 5-2	

List of Abbreviations

[α]	specific rotation
μΜ	micromolar
Ac	acetyl
АсОН	acetic acid
All	allyl
appt	apparent triplet (NMR spectra)
Ac ₂ O	acetic anhydride
AG	arabinogalactan
AIBN	2,2'-azobis(2-methylpropionitrile)
AM	arabinomannan
aq.	aqueous
Araf	arabinofuranose
Bn	benzyl
br	broad
Bu	butyl
BI ₃	boron triiodide
Bz	benzoyl
<i>n</i> -Bu ₄ NI	tetra-n-butylammonium iodide
calcd	calculated
COSY	correlation spectroscopy
°C	degree Celsius
CSA	(±)-camphor-10-sulfonic acid

DBU	1,8-diazabicyclo[5.4.0]undec-7-ene
d	doublet (NMR spectra)
dd	doublet of doublet (NMR spectra)
DCC	N,N'-dicyclohexylcarbodiimide
DMAP	4-dimethylaminopyridine
DMF	<i>N</i> , <i>N</i> '-dimethylformamide
DMSO	dimethylsulfoxide
DCs	dendritic cells
DMP	2,3-dimethoxypropane
equiv.	equivalent
Et	ethyl
Et ₃ N	triethylamine
Galf	galactofuranose
h	hour(s)
HOAc	acetic acid
Hz	hertz
HD	Hansen's disease
INH	isoniazid
IFN-γ	interferon-γ
J	coupling constant
LAM	lipoarabinomannan
LPS	lipopolysaccharides
mAG	mycolyl-arabinogalactan

MAPc	mAG-peptidoglycan complex
m	multiplet (NMR spectra)
М	molar
MAS	mycocerosic acid synthase
m/z	mass to charge ratio (mass spectrometry)
MDR	multi-drug resistant
Me	methyl
mg	milligram(s)
MHz	megahertz
min	minute(s)
mL	millilitre(s)
mM	millimole(s)
Milli-Q	(deionized) distilled water
NIS	N-iodosuccinimide
NTM	non-tuberculosis mycobacteria
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
Ph	phenyl
РМА	phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate
PKS	polyketide synthase
PI	phosphatidyl-myo-inositol
ppm	parts per million (NMR spectra)
<i>p</i> -TsOH	<i>p</i> -toluenesulfonic acid
Ру	pyridine

РМРОН	<i>p</i> -methoxyphenol
<i>p</i> HBA	<i>p</i> -hydroxybenzoic acid
PGL(s)	phenolic glycolipid(s)
q	quartet (NMR spectra)
$R_{ m f}$	retention factor
RMP	rifampin
PIMs	phosphatidyl-myo-inositol mannosides
PDIMs	phthiocerol dimycocerosates
PMP	<i>p</i> -methoxyphenyl
rt	room temperature
SMAS	short-chain mycocerosic acid synthase
S	singlet (NMR spectra)
satd.	saturated
TB	tuberculosis
TMSOTf	trimethylsilyltrifluoromethanesulfonate
Tol	tolyl
t	triplet (in NMR)
TBAF	tetra-n-butylammonium fluoride
TEA	triethylamine
(CH ₃) ₃ SiH	trimethylsilane
OTf	trifluoromethanesulfonyl
THF	tetrahydrofuran
TLC	thin layer chromatography

TMS	trimethylsilyl
Ts	tosyl, <i>p</i> -toluenesulfonyl
TBDPS	tert-butyldiphenylsilyl
WHO	World Health Organization
XDR	extreme-drug resistant

Chapter 1

Introduction to mycobacterial infections and cell wall structure

1.1. General aspects about mycobacterial infections

1.1.1. Tuberculosis

Tuberculosis (TB), also known as Koch's disease, remains one of the most contagious and deadly bacterial infections that affect many parts of the world. *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* is the causative organism of TB, which is a member of the mycobacteria complex family. However, in less frequent cases, TB can be caused by other mycobacterial species, such as *M. bovis, M. africanum*, and *M. microti.*¹ With about fifty million new cases every year and claiming about 2–3 million lives, including 456,000 HIV – positive cases, TB remains one of the top ten global leading causes of death, more than any other bacterial pathogen.²⁻⁵

Tuberculosis is a highly infectious disease that is transmitted via aerosols that contain pathogenic bacteria through coughing, sneezing, or spitting. However, not all infected persons will develop active disease. Only 10% of infected individuals develop active TB, while about 90% are able to contain the infection due to an adequate immune response.⁶ This immune response will lead to formation of granulomas containing mainly infected macrophages and lymphocytes. This leads to a state of dormancy where the infected individual will show no symptoms of TB, but is still infectious to others. This state of dormancy will remain as long as the balance between the host immune system and the bacterial burden is maintained. Once this balance is shifted to the pathogen,

especially in the case of immunocompromised patients (*e.g.*, patients with AIDS), the bacilli will be reactivated leading to an active disease.⁷

Tuberculosis can be classified into two main categories: pulmonary TB and extrapulmonary TB. In the case of pulmonary TB, *M. tuberculosis* attacks the respiratory system and the clinical manifestation includes prolonged and productive cough for more than three weeks. The patient coughs up blood and has chest pain. Also, some other symptoms will develop including fatigue, appetite and weight loss, night sweats, fever, chills, and pallor. In case of extrapulmonary TB, *M. tuberculosis* affects the central nervous system, genitourinary system, lymphatic system, and other major organs.⁸

In addition to the highly infectious nature of TB and co-infections with HIV, there are other characteristics that make TB even more deadly and that complicate its treatment. Amongst these characteristics is the emergence of multidrug-resistant strains (MDR-TB) and extremely-drug resistant strains (XDR-TB) of *M. tuberculosis*. MDR-TB are resistant to at least isoniazid (INH) and rifampin (RMP), the most potent first-line TB drugs,^{7c} while XDR-TB is additionally resistant to fluoroquinolones and one of the injectable second line drugs including amikacin, kanamycin, and capreomycin.⁹ The emergence of MDR-TB and XDR-TB has been attributed to either the improper use of antibiotics or incomplete treatment regimens, which requires a long time, usually about six months.^{7c,7d,9} This drug resistance can also be due to spontaneous and random mutations of the bacterial genome, which lead to reduced susceptibility to certain drugs.¹⁰

Another characteristic is the ability of *M. tuberculosis* to invade and neutralize the sophisticated antimicrobial arsenal of alveolar macrophages that represent the first line of defense of the immune system.¹¹ This ability is believed to be due, in part, to unique cell wall components that help *M. tuberculosis* to invade macrophages via reorganization of membrane lipid, and control the phagosomal pH rendering macrophages as a protective niche for the bacilli.¹² In addition to this mechanism, there are other cell wall components that help *M. tuberculosis* suppress cytokine-induced apoptosis of the macrophage, as well as the action of other macrophage-mediated antimicrobial mechanisms. These cell wall components also form a shield that protects the bacilli against antimicrobial agents, which will be discussed in detail later in this chapter.

1.1.2. Leprosy

Leprosy, also known as Hansen's disease (HD), is another example of a deadly bacterial infection caused by a different member of the mycobacteria family, *M. leprae.*¹³ The main site of attack by the organism is the skin and the peripheral nervous system; however, the clinical manifestations of HD depend on which form of the disease the patient has. Patients with the tuberculoid from of HD are relatively resistant to the pathogen and the infection is localized.^{14,15} On the other hand, for patients with the lepromatous form of HD, the disease is aggressive and may lead to diffuse dermal lesions, neurologic disabilities, and nerve deformities.^{1,13,16} HD is one of the leading causes of non-traumatic peripheral neuropathies causing about 500,000 new cases every year worldwide

and there are about 2–3 million current cases of individuals suffering from neurological disabilities.¹⁷ The difficulty of treating leprosy is, again, mainly attributed to the complex nature of the cell envelope that acts as a protective shield preventing antimicrobial agents from affecting the bacilli.

1.1.3. Infection caused by Mycobacterium kansasii.

M. kansasii is a member of non-tuberculosis mycobacteria (NTM)¹⁸ and is isolated mainly from tap water.¹⁹ *M. kansasii* can cause pulmonary disease in immunocompetent patients, and pulmonary and extrapulmonary disease in immunocompromised patients.²⁰ *M. kansasii*-induced pneumonia shares the same clinical manifestations with lung tuberculosis, which has led to the suggestion that both illnesses share similarities in pathogenesis, and may be caused by similar virulence factors.²⁰ Again, the same difficulties are faced upon treatment.

I have mentioned three different bacterial infections caused by three different causative organisms belonging to the mycobacteria complex family. All share the same difficulties in their eradication, mainly due to the complex architecture of the cell wall of the bacilli. This complexity provides a protective shield that protects the bacilli from the reach of antimicrobial agents. As well, some components of the cell wall help the bacteria to modulate the immune response of the host, this allowing its survival. For this reason, I will be discussing the composition of the cell wall in the next section.

1.2. Mycobacterial cell wall composition

The complex architecture of the cell envelope of mycobacteria, which is highly abundant in lipids and constitutes about 40% of the dry weight of the bacteria,²¹ makes it a major determinant of virulence and an important player in the process of pathogenesis.²² This remarkably unique architecture provides the bacteria with an impermeable and protective barrier against any hostile environments, antimicrobial agents, as well as against the host immune system.²³ Moreover, this complexity is also the reason the treatment of drug-susceptible TB takes a long period of time and requires combination antibiotic therapy.²⁴ In addition, it has been shown that the outcome of mycobacterial infection is greatly dependent on the invasion, internalization and colonization of macrophages upon the initial contact of the bacilli with the alveolar macrophages. The internalization process of the bacilli inside macrophages is dependant on recognition of certain components of the cell wall through specific receptors on macrophage surfaces.^{25,26}

The cell envelope is composed of two major components; the mycolylarabinogalactan (mAG) complex and lipoarabinomannan (LAM) (Figure 1-1).²⁷⁻²⁹ The mAG is the largest structural component of the cell envelope and is covalently linked to peptidoglycan forming the mAG–peptidoglycan complex (MAPc), which is considered to be the cell-wall core.³⁰ The impermeability of mycobacteria to antibiotics has largely been attributed to the MAPc.²⁷⁻²⁹ The second largest component is LAM, which has been shown to be highly antigenic and plays an important immunomodulatory role that suppresses the immune response against the bacteria.^{31,32} In this chapter, the structures of both the mAG complex and LAM will be discussed briefly; however, the main focus will be on one family of glycolipids known as phenolic glycolipids (PGLs) which are intercalated at the periphery of the cell wall and is one of the important cell surface antigens.



Figure 1-1. Schematic representation of the mycobacterial cell envelope.

1.2.1. Mycolyl–Arabinogalactan Complex (mAG)

Because the mycobacterial cell wall provides an important target for the development of new antimicrobial agents, work to define the structure of the cell wall started in the 1960s and 1970s.³² The extensive work in this area revealed that the mycolyl–arabinogalactan (mAG) glycoconjugate is the largest structural

component of the cell envelope constituting about 35% of the total weight of the cell wall. The core structure of the mAG is composed of sugars in the fivemembered furanose ring configuration, unlike most other bacterial polysaccharides. D-Arabinofuransoe (Araf) and D-galactofuranose (Galf) residues constitute the arabinan and galactan subunits, respectively (Figure 1-2).³³



Figure 1-2. Structure of the mAG complex.

The peptidoglycan complex is linked to the galactan polymer through a rhamnose–*N*-acetylglucosamine disaccharide phosphate bridge. The arabinan motifs are esterified with mycolic acids at their non-reducing ends and the

mycolyl-arabinan domains are attached to Galf residues 8, 10, and 12 of the galactan.

As shown in Figure 1-2, the linear galactan polymer consists of 30 to 35 alternating β -(1 \rightarrow 5) and β -(1 \rightarrow 6) linked D-Gal*f* residues. The galactan is covalently attached to the peptidoglycan polymer through a disaccharide phosphate linker, (α -L-Rha*p*-(1 \rightarrow 3)- α -D-Glc*p*NAc-P).^{33,34} This linear polymer is further branched at O-5 of Gal*f* residues 8, 10, and 12 with three identical arabinan units (averaging 31 Ara*f* residues each).^{35,36}

The arabinan moiety of both AG and LAM is composed of α -(1 \rightarrow 5)linked Araf residues with several α -(1 \rightarrow 3)-linked Araf motifs as branching points, as well as β -(1 \rightarrow 2)-Araf motifs that terminate the arabinan chains (Figure 1-3).³⁷ The non-reducing termini of the mAG-arabinan is composed of Ara6 (a branched hexasaccahride) domain,³⁸ which are the esterified with mycolic acids. Approximately two-thirds of the Ara6 motifs are mycolated while the remaining one-third is unmodified.

In the mycobacterial cell wall, three distinct classes of mycolic acids are found. They are the α -, methoxy- and ketomycolic acid (Figure 1-4).³⁹ α -Mycolic acids constitutes more than 70% of the mycolic acids content. Structural variations among the different mycolic acids is strain-dependent. These structural variations include the length of the terminal alkyl chain, the number of methylene groups between the cyclopropyl rings and the carboxyl group and presence of *cis*-or *trans*-cyclopropyl ring.⁴⁰



Figure 1-3. Structure of arabinans in AG and LAM.



Figure 1-4. Chemical structures of mycolic acids.

1.2.2. Lipoarabinomannan (LAM)

The mycobacterial surface glycolipid LAM contains four main structural components (Figure 1-5): a phosphatidyl-*myo*-inositol (PI) anchor, a core mannan domain (composed of an α -(1 \rightarrow 6)-linked main chain with α -(1 \rightarrow 2) or sometimes α -(1 \rightarrow 3)-linked side chain), a branched arabinan domain and a capping motif at the non-reducing end of the molecule. Unlike the mAG, the linear tetrasaccharide Ara4 is found at the non-reducing end. Also, instead of having mycolic acid as capping motifs, in LAM, α -Man*p* residues, inositol phosphate motifs and 5-thiomethyl-xylofuranose residues may be found. The nature of the capping motifs is species-dependent.⁴¹ The major lipoglycans of the mycobacterial cell wall are

composed of the LAM together with its truncated analogues, lipomannan (LM) the phosphatidyl-*myo*-inositol mannosides (PIMs).^{27,42a-d}



Figure 1-5. Structures of lipoarabinomannan (LAM), lipomannan (LM) and phosphatidyl-*myo*-inositol mannosides (PIMs). R = stearate, palmitate and/or tuberculostearate.

1.2.3. Peptidoglycan

The peptidoglycan is found just outside the plasma membrane. It is linked to the mAG through a phosphate disaccharide bridge (α -L-Rhap-(1 \rightarrow 3)- α -D-GlcpNAc-P). This structural component is composed of chains of polysaccharides, which are made of alternating units of *N*-acetylglucosamine and *N*-glycolylmumaric acid residues. A tetrapeptide motif, composed of diaminopimelic acid, D-glutamic acid, L-alanine and D-alanine, esterify the O-3 position of the *N*-glycolylmumaric acid. These peptides on every two chains of the polysaccharide are cross-linked.⁴³⁻⁴⁶
1.2.4. Cell-surface extractable lipids

In addition to the large structural components of the cell wall, there are other smaller surface glycolipids intercalated between the mycolic acid chains, forming an asymmetric lipid bilayer. These compounds have diverse structures species-specific. Examples these compounds that are often of are glycopeptidolipids (GPLs), lipooligosaccharides (LOS) like 2.3-di-Oacyltrehalose and phenolic glycolipids (PGLs). Because GPLs and LOS are not relevant to this thesis, they will not be addressed any further; however, interesting reviews about these structures have been published^{47,48} as well as the aforementioned three components.⁴⁹ The main focus of this chapter will be on one class of the cell-surface extractable glycolipids, the PGLs, as this class of compounds is the main target of my thesis.

1.3. Phenolic Glycolipids (PGLs)

1.3.1 Discovery of PGLs

In 1954, when using IR spectroscopy to study the lipid extracts of about 70 mycobacterial strains, Smith and coworkers placed the first brick in the history of PGLs, which are polyketide synthase-derived virulence factors.⁵⁰ It was discovered that these extracts contained lipids that have a phenolic moiety and were unique to a given mycobacterial species. These lipids were named "mycosides" and were thought to be limited to one species; however, after a short period of time, mycosides were also isolated from *M. bovis, M. kansasii*⁵¹ and *M. marinum*.⁵² After a period of negligence, PGLs were brought under the spot light

again in 1981 when Brennan and coworkers were able to isolate PGL-I from the *M. leprae*-infected liver tissue of armadillos (Figure 1-6).⁵³⁻⁵⁷



Figure 1-6. Structure of PGL-I from *M. leprae*.

After this discovery, and due to the advances in analytical methods such as NMR spectroscopy and mass spectrometry, the structures of PGLs from *M. bovis*, ⁵⁸ *M. kansasii*⁵⁹ and *M. tuberculosis*⁶⁰ were elucidated. This combined structural work showed that the carbohydrate domain of PGLs is species-specific while the lipid core is conserved between species.

1.3.2. Structure and distribution of PGLs

The term PGL refers to molecules containing the phenol phthiocerol and related compounds collectively. These compounds have two main structural components: a long chain β -diol, terminated with a phenol ring, esterified on both aliphatic hydroxyl groups with mycocerosic acid (Figure 1-7), and a carbohydrate moiety. The phenol ring is glycosylated with either a mono-, di-, tri- or tetrasaccharide, depending on the species of origin. The presence of the glycosylated phenol ring differentiate PGLs from another class of compounds know as phthiocerol dimycocerosates (PDIMs) (Figure 1-7).



Figure 1-7. Schematic representation of PGLs and PDIMs.

As mentioned above (section 1.3.1.), the length and structure of the carbohydrate moiety is species-specific; however, multiple different PGLs can be found in a single strain. In *M. tuberculosis,* there are three PGLs isolated: Tb-1, Tb-O and Tb-K,⁶⁰⁻⁶² whereas another three PGLs have been isolated from *M. leprae*: PGL-I, PGL-II, and PGL-III.⁶¹ Moreover, seven PGLs have been isolated from *M. kansasii*: K-I, K-II, K-IV, K-5, K-6, K-7 and K-8;⁵⁹ another four from *M. bovis:* B, B-1, B-2 and B-3 (Figure 1-8).⁵⁸





Figure 1-8. Structures of PGLs isolated from *M. tuberculosis* (n = 12-16 and m = 16-20), *M. leprae* (n = 16 and m = 16-20), *M. bovis leprae* (n = 12-16 and m = 16-20) and *M. kansasii leprae* (n = 14-18 and m = 16-18). In case of B-1 and B-2, the lipid core is phenolphthiodiolone.⁸³

It is worth mentioning that in case of *M. bovis*, the PGLs are not only different in the carbohydrate core, but also in the lipid domain. In case of B-1 and B-2, the lipid domain is phenolphthiodiolone, whereas in B and B-3, the lipid core is phenolphthiocerol.⁶³ Phenolthiodiolone is similar in structure to phenolphthiocerol, however, it has a carbonyl group at C4 instead of a OCH₃ group.

Considering the species distribution of PGLs and PDIM, it has been shown that both are unique to pathogenic mycobacteria.⁶⁴ However, is has also

been demonstrated that unlike PDIMs, PGLs are not found in all strains of *M. tuberculosis* complex; in fact, many strains of *M. tuberculosis* produce no PGLs.⁶⁵ Unlike *M. tuberculosis*, all strains of *M. leprae* produce PGLs.^{54,55} Despite this difference, both species share the same features where multiple different PGLs can be found within a single strain. For example, Reed and coworkers recently showed that only hypervirulent strains of *M. tuberculosis* produce PGLs; be vide infra.⁶⁶

1.3.3. Biosynthesis of PGLs

1.3.3.1. Biosynthesis of the lipid core

The lipid core of PGLs has two main components: mycocerosic acid and phenolphthiocerol. The biosynthesis of these species will be discussed in the following section.

1.3.3.1.1. Biosynthesis of mycocerosic acid

Unlike the biosynthesis of *n*-fatty acids, which utilizes malonyl–CoA, the biosynthesis of multiple methyl-branched fatty acids such as mycocerosic acid depends on the use of methylmalonyl–CoA as the precursor. In vertebrates, fatty acid synthase I (FAS I) is capable of synthesizing of 2,4,6,8-tetramethyl fatty acids from methylmalonyl–CoA by elongation of a shorter primer (C_2 or C_3).⁶⁷ This ability is due to the presence of a malonyl–CoA decarboxylase, which ensures that only methylmalonyl–CoA is available to FAS I, and hence prevents the formation of mixed products. However, the structures of the multi-methyl-

branched fatty acids in mycobacteria suggest another system is present that is specialized for their biosynthesis.

A leap forward in elucidating the biosynthetic pathway was achieved when Rainwater and Kolattukudy completed a cell free synthesis of mycocerosic acid from C₂₀-CoA and methylmalonyl–CoA, and were able to purify the enzyme that catalyzes this process from *M. bovis*.^{67,68} This unique polyketide synthase (PKS) termed mycocerosic acid synthase (MAS) was found to be a multifunctional synthase, like FAS I, capable of producing C₂₇–C₂₉ mycocerosic acids (Figure 1-9).



Figure 1-9. Postulated pathway for the synthesis of mycocerosic acid using MAS.

Subsequently, sequencing of the gene encoding for MAS was completed and the domain organization was found to be similar to that used for other polyketide natural products with KS-AT-DH-ER-KR-ACP sequence (KS =

ketosynthase, AT = acyltransferase, DH = dehydratase, ER = Enoylreductase, KR = ketoreductase, ACP = acyl carrier protein).⁶⁹ Interestingly, when both the AT and KS domains were overexpressed in E. coli and M. smegmatis, both naturally lacking the presence of MAS, they were only able to produce multiple methylbranched fatty acids, and no linear fatty acids. This finding indicates that the two domains are selective for methylmalonyl-CoA.⁷⁰ Another unique characteristic of MAS is that it lacks a thioesterase domain, which means that the synthesized mycocerosic acids are not released from the enzyme. A number of recent studies have established the involvement of another acyl transferase (FadD28), which transfers the mycocerosic acid to phthiocerol or phenolphthiocerol (Figure 1-10).⁷¹ As shown in Figure 1-10, there is another gene cluster found downstream to mas and known as ppsA-E, which is responsible for the synthesis of the phthiocerol and phenolthiocerol moiety and will be discussed later. Also, it shows other genes that are responsible for important proteins that are involved in the biosynthesis of phthiocerol and phenolphthiocerol, such as fadD28 and mmpL7 (see below).



Figure 1-10. The genetic organization of the open reading frames responsible for the production and transportation of PGLs and PDIMS.

An additional form of MAS is present in *M. bovis*, and termed a shortchain mycocerosic acid synthase (SMAS), which is capable of synthesizing truncated forms of mycocerosic acid and releases the free products without the need of an acyl transferase.⁷² In another study, Azad and coworkers demonstrated that *M. bovis* mutant strains, in which the *mas* gene is disrupted, loses the ability to synthesize either mycocerosic acid or mycosides.⁷³

1.3.3.1.2. Biosynthesis of phthiocerol and phenolphthiocerol

Metabolic labelling studies using ¹⁴C-labeled acetate and propionate demonstrated that both substrates are incorporated into the phthiocerol and phenolthiocerol structures.⁷⁴ This finding suggested that malonyl-CoA and methylmalonyl-CoA are both involved in the synthesis of the long aliphatic chain; however, at that time the enzymes that catalyze this process were not known. Fortunately, gene knockout experiments by Azad and coworkers allowed them to identify a gene cluster (*pps*) (Figure 1-10), which encodes a group of multifunctional polyketide synthase enzymes that catalyze the synthesis of phthiocerol and phenolphthiocerol from C22–C24 fatty acids and *p*-hydroxyphenylalkanoic acids, respectively.^{67,74-77}

As described in Figure 1-11, the biosynthesis catalyzed by these Pps enzymes starts with three rounds of elongation with malonyl-CoA followed by reduction. Subsequently, there are two rounds of elongation with methylmalonyl-CoA followed by reduction. Finally, three tailoring steps of decarboxylation, reduction and methylation complete the biosynthesis of phthiocerol or phenolphthiocerol. The products of this biosynthesis are then diesterified with two molecules of mycocerosic acid through the action of the acyl transferase FadD28. The resulting PDIMS and PGLs are transported to the cell envelope via a transmembrane protein mmpL7.

This group of Pps enzymes were termed Pps1–5 in *M. bovis* and PpsA–E in *M. tuberculosis*. In the same study, they were able to establish that this *pps* gene cluster was conserved in the two most pathogenic species of mycobacteria: *M. tuberculosis* and *M. leprae*. Moreover, they demonstrated that disruption of this gene cluster abolished the synthesis of both phthiocerol and phenolphthiocerol related compounds. In the case of phenolphthiocerol, the biosynthesis of the precursor *p*-hydroxyphenylalkanoic acid involves a series of eight/nine successive elongation of *p*-hydroxybenzoic acid (*p*HBA) with malonyl-CoA by the Pks 15/1 enzyme.⁶⁵ To confirm the source of the *p*-hydroxyphenyl moiety in phenolphthiocerol is *p*-hydroxybenzoic acid, a metabolic feeding experiment with ¹⁴C-labeled *p*-HBA was conducted resulting in PGLs that were radioactive, which confirmed this hypothesis.⁷⁸ While there is debate over the source of *p*HBA, Kolattukudy and coworkers had suggested *p*-hydroxybenzoyl-CoA as the source.^{75,79}

In addition to the hypothesized biosynthetic pathway, in a recent study, Gokhale and coworkers discovered a new enzyme known as fatty acyl-AMP ligase (FAAL), which is involved in mycocerosic acid preactivation in *M. tuberculosis*.⁸⁰ This enzyme catalyzes the activation of fatty acid precursors via conversion to the corresponding adenylate intermediates. Subsequently, the FAAL-produced adenylates are used by the polyketide synthase enzyme systems, MAS or Pps, in the synthesis of complex lipids such as PDIMS, sulfolipids and mycolic acids. However, they did not provide a hypothesis for how this enzymatic system evolved and whether or not this type of enzymatic activation is a general mechanism in the mycobacterial family.



Figure 1-11. Postulated biosynthesis pathway of phthiocerol and phenolphthiocerol.

1.3.3.1.3. Biosynthesis of the carbohydrate core of PGLs

Despite the progress in elucidation of the biosynthesis of the lipid core of PGLs, the biosynthesis of the carbohydrate core structures still remain largely unknown. Guilhot and coworkers were able to identify a 70 kb chromosomal fragment that encodes for three putative glycosyltransferases, Rv2957, Rv2958c and Rv2962c, involved in the biosynthesis of PGL-tb and *p*-HBAD in *M. tuberculosis* (Figure 1-12).⁸¹ To study the functions of these three gene products, they constructed mutant strains in which each of the three genes were inactivated one at a time. The results of this study established that Rv2962c catalyzes the transfer of the first rhamnosyl moiety to either *p*-hydroxybenzoic acid methyl ester or to phenolphthiocerol, while Rv2958c and Rv2957 catalyze the transfer of the second rhamnosyl and the fucosyl moieties, respectively.



Figure 1-12. Structures of PGL-tb, *p*-HBAD I and *p*-HBAD II.

The timing of glycosylation during the assembly of PGLs is still not clear. Draper and coworkers have shown that glycosylation can take place on phenolphthiocerol. This suggests that the glycosylation takes place as a final step in PGL biosynthesis.⁸² On the other hand, Guilhot and coworkers have suggested that the glycosylation occurs at an earlier stage of the biosynthesis, taking the presence of glycosylated *p*-HBAD in the medium as an evidence of this hypothesis.⁶⁵ It is worth mentioning that the presentation of PGLs on the cell envelope was completely blocked in mutant strains that have the *mmpL7* gene, which encodes a transmembrane protein that transfers the phthiocerol and phenolphthiocerol to the cell envelope, inactivated. However, the synthesis of PGLs in the same strains was not affected.^{64a,66} This finding indicates that the glycosylation step in PGL assembly takes place inside the bacterial cell before transportation to the cell envelope.

Because the carbohydrate domain seems to be essential to the biological properties of PGLs, as it is the variable domain, the lipid core will not be discussed any further. However, reviews about the lipid core and its biological importance have been published.^{49,83}

1.3.4. Role of PGLs in Disease prognosis and pathogenesis

1.3.4.1. Role of PGLs in Leprosy

M. leprae is the causative organism of leprosy, which affects mainly the peripheral nervous system exhibiting contrasting manifestation amongst different patients.⁸⁷ Among all the pathogenic mycobacterial species, *M. leprae* was the first pathogen in which the role of PGL in disease progression was recognized.⁵⁴ The unique tropism of *M. leprae* to the neural tissue makes Schwann cells, the

myelinated glial cells of the peripheral nervous system, its main target.^{88,89,79} This characteristic allows the pathogen to pass across the basal lamina and invade the Schwann cells (Figure 1-13).⁹⁰ To enter the Schwann cells, *M. leprae* first bind to laminin-2, a heterotrimeric glycoprotein consisting of α , β , and γ domains. After binding, laminin-2 acts as a bridge between the bacilli and the laminin receptor on the surface of the nerve cells, which then facilitates the invasion of the organism to the nerve cells.⁹¹



Figure 1-13. Schematic presentation of the interaction between *M. leprae* and Schwann cell. (Taken from: Ng, V.; Zanazzi, G.; Timpl, R.; Talts, J. F.; Salzer, J. L.; Brennan, P. J.; Rambukkana, A. *Cell* **2000**, *103*, 511–524.)

Recently, Rambukkana and coworkers provided an unambiguous demonstration that the binding motif in *M. leprae* responsible for this interaction is the trisaccharide moiety of its major PGL, PGL-I.⁹² They also showed that any truncated forms of the trisaccharide results in a loss of binding with the nerve cell.

This finding explains why only *M. leprae* binds to nerve cells, as it is the only mycobacterial species to produce PGL-I.

The main function of the immune system is to combat infections; however, in case of leprosy, the immune response defines the broad spectrum of immunological and clinical manifestations of the disease.⁹³ A strong humoral immune response to the infection and weak cellular response gives rise to the lepromatous form of leprosy resulting in large amount of the bacilli to be found in both macrophages and Schwann cells of the peripheral nervous system. On the other end of the spectrum, when the antibody response is poor with a strong cellular response, tuberculoid leprosy occurs resulting in proliferation of lymphocytes as well as granuloma formation with small number of the bacilli present.

Many contradicting reports have been published about the role of PGLs in defining the spectrum of leprosy and, in particular, regarding whether or not PGL-I inhibits lymphocyte proliferation only in case of lepromatous leprosy or in the tuberculoid form as well.⁹⁴⁻⁹⁶ The presence of PGL-I in all strains of *M. leprae* prompted Mehra and coworkers to suggest that specific T-lymphocyte suppressor cells were present only in patients with lepromatous leprosy and that these cells are activated by PGL-I.⁹⁴ In this study, they demonstrated that PGL-I displayed an inhibitory effect on ConA-induced T-lymphocyte proliferation, and that this inhibitory effect was abolished in the presence of a monoclonal antibody towards PGL-I. Moreover, the depletion of the T8 suppressor lymphocytes, a subpopulation of regulatory T-lymphocytes, abolished the *in vitro* inhibitory

effect of PGL-I. It was found that only the intact trisaccharide motif could mediate this effect, suggesting that this carbohydrate is the recognition domain for this interaction. Further support for this proposal came from studies in which the removal of mycocerosic acid did not affect this inhibitory response, whereas the monodeglycosylation or 3'-demethylation abolished the inhibitory effect of PGL-I. In a similar experiment, Prasad and coworkers showed that PGL-I had the same inhibitory effect in both lepromatous and tuberculoid patients.⁹⁷

Another study by Makino and coworkers showed that dendritic cells (DCs) infected with *M. leprae* are less efficient at producing a proliferative response on T-cells. Moreover, DCs showed enhanced proliferative responses on T-cells when the effect of PGL-I, which is presented on the surface of DC, was masked with a monoclonal antibody.⁹⁸ The conclusion from these studies is that *M. leprae* has a suppressor effect on the proliferation of T-cells and this effect requires the recognition of the *M. leprae*-specific trisaccharide domain of PGL-I through a yet unknown receptor.

Another characteristic of pathogenic mycobacteria is their ability to invade and survive inside macrophages. These phagocytic cells use both oxygendependent and oxygen-independent antimicrobial systems. The oxygen dependent system includes the formation of superoxide, hydrogen peroxide and hydroxy radicals. A study by Klebanoff showed that PGL-I from *M. leprae* has a scavenging effect on these oxygen species.⁹⁹ In this study, they coated *Staphylococcus aureus* particles with PGL-I through a linking antibody and then used it to infect macrophages. They found that coating of the bacterial particles with PGL-I completely blocked the staphylocidal effect of both control and INF- γ -activated macrophages. This experiment illustrated the effect of PGL-I on neutralizing the antimicrobial mechanism of macrophages.

Cytokines are differentially expressed in leprosy.¹⁰⁰ In tuberculoid leprosy, there is an INF- γ induced upregulation of IL-12 and downregulation of IL-10. This cytokine response directs the immune response in a T_H1-dependent manner, leading to a cellular immune response. On the other hand, the lepromatous form of leprosy is characterized by a reduced INF- γ response, which leads to downregulation of IL-12 and upregulation of IL-10. This directs a T_H2-dependent response, leading to humoral immune response. As mentioned earlier, PGL-I shows a cytokine induction profile similar effect to lepromatous leprosy. However, because PGL-I was found in all strains of *M. leprae*, and is found in both forms of leprosy, it does not appear to play a distinct role in defining the type of leprosy that will develop. This suggests that there are other strain-related factors or a polymorphism in the host immune genes that defines the form of leprosy that develops.

In addition to the role of PGL-I in pathogenesis, the high antigenicity of PGL-I has allowed it to be used for serological diagnosis of leprosy.¹⁰³ To this end, neoglycoproteins of PGL-I were synthesized and used to detect circulating antibodies against the trisaccharide. This represents a leap forward in the field of leprosy diagnosis. With the aid of these glycoproteins, antibodies against PGL-I can now be detected in patient sera with high sensitivity and high specificity.¹⁰⁴

1.3.4.2. Role of PGLs in Tuberculosis

Among all *M. tuberculosis* strains, the Canetti strain was the first in which PGLs (Tb-1) were discovered.⁶⁰ Using ELISA and the monoclonal antibody MabIII604, which was raised against Tb-1, Kim and coworkers showed that 69% of all *M. tuberculosis* strains produce Tb-1 as compared to only 16% estimated using a TLC method.¹⁰⁵ The discrepancy between these two estimates is due partially to the fact the interaction between MabIII604 and PGLs, the basis of the ELISA assay, can result in false positives due to the recognition of p-HBAD II (Figure 1-12). When this mycobacterial PGL was used to detect the presence of anti-PGL antibodies from tuberculosis patients, the results showed either a low seroactivity, where only 24 out of 119 sera showed positive results, or a wide variation of the response was obtained ranging from 20% to 95%.¹⁰⁶ These findings clearly demonstrated that unlike *M. leprae*, PGLs cannot reliably be used as a diagnostic tool for TB. As a result of this failure, and because not all strains of tuberculosis are capable of producing PGL, it was thought that the PGLs in TB have no significant role in pathogenesis.

However, recent studies have changed this view. It has been shown that most of the *M. tuberculosis* strains that produce PGLs belong to Beijing genotype strains.¹⁰⁷ This genotype family, first identified by Van Soolingen and coworkers in 1995, was found to be very prevalent in Asia,^{107a,107d} and is also responsible for other major outbreaks in different areas of the world.^{107b} Guilhot and coworkers showed that only Beijing *M. tuberculosis* isolates produce phthiocerol dimycocerosates and phenolic glycolipids, whereas the non-Beijing isolates are

not capable of producing such lipids.¹⁰⁸ Moreover, stains of this genotype have also been associated with multidrug resistance in tuberculous meningitis especially in HIV-positive cases.¹⁰⁹ Another study has demonstrated that the Beijing genotype strains are hypervirulent in a murine disease model.¹¹⁰ Genetic sequencing of these organisms showed that these strains possess an intact open reading frame (ORF) for the *pks15/1* gene, which confirms these strains have the ability to produce PGL-Tb.^{66,107c} In two different studies conducted by van Spoolingen^{110b} and by Kaplan¹¹¹, it was demonstrated that infection with the Beijing strain or exposure to its lipid extract elicited a T_H2-dependent immune response mediated by inhibition of TNF- α , IL-10 and IL-12 in experimental models. The non-Beijing strains, conversely, induced a T_H1-dependent response in the same models.

In a study by Barry and coworkers, using a Beijing HN 878 knock-out strain, in which the *pks15/1* gene was disrupted, it was shown that this mutant strain had lost the ability to produce PGLs. Moreover, when this mutant strain was used to infect mice, the animals survived longer than those infected with the wild-type strain. In the same study, it was found that the bone marrow-derived macrophages infected with the wild strains showed decreased secretion of the proinflammatory cytokines, TNF- α , IL-6 and IL-12, when compared to those infected with the mutant strain. However, when the mutant strain was complemented with an intact *pks15/1* gene, proinflammatory cytokine release decreased by 2–2.5 times.⁶⁶ It was also demonstrated that this effect by PGL-Tb on the level of several cytokines is dose-dependent. The results of this study

clearly implicate the role of PGL-tb as a virulence factor that modulates the host innate immunity, at least in the Beijing family.

A non-Beijing strain, NHN 5, which also has an intact pks15/1 gene cluster and ORF, was unable to produce PGLs.¹¹¹ This finding established that not only the previously reported seven base pair mutation is responsible for the lack of PGL synthesis, but also that it might be a polymorphism of a single nucleotide that led to the disruption of the ORF of pks15/1, which requires further investigation.

Using a rabbit model of tuberculous meningitis, Kaplan and coworkers monitored disease prognosis as well as the host response to the infection with CDC1551, a PGL-deficient strain, compared to a W-Beijing strain HN878.¹¹² The purpose of this study was to evaluate the severity of the disease and to further investigate the role of PGLs in pathogenesis and hypervirulence.

It has been clearly established that TNF- α has a protective role against tuberculosis.¹¹³⁻¹¹⁵ The clinically relevant example of this role is the reactivation of latent TB in rheumatoid arthritis patients due to the neutralization of TNF- α by an anti-TNF- α monoclonal antibody.¹¹⁶ However, the persistent exposure to TNF- α can cause brain tissue damage as a result of induction of coagulation, which leads to vascular occlusion and necrosis.¹¹⁷ Kaplan's study revealed that the infection of a rabbit model with either the CDC1551 strain or a PGL-deficient mutant HN878 strain showed an accelerated clearance of the bacilli. These infections also failed to elicit the production of TNF- α in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) and caused very limited signs of the disease. On the other hand, infection

with HN878 resulted in severe progressive meningitis and induced greater TNF- α production in the CSF when compared to the mutant strain of HN878. This finding clearly established that PGL-tb is involved in the TNF- α induced inflammation of CNS and significantly contributes to virulence. The results of these studies, as well as others, suggest that the virulence of *M. tuberculosis* is not determined by a single microbial component or gene, but it is the result of several complex and dynamic interactions between the host and the pathogen.¹¹⁸

Despite the results demonstrating a role for PGL-tb in determining the virulence of *M. tuberculosis*, a recent study by Guilhot and Kaplan denies this role.¹¹⁹ It was shown that when the PGL-deficient strain H36Rv was complemented with an intact *pks15/1* gene the bacilli were able to modulate the host immune response by affecting the level of several pro- and anti-inflammatory cytokines. However, this mutant did not increase virulence in either a mouse or a rabbit model. These findings led to the proposal that PGL-tb plays a role in the immunogenicity of the organism and acts in harmony with other bacterial factors, which are unique to a particular strain, to define the virulence of the organism.

Although the role of PGLs in *M. leprae* and *M. tuberculosis* infections has been extensively studied, similar studies of PGLs from *M. bovis* and *M. kansasii* have not yet investigated.

1.4. Overview of Thesis Research

As described earlier in section (1.3.3.), PGL-I was shown to be an important virulence factor that influences the progression of leprosy. This species

results in the tropism of the bacilli that gives it the ability to target the peripheral nervous system. Moreover, it was demonstrated that PGL-I may be acting with other microbial and host related factors to define the type of leprosy a patient develops. In addition, PGL-I is used as a diagnostic tool for detection of anti-PGL antibodies, with high sensitivity and specificity, as an indication of leprosy. In case of tuberculosis, although the role of PGL-tb in virulence is debatable, it was clearly established that PGL-tb plays an important role in the immunogenicity of organisms producing this molecule.

At the outset of this project, despite all that was known about PGLs in *M. tuberculosis* and *M. leprae*, their immunological profiles remained unknown. To provide a better understanding of how these molecules affect the host immune response and regulating the levels of different cytokines and/or interfering with apoptosis, we envisioned preparing a series of synthetic analogs of the carbohydrate cores of all PGLs isolated from *M. leprae*, *M. tuberculosis*, *M. bovis* and *M. kansasii*. These analogs were subsequently used to treat a THP-1 cell line, a model for the activated alveolar macrophages, to investigate their effect on the production of different cytokines. Details of the synthetic work used for the preparation of these analogs will be described in Chapters 2–5, while Chapter 6 will discuss the biological results.

This project is focused on better understanding the immunomodulatory properties of PGLs from pathogenic mycobacterial species as a step toward developing new antibacterials and vaccines against tuberculosis and leprosy as well as developing new diagnostic tools for their detection. Moreover, the outcome of this project will provide a wealth of fundamental biochemical knowledge on these molecules. These compounds will also be of interest to other researchers working on mycobacterial disease. In addition, the synthetic chemistry developed en route to the targets will be useful to others in the field who may want to make related analogs in the future.

1.6. Bibliography

- 1. Koch, R. Berl. Klin. Wochenschr. 1882, 19, 221–230.
- Tiruviluamala, P.; Reichman, L. B. *Tuberculosis. Annu. Rev. Publ. Health*, 2002, 23, 403–426.
- Bouke, C.; Israelski, D. M.; Corbett, E. L.; Small, P. M.; Annu. Rev. Med.
 2004, 55, 283.
- 4. Dye, C. Lancet 2006, 367, 938–940.
- Dolin, P.J.; Raviglione, M. C.; Kochi, A. Bull. World Health Organ. 1994, 72, 213–220.
- a) Lee, J.; Hartman, M.; Kornfeld, H. Yonsei Med. J. 2009, 50, 1–11. b)
 Rubin, E. J. N. Engl. J. Med. 2009, 360, 2471–2473.
- a) Flannagan, R. S.; Cosio, G.; Grinstein, S. *Nature Rev. Microbiol.* 2009, 7, 355–366. b) Dannenberg, A. M. Jr. *Hosp. Pract.* (*Off. Ed.*) 1993, 28, 51–58.
 c) J. B. Nachega, R.E. Chaisson, *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 2003, 36, S24–S30. d) M. M. Wade, Y. Zhang, *Front. Biosci.* 2004, 9, 975–994.
- World Health Organization (WHO). Tuberculosis Fact sheet number104– Global tuberculosis control: epidemiology, strategy, financing: WHO report 2009.
- a) Cohen, J. Science 2006, 313, 1554. b) Mills, E.; Rennie, S. Science 2006, 314, 417–420.
- 10. David, H. L. Appl. Microbiol. 1970, 20, 810-814.
- a) Pethe, K.; Swenson, L. D.; Alonso, S.; Anderson, J.; Wang, C.; Russell,
 D. G. *Proc. Natl Acad. Sci. USA* 2004, *101*, 13642–13647; b) Houben, D.;

Fluitsma, D.; Zon M. V.; Pierson, J.; Brenner, M.; Peters, P. J. *Cell* 2007, *129*, 1287–1298; c) Gan, H.; Jinhee, L.; Fucheng, R.; Minjian, C.; Kornfeld, H.; Heinz G. R. *Nature Immunol.* 2008, *9*, 1189–1197; d) Rao, V.; Fujiwara, N.; Porcelli, S. A.; Glickman, M. S. *J. Exp. Med.* 2005, *201*, 535–543.

- Astarie-Dequeker, C.; Le Guyader, L.; Malaga, W.; Seaphanh, F-K.; Chalut,
 C.; Lopez, A.; Guilhot, C. *PLoS Pathogens* 2009, *5*, 1–16.
- 13.
 World
 Health
 Organ.
 2007b.
 Leprosy

 (http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets /fs101/en/)
- Ridley, D. S.; Job, C. K. (1985) The pathology of leprosy. In: Hastings RC (ed) Leprosy-medicine in the tropics series. Churchill Livingstone Inc., New York, pp 100–133.
- Yamamura, M.; Uyemura, K.; Dens, R. J.; Weinberg, K.; Rea, T. H.;
 Bloom, B. R.; Modlin, R. L. *Science* 1991, *254*, 277–279.
- Johnson, P. C. (1997). Peripheral nerve pathology. In textbook of Neuropathology, 3rd Ed. R.L. Davis, and D.M. Robertson, Eds. (Baltimore, MD, William and Wilkins) p. 1233–1323.
- 17. Smith, W. C. Lepr. Rev. 1997, 68, 195–200.
- 18. Falkinham III, J. O. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 1996, 9, 177–215.
- a) Field, S. K.; Cowie, R. L. Chest 2006, 129, 1653–1672; b) Koh, W. J.;
 Yu, C. M.; Suh, G. Y.; Chung, M. P.; Kim, H.; Kwon, O. J.; Lee, N. Y.;
 Chung, M. J.; Lee, K. S. Int. J. Tuberc. Lung. Dis. 2006, 10, 1001–1007.
- a) Campo, R. E.; Campo, C. E.; *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 1997, *24*, 1233–1238; b)
 Taillard, C.; Greub, G.; Weber, R.; Pfyffer, G. E.; Bodmer, T.; Zimmerli, S.;

et al. J. Clin. Microbiol. 2003, 41, 1240–1244; c) Arend, S. M.; Cerdá, de P. E.; de Haas, P.; Janssen, R.; Hoeve, M. A.; Verhard, E. M.; et al. Clin. Microbiol. Infect. 2004, 10, 738–748.

- 21. Andersen, R. Harvey Lect. 1940, 35, 271–313.
- 22. Daffé, M.; Draper, P. Adv. Microb. Physiol. 1998, 39, 131-203.
- 23. a) Glickman, M. S.; Jacobs Jr., W. R. Cell 2001, 104, 477–485; b)
 Karakousis, P. C.; Bishai, W. R.; Dorman, S. E. Cell. Microbiol. 2004, 6, 105–116.
- Bass Jr., J. B.; Farer, L. S.; Hopewell, P. C.; Obrien, R.; Jacobs, R. F.; Ruben, F.; Snider, D. E.; Thornton, G.; *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 1994, 149, 1359–1374.
- 25. a) Ernst, J. D. *Immun.* 1998, 66, 1277–1281; b) Bermudez, L. E.; Sangari, F. J. *Microbes Infect.* 2001, *3*, 37–42.
- 26. Brennan, P. J. *Tuberculosis* **2003**, *83*, 91–97.
- Lowary, T. L. in *Glycoscience: Chemistry and Chemical Biology* (Eds.: B. Fraser-Reid, K. Tatsuta, J. Thiem), Springer: Berlin, 2001, pp. 2005–2080
- 28. Brennan, P. J.; Nikaido, H. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1995, 64, 29-63.
- 29. Brennan, P. J.; Crick, D. C. Curr. Top. Med. Chem. 2007, 7, 475–488.
- a) Nigou, J.; Gilleron, M.; Puzo, G. *Biochemie* 2003, *85*, 153–166; b)
 Briken, V.; Porcelli, S. A.; Besra, G. S.; Kremer, L. *Mol. Microbiol.* 2004, 53, 391–403.
- a) Schlesinger, L. S.; Hull, S. R.; Kaufman, T. M. J. Immunol. 1994, 152,
 4070–4079; b) Maeda, Y.; Watanabe, R.; Harris, C. L.; Hong, Y.; Ohishi,

K.; Kinoshita, K.; Kinoshita, T. *EMBO J.* 2001, 20, 250–261; c)
Geijtenbeek, T. B. H.; van Vliet, S. J.; Koppel, E. A.; Sanchez-Hernandez,
M.; Vandenbroucke-Grauls, C. M. J. E.; Appelmelk, B.; van Kooyk, Y. J. *Exp. Med.* 2003, 197, 7–17; d) Koppel, E. A.; Ludwig, I. S.; Sanchez-Hernandez, M.; Lowary, T. L.; Gadikota, R. R.; Tuzikov, A. B.,
Vandenbroucke-Grauls, C. M. J. E.; van Kooyk, Y.; Appelmelk, B.;
Geijtenbeek, T. B. H. *Immunobiology* 2004, 209, 117–127.

- a) Petit, J. F.; Adam, A.; Wietzerbin-Falszpan, J.; Lederer, E.; Ghuysen, J. M. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 1969, 35, 478–485; b) Adam, A.; Petit, J. F.; Wietzerbi-Falszpan, J.; Sinay, P.; Thomas, D. W.; Lederer, E. FEBS Lett. 1969, 4, 87–92; c) Wietzerbin, J.; Das, B. C.; Petit, J. F.; Lederer, E.; Leyh-Bouille, M.; Ghuysen, J. M. Biochemistry 1974, 13, 3471–3476; d) Lederer, E.; Adam, A.; Ciorbaru, R.; Petit, J. F.; Wietzerbin, J. Mol. Cell Biochem. 1975, 7, 87–104.
- McNeil, M.; Wallner, S. J.; Hunter, S. W.; Brennan, P. J. Carbohydr. Res. 1987, 166, 299–308.
- 34. Daffé, M.; Brennan, P. J.; McNeil, M. J. Biol. Chem. 1990, 265, 6734–6743
- Alderwick, L. J.; Radmacher, E.; Seidel, M.; Gande, R.; Hitchen, P. G.; Morris, H. R.; Dell, A.; Sahm, H.; Eggeling, L.; Besra, G. S. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2005, 280, 32362–32371.
- Draper, P.; Khoo, K.-H.; Chatterjee, D.; Dell, A.; Morris, H. R. *Biochem. J.* 1997, 327, 519–525.

- Shi, L.; Berg, S.; Lee, A.; Spencer, J. S.; Zhang, J.; Vissa, V.; McNeil, M.
 R.; Khoo, K.-H.; Chatterjee, D. J. Biol. Chem. 2006, 281, 19512–19526.
- McNeil, M. R.; Robuck, K. G.; Harter, M.; Brennan, P. J. *Glycobiology* 1994, 4, 165–173.
- KTakayama, K.; Wong, C.; Besra, G. S. *Clin. Microbiol. Rev.* 2005, *18*, 81–101.
- 40. Minnikin, D. E.; Polgar, N. Chem. Commun. 1967, 1172-1174.
- 41. a) Chatterjee, D.; Lowell, K.; Rivoire, B.; McNeil, M. R.; Brennan, P. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 6234–6239; Guérardel, Y.; Maes, E.; Briken, V.; Chirat, F.; Leroy, Y.; Locht, C.; Strecker, G.; Kremer, L. J. Biol. Chem. 2003, 278, 36637–36651.
- 42. a) Brennan, P. J. *Tuberculosis* 2003, *83*, 91–97; b) Brennan, P. J.; Nikaido,
 H. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 1995, *64*, 29–63; c) Nigou, J.; Gilleron, M.; Puzo,
 G. *Biochemie* 2003, *85*, 153–166; d) Briken, V.; Porcelli, S. A.; Besra, G.
 S.; Kremer, L. *Mol. Microbiol.* 2004, *53*, 391–403.
- 43. Daffé, M., Draper, P., Adv. Microb. Physiol. 1998, 39, 131–203.
- 44. Crick, D. C., Mahapatra, S.; Brennan, P. J., *Glycobiology* 2001, *11*, 107R–118R.
- 45. Mahapatra, S.; Scherman, H.; Brennan, P. J.; Crick, D. C.v*J. Bacteriol.*2005, 187, 2341–2347.
- Raymond, J. B.; Mahapatra, S.; Crick, D. C.; Pavelka, M. S. J. Biol. Chem.
 2005, 280, 326–333.

- 47. a) Miyamoto, Y.; Mukai, T.; Maeda, Y.; Kai, M.; Naka, T.; Yano, I.; Makino, M. *J. Bacteriol.* 2008, *190*, 7918–7924; b) Chatterjee, D.; Khoo, K.-H.; *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 2001, *58*, 2018–2042; c) Fujiwara, N.; Nakata, N.; Naka, T.; Yano, I.; Doe, M.; Chatterjee, D.; McNeil, M. R.; Brennan, P. J.; Kobayashi, K.; Makino, M.; Matsumoto, S.; Ogura, H.; Maeda, S. *J. Bacteriol.* 2008, *190*, 3613–3621.
- 48. Jackson, M.; Stadthagen, G.; Gicquel, B. Tuberculosis 2007, 87, 78-86.
- 49. Brennan, P. J.; Crick D. C. Curr. Top. Med. Chem. 2007, 7, 475–488.
- 50. Smith, D. W.; Harrell, W. K.; Randall, H. M. Am. Rev. Tuberc. 1954, 69, 505–510.
- Smith, D. W.; Randall, H. M.; Maclennan, A. P.; Lederer, E. Nature 1960, 186, 887–888.
- Navalkar, R. G.; Wiegeshaus, E.; Kondo, E.; Kim, H. K.; Smith, D. W.; J. Bactriol. 1965, 90, 262–265.
- 53. Hunter, S. W.; Brennan, P. J. J. Bacteriol. 1981, 147, 728–735.
- Hunter, S. W., Fujiwara, T.; Brennan. P. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1982, 257, 15072–15078.
- 55. Hunter, S. W., Brennan. P. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1983, 258,7556–7562.
- Hunter, S. W.; Fujiwara, T.; Brennan, P. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1982, 257, 15072–15078.
- Chatterjee, D.; Cho, S.-N.; Stewart, C.; Douglas, J. T.; Fujiwara, T.;
 Brennan, P. J. *Carbohydr. Res.* 1988, 183, 241–260
- 58. Vercellone, A.; Puzo, A. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 7447-7454.

- a) Fournié, J.-J.; Riviére, M.; Papa, F.; Puzo, G. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262,
 3180–3184; b) Watanabe, M.; Aoyagi, Y.; Ohta, A.; Minnikin, D. E. Eur. J.
 Biochem. 1997, 248, 93–98.
- Daffé, M.; Lacave, C.; Lanéelle, M.-A.; Lanéelle, G. Eur. J. Biochem. 1987, 167, 155–160.
- 61. Puzo, G. Crit. Rev. Microbiol. 1990, 17, 305–327.
- Watanabe, M.; Yamada, Y.; Iguchi, K.; Minnikin, D. E. *Biochim. Biphys.* Acta 1994, 1210, 174–180.
- 63. Vercellone, A.; Puzo, G. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 7447-7454.
- 64. a) Cox, J. S.; Chen, B.; McNeil, M.; Jacobs Jr, W. R. *Nature* 1999, 402, 79–
 83; b) Daffé, M.; Lanéelle, M. A. *J. Gen. Microbiol.* 1988, 134, 2049–2055.
- Constant, P.; Peréz, E.; Malaga, W.; Lanéelle, M. A.; Saurel, O.; Daffé, M.;
 Guilhot, C. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 38148–38158.
- 66. Reed, M. B.; Bomenech, P.; Manca, C.; Su, H.; Barczak, A. K.; Kreiswirth,
 B. N.; Kaplan, G.; Barry III, C. E. *Nature*, 2004, *431*, 84–87.
- Kolattukudy, P. E.; Fernandes, N. D.; Azad, A. K.; Fitzmaurice, A. M.; Sirakova, T. D. *Mol. Microbiol.* 1997, 24, 263–270.
- 68. Rainwater, D. L.; Kolattukudy, P. E. J. Biol. Chem. 1983, 258, 2979–2985.
- 69. Rainwater, D. L.; Kolattukudy, P. E. J. Biol. Chem. 1985, 260, 616-623.
- 70. Mathur, M.; Kolattukudy, P. E. J. Biol. Chem. 1992, 267, 19388–19395.
- 71. a) Fitzmaurice, A. M.; Kolattukudy, P. E. J. Bacteriol. 1997, 179, 2608–2615; b) Fitzmaurice, A. M.; Kolattukudy, P. E. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 8033–8039.

- Azad, A. K.; Sirakova, T. D.; Rogers, L. M.; Kolattukudy, P. E. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1996, 93, 4787–4792;
- 73. Fernandes, N. D.; Kolattukudy, P. E. J. Biol. Chem. 1998, 273, 2823–282.
- Azad, A. K.; Sirakova, T. D.; Fernandes, N. D.; Kolattukudy, P. E. J. Biol. Chem. 1997, 272, 16741–16745.
- Minnikin, D. E.; Kremer, L.; Dover, L. G.; Besra, G. S. Chem. Biol. 2002, 9, 545–553.
- 76. Trivedi, O. A.; Arora, P.; Sridharan, V.; Tickoo, R.; Mohanty, D.; Gokhale,
 R. S. *Nature* 2004, *428*, 441–445.
- 77. Trivedi, O. A.; Arora, P.; Vats, A.; Ansari, M. Z.; Tickoo, R.; Sridharan, V.;
 Mohanty, D.; Gokhale, R. S. *Mol. Cell* 2005, *17*, 631–643.
- 78. Simeone, R.; Constant, P.; Guilhot, C.; Daffe, M.; Chalut, C. J. Bacteriol.
 2007, 189, 4597–4602.
- Ferreras, J. A.; Stirrett, K. L.; Lu, X.; Ryu, J.-S.; Soll, C. E.; Tan, D. S.;
 Quadri, L. E. N. *Chem. Biol.* 2008, 15, 51–61.
- Arora, P.; Goyal, A.; Natarajan, V. T.; Rajakumara, E.; Verma, P.; Gupta,
 R.; Yousuf, M.; Trivedi, O. A.; Mohanty, D.; Tyagi, A.; Sankaranarayanan,
 R.; Gokhale, R. S. *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 2009, *5*, 166–173.
- Pérez, E.; Constant, P.; Lemassu, A.; Laval, F.; Daffé, M.; Guilhot, C. J.
 Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 42574–42583.
- Thurman, P. F.; Chai, W.; Rosankiewicz, J. R.; Rogers, H. J.; Lawson, A.
 M.; Draper, P. *Eur. J. Biochem.* **1993**, *212*, 705–711.

- Onwueme, K. C.; Vos, C. J.; Zurita, J.; Ferreras, J. A.; Quadri, L. E. N. Prog. Lipid Res. 2005, 44, 259–302.
- Guenin-Macé, L.; Siméone, R.; Demangel, C. *Transbound. Emerg. Dis.* 2009, 56, 255–268.
- Trivedi, O. A.; Arora, P.; Vats, Ansari, M. Z.; Tickoo, R.; Sridharan, S.;
 Mohanty, D.; Gokhale, S. *Mol. Cell* 2005, *17*, 631–643.
- Astarie-Dequeker, C.; Le Guyader, L.; Malaga, W.; Seaphanh, F.-K.;
 Chalut, C.; Lopez, A.; Guilhot, C. *PLos Pthog.* 2009, *5*, e1000289.
- 87. Goulart, L. R.; Goulart, I. M. B. Arch. Dermatol. Res. 2009, 301, 123-137.
- 88. Job, C. K. Int. J. Lepr. 1989, 57, 532–539.
- 89. Mukherjee, R.; Antia, N. H. Int. J. Lepr. 1986, 54, 632-638.
- 90. Rambukkana, A. Trends Microbiol. 2000, 8, 23–28.
- 91. a) Rambukkana, A, Salzer, J. L.; Yurchenco, P. D.; Tuomanen, E. I. *Cell*1997, 88, 811–821; b) Rambukkana, A.; Yamada, H.; Zanazzi, G.; Mathus,
 T.; Salzer, J. L.; Yurchenco, P. D.; Campbell, K. P.; Fischetti, V. A. *Sceince*1998, 282, 2076–2079.
- Ng, V.; Zanazzi, G.; Timpl, R.; Talts, J. F.; Salzer, J. L.; Brennan, P. J.;
 Rambukkana, A. *Cell* 2000, *103*, 511–524.
- 93. Ridley, D. S.; Jopling, W. H. Int. J. Lepr. Other Mycobact. Dis. 1987, 34, 255–273.
- Mehra, V.; Brennan, P. J.; Rada, E.; Convit, J.; Bloom, B. R. *Nature* 1984, 308, 194–196.

- Molloy, A.; Gaudernack, G.; Levis, W. R.; Cohn, Z. A.; Kaplan, G. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1990, 87, 973–977.
- Fournie, J. J.; Adams, E.; Mullins, R. J.; Basten, A. *Infect. Immun.* 1989, 57, 3653–3659.
- 97. Prasad, H. K.; Mishra, R. S.; Nath, I. J. Exp. Med. 1987, 165, 239-244.
- Hashimoto, k.; Maeda, Y.; Kimura, H.; Suzuki, K.; Masuda, A.; Matsuoka,
 M.; Makino, M. *Infect. Immun.* 2002, *70*, 5167–5176.
- 99. Neill, M. A.; Klebanoff, S. J. J. Exp. Med. 1988, 167, 30-42.
- 100. Yamamura, M.; Uyemura, K.; Deans, R. J.; Weinberg, K.; Rea, T. H.;
 Bloom, B. R.; Modlin, R. L. *Science* 1991, 254, 277–279.
- 101. Kang, T. J.; Lee, S. B.; Chae, G. T. Cytokine 2002, 20, 56-62
- 102. Santos, A. R.; Suffys, P. N.; Vanderborght, P. R.; Moraes, M. O.; Vieira, L. M.; Cabello, P. H.; Bakker, A. M.; Matos, H. J.; Huizinga, T. W.; Ottenhoff, T. H.; Sampaio, E. P.; Sarno, E. N. *J. Infect. Dis.* 2002, *186*, 1687–1691.
- 103. a) Baumgart, K.; Britton, W.; Basten, A.; Bagshawe, A. *Transact. Royal Soc. Trop. Med. Hyg.* **1981**, *81*, 1030–1032; b) Mohan, A. C.; Nurlign, A.; Kebede, B.; Becx-Bleumink, M.; Lefford, M. J. *J. Infect. Dis.* **1991**, *163*, 653–656; c) Sinha, S.; Kannan, S.; Nagaraju, B.; Sengupta, U.; Gupte, M. D. Lepr. Rev. **2004**, *75*, 266–273.
- 104. a) Fujiwara, T.; Shirley, T.; Hunter, W.; Cho, S.-N.; Aspinall, G. O.; Brennan, P. J. *Infect. Immun.* **1984**, *43*, 245–252; b) Wu, X.; Marino-Albernas, J.-R.; Auzanneau, F.-I.; Verez-Bencomo, V.; Pinto, B. M. *Carbohydr. Res.* **1998**, *306*, 493–503.

- 105. a) Cho, S. N.; Shin, J. S.; Daffé, M.; Chong, Y.; Kim, S. K.; Kim, J. D. J. Clin. Microbiol. 1992, 30, 3065–3069; b) Bligh, E. G.; Dyer, W. J. Can. J. Biochem. Physiol. 1959, 37, 911–917.
- 106. a) Daffé, M.; Cho, S. N.; Chatterjee, D.; Brennan, P J. J. Infect. Dis. 1991, 163, 161–168; b) Torgal-Garcia, J.; David, H. L.; Papa, F.; Ann. Inst. Pasteur. Microbiol. 1988, 139, 289–294; c) Torgal-Garcia, J.; Papa, F.; David, H. L. Acta. Leprol. 1989, 7, 136–137; d) Casabona, N. M.; Fuente, T. G.; Arce, L. A.; Entraigas, J. O.; Pla, R. V. Acta. Leprol. 1989, 7, 89–93.
- 107. a) van Soolingen, D.; Qian, L.; de Haas, P. E.; Douglas, J. T.; Traore, H.; Portaels, F.; Qing, H. Z.; Enkhsaikan, D.; Nymadawa, P.; van Embden, J. D. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 1995, *33*, 3234–3238; b) Bifani, P. J.; Mathema, B.; Kurepina, N. E.; Kreiswirth, B. N. *Trends Microbiol.* 2000, *10*, 45–52; c) Marmiesse, M.; Brodin, P.; Buchrieser, C.; Gutierrez, C.; Simoes, N.; Vincent, V.; Glaser, P.; Cole, S. T.; Brosch, R. *Microbiology* 2004, *150*, 483–496; d) Chan, M. Y.; Borgdroff, M.; Yip, C. W.; de Haas, P. E.; Wong, W. S.; Kam, K. M.; van Soolingen, D. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 2001, *127*, 169– 171.
- Huet, G.; Constant, P.; Malaga, W.; Lanéelle, M-A.; Kremer, K.; van Soolingen, D.; Daffé, D.; Guilhot, C. J. Biol. Chem. 2009, 284, 27101– 27113.
- 109. a) Anh, D. D.; Borgdroff, M.; Van, L. N.; Lan, N. T.; van Gorkom, T.;
 Kremer, K.; van Spoolingen, D. *Emerg. Infect. Dis.* 2000, *6*, 302–305; b)
 Bifani, P. J.; Plikaytis, B. B.; Kapur, V.; Stockbauer, K.; Pan, X.; Lutfey, M.

L.; Moghazeh, S. L.; Eisne, W.; Daniel, T. M.; Kaplan, M. H.; Crawford, J.
T.; Musser, J. M.; Kreiswrith, B. N. *JAMA* 1996, *275*, 452–457; c) Caws,
M.; Thwaites, G.; Stepniewska, K.; Lan, N. T. N.; Duyen, N. T. H.; Phuong,
N. T.; Huyen, M. N. H.; Duy, P. M.; Loc, T. H.; Chau, T. T. H.; van
Soolingen, D.; Kremer, K.; Chau, N. V. V.; Chinh, N. T.; Farrar, J. *J. Clin. Microbiol.* 2006, *44*, 3934–3939.

- a) Dormans, J.; Burger, M.; Aguila, D.; Hernandez-Pando, R.; Kremer, K.;
 Roholl, P.; Arend, S. M.; van Spoolingen, D. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 2004, *137*, 460–468; b) Lopez, B.; Aguilar, D.; Orozco, H.; Burger, M.; Espitia, C.; Ritacco, V.; Barrera, L.; Kremer, K.; Hernandez-Pando, R.; Huygen, K.; van Spoolingen, D. *Clin. Exp. Immunol.* 2003, *133*, 30–37.
- Manca, C.; Tsenova, L.; Bergtold, A.; Freeman, S.; Tovey, M.; Musser, J.
 M.; Barry III, C. E.; Freedman, V. H.; Kaplan, G. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 2001, *98*, 5752–5757.
- 112. Tsenova, L.; Ellison, E.; Harbacheuski, R.; Moreira, A. L.; Kurepina, N.;
 Reed, M. B.; Mathema, B.; Barry III, C. E.; Kaplan, G. J. Infect. Dis.
 2005,192, 98–106.
- 113. Flynn, J. L.; Goldstein, M. M.; Chan, J.; Triebold, K. J.; Pfeffer, K.; Lowenstein, C. J.; Schreiber, R.; Mak, T. W.; Bloom, B. R. *Immunity* 1995, 2, 561–72.
- 114. Cooper, A. M.; Flynn, J. L. Curr. Opin. Immunol. 1995, 7, 512-516.
- Smith, S.; Liggitt, D.; Jeromsky, E.; Tan, X.; Skerrett, S. J.; Wilson, C. B. Infect. Immun. 2002, 70, 2082–2089.
- 116. a) Keane, J.; Gershon, S.; Wise, R. P.; Mirabile-Levens, E.; Kasznica, J.;
 Schwieterman, W. D.; Siegel, J. N.; Braun, M. M. N. Engl. J. Med. 2001, 345, 1098–104; b) Mohan, A. K.; Cote, T. R.; Block, J. A.; Manadan, A. M.; Siegel, J. N.; Braun, M. M. Clin. Infect. Dis. 2004, 39, 295–299.
- Bevilacqua, M. P.; Pober, J. S.; Majeau, G. R.; Fiers, W.; Cotran, R. S.;
 Gimbrone, M. A.-Jr. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **1986**, *83*, 4533–4537.
- 118. Casadevall, A.; Pirofski, L. J. Infect. Dis. 2001, 184, 337-344.
- Sinsimer, D.; Huet, G.; Manca, C.; Tsenova, L.; Koo, M.-S.; Kurepina, N.;
 Kana, B.; Mathema, B.; Marras, S. A. E.; Kreiswirth, B. N.; Guilhot, C.;
 Kaplan, G. *Infect. Immun.* 2008, 76, 3027–3036.

Chapter 2

Synthesis of Carbohydrate Cores of Phenolic Glycolipids from Mycobacterium leprae and Mycobacterium bovis

2.1. Introduction

Leprosy, or Hansen's disease (HD), is a serious chronic bacterial infection of the skin and the peripheral nervous system caused by the bacterium *Mycobacterium leprae*, a member of the mycobacteria genus.¹ Advances in the use of multidrug therapies allow leprosy to be successfully controlled. However, there are still about 500,000 new cases reported every year and more than three million people infected with leprosy have suffered permanent neurologic disability.²⁻⁵ Moreover, the emergence of the multidrug resistant strains makes the treatment of leprosy even more complicated.^{1d,6,7} As previously detailed in Chapter 1, many of the difficulties of treating leprosy can be attributed mainly to the complex architecture of the cell envelope that acts as a protective shield preventing antimicrobial agents from affecting the bacilli.^{8,9}

After the discovery of PGLs,¹⁰⁻¹² research into these molecules was neglected until Brennan and coworkers were able to isolate a *M. leprae* specific antigen (PGL-I, Figure 2-1), from *M. leprae*-infected liver tissue of armadillos. This PGL constituted 2% of the dry weight of the organism,^{13,14} and it was found that all *M. leprae* strains produce PGLs. Brennan and coworkers¹⁴ have shown that PGL-I has a structure typical of the PGL family, which is composed of two main parts: a carbohydrate domain and a lipid core. In the case of PGL-I, the

carbohydrate core is composed of a trisaccharide, consisting of a 3,6-dimethylated glucose unit at the non-reducing end, which is β -(1 \rightarrow 4) linked to a 2,3-di-*O*-methylated rhamnose, which in turn is α -(1 \rightarrow 2) linked to a 3-*O*-methylated rhamnose at the reducing end. The reducing end rhamnose is linked to the phenolphthiocerol, through an α linkage, which is diesterified with two mycoserosic acid units to complete the structure of the lipid core.



Figure 2-1. Structure of PGL-I isolated from *M. leprae*.

Since the discovery of PGL-I, it has been the subject of extensive research by many groups trying to elucidate its biosynthesis as well as its functions. Details on the different properties and functions of PGLs *from M. leprae* were mentioned in Chapter 1.¹⁵⁻²²

Mycobacterium bovis is another member of the mycobacteria family that causes tuberculosis in a range of animals, mainly cattle, and humans.²³ *M. bovis* can causes serious illness in cattle, with an estimated worldwide loss to agriculture of about \$3 billion US annually.²⁴ *M. bovis* bacillus Calmette–Guérin is a strain of *M. bovis* that was attenuated over 13 years and is used as a vaccine for tuberculosis. This vaccine is known as the BCG vaccine. In 1989, *M. bovis*-specific PGLs named, B, B-1, B-2, and B-3 were isolated from *M. bovis* BCG.²⁵ Since the discovery of PGLs in *M. bovis*, no work has been done to identify their functions.

Despite all of the information known about PGL-I from *M. leprae*, and the very little is known about PGLs from *M. bovis*, and an understanding of their immunomodulatory activity remains unclear.²⁶ For that reason, we were interested in testing the effect of these PGLs on cytokine production by activated macrophages. However, the low native PGL-I bioavailability in leprosy patients' blood, the high hydrophobicity of the compounds, which complicates the use of ELISA (Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay), and difficulty of growing mycobacteria make the use of native PGLs for assessing their immunomodulatory activity a tedious task.^{22,27} To simplify the immunological profiling of PGLs from *M. leprae* and *M. bovis*, we decided to synthesize a panel of the carbohydrate cores of all PGLs bearing a *p*-methoxyphenol group at the reducing end to mimic the native PGLs lipid core. Once in hand we endeavoured to use these molecules

to test their effect on cytokine production and apoptosis. In this chapter, I will present the synthetic routes used to make synthetic analogues of the PGLs from *M. leprae* (Figure 2-2) and *M. bovis* (Figure 2-3).



Figure 2-2: Structure of synthetic analogues of *M. leprae* PGLs.



Figure 2-3: Structure of synthetic analogues of *M. bovis* PGLs.

2.2. Results and Discussion

2.2.1. Synthesis of analogues of PGLs from M. leprae, 2-1, 2-2, and 2-3

Retrosynthetic analysis of **2-1–2-3** showed that these molecules could be synthesized from four main building blocks: **2-8**, **2-9**, **2-10** and **2-11** (Figure 2-4). Compounds **2-8** and **2-11** are rhamnose based. Building block **2-8** is the reducing

end saccharide residue in this series and therefore it has a *p*-methoxyphenyl moiety, while building block **2-11** is a rhamnosyl thioglycoside in which O-2 and O-3 are protected with an isopropylidene acetal. Both **2-9** and **2-10** are glycosyl imidates; **2-9** is per-*O*-acetylated and **2-10** has a methyl group at O-3, and is acetylated at O-2, O-4 and O-6. With these four building blocks in hand, subsequent coupling and further protecting group manipulation was expected to provide the desired analogues in good yields.



Scheme 2-1: Retrosynthetic analysis of building blocks 2-1, 2-2, 2-3.

2.2.1.1. Synthesis of *p*-methoxyphenyl glycoside 2-8.

As illustrated in Scheme 2-2, the preparation of **2-8** began by glycosylation of donor **2-12** with *p*-methoxyphenol (PMPOH) using boron trifluoride etherate as the promoter³¹ to give **2-14** in 88% yield. Subsequently, deacylation using sodium methoxide in methanol provided a 96% yield of **2-5**, which was then protected at O-2 and O-3 using 2,3-dimethoxypropane (DMP)³⁰ to give isopropylidene acetal **2-15** in 91% yield. The remaining hydroxyl group, at O-4, was protected by benzylation³⁰ using benzyl bromide and sodium hydride yielding **2-16** in 95% yield.

Subsequently, cleavage of the isopropylidene $acetal^{32}$ using a catalytic amount of *p*-toluenesulfonic acid (*p*-TSA) in methanol gave **2-17** in 82% yield. Finally, selective methylation of O-2 was achieved by heating diol **2-17** in toluene at reflux with di-*n*-butyltin oxide³³ to form the corresponding stannylidene acetal intermediate. After cooling the reaction mixture to 31 °C, 10 equivalents of methyl iodide and tetra-*n*-butylammonium iodide (*n*-Bu₄NI) were added to this solution and the reaction was stirred for additional 7 h, which led to selective methylation of O-3 affording **2-8** in 76% yield.



Scheme 2-2. Synthesis of *p*-methoxyphenyl glycoside 2-8.

The regioselectivity of the final methylation step was established by ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectroscopy. The location of the methyl group in **2-8** was identified by the chemical shift of both H-3 ($\delta_{H} = 4.14$ ppm) and C-3 ($\delta_{C} = 76.8$ ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra. In the starting material, **2-17**, these resonances appear at 3.77 and 71.2 ppm, respectively, and the upfield chemical shift of these signals in the product is indicative of O-3 methylation. It is worth mentioning that when the reaction was promoted with cesium fluoride³⁴ instead of

tetra-*n*-butylammonium iodide, the methylation was not selective; a mixture of O-3 and O-2 methylated products was obtained.

2.2.1.2. Synthesis of imidates 2-9 and 2-10

As shown in Scheme 2-3, the synthesis of **2-9** started with methylation of commercially available 1,2:5,6-di-O-isoproylidene-D-glucofuranose (2-18). The reaction was carried out using methyl iodide³⁴ and sodium hydroxide in DMSO and furnished a 97% yield of 2-19, in which O-3 was methylated. The next step was conversion of glucose from the furanose to pyranose form, which was achieved by heating 2-19 in 80% acetic acid³⁵ at reflux to give 3-O-methyl- α/β -Dglucopyranose. This intermediate was then acetylated using acetic anhydride and pyridine giving the corresponding derivative with an acetyl group at the anomeric position. The anomeric acetyl group was then removed selectively using hydrazine acetate³⁶ resulting in the expected reducing sugar. Finally, the corresponding glycosyl imidate derivative was prepared upon treatment with trichloroacetonitrile³⁷ and a catalytic amount of 1,8-diazabicyclo[5.4.0]undec-7ene (DBU), to afford 2-9, as the α -anomer, in 72% yield over four steps. The anomeric stereochemistry in 2-9 was confirmed by measuring ${}^{3}J_{1,2}$, which had a value of 3.7 Hz, clearly indicating the α -stereochemistry.



Scheme 2-3. Synthesis of imidates 2-9 and 2-10.

Access to imidate **2-10** started with peracetylation of the commercially available D-glucopyranose, **2-20**, and the imidate was prepared using the same procedure and reaction conditions as those used for the synthesis of **2-9** (Scheme 2-3). The product was obtained in 85% yield over the three steps.

2.2.1.3. Synthesis of Thioglycoside 2-11

The synthesis of **2-11** is outlined in Scheme 2-4. Glycosylation^{28,29} of **2-12** with *p*-thiocresol (*p*-toluenethiol, TolSH), using boron trifluoride etherate as the promoter and subsequent deacylation using Zemplén deacylation (sodium methoxide in methanol) afforded a 78% yield of **2-13** over the two steps. The next step was to protect both O-2 and O-3 in **2-13**, which was accomplished using (DMP) in acetone³⁰ in the presence of a catalytic amount of *p*-TSA. This reaction furnished the isopropylidene acetal-protected intermediate **2-11** in 96% yield (Scheme 2-4).



Scheme 2-4. Synthesis of thioglycoside building block 2-11.

2.2.1.4. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-1

With these four building blocks in hand, the assembly of the oligosaccharides could be performed starting with target 2-1 (Scheme 2-5). First, glycosylation of imidate 2-9 and alcohol 2-11 was achieved after activation of 2-9 using standard TMSOTf³⁷ conditions to give exclusively the β -anomer of 2-21 in 84% yield.



Scheme 2-5. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-1.

The stereoselectivity of the glycosylation reaction was controlled by neighbouring group participation of the acetyl group at O-2 and was confirmed by measuring the ${}^{1}J_{C-1',H-1'}$ in the product which was 160.4 Hz.⁴⁵ Moreover, another confirmation of the stereochemistry is the value of ${}^{3}J_{1',2'}$ which was found to be 8.0 Hz. Both values are consistent with β -glucosides.

The product disaccharide was subjected to Zemplén deacylation yielding a triol, which was selectively protected at the 6'-OH using trityl chloride³⁸ and pyridine resulting in tritylated intermediate **2-22**. The remaining 2'-OH and 4'-OH groups were protected as benzyl ethers³⁰ via reaction with benzyl bromide and sodium hydride in DMF and the isopropylidene acetal was then removed using a catalytic amount of p-TSA³² leading to the formation of a triol intermediate. Treatment of this triol with acetic anhydride³⁹ and pyridine afforded **2-23** in 83% yield over three steps.

The resulting disaccharide was activated using NIS and AgOTf²⁸ and coupled with alcohol **2-8** to yield the α -anomer of trisaccharide **2-24** in 77% yield. Only the α -anomer was obtained due to neighbouring group participation of the acetate on O-2 in the donor. The stereochemistry of the newly formed glycosidic linkage was established by a coupled HSQC experiment, which enabled the determination of the ${}^{1}J_{C-1',H-1'}$ (170 Hz).⁴⁵ Deprotection of the acetyl groups via Zemplén deacylation resulted in a diol, which was methylated using methyl iodide and sodium hydride. Finally, global debenzylation³² by hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal resulted in the formation of trisaccharide **2-1** in 78% overall yield from trisaccharide **2-24**.

2.2.1.5. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-2

Diol intermediate 2-22 (see Scheme 2-5 for its preparation) was used as the starting material for completing the synthesis of 2-2. As detailed in Scheme 2-6, the synthesis began by protecting 2-22 via benzylation using benzyl bromide and sodium hydride. The trityl group was then removed selectively in presence of the 2,3-isopropylidene acetal using $ZnBr_2^{40}$ resulting in the formation of a triol intermediate. Subsequent, methylation using methyl iodide and sodium hydride followed by removal of the isopropylidene acetal using a catalytic amount of *p*-TSA³⁰ gave diol 2-25 in 63% yield over the four steps. This diol was then selectively methylated at the 3-OH group using the same reaction conditions as those used for making 2-8 (see Scheme 2-8). Next, the remaining hydroxyl group was benzylated to give 2-26 in 69% yield from 2-25.

Glycosylation between thioglycoside **2-26** and alcohol **2-8** was achieved via activation of the thioglycoside with NIS–AgOTf²⁸ to afford a trisaccharide intermediate, which then gave a yield of 71% of the target trisaccharide, **2-2**, after debenzylation³² using palladium on charcoal under a hydrogen atmosphere. The stereochemistry of the rhamnopyranosyl–rhamnopyranosyl linkage was established by measurement of the ¹*J*_{C-1,H-1} using a coupled HSQC experiment (¹*J*_{C-1',H-1'} = 169 Hz), which is the value expected for an α -glycoside.^{45a}



Scheme 2-6. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-2.

2.2.1.6. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-3

The synthesis of trisaccharide **2-3** is shown in Scheme 2-7. First, disaccharide **2-27** was obtained in 81% yield after glycosylation of acceptor **2-11** with donor **2-10**, which was activated using TMSOTf.⁴¹ That the disaccharide had

been obtained exclusively as the β-anomer was confirmed from the value of ${}^{1}J_{C-1',H-1'}$, which was found to be 160 Hz. Zemplén deacylation was performed to remove the acetyl groups and then the 6'-OH group was selectively protected by trityl group to afford **2-28** in 85% yield over two steps. The remaining hydroxyl groups, OH-2', OH-3', and OH-4' were protected via benzylation. Next, acidcatalyzed hydrolysis of the 2,3-isopropylidene acetal using catalytic amount of *p*-TSA furnished a diol intermediate, which was acetylated (acetic anhydride and pyridine) to give the fully functionalized thioglycoside **2-29** in 72% yield over three steps. Acceptor **2-8** was glycosylated with donor **2-29** using NIS–AgOTf²⁸ activation, which furnished trisaccharide **2-30** in 73% yield. The αstereochemistry of the newly formed glycosidic linkage was confirmed by a coupled HSQC experiment, from which the ${}^{1}J_{C-1',H-1'}$ was shown to be 171 Hz. The acetyl groups were then removed via Zemplén deacylation and the resulting hydroxyl groups were methylated using methyl iodide and sodium hydride. Finally, global debenzylation³⁹ gave trisaccharide **2-3** in 82% yield over two steps.



Scheme 2-7. Synthesis of trisaccharide 2-3

2.2.2. Synthesis of analogues of PGLs from *M. bovis*, 2-4, 2-5, 2-6 and 2-7

M. bovis produces four different PGLs, and therefore I synthesized four carbohydrate cores bearing a *p*-methoxyphenol moiety at the reducing end (Figure 2-3). Analogue **2-4** is a disaccharide and can be obtained from monosaccharide building blocks **2-31**, and **2-32** (Scheme 2-8). On the other hand, analogues **2-5** to **2-7** are monosaccharides with a *p*-methoxyphenyl moiety at the reducing end.



Scheme 2-8. Retrosynthetic analysis of disaccharide 2-4.

2.2.2.1. Synthesis of disaccharide 2-4

As shown in Scheme 2-9, the synthesis of **2-4** started by preparing building blocks **2-31** and **2-32**. The route to **2-31** started from the advanced intermediate **2-17** (see Scheme 2-3 for its preparation). Selective acetylation of the axial hydroxyl group was achieved upon treatment of the diol with trimethyl orthoacetate⁴² and (\pm)-camphor-10-sulfonic acid (CSA) to form an orthoester intermediate, which was then hydrolyzed with 80% aqueous acetic acid affording **2-31** in 79% yield over two steps. The regiochemistry was established by ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR

spectroscopy.





A: Synthesis of the building blocks 2-31 and 2-32.





B. Assembly of disaccharide **2-4**.



The location of acetyl group in **2-31** was identified from the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra of the product. The chemical shift of both H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 5.29$ ppm) and C-2 ($\delta_{\rm C} = 72.4$ ppm), which were shifted downfield compared to those signals in **2-17** ($\delta_{\rm H} = 4.14$ -4.01 ppm and $\delta_{\rm C} = 71.2$ ppm). The other required monosaccharide precursor, **2-32**, was synthesized from the advanced intermediate **2-13** (see Scheme 2-2 for preparation of this compound). Sodium hydride-promoted³⁹ perbenzylation of **2-13** using 1.2 equivalent of benzyl bromide for each hydroxyl group gave a yield of 88% of **2-32**.

With these two building blocks in hand, acceptor 2-31 was glycosylated with donor 2-32 using NIS–AgOTf²⁹ activation. After the glycosylation, the acetyl group was removed with sodium methoxide to give disaccharide 2-33 as the α -anomer. The stereochemistry of the glycosidic linkage between the carbohydrate residues was confirmed by measurement of the ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$, which had a value of 171 Hz, consistent with the α -sterochemistry.⁴⁵ The next step was methylation at O-2 using methyl iodide and sodium hydride. Subsequent debenzylation using palladium on charcoal under a hydrogen atmosphere gave 2-4 in 88% yield over two steps.

2.2.2.2. Synthesis of monosaccharides 2-5, 2-6 and 2-7

The synthesis of target **2-6** started from advanced intermediate **2-17** (see Scheme 2-3 for the preparation of this compound). The first step was the selective protection of 3-OH of **2-17**, which was accomplished by heating with dibutyltin oxide in toluene at reflux to form a stannylidene acetal intermediate. After cooling, this intermediate was treated with benzyl bromide and tetra-*n*-butylammonium iodide (*n*-Bu₄NI), which resulted in the regioselective benzylation on the equatorial hydroxyl group giving **2-34** in 82% yield over the two steps.⁴³ ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectroscopy were used to establish the location of the benzyl group. For **2-34**, the chemical shift of H-3 in the ¹H NMR spectrum was at 4.04 ppm (compared to 4.14-4.01 ppm in the ¹H NMR spectrum of **2-17**). Similarly, in the ¹³C NMR spectrum of **2-34**, the resonance for C-3 was present at 79.8 ppm, while in **2-17** this residue was found at 71.2 ppm. Finally, methylation of O-2 using methyl iodide and sodium hydride followed by hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal afforded **2-6** in 79% yield over two steps.

Target **2-7** was prepared from **2-5** via permethylation using methyl iodide and sodium hydride in a yield of 91% (Scheme 2-10).





Scheme 2-10. Synthesis of 2-5, 2-6, and 2-7

2.3. Summary.

A panel of seven synthetic analogues of PGLs from *M. leprae* and *M. bovis*, **2-1–2-7** were synthesized using efficient linear synthetic routes in good overall yields. During the course of the synthesis of target compounds, use was made of thioglycoside donors and all newly formed glycosidic linkages were confirmed via measurement of ${}^{1}J_{C1,H1}$ values via coupled HSQC experiments. Another key feature of the routes were a series of regioselective alkylation and acylation reactions, which were achieved via the formation of tin and orthoester intermediates, respectively. Having access these compounds, the next step was to test their effect on cytokine production by activated macrophages as well as their ability to induce or inhibit apoptosis, which is described in Chapter 6.

2.4. Experimental

2.4.1. General Methods

Solvents used in reactions were purified by successive passage through columns of alumina and copper under an argon atmosphere before use. All reagents used in reactions were purchased from commercial sources and were used without further purification unless noted otherwise. All reactions were carried out under a positive pressure of argon atmosphere and monitored by TLC on Silica Gel G-25 UV₂₅₄ (0.25 mm) unless stated otherwise. Spots were detected under UV light and/or by charring with a solution of anisaldehyde in ethanol, HOAc, and H₂SO₄. Column chromatography was performed on Silica Gel 60 (40– $60 \,\mu\text{m}$). The ratio between silica gel and crude product ranged from 100:1 to 20:1 (w/w). Organic solutions were concentrated under vacuum at < 50 °C. ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectra were recorded at 400 or 500 MHz. ¹H NMR chemical shifts are referenced to TMS (0.0, CDCl₃) or CD₃OD (4.78, CD₃OD). ¹³C NMR chemical shifts are referenced to CDCl₃ (77.23, CDCl₃) or CD₃OD (48.9, CD₃OD). ¹H NMR data are reported as though they are first order and the peak assignments were made on the basis of 2D-NMR (¹H–¹H COSY and HMQC) experiments. The monosaccharide residues in the disaccharide and trisaccharides are labelled by no prime, prime, and double prime and these labels are maintained in the assignment of NMR spectra of all compounds (see Figure 2-4). Optical rotations were measured at 21 ± 2 °C at the sodium D line (589 nm) and are in units of deg•mL(dm•g)⁻¹. ESI-MS spectra were carried out on samples suspended in THF or CH_3OH and added NaCl.



Figure 2-4. Numbering system used to label data.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3'',6''-di-*O*-methyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 4)-2',3'-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 2)-3-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (2-1)

To a solution of **2-24** (30 mg, 0.03 mmol) in 1:1 $CH_2Cl_2-CH_3OH$ (5 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (0.25 mL) was added. After stirring for 2 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. To a solution of the crude product and CH₃I (0.1 mL) in DMF (2 mL), NaH (60% in mineral oil, 8 mg, 0.05 mmol) was added at 0 °C. Water (5

mL) was then added and the mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) and washed with water (2×10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. The oil was dissolved in HOAc (5 mL) and Pd-C (6 mg) was added and the solution was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The solution was diluted with then CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL), and washed with water (2 \times 10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH_2Cl_2 -CH₃OH) to give 2-1 (23 mg, 78%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.55$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ –30.2 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 6.98–6.94 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.84–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.36 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 2.0 Hz, H-1), 5.09 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 2.0$ Hz, H-1'), 4.04 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 8.0$ Hz, H-1''), 4.23–4.21 (m, 1H, H-2), 3.77 (s, 3H OCH₃), 3.75–3.73 (m, 3H, H-5, H-5', H-2'), 3.67 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.65– 3.54 (m, 7H, H-3, H-3', H-4, H-4', H-4", H-6" x 2), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.42–3.39 (m, 2H, H-2", H-5"), 3.37 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.15 (app t, 1H, $J_{2'',3''} = J_{3'',4''} = 9.0$ Hz, H-3''), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6'), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.0 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 154.9 (Ar), 150.1 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.7 (Ar x 2), 105.6 (C-1"), 98.6 (C-1"), 98.0 (C-1), 85.5 (C-3"), 81.5 (C-4"), 81.4 (C-4), 80.2 (C-3'), 75.8 (C-3), 75.0 (C-4'), 74.4 (C-2'), 72.5 (C-6"), 72.3 (C-5"), 71.7 (C-2), 70.7 (C-2"), 70.0 (C-5), 68.3 (C-5'), 60.5 (OCH₃), 59.6 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 57.6 (OCH₃), 56.5 (OCH₃), 55.6 (OCH_3) , 17.8 (C-6'), 17.6 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{30}H_{48}O_{15}Na$: 671.2885. Found 671.2880.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3,6-di-*O*-methyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -3-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 2)$ -3-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (2-2)

To a solution of **2-26** (25 mg, 0.03 mmol) and **2-8** (15 mg, 0.04 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (10 mg, 0.04 mmol) and AgOTf (2.5 mg, 0.01 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was stirred for another 30 min before it was neutralized with Et_3N (0.5 mL). The solution was filtered and concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless oil (25 mg). The oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (20 mL) and Pd-C (4.5 mg, 20% w/w) was added and the solution was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to give 2-2 (15 mg, 71%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.40$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -12.8 (c 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 6.96–6.90 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.81–6.78 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.34 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 5.03 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.3$ Hz, H-1'), 4.48 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 7.9$ Hz, H-1''), 4.17–4.16 (m, 1H, H-2), 3.92 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.4$ Hz, J_{3',4'} = 9.5 Hz, H-3'), 3.72 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.69–3.63 (m, 3H, H-2', H-5, H-5'), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.57–3.55 (m, 3H, H-4, H-4', H-4"), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50–3.47 (m, 2H, H-6" x 2), 3.44 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.36 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.34–3.28 (m, 3H, H-2", H-3, H-5"), 3.06 (app t, 1H, $J_{2",3"} = J_{3",4"} = 11.0$ Hz, H-3"), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 156.0 (Ar), 151.4 (Ar), 118.5 (Ar x 2), 115.5 (Ar x 2), 105.5 (C-1"), 99.6 (C-1'), 99.2 (C-1), 87.4 (C-3"), 83.9 (C-3'), 81.8 (C-4), 81.3 (C-4"), 76.5 (C-3), 75.3 (C-4'), 74.9 (C-2'), 72.9 (C-5"), 72.7 (C-6"), 71.8 (C-2), 70.8 (C-2"), 70.4 (C-5), 68.8 (C-5'), 61.0 (OCH₃), 60.0 (OCH₃), 59.5 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 56.3 (OCH₃), 18.2 (C-6'), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₉H₄₆O₁₅Na: 657.2729. Found: 657.2723.





To a solution of **2-30** (25 mg, 0.03 mmol) in 1:1 $CH_2Cl_2-CH_3OH$ (5 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (0.1 mL) was added. After stirring for 2 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. To a solution of the crude product and CH₃I (0.1 mL) in DMF (2 mL) NaH (60% in mineral oil, 8 mg, 0.45 mmol) was added at 0 °C. After stirring

the solution for 1 h, water (5 mL) was added and the mixture was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL), and washed with water (2 × 10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give a colorless oil, which was dissolved in HOAc (5 mL). Pd–C (5 mg) was added and the solution was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) and washed with water (2×10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to give **2-30** (15 mg, 82%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.50$ $(20:1 \text{ CH}_2\text{Cl}_2-\text{CH}_3\text{OH}); [\alpha]_D - 3.9 (c 0.5, \text{CHCl}_3); ^1\text{H NMR} (500 \text{ MHz}, \text{CDCl}_3, \delta_H)$ 6.98–6.95 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.36 (d, 1H, J_{1,2} = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 5.10 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.6$ Hz, H-1'), 4.44 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 8.0$ Hz, H-1''), 4.23– 4.22 (m, 1H, H-2), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.77–3.73 (m, 3H, H-5, H-5', H-5''), 3.68– 3.54 (m, 8H, H-3, H-3', H-3", H-4, H-4', H-4", H-6" x 2), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.46–3.41 (m, 1H, H-2"), 3.39 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.37–3.33 (m, 1H, H-2'), 1.32 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6'), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 155.0 (Ar), 150.1 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.7 (Ar x 2), 105.1 (C-1"), 98.4 (C-1"), 98.0 (C-1), 81.4 (C-4"), 81.2 (C-4), 80.2 (C-3"), 76.5 (C-3'), 75.8 (C-3), 74.7 (C-4'), 74.0 (C-2'), 72.8 (C-6"), 72.2 (C-5"), 71.8 (C-2), 71.5 (C-2"), 68.9 (C-5), 68.2 (C-5'), 59.6 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 57.7 (OCH₃), 56.7 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 17.7 (C-6), 17.6 (C-6'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{29}H_{46}O_{15}Na$: 657.2729. Found: 657.2723.



p-Methoxyphenyl

 α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-

rhamnopyranoside (2-4)

To a solution of 2-33 (25 mg, 0.03 mmol) and CH_3I (40 μ L) in DMF (2 mL), was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 5 mg) after the solution was cooled to 0 °C. The solution was stirred for 1 h before water (5 mL) was added. The mixture was then diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), and washed with water (2×10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. The oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (5 mL) and Pd-C (4 mg) was added and the solution was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (10:1 CH₂Cl₂--CH₃OH) to give **2-4** (11.4 mg, 88%) as a sticky semi solid material: $R_f 0.44$ (10:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -159.2 (c 1.3, CH₃OH); ^1H NMR (500 MHz, CD_3OD, $\delta_\text{H})$ 6.99–6.93 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.77 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.37 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.5 Hz, H-1), 5.04 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.4 Hz, H-1'), 3.99– 3.97 (m, 2H, H-2', H-3), 3.78–3.66 (m, 4H, H-2, H-3', H-5, H-5'), 3.73 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.39 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.3$ Hz, H-4), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.29 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4'), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6), 1.21 (d,

3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CD₃OD, δ_{C}) 156.4 (Ar), 151.8 (Ar), 119.0 (Ar x 2), 115.9 (Ar x 2), 104.0 (C-1'), 97.5 (C-1), 81.7 (C-2'), 79.5 (C-3), 74.1 (C-3'), 73.5 (C-2), 72.5 (C-4), 72.0 (C-4'), 70.9 (C-5'), 70.3 (C-5), 60.0 (OCH₃), 56.6 (ArOCH₃), 18.6 (C-6'), 18.5 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₀H₃₀O₁₀Na: 453.1731. Found: 453.1723.



p-Methoxyphenyl α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-5)

To a solution of **2-14** (5 g, 12.6 mmol) in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (100 mL) and 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (1 mL) was added. After stirring for 2 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. The resulting oil was purified by chromatography (10:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to afford **2-5** (3.27 g, 96%) as a white amorphous solid: R_f 0.32 (10:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D +67.5 (*c*, 0.1 CH₃OH); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CD₃OD, δ _H) 6.99–6.95 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.26 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 3.98–3.97 (m, 1H, H-3), 3.83 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.6 Hz, H-2), 3.74 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.48–3.40 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.29–3.28 (m, 1H, H-4), 1.23 (d, 3H, $J_{6,5}$ = 6.0 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ _C) 156.3 (Ar), 151.7 (Ar), 118.7 (Ar x 2), 115.5 (Ar x 2), 100.6 (C-1), 73.8 (C-4), 72.1 (C-2), 72.0 (C-3), 70.3 (C-5), 55.9 (ArOCH₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd (M + Na)⁺ C₁₃H₁₈O₆Na: 293.1001. Found: 293.1001.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-6)

To a solution of 2-34 (171 mg, 0.38 mmol) and CH₃I (40 µL, 0.57 mmol) in DMF (2mL) was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 14.6 mg, 0.68 mmol) after the solution was cooled to 0 °C. The solution was stirred for 1 h before water (5 mL) was added and then the solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), and washed with water (2 \times 10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give a colorless oil (160 mg). The oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (5 mL) and Pd–C (32 mg) was added and the solution was stirred overnight under an atmosphere of hydrogen. The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (10:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to give **2-6** (95 mg, 89%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.60 (10:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [a]_D –56.5 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.01–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.42 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 3.86 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.5 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.5 Hz, H-3), 3.73 (s, 3H, ArOC*H*₃), 3.64 (dd, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5), 3.59 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 1.5$ 3.5 Hz, H-2), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃-2), 3.37 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 155.2 (Ar), 150.7 (Ar), 117.8 (Ar x 2), 114.9 (Ar x 2), 95.6 (C-1), 80.4 (C-4), 74.1 (C-3), 71.7

(C-5), 68.7 (C-2), 59.2 (ArOCH₃), 55.9 (OCH₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₄H₂₀O₆Na: 307.1155. Found: 307.1152.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-7)

To a solution of 2-5 (500 mg, 1.85 mmol) and CH₃I (0.42 mL, 6.66 mmol) in DMF (5 mL), was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 213.12 mg, 8.88 mmol) at 0 °C. The solution was stirred for 2 h before water (10 mL) was added and the solution was then diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na_2SO_4), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 2-7 (525 mg, 91%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.56$ (5:1 hexane–EtOAc) $[\alpha]_D$ –146.9 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.03-6.99 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.86-6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.43 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, H-1), 3.79 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.77-3.76 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.71-3.67 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.56 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.21 (app t, 1H, *J*_{3,4} = *J*_{4,5} = 9.5 Hz, H-4), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 155.1 (Ar), 150.7 (Ar), 117. 8 (Ar x 2), 114.9 (Ar x 2), 96.2 (C-1), 82.3 (C-3), 81.2 (C-4), 77.7 (C-2), 68.7 (C-5), 61.2 (OCH₃), 59.4 (OCH₃), 58.1 (OCH₃), 55.9 (ArOCH₃), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for $(M + Na)^+ C_{16}H_{24}O_6Na$: 335.1464. Found: 335.1465.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-O-benzyl-3-O-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-8)

Diol 2-17 (2g, 5.54 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (60 mL) and n-Bu₂SnO (1.38 g, 5.54 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was heated to 120 °C and stirred for 1 h, then cooled to 31 °C before CH₃I (3.71 mL, 55.45 mmol) and *n*-Bu₄NI (2.40 g, 6.52 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 31 °C for 16 h and then concentrated. The crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 2-8 (1.57 g, 76%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.49 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –72.8 (c 1.0, CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.36–7.26 (m, 5H, Ar), 6.99–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.45 (d, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 4.87, 4.65 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 10.8 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.24– 4.23 (ddd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.6$ Hz, $J_{2,OH-2} = 2.6$ Hz, H-2), 3.86–3.82 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4,5} = 9.5 Hz, *J*_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 3.77 (s, 3H, ArOC*H*₃), 3.76–3.74 (m, 1H, H-3), 3.56 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.43 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.81 (d, 1H, J =2.6 Hz, OH-2), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.8 (Ar), 150.1 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 127.6 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.5 (Ar x 2), 97.8 (C-1), 81.4 (C-4), 79.7 (C-2), 75.2 (ArCH₂), 67.8 (C-3), 67.7 (C-5), 57.4 (OCH₃), 55.5 (ArOCH₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^+ C_{21}H_{26}O_6Na$: 397.1626. Found: 397.1623.



2,4,6-Tri-O-acetyl-3-O-methyl-α-D-glucopyranosyl trichloroacetimidate (2-9)

A solution of 2-19 (1 g, 3.65 mmol) in 80% aqueous HOAc (10 mL) was heated at reflux for 5 h before the solution was cooled and water (20 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (40 mL), and washed with water (2×30 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na_2SO_4), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was carried to the next step without further purification. The crude product was dissolved in pyridine (8 mL) and Ac_2O (2 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight before water (20 mL) was added. The mixture was extracted with CH_2Cl_2 (25 mL), and the organic layer was concentrated. To a solution of this crude product in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) hydrazine acetate (0.49 g, 5.47 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 4 h before water (20 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), and washed with water (2 \times 30 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na_2SO_4) , filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was carried to the next step without further purification. To a solution of the crude product and CCl_3CN (1 mL) in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), DBU (25 μ L) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 30 min. Then, the reaction mixture was concentrated and the resulting crude product was rapidly purified via column chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc, 1% Et₃N) to give **2-9** (2.11 g, 97%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.38$ (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 8.66 (s, 1H, NH), 6.51 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 3.7$ Hz, H-1), 5.12 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4.5} = 10.0$ Hz, H-4), 5.02 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 3.7$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 10.0$ Hz, H-2), 4.20 (dd, 1H, $J_{5,6a} = 2.1$ Hz, $J_{6a,6b} = 12.4$ Hz, H-6a), 4.15 (ddd, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 10.0$ Hz, $J_{5,6a} = 2.1$ Hz, $J_{5,6b} = 4.8$ Hz, H-5), 4.12 (dd, 1H, $J_{5,6b} = 4.8$ Hz, $J_{6a,6b} = 12.4$ Hz, H-6b), 3.81 (app t, 1H, $J_{2,3} = J_{3,4} = 10.0$ Hz, H-3), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.11 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.06 (s, 6H, CH₃CO x 2); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 170.6 (C=O), 170.0 (C=O), 169.3 (C=O), 160.7 (C=N), 93.3 (C-1), 78.3 (C-3), 71.7 (C-5), 70.5 (C-2), 68.8 (C-4), 61.7 (C-6), 20.7 (CH₃CO), 20.6(2) (CH₃CO), 20.5(4) (CH₃CO). HRMS (ESI) calcd (M + Na)⁺ C₁₅H₂₀Cl₃NO₉Na: 486.0101. Found: 486.0101.



2,4,5,6-Tetra-O-acetyl-α-D-glucopyranosyl trichloroacetimidate (2-10)

To a solution of D-glucose, (2-20, 1 g, 5.53 mmol) in pyridine (10 mL) Ac₂O (5 mL) was added at 0 °C and the reaction mixture was stirred at rt overnight before water (30 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL), and washed with water (2 × 40 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was carried to the next step without further purification. To a solution of the crude product in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) hydrazine acetate (0.75 g, 8.3 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 4 h before water (20 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), and washed with water (2 × 40 mL). The organic layer was dried was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), and washed with water (2 × 40 mL). The organic layer was dried was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), and washed with water (2 × 40 mL).

(Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. To a solution of the crude product and trichloroacetonitrile, (2 mL) in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL) DBU (25 μ L) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 30 min. Then, the reaction was concentrated and the resulting crude product was rapidly purified via column chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc, 1% Et₃N) to give **2-10** (2.3 g, 85%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.45$ (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 8.69 (s, 1H, NH), 6.56 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 4.0$ Hz, H-1), 5.65 (app t, 1H, $J_{2,3} = J_{3,4} = 10.0$ Hz, H-3), 5.19 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4}$ = $10.0 = J_{4,5} = 10.0$ Hz, H-4), 5.13 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 4.0$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 10.0$ Hz, H-2), 4.26 (dd, 1H, $J_{5,6a} = 2.1$ Hz, $J_{6a,6b} = 12.6$ Hz, H-6a), 4.18 (ddd, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 10.0$ Hz, $J_{5,6a} = 2.1$ Hz, $J_{5,6b} = 4.1$ Hz, H-5), 4.11 (dd, 1H, $J_{5,6b} = 4.1$ Hz, $J_{6b,6a} = 12.6$ Hz, H-6b), 2.07 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.04 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.02 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.01 (s, 3H, CH₃CO); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.5 (C=O), 170.0 (C=O), 169.8 (C=O), 169.6 (C=O), 160.8 (C=N), 93.0 (C-1), 70.0(2) (C-5), 69.8(8) (C-3), 69.7(3) (C-2), 67.8 (C-4), 61.4 (C-6), 20.7 (CH₃CO x 2), 20.6 (CH₃CO), 20.4 (CH₃CO). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^+$ C₁₆H₂₀Cl₃NO₁₀Na: 514.0045. Found: 514.0047.


p-Tolyl 2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-11)

To a solution of 2-13 (2.5 g, 9.25 mmol) and 2,2-dimethoxypropane (2.09 mL, 17.05 mmol) in acetone (30 mL) was added p-TSA (0.13 g, 0.9 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 30 min at rt, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL) and washed with satd aq NaHCO₃ soln (60 mL) and brine (60 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried with Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to afford 2-11 (2.75 g, 96%) as a white amorphous solid: $R_f 0.41$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +74 (c, 1.8 CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.38–7.35 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.14–7.12 (d, 2H, J = 7.9 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.67 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.4$ Hz, H-1), 4.35–4.34 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.4$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 5.6$ Hz, H-2), 4.12–4.06 (m, 2H, H-3, H-4), 3.45 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.8 Hz, *J*_{5,6} = 6.4 Hz, H-5), 2.34 (s, 3H, Ar*CH*₃), 1.53 (s, 3H, (*CH*₃)₂C), 1.37 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.4 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 137.8 (Ar), 132.4 (Ar x 2), 129.7 (Ar x 2), 129.4 (Ar), 109.6 ((CH₃)C), 84.0 (C-1), 78.3 (C-4), 76.4 (C-3), 75.1 (C-2), 66.8 (C-5), 28.1 (CH₃), 26.3 (CH₃), 21.0 $(ArCH_3)$, 17.0 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^+ C_{16}H_{22}O_4SNa$: 333.1137. Found: 333.1136.



p-Tolyl 1-thio- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (2-13)

To a solution of 1,2,3,4-tetra-O-acetyl-L-rhamnopyranose, (2-12, 5 g, 15.05 mmol) and thiocresol (2.24 g, 18.05 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL) at 0 °C was added BF₃•OEt₂ (2.3 mL, 18.05 mmol) dropwise over 10 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for 7 h at 0 °C, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL) and washed with satd aq NaHCO₃ soln (100 mL) and brine (100 mL). The organic layer was dried with Na₂SO₄, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (100 mL) and 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (5 mL) was added. After stirring for 2 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H^+ resin, filtered, and concentrated. The resulting oil was purified by chromatography (10:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to afford **2-13** (3.2 g, 78%) as a white amorphous solid: $R_f 0.45$ (10:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ +41.3 (c, 0.2 CH₃OH); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CD₃OD, δ_H) 7.35–7.31 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.13–7.09 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.28 (d, 1H, J_{1,2} = 1.2 Hz, H-1), 4.05–4.01 (m, 2H, H-2, H-5), 3.63 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.2$ Hz, H-3), 3.43 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.2$ Hz, H-4), 2.30 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.5 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CD₃OD, δ_C) 138.5 (Ar), 133.1 (Ar x 2), 132.1 (Ar), 130.6 (Ar x 2), 90.4 (C-1), 74.0 (C-3), 73.6 (C-4), 72.8 (C-5), 70.7 (C-2), 20.9 (ArCH₃), 17.7 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^{+} C_{13}H_{18}O_4SNa$: 293.0818. Found: 293.0818.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-acetyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-14)

To a solution of 2-12 (5 g, 15.05 mmol) and p-methoxyphenol (2.4 g, 18.05 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL) at 0 °C was added BF₃·OEt₂ (2.3 mL, 18.05 mmol) dropwise over 10 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for 6 h at 0 °C, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL) and washed with satd aq NaHCO₃ soln (100 mL) and brine (100 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried with Na_2SO_4 , filtered and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to afford 2-14 (5.24 g, 88%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.30$ (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +112.4 (c, 0.3 CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.00 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.83 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.52–5.49 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 10.0$ Hz, H-3), 5.43–5.42 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, H-2), 5.34 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, H-1), 5.15 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 10.0$ Hz, H-4), 4.07–4.00 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 10$ Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.0 Hz, H-5), 3.77 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 2.18 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.06 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.03 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.22 (d, 3H, $J_{6,5} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.1 (C=O), 170.0 (C=O), 169.98 (C=O), 117.6 (Ar x 2), 115.8 (Ar), 114.6 (Ar), 114.5 (Ar x 2), 96.4 (C-1), 70.9 (C-4), 69.7 (C-2), 68.9 (C-3), 66.9 (C-5), 55.5 (ArOCH₃), 20.7 (CH₃CO), 20.6(3) (CH₃CO), 20.5(8) $(CH_{3}CO)$, 17.3 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^{+} C_{19}H_{24}O_{9}Na$: 419.1318. Found: 419.1317.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-15)

To a solution of 2-5 (3 g, 11.11 mmol) and 2,2-dimethoxypropane (2.72 mL, 22.22 mmol) in acetone (40 mL) was added p-TSA (0.07 g, 0.52 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 40 min at rt, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (80 mL) and washed with satd aq NaHCO₃ soln (60 mL) and brine (60 mL). The organic layer was dried with Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to afford 2-15 (3.13 g, 91%) as a white amorphous solid: R_f 0.58 (2:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +127.0 (c, 0.3 CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 6.98 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.84 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.26 (br s, 1H, H-1), 4.27 (d, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 5.9$ Hz, H-2), 4.02–3.99 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 5.9 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 7.2 Hz, H-3), 3.68 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.62– 3.53 (dd, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.1$ Hz, $J_{5.6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-5), 3.15–3.09 (dt, 1H, $J_{3,4} = 7.2$ Hz, $J_{4,5} = 9.1$ Hz, H-4), 1.41 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.29 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.04 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.0 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.3 (Ar), 149.3 (Ar), 118.1 (Ar x 2), 114.3 (Ar x 2), 108.2 ((CH₃)C), 95.7 (C-1), 77.8 (C-4), 75.0 (C-2), 73.0 (C-3), 66.4 (C-5), 55.1 (ArOCH₃), 27.7 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.1 ((CH₃)₂C), 17.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^+ C_{16}H_{22}O_6Na$: 333.1314. Found: 333.1313.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-benzyl-2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-16)

To a solution of 2-15 (2 g, 6.45 mmol) and BnBr (0.92 mL, 7.73 mmol) in DMF (15 mL) at 0 °C was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.25 g, 10.3 mmol) portionwise over 10 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt before water (30 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL), and washed with water (2 \times 100 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 2-16 (2.45 g, 95%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.50$ (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –43.6 (c 0.5, CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.40–7.27 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.02–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.86–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.60 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.6$ Hz, H-1), 4.94, 4.66 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.0 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.45–4.42 (m, 1H, H-3), 4.37–4.36 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.6$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 5.8$ Hz, H-2), 3.90–3.83 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4,5} = 9.4 Hz, *J*_{5,6} = 6.0 Hz, H-5), 3.78 (s, 3H, ArOC*H*₃), 3.31-3.27 (dd, 1H, $J_{3,4} = 7.0$ Hz, $J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz H-4), 1.55 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.43 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.0 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.8 (Ar), 150.7 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 128.9 (Ar), 128.7 (Ar), 128.3 (Ar), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.6 (Ar x 2), 109.4 ((CH₃)C), 96.1 (C-1), 81.0 (C-3), 78.5 (C-2), 76.0 (C-4), 72.9 (ArCH₂), 65.3 (C-5), 55.5 (ArOCH₃), 27.9 ((CH₃)₂C),

26.3 ((*C*H₃)₂C), 17.7 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd (M + Na)⁺ C₂₃H₂₈O₆Na: 423.1784. Found: 423.1784.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-benzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-17)

To a solution of **2-16** (2 g, 5 mmol) in CH₃OH (40 mL) was added *p*-TSA (76 mg, 0.49 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt before it was neutralized with Et₃N (1 mL) and concentrated. The crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 EtOAc–hexane) to afford **2-17** (1.26 g, 82%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.55 (2:1 EtOAc–hexane); $[\alpha]_D$ –50.4 (*c* 0.5, CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.38–7.27 (m, 5H, Ar), 6.99–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (s, 1H, H-1), 4.79, 4.74 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 12.0 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.14–4.10 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.90–3.86 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4,5} = 9.4 Hz, *J*_{5,6} = 6.1 Hz, H-5), 3.78 (s, 3H, ArOC*H*₃), 3.43 (app t, 1H, *J*_{3,4} = *J*_{4,5} = 9.4 Hz, H-4), 2.50 (br s, 1H, OH-2), 2.38 (br s, 1H, OH-3), 1.33 (d, 3H, *J*_{5,6} = 6.1 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.8 (Ar), 150.1 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.5 (Ar x 2), 98.0 (C-1), 81.5 (C-4), 71.2 (C-3), 71.0 (C-2), 67.8 (C-5), 55.6 (ArOCH₃), 18.0 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd (M + Na)⁺ C₂₀H₂₄O₆Na: 383.1471. Found: 383.1470.



1,2:5,6-Di-O-isopropylidene-3-O-methyl-D-glucofuranose (2-19)

To a solution of 1,2:5,6-di-O-isopropylidene-D-glucofuranose, (2-18, 2 g, 7.29) mmol) and CH₃I (0.72 mL, 11.53 mmol) in DMSO (10 mL), NaOH (0.4 g, 9.21 mmol) dissolved in water (2 mL) was added portion-wise over 1 min at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min before water (50 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (100 mL), and washed with water (2 × 100 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 2-19 (1.94 g, 97%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.56$ (4:1 hexane–EtOAc); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, $CDCl_3, \delta_H$) 5.84 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 4.0 Hz, H-1), 4.55 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 4.0 Hz, H-2), 4.31– 3.98 (m, 4H, H-4, H-5, H-6 x 2), 3.77–3.75 (m, 1H, H-3), 3.97 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 1.49 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.42 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.35 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.31 (s, 3H, $(CH_3)_2C$; ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 111.6 ((CH₃)₂C), 108.9 ((CH₃)₂C), 105.1 (C-1), 83.6 (C-2), 81.8 (C-4), 80.9 (C-5), 72.3 (C-6), 67.1 (C-3), 58.1 (OCH₃), 26.8 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.7 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.1, ((CH₃)₂C), 25.3 ((CH₃)₂C). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^+ C_{13}H_{22}O_6Na$: 297.1314. Found: 297.1314.



p-Tolyl 2,4,6-tri-*O*-acetyl-3-*O*-methyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 4)-2,3-*O*isopropylidene-1-thio- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (2-21)

To a solution of 2-9 (0.5 g, 1.07 mmol) and 2-11 (0.39 g, 1.29 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (200 mg). After the solution was stirred at rt for 30 min, the reaction mixture was cooled to -40 °C and then TMSOTf (0.2 mL of 10% solution in CH₂Cl₂) was added and the mixture was stirred for another 1.5 h. After neutralization with Et₃N, the solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 2-21 (0.54 g, 84%) as a colorless oil. $R_f 0.32$ (2:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_{\rm D}$ -33.1 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.35 (d, 2H, J = 7.9 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.12 (d, 2H, J = 7.9 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.63 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.5$ Hz, H-1), 5.01 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.7$ Hz, H-4'), 4.59 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 8.0$ Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-2'), 4.85 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 8.0$ Hz, H-1'), 4.29 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.5$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 5.5$ Hz, H-2), 4.17–4.05 (m, 4H, H-3, H-5', H-6' x 2), 3.60–3.55 (m, 2H, H-3', H-5), 3.53 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 3.41 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.33 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.15 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.09 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.04 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.52 (s, 3H, $(CH_3)_2C$), 1.36 (s, 3H, $(CH_3)_2C$), 1.19 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.7 (C=O), 169.5(2) (C=O), 169.4(7) (C=O), 138.1 (Ar), 133.6 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 129.3 (Ar), 109.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 100.1 (C-1), 84.0 (C-

1'), 81.4 (C-3'), 80.1 (C-4'), 78.0 (C-5), 76.8 (C-5'), 72.3 (C-3), 72.1 (C-2), 69.4 (C-4), 65.6 (C-2'), 62.7 (C-6'), 58.7 (OCH₃), 28.1 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.6 ((CH₃)₂C), 21.2 (CH₃CO), 21.0 (CH₃CO), 20.7 (CH₃CO), 20.9 (ArCH₃), 17.4 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{29}H_{40}O_{12}SNa$: 635.2133. Found 635.2128.



p-Tolyl 3-*O*-methyl-6-*O*-trityl- β -D-glucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -2,3-*O*-

isopropylidene-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-22)

To a solution of **2-21** (0.5 g, 0.82 mmol) in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (10 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (1 mL) was added. After stirring for 1 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. To a solution of the resulting oil in pyridine (10 mL), TrCl (0.25 g, 0.89 mmol) was added and the solution was stirred overnight at rt before water (30 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL) and washed with water (2 × 30 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **2-22** (0.47 g, 77%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.38 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –105.4 (*c* 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ _H) 7.45–7.42 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.38–7.35 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.31–7.21 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.14–7.12 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.67 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.5$ Hz, H-1), 4.65 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 8.0$ Hz, H-1'),

4.35 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 0.5$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 5.2$ Hz, H-2), 4.28 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 5.2$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 8.9$ Hz, H-3), 4.16–4.14 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.69–3.64 (m, 1H, H-3'), 3.68 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.61 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 8.9$ Hz, H-4), 3.47–3.32 (m, 4H, H-2', H-5', H-6' x 2), 3.19 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.0$ Hz, H-4'), 2.34 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.51 (s, 3H, CH₃), 1.37 (s, 3H, CH₃), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 143.6 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 129.4 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 6), 127.9 (Ar x 6), 127.1 (Ar x 5), 109.8 ((CH₃)₂C), 103.3 (C-1'), 87.0 (Ph₃C), 85.5 (C-1), 84.0 (C-4), 81.4 (C-3), 77.7 (C-2'), 76.3 (C-5), 74.7 (C-4'), 74.5 (C-3'), 71.5 (C-2), 66.0 (C-5'), 63.9 (C-6'), 60.7 (OCH₃), 28.0 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.5 ((CH₃)₂C), 21.2 (ArCH₃), 17.3 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₂H₄₈O₉NaS: 751.2911. Found 751.2913.



p-Tolyl 6-*O*-acetyl-2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-methyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 4)-2,3-di-*O*-acetyl-1-thio- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (2-23)

To a solution of **2-22** (0.45 g, 0.59 mmol) and BnBr (0.2 mL, 1.41 mmol) in DMF (4 mL) at 0 °C was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 46 mg, 1.9 mmol) portionwise over 2 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt and then water (10 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was dissolved in 1:1 CH_2Cl_2 – CH₃OH (10 mL), p-TSA (50 mg, 0.298 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight before it was neutralized with Et_3N (2 mL). The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL), and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. To a solution of the resulting crude product in pyridine (2 mL), Ac₂O (2 mL) was added and the solution was stirred for 3 h before water (10 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na_2SO_4), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 2-23 (380 mg, 83%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.55 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –49.9 (c 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.40–7.27 (m, 12H, Ar), 7.14–7.12 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.48 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 5.30 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, H-1), 5.27 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.3 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.6 Hz, H-3), 4.87, 4.59 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.0 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.78, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.51 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 8.0$ Hz, H-1'), 4.37 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6a'} = 2.3$ Hz, $J_{6a',6b'} = 11.8$ Hz, H-6a'), 4.27 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-5), 4.17 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6b'} = 5.3$ Hz, $J_{6a',6b'} = 11.8$ Hz, H-6b'), 3.72 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 3.64 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (ddd, 1H, $J_{4',5'}$ = 9.3 Hz, $J_{5',6a'}$ = 2.3 Hz, $J_{5',6b'}$ = 5.3 Hz, H-5'), 3.39 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.3$ Hz, H-4'), 3.33–3.25 (m, 2H, H-2', H-3'), 2.33 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.17 (s, 3H, $CH_{3}CO$), 2.12 (s, 3H, $CH_{3}CO$), 2.03 (s, 3H, $CH_{3}CO$), 1.32 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.6 (C=O), 169.9(0) (C=O), 169.8(5) (C=O), 138.3 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 137.9 (Ar), 132.6 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 129.7 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.2(2) (Ar x 2), 128.1(5) (Ar x 2), 128.0

(Ar), 127.6 (Ar), 103.6 (C-1'), 86.9 (C-1), 85.9 (C-2'), 82.0 (C-4'), 77.6 (C-4), 76.8 (C-5), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 74.7 (ArCH₂), 72.4 (C-3'), 71.9 (C-2), 71.7 (C-3), 68.7 (C-5'), 63.1 (C-6'), 61.3 (ArOCH₃), 21.1 (CH₃CO), 21.0 (CH₃CO), 20.8 (CH₃CO), 20.7 (ArCH₃), 17.7 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₀H₄₈O₁₂NaS: 775.2759. Found 775.2769.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-*O*-acetyl-2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-methyl-β-D-

glucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -2,3-di-*O*-acetyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 2)$ -4-*O*-

benzyl-3-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-24)

To a solution of **2-23** (0.1 g, 0.13 mmol) and **2-8** (0.06 g, 0.16 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (35.55 mg, 0.14 mmol) and AgOTf (9 mg, 0.04 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was stirred for another 30 min before it was neutralized with Et₃N (0.5 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **2-24** (0.11 g, 77%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.30 (1:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –58.7 (*c* 0.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ _H) 7.39–7.26 (m, 15H, Ar), 6.99–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5),

5.47 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.7$ Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 3.4$ Hz, H-2'), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, H-1), 5.35 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.4 Hz, $J_{3',4'}$ = 9.1 Hz, H-3'), 5.05 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1'), 4.92, 4.67 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.86, 4.50 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.78, 4.62 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 12.0 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.50 (d, 1H, *J*_{1",2"} = 8.0 Hz, H-1"), 4.38 (dd, 1H, $J_{5",6a"} = 2.3$ Hz, $J_{6a",6b"} = 11.8$ Hz, H-6a"), 4.22–4.21 (m, 1H, H-2), 4.16 (dd, 1H, $J_{5'',6b''} = 5.3$ Hz, $J_{6a'',6b''} = 11.8$ Hz, H-6b''), 3.93–3.87 (m, 1H, H-5'), 3.85–3.77 (m, 2H, H-3, H-5), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.69–3.65 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.1$ Hz, H-4'), 3.63 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.67 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50–3.47 (m, 1H, H-5"), 3.30 (app t, 1H, $J_{3",4"}$ = $J_{4'',5''} = 9.7$ Hz, H-4''), 3.30 (app t, 1H, $J_{2'',3''} = J_{3'',4''} = 9.7$ Hz, H-3''), 3.26–3.22 (m, 1H, H-2"), 2.17 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.04 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.89 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{6',5'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{6,5} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7) MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 170.6 (C=O), 169.9 (C=O), 169.8 (C=O), 154.9 (Ar), 150.2 (Ar), 138.39 (Ar x 2), 137.9 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 128.1(3) (Ar x 2), 128.0(6) (Ar x 2), 127.9(6) (Ar), 127.6 (Ar x 2), 117.7 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 103.4 (C-1"), 99.0 (C-1), 97.9 (C-1"), 87.0 (C-3"), 81.9 (C-5), 81.4 (C-5'), 80.2 (C-4'), 77.5 (C-4"), 76.7 (C-4), 75.3 (ArCH₂), 75.0 (ArCH₂), 74.7 (ArCH₂), 74.3 (C-2), 72.4 (C-3'), 71.5 (C-2"), 70.2 (C-2'), 68.8 (C-5"), 67.9 (C-3), 63.1 (C-6"), 61.3 (OCH₃), 58.2 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 21.1 (CH₃CO), 20.7(7) (CH₃CO), 20.7(5) (CH₃CO), 18.0 (C-6), 17.9 (C-6'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{54}H_{66}O_{18}Na$: 1025.4142. Found 1025.4141.



p-Tolyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3,6-di-*O*-methyl-β-D-glucopyranosyl-(1→4)-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-25)

To a solution of 2-22 (250 mg, 0.34 mmol) and BnBr (0.16 mL, 0.87 mmol) in DMF (3 mL), NaH (60% in mineral oil, 40 mg, 1.3 mmol) was added after the solution was cooled to 0 °C. After 6 h, water (7 mL) was added and the mixture was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL), and washed with water (2 × 10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was dissolved in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL). Anhydrous ZnBr₂ (200 mg, 0.88 mmol) was added and the solution was stirred for 20 min before it was filtered and concentrated. To a solution of the resulting crude product and CH_3I (0.15 mL) in DMF (3 mL). NaH (60% in mineral oil, 20 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h before water (5 mL) was added. The mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) and washed with water $(2 \times 10 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (10 mL) and p-TSA (20 mg) was added. The solution was stirred for 1 h before it was neutralized with Et_3N (0.1 mL). The solution was concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 EtOAc-hexane) to give 2-25 (180 mg, 63%) a syrup: $R_f 0.4$ (2:1 EtOAc-hexane); $[\alpha]_D - 34.4$ (c 1.3, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.41 (d, 2H, J = 8.2 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.39– 7.30 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.15 (d, 2H, J = 8.2 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.29 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, H-

1), 4.86, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.78, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.51 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 7.8$ Hz, H-1'), 4.3 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.7$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5), 3.81 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.7$ Hz, H-4), 3.72 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, $J_{2,3} =$ 3.3 Hz, H-2), 3.66 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6a'} = 2.4$ Hz, $J_{6a',6b'} = 10.9$ Hz, H-6a'), 3.63 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.60 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6b'} = 4.6$ Hz, $J_{6b',6a'} = 10.9$ Hz, H-6b'), 3.55 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} =$ 3.3 Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.7$ Hz, H-3), 3.53–3.50 (m, 1H, H-5'), 3.41 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.40– 3.38 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.32–3.26 (m, 2H, H-2', H-3'), 2.35 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.40 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 138.5 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 132.6 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 129.8 (Ar), 128.4(5) (Ar x 2), 128.3(6) (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar), 127.6 (Ar), 103.7 (C-1'), 86.9 (C-1), 86.0 (C-5), 81.9 (C-4), 77.7 (C-2'), 76.7 (C-3'), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 74.8(1) (ArCH₂), 74.7(4) (C-2), 72.0 (C-5'), 71.7 (C-3), 71.6 (C-6'), 68.8 (C-4'), 61.3 (OCH₃), 59.6 (OCH₃), 20.7 (ArCH₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₅H₄₄O₉SNa: 663.2604. Found: 663.2603.



p-Tolyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3',6'-di-*O*-methyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 4)-2-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-methyl-1-thio- α -L- rhamnopyranoside (2-26)

Diol **2-25** (75 mg, 0.22 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (20 mL) and n-Bu₂SnO (89.4 mg, 0.24 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was heated to 120 °C and stirred for 1 h, then cooled to 31 °C before CH₃I (0.16 mL, 2.2 mmol) and n-

Bu₄NI (0.08 g, 0.26 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 31 °C overnight and then concentrated. The crude product was dissolved in DMF (3 mL) and BnBr (50 µL, 0.28 mmol) was added. To this solution, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 10 mg, 0.28 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt before water (5 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), and washed with water (2 \times 10 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 2-26 (63 mg, 71%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.35$ (3:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 5.3$ (c, 1.9, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, $CDCl_3, \delta_H$) 7.45 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.38–7.25 (m, 15H, Ar), 7.13 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.47 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 4.97, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 4.97, 12.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.86–4.82 (m, 3H, H-1', ArCH₂), 4.52, 4.39 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.5 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.18–4.10 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.85 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.3$ Hz, H-4), 3.75 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.2 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.3 Hz, H-3), 3.68 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.65 (dd, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = 3.6$ Hz, $J_{4',5'} = 11.3$ Hz, H-4'), 3.62 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.2$ Hz, H-2), 3.55–3.51 (m, 2H, H-6' x 2), 3.37 (s, 6H, OCH₃ x 2), 3.33–3.27 (m, 3H, H-2', H-3', H-5'), 2.34 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 141.0 (Ar), 139.0 (Ar), 138.5 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 137.5 (Ar), 131.7 (Ar x 2), 130.9 (Ar), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar), 128.4 (Ar), 128.4 (Ar), 128.3 (Ar), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar), 127.8 (Ar), 127.7 (Ar), 127.6 (Ar), 127.5 (Ar), 127.0 (Ar), 102.7 (C-1'), 86.9 (C-1), 85.1 (C-5), 82.7 (C-4), 80.4 (C-2'), 79.4 (C-3), 77.7 (C-3'), 76.7 (C-2), 74.9 (ArCH₂), 74.5 (C-5), 72.6 (ArCH₂), 71.1 (ArCH₂), 68.6 (C-4'), 65.3 (CH₂-6'), 61.2 (OCH₃-2'), 59.6

 (OCH_3) , 58.3 (OCH_3) , 21.1 $(ArCH_3)$, 17.9 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for $(M + Na)^+ C_{43}H_{52}O_9SNa$: 767.3224. Found: 767.3214.



p-Tolyl 2,3,4,6-tetra-*O*-acetyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -2,3-*O*-

isopropylidene-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-27)

To a solution of **2-10** (0.37 g, 1.07 mmol) and **2-11** (0.63 g, 1.29 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (200 mg). After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, the solution was cooled to -40 °C and then TMSOTf (0.2 mL of 10% solution in CH₂Cl₂) was added and the mixture was stirred for another 1.5 h. After neutralization with Et₃N (1 mL), the solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **2-27** (0.50 g, 81%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.38 (3:1–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –116.4 (*c* 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.34 (d, 2H, *J* = 8.0 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.12 (d, 2H, *J* = 8.0 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.63 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.5 Hz, H-1), 5.24 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 8.0 Hz, H-1'), 4.96 (dd, $J_{2',3'}$ = 9.2 Hz, $J_{3',4'}$ = 10.0 Hz, H-4'), 4.98 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.5 Hz, H₂, 3 = 5.5 Hz, H₂, H₂), 4.19 (dd, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 10.0 Hz, H-3'), 4.30 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.5 Hz, H-3), 4.15 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 5.5 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 7.6 Hz, H-3), 4.15–4.06 (m, 2H, H-6' x 2), 3.67 (ddd, 1H, $J_{4',5'}$ = 10.0 Hz, $J_{5',6a'}$ = 2.5 Hz, $J_{5',6b'}$ = 5.6 Hz, H-5'), 3.60 (dd, 1H, $J_{3,4}$ =

7.6 Hz, $J_{4,5} = 10.0$ Hz, H-4), 2.33 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.09 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.04 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.02 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.01 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.54 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.36 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 170.5 (C=O), 170.3 (C=O), 169.6 (C=O), 169.5 (C=O), 138.0 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar x 2), 129.8 (Ar x 2), 129.2 (Ar), 109.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 99.7 (C-1'), 84.0 (C-1), 80.2 (C-4), 77.8 (C-2), 76.4 (C-5), 72.9 (C-2'), 71.8 (C-3'), 71.5 (C-5'), 68.8 (C-4'), 65.5 (C-3), 62.3 (C-6'), 28.0 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.5 ((CH₃)₂C), 21.1 (CH₃CO), 20.8 (CH₃CO), 20.6(4) (CH₃CO), 20.6(1) (CH₃CO), 20.5(8) (ArCH₃), 17.3 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₀H₄₀O₁₃SNa: 663.2082. Found: 663.2080.



p-Tolyl 6-*O*-trityl-β-D-glucopyranosyl-(1→4)-2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-28)

To a solution of 2-27 (0.26 g, 0.41 mmol) in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (10 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (0.25 mL) was added. After stirring for 1 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. To a solution of the resulting oil in pyridine (10 mL) TrCl (0.13 g, 0.45 mmol) was added and the solution was stirred overnight at rt before water (20 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered,

concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (1:2 hexane-EtOAc) to give 2-28 (0.23 g, 85%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.30 (1:2 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ -120.9 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.48–7.46 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.39 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.32–7.22 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.15 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.69 (d,1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 4.70 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 8.0 Hz, H-1'), 4.36 (app t, 1H, $J_{2,3} = J_{3,4} = 8.7$ Hz, H-3), 4.33 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 8.7$ Hz, H-2), 4.19 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 11.0$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-5), 3.71 (dd, 1H, *J*_{3,4} = 8.7 Hz, *J*_{4,5} = 11.0 Hz, H-4), 3.59–3.57 (m, 2H, H-6' x 2), 3.45–3.34 (m, 4H, H-2', H-3', H-4', H-5'), 2.36 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.52 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.38 (s, 3H, $(CH_3)_2$ C), 1.32 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 143.7 (Ar x 3), 138.0 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar x 3), 129.9 (Ar x 3), 129.4 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 4), 127.9 (Ar x 5), 127.3 (Ar), 127.1 (Ar x 3), 109.9 ((CH₃)C), 102.7 (C-1'), 86.8 (Ph₃C), 84.0 (C-1), 80.9 (C-5'), 76.8 (C-4), 76.7 (C-2), 76.4 (C-3), 74.7 (C-2'), 74.4 (C-3'), 71.4 (C-5), 66.0 (C-4'), 63.7 (C-6'), 28.0 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.5 ((CH₃)₂C), 21.2 (ArCH₃), 17.3 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{41}H_{46}O_9SNa$: 737.2755. Found: 737.2756.



p-Tolyl 6-*O*-acetyl-2,3,4-tri-*O*-benzyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 4)$ -2,3-di-*O*-acetyl-1-thio- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (2-29)

To a solution of 2-28 (0.21 g, 0.29 mmol) and BnBr (0.15 mL, 1.05 mmol) in DMF (3 mL) at 0 °C was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 34 mg, 1.4 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt before water (10 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na_2SO_4), filtered, concentrated. The resulting crude product was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (10 mL) and p-TSA (20 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight before it was neutralized with Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), and washed with water $(2 \times 15 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. To a solution of the resulting crude product in pyridine (5 mL) Ac₂O (2 mL) was added and the solution was stirred for 3 h before (10 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), and washed with water (2 \times 20 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 2-29 (175 mg, 72%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.41$ (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ – 38.8 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.41 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.37–7.27 (m, 15H, Ar), 7.15 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar), 5.53 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, J_{2,3} = 3.3 Hz, H-2), 5.33–5.30 (m, 2H, H-1, H-3), 4.96, 4.82 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.89, 4.61 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.83, 4.68 (ABq, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.59 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 8.0 Hz, H-1'), 4.43 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6a'}$ = 1.6 Hz, $J_{6a',6b'} = 11.7$ Hz, H-6a'), 4.31 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, $J_{5.6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-5), 4.21 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6b'} = 4.6$ Hz, $J_{6a',6b'} = 11.7$ Hz, H-6b'), 3.78 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 3.67–3.63 (m, 1H, H-5'), 3.59–3.51 (m, 2H, H-3', H-4'), 3.43 (dd, 1H, *J*_{1',2'} =

8.0 Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 8.9$ Hz, H-2'), 2.36 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.15 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.06 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.94 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 170.8 (C=O), 170.5 (C=O), 170.1 (C=O), 138.6 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 138.3 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 132.8 (Ar x 2), 130.2 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar), 128.7 (Ar x 2), 128.6(1) (Ar x 2), 128.5(8) (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar), 127.9(3) (Ar x 3), 127.8(7) (Ar), 103.8 (C-1'), 86.2 (C-1), 85.1 (C-2'), 82.4 (C-4'), 77.9 (C-4), 77.6 (C-5), 75.6 (ArCH₂), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 75.2 (ArCH₂), 72.8 (C-3'), 72.2 (C-2), 71.9 (C-3), 68.9 (C-5'), 63.3 (C-6'), 21.4 (CH₃CO), 21.3 (CH₃CO), 21.0 (CH₃CO), 21.9 (ArCH₃), 17.9 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₆H₅₂O₁₂NaS: 851.3072. Found: 851.3059.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-*O*-acetyl-2,3,4-tri-*O*-benzyl-β-D-glucopyranosyl-(1→4)-2,3-di-*O*-acetyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→2)-4-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (2-30)

To a solution of **2-29** (55 mg, 0.06 mmol) and **2-8** (30 mg, 0.08 mmol) in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (20.05 mg, 0.08 mmol) and AgOTf (5 mg, 0.02 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was

stirred for another 30 min before the reaction was neutralized with Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was filtered and concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 2-30 (52 mg, 73%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.39$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 11.1$ (c 0.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, $CDCl_3, \delta_H$) 7.42–7.29 (m, 20H, Ar), 7.01 (d, 2H, J = 9.2 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.86 (d, 2H, J = 9.2 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.53–5.52 (m, 1H, H-2'), 5.43–5.38 (m, 2H, H-1, H-3'), 5.09 (m, 1H, H-1'), 4.98–4.58 (m, 8H, ArC H_2 x 4), 4.59 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 7.9 Hz, H-1"), 4.44 (dd, 1H, $J_{5'',6a''} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{6a'',6b''} = 11.7$ Hz, H-6a'') 4.26–4.25 (m, 1H, H-2), 4.20 (dd, 1H, $J_{5'',6b''} = 4.3$ Hz, $J_{6b'',6a''} = 11.7$ Hz, H-6b''), 3.95 (dd, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5'), 3.88–3.82 (m, 2H, H-3, H-5), 3.74 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'}$ = 9.6 Hz, H-4'), 3.80 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.76–3.58 (m, 3H, H-4, H-4", H-5"), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.47–3.39 (m, 2H, H-2", H-3"), 2.20 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.07 (s, 3H, $CH_{3}CO$), 1.96 (s, 3H, $CH_{3}CO$), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.8 Hz, H-6), 1.31 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 170.5 (C=O), 170.2 (C=O), 170.0 (C=O), 155.2 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 138.9 (Ar), 138.6 (Ar), 138.5 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 128.7 (Ar x 2), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.3(2) (Ar x 2), 128.2(7) (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 117.9 (Ar x 2), 117.8 (Ar), 114.8(9) (Ar x 2), 114.8(7) (Ar), 103.9 (C-1"), 99.3 (C-1), 98.2 (C-1'), 82.3 (C-3"), 81.8 (C-5), 81.7 (C-5'), 80.5 (C-4'), 80.1 (C-4), 77.9 (C-4"), 76.8 (C-2"), 75.9 (ArCH₂), 75.6 (ArCH₂), 75.3 (ArCH₂), 75.2 (ArCH₂), 74.6 (C-2'), 72.8 (C-3'), 71.9 (C-2), 70.4 (C-2'), 69.0 (C-5"), 68.1 (C-3), 63.3 (C-6"), 58.4 (OCH₃), 55.9 (OCH₃), 21.3 (COCH₃), 21.0(5) (COCH₃), 21.0(3) (COCH₃), 18.2

(C-6'), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{60}H_{70}O_{18}Na$: 1101.4457. Found: 1101.4454.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-acetyl-4-*O*-benzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-31)

To a solution of 2-17 (1 g, 2.77 mmol) and trimethyl orthoacetate, (0.71 mL, 5.55 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL) was added CSA (128 mg, 0.55 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt before it was concentrated. The residue was dissolved in 80% aqueous HOAc and stirred for additional 45 min at rt. Water (10 mL) was added, and then the solution was concentrated, diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), and washed with water $(2 \times 20 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 2-31 (1.04 g, 89%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.39$ (1:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ -70.8 (c 1.9, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.38–7.29 (m, 5H, Ar), 6.97–6.94 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.84–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.35 (d, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 5.29 (dd, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 1.7 Hz, *J*_{2,3} = 3.6 Hz, H-2), 4.86, 4.74 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.3 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.31 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.6 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.4 Hz, H-3), 3.91 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-5), 3.76 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.43 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 2.19 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.33 (d, 1H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.1 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 170.8 (C=O), 155.1 (Ar), 150.1 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 117.7 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 96.4 (C-1), 81.6 (C-2), 75.3 (ArCH₂), 72.6 (C-4), 70.0 (C-3), 68.1 (C-5), 55.6 (ArOCH₃), 21.0 (ArCH₃), 18.0 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₂H₂₆NaO₇: 425.1571. Found: 425.1571.



p-Tolyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-benzyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-32)

To a solution of 2-13 (2 g, 7.40 mmol) and BnBr (3.17 mL, 26.71 mmol) in DMF (15 mL) at 0 °C was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.84 g, 35.52 mmol) portion-wise over 10 min. The solution was stirred for 4 h at rt before water (10 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL), and washed with water (2×100 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 2-32 (3.66 g, 88%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.62 (10:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –90.0 (c 3.00, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.38–7.28 (m, 17H, Ar), 7.11 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar), 5.44 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 4.98, 4.68 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.8 Hz, ArCH₂), 5.75–4.62 (m, 4H, ArCH₂ x 4), 4.16 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.4 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5), 4.00 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.1 Hz, H-2), 3.86 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.1 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.4 Hz, H-3), 3.70 (app t, 1H, *J*_{3,4} $= J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 2.35 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 138.8 (Ar), 138.5 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 137.7 (Ar), 132.2 (Ar x 2), 131.1 (Ar), 130.0 (Ar x 3), 128.6(3) (Ar), 128.6(1) (Ar x 2), 128.5(9) (Ar x 3), 128.2 (Ar x 3), 128.0(4) (Ar), 127.9(5) (Ar), 127.9 (Ar), 127.8 (Ar), 86.4 (C-1), 80.8 (C-3), 80.3 (C-4), 76.7 (C-2), 75.7 (ArCH₂), 72.3 (ArCH₂ x 2), 69.5 (C-5), 21.3 (ArCH₃), 18.2 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₄H₃₆NaO₄S: 563.2227. Found: 563.2225.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-benzyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -4-*O*-benzyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (2-33)

To a solution of **2-32** (75 mg, 0.13 mmol) and **2-31** (60 mg, 0.16 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (50 mg). After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (41 mg, 0.16 mmol) and AgOTf (9.7 mg, 0.08 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for another 30 min before it was neutralized with Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was filtered and concentrated to a crude residue that was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (5 mL) and 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (0.2 mL) was added. After stirring for 1 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **2-33** (87.5 mg, 87%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.45 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –15.8 (*c* 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.33–7.24 (m, 20H, Ar), 6.98–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar-

2,6), 6.83–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.36 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.2$ Hz, H-1), 5.17 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 2.0$ Hz, H-1'), 4.93, 4.67 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.9 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.66–4.54 (m, 6H, ArCH₂ x 3) 4.16–4.14 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.88–3.82 (m, 3H, H-3', H-5, H-5'), 3.78–3.76 (m, 1H, H-2'), 3.77 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.66 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.3$ Hz, H-4), 3.46 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.2$ Hz, H-4'), 2.27 (br s, 1H, OH-2), 1.37 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6), 1.22 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6$ Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.2 (Ar), 138.4(1) (Ar x 2), 138.3(5) (Ar x 2), 138.2 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.4(1) (Ar x 2), 128.3(6) (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 127.6(2) (Ar x 4), 127.5(9) (Ar x 2), 127.3 (Ar x 2), 117.6 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.1 (C-1'), 98.0 (C-1), 80.3 (C-4'), 80.0 (C-4), 79.6(1) (C-5'), 79.5(8) (C-5), 75.8 (C-2), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 75.0 (ArCH₂), 72.7 (ArCH₂), 72.3 (ArCH₂), 70.9 (C-3), 69.2 (C-2'), 68.2 (C-3'), 55.6 (ArOCH₃), 18.1 (C-6'), 17.9 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₇H₅₂O₁₀Na: 799.3453. Found: 799.3447.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3,4-*O*-dibenzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (2-34)

Diol 2-17 (2 g, 5.54 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (60 mL) and n-Bu₂SnO (1.38 g, 5.54 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was heated to 120 °C and stirred for 1 h, then cooled to 62 °C before BnBr (0.73 mL, 6.07 mmol) and n-Bu₄NI (2.40 g, 6.52 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 62 °C for 7 h

and then cooled and concentrated. The crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **2-34** (2.04 g, 82%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.39$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D -127.0$ (c 0.3, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.41–7.31 (m, 10H, Ar), 6.99–6.95 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.44 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 4.91, 4.67 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.5 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.77 (s, 2H, ArC H_2), 4.22–4.21 (m, 1H, H-2), 4.04 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.4$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3), 3.87 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-5), 3.78 (s, 3H, ArOC H_3), 3.53 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.1$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.8 (Ar), 150.1 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 137.8 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 97.8 (C-1), 79.8(2) (C-3), 79.7(6) (C-2), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 72.1 (ArCH₂), 68.5 (C-4), 67.9 (C-5), 55.5 (ArOCH₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₇H₃₀O₆Na: 473.1940. Found: 473.1941.

2.5. Bibliography

- a) World Health Organ. 2007b. Leprosy (http://www.who.int/ mediacentre/factsheets/fs101/en/); b) Hansen, G., A. Nor. Mag. Laegevidensk 1874, 4, 1–88; c) Monot, M.; Honoré, N.; Garnier, T.; Araoz, R.; Coppée, J.-Y.; Lacroix, C.; Sow, S.; Spencer, J. S.; Truman, R. W.; Williams, D. L.;Gelber, R.; Virmond, M.; Flageul, B.; Cho, S.-N.; Ji, B.; Paniz-Mondolfi, A.; Convit, J.; Young, S.; Fine, P. E.; Rasolofo, V.; Brennan, P. J.; Cole, S. T.; Science 2005, 308, 1040–1042; d) Matsuoka, M. Jpn. J. Infect. Dis. 2010, 63, 1-7.
- Agrawal, A.; Pandit, L.; Dalal, M.; Shetty, J. P. Clin. Neurol. Neurosurg. 2005, 107, 445–454.
- 3. Britton, W. J.; Lockwood, D.N. Lancet, 2004, 363, 1209–1219.
- 4. Job, C. K. Int. J. Lepr. 1989, 57, 532-539.
- Johnson, P.C. Peripheral nerve pathology. In: Davis, R.L., Robertson, D.M. (Eds.) Text Book of Neuropathology 3rd ed. 1997, 1233–1323, William and Wilkins, Baltimore, MD.
- Maeda, S.; Matsuoka, M.; Nakata, N.; Kai, M.; Maeda, Y.; Hashimoto, K.; Kimura, H.; Kobayashi, K.; Kashiwabara, Y. *Antimicrob. Agents Chemother*. 2001, 45, 3635–3639.
- 7. Daffé, M.; Draper, P. Adv. Microbiol. Phys. 1998, 39, 131-203.
- Pérez, E.; Constant, P.; Lemassu, A.; Laval, F.; Daffé, M.; Guilhot, C. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279(41), 42574–42583.

- a) Daffé, M.; Draper, P. Adv. Microbiol. Phys. 1998, 39, 131–20; b) Ng, V.;
 Zanazzi, G.; Timpl, R., Talts, J. F.; Salzer, J. L.; Bernnan, P. J.; Rambukkana,
 A. Cell 2000, 103, 511–524.
- Smith, D. W.; Harrell, W. K.; Randall, H. M. Am. Rev. Tuberc. 1954, 69, 505–510.
- Smith, D. W.; Randall, H. M.; Maclennan, A. P.; Lederer, E. *Nature* 1960, 186, 887–888.
- Navalkar, R. G.; Wiegeshaus, E.; Kondo, E.; Kim, H. K.; Smith, D. W. J. Bacteriol. 1965, 90, 262–565.
- 13. Hunter, S. W.; Brennan, P. J. J. Bacteriol. 1981, 147, 728-735.
- Hunter, S. W.; Fujiwara, T; Brennan, P. J. J. Biol. Chem. 1982, 257, 15072– 15078.
- Fujiwara, T.; Hunter, S. W.; Cho, S-N.; Aspinall, G. O.; Brennan, P. J. Infec. Immun. 1984, 34, 245–252.
- Cho, S-N.; Hunter, S. W.; Gelber, R. H.; Rea, T. H.; Brennan, P. J. J. Infect. Dis. 1986, 153, 560–569.
- Cho, S-N.; Cellona, R. V.; Villahermosa, L. G.; Fajardo Jr., T. T.; Balagon, M. V.; Abalos, R. M.; Tan, E. V.; Walsh, G. P.; Kim, J. D.; Brennan, P. J. *Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol.* 2001, 8, 138–142.
- Brett, S. J.; Draper, P.; Payne, S. N.; Rees, R. J. Clin. Exp. Immunol. 1983, 52, 271–279.
- Cho, S-N.; Yanagihara, D. L.; Hunter, S. W.; Gelber, R. H.; Brennan, P. J. Infect. Immun. 1983, 41, 1077–1083.

- 20. Young, D. B.; Buchanan, T. M. Science 1983, 221, 1057-1059.
- Ng, V.; Zanazzi, G.; Timpl, R.; Talts, J. F.; Salzer, J. L.; Brennan, P. J.; Rambukanna, A. *Cell* 2000, *103*, 511–524.
- Chan, J.; Fujiwara, T.; Bernnan, P.J.; McNeil, M.; Turco, S. J.; Sibille, J-C.; Snapper, M.; Aisen, M.; Bloom, B. R. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 1989, *86*, 2453–2457.
- Cole, S. T.; Brosch, R.; Parkhill, J.; Garnier, T.; Churcher, C.; Harris, D.; Gordon, S. V.; Eiglmeier, K.; Gas, S.; Barry, C. E.–3rd.; Tekaia, F.; Badcock, K.; Basham, D.; Brown, D.; Chillingworth, T.; Connor, R.; Davies, R.; Devlin, K.; Feltwell, T.; Gentles, S.; Hamlin, N.; Holroyd, S.; Hornsby, T.; Jagels, K.; Krogh, A.; McLean, J.; Moule, S.; Murphy, L.; Oliver, K.; Osborne, J.; Quail, M. A.; Rajandream, M. A.; Rogers, J.; Rutter, S.; Seeger, K.; Skelton, J.; Squares, R.; Squares, S.; Sulston, J. E.; Taylor, K.; Whitehead, S.; Barrell, B. G. *Nature* 1998, *393*, 537–544.
- Garnier, T.; Eiglmeier, K.; Camus, J. C.; Medina, N.; Mansoor, H.; Pryor, M.; Duthoy, S.; Grondin, S.; Lacroix, C.; Monsempe, C. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* USA 2003, 100, 7877–7882.
- 25. Vercellone, A.; Puzo, G. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 7447-7454.
- Blaauw, G.; Appelmelk, B. J. Mycobacterial Glycolipids and the Host: Role of Phenolicglycolipid and Lipoarabinomannan. In: Protein–Carbohydrate Interactions In Infectious Diseases 2006, 6, 6–29, RSC Publishing.
- 27. a) Shepard, C. C. J. Exp. Med. 1960, 71, 147–157; b) Kirchheimer, W. F.;
 Storrs, E. E. Int. J. Lepr.1971, 39, 693–702.

- 28. a) Lahmann, M.; Oscarson, S. *Org. Lett.* 2000, *2*, 3881–3882; b) Konradsson,
 P.; Udodong, U. E.; Fraser-Reid, B. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1990, *31*, 4313–4316.
- 29. Callam, C. S.; Gadikota, R. R. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 66, 4549-4558.
- Lichtenthaler, F. W.; Metz, T. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2003, 2003, 3081–3093; b)
 Subramaniam, V.; Gurcha, S. S.; Besra, G. S.; Lowary, T. L. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2005, 13, 1083–1094.
- 31. Sarkar, K.; Mukherjee, I.; Roy, N. J. Carb. Chem. 2003, 22, 95-107.
- 32. Tam, P.-H.; Lowary, T. L. Carb. Res. 2007, 342, 1714–1772.
- 33. Lowary, T. L.; Hindsgaul, O. Carbohydr. Res. 1993, 249, 163-195.
- 34. Nagashima, A.; Ohno, M. Chem. Lett. 1987, 114-144.
- 35. Liva, A. Carb. Res. 1986, 149, C13-C16.
- 36. a) Ning, J.; Kong, F.; Lin, B.; Lei, H. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2000, 51, 987–991; b) Wang, H.; Sun, L.;Glazebink, S.; Zhao, K. Tetrahedron Lett. 1995, 36, 2953–2956; c) Kovar, J.; Baer, H. H. Can. J. Chem. 1973, 51, 1801–1811.
- 37. a) Excoffier, G.; Gagnaire, D.; Utille, J.-P. *Carbohydr. Res.* 1975, *39*, 368–373; b) Numata, M.; Sugimota, M.; Koike, K.; Ogawa, T. *Carbohydr. Res.* 1987, *163*, 209–225.
- 38. Han, X.; Yu, B. Synlett. 2004, 2005, 437–440.
- 39. Chaudhary, S. K.; Hernandez, O. Tetrahedron Lett. 1979, 2, 95–98.
- 40. Lowary, T. L.; Eichler, E.; Bundle, D. R. Can. J. Chem. 2002, 80, 1112– 1130.

- 41. a) Kohli, V.; Bloecker, H.; Koester, H. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1983, 21, 2683–2686; b) Lampe, T. F. S.; Hoffmann, H. M. R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1996, 37, 7695–7698.
- 42. Faure, R.; Shiao, T. C.; Damerval, S.; Roy, R. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2007, 48, 2385–2388.
- 43. a) Lowary, T. L.; Hindsgaul, O. *Carbohydr. Res.* 1994, 251, 33–67; b) King,
 J. F.; Allbutt, A. D. *Can. J. Chem.* 1970, 48, 1754–1769.
- 44. Roelens, S. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. II 1988, 2105–2109.
- 45. a) Bock, K.; Pedersen, C. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. 2 1974, 293–299; b)
 Bock, K.; Lundt, I.; Pedersen, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1973, 1037–1040.

Chapter 3

Synthesis of Carbohydrate Cores of Phenolic Glycolipids from Mycobacterium tuberculosis

3.1. Introduction

Tuberculosis (TB) continues to be a serious bacterial infection with severe impacts on patients as well as the economy.^{2,3} As mentioned in the introduction, (Chapter 1) the severity and complications of TB as well as the difficulties in its treatment are due in part to the complex nature of the cell wall.⁴⁻⁶ Moreover, the emergence of multidrug resistant strains (MDR) and the rise in HIV co-infections pose a new worldwide threat and increased interest in the development of new anti-TB drugs.^{7,8}

As mentioned in Chapter 2 (Section 2.1), we are interested in one of the structural components of the cell wall known as phenolic glycolipids (PGLs), polyketide synthase-derived virulence factors, which was first discovered in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*.^{9–11} It was shown that some strains of *M. tuberculosis* can produce three PGLs named as Tb1, Tb-O, and Tb-K, which all have the same lipid core and differ only in the carbohydrate domain (Figure 3-1).¹²⁻¹⁴



Figure 3-1. Structures of PGLs from *M. tuberculosis*.

As in the case of PGLs from *M. leprae* (Chapter 2, Section 2.1.), despite all that is known about PGLs from *M. tuberculosis*, their immunomodulatory properties still remain to be investigated. We therefore chose to synthesize a panel of synthetic analogs of the carbohydrate cores of the three PGLs from *M. tuberculosis*, Tb1, Tb-O, and Tb-K, bearing *p*-methoxyphenyl moiety at the reducing end to mimic the native PGLs. Once in hand, these molecules were used to study their effects on cytokine production by the activated macrophages as well as the ability of these compounds to induce apoptosis. In this chapter, the synthetic routes used to make these analogs will be described (Figure 3-2).



Figure 3-2. Structures of synthetic analogues of PGLs from *M. tuberculosis*.

3.2. Results and Discussions

3.2.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of **3-1–3-3**

As illustrated in Scheme 3-1, the retrosynthetic analysis of the targets showed that **3-1–3-3** could be synthesized from four building blocks: **3-4–3-7**. Compounds **3-4** and **3-5** are rhamnose based. Building block **3-4** has a *p*-methoxyphenyl moiety at C-1 as it represents the "reducing" end of this series. Furthermore, in this compound O-2 is protected as benzoate ester, O-4 as a benzyl ether, and O-3 is unprotected and is ready for coupling with another sugar unit. The second rhamnose-based building block, compound **3-5**, is a thioglycoside that has both O-2 and O-4 protected as benzyl ethers while O-3 is protected as a levulinate ester, which can be selectively removed in the presence of other esters.²² Finally, the other two building blocks, **3-6** and **3-7**, are fucose based and have different methylation patterns. Compound **3-6** is a tri-*O*-methylated fucose thioglycoside while **3-7** is methylated at both O-2 and O-4, whereas O-3 is protected as a benzyl ether. Having access to these four building blocks,

completing the synthesis of the target compounds, **3-1**, **3-2**, and **3-3** was achieved via assembly of them, as well as further protecting group manipulation.



Scheme 3-1. Retrosynthetic analysis of trisaccharides 3-1, 3-2, and 3-3.

3.2.2. Synthesis of Building blocks 3-4, 3-5, 3-6, and 3-7

3.2.2.1 Synthesis of building block 3-4

Advanced intermediate 2-17 (see Scheme 2-3 for the preparation of this compound), was used as the starting material for the synthesis of 3-4. As described in Scheme 3-2, the synthesis started with the selective protection of O-2 of 2-17 using an orthoester formation–hydrolysis sequence.¹⁵ Thus, glycoside 2-17 was treated with trimethyl orthobenzoate and CSA to form an orthoester
intermediate between O-2 and O-3. Subsequent acid-catalyzed hydrolysis of this intermediate using 80% aqueous acetic acid furnished an 80% overall yield of **3-4**. The regioselectivity of the process was established by ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectroscopy. The location of the benzoyl group in **3-4** was identified by the downfield chemical shift of both H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 4.46$ ppm) and C-2 ($\delta_{\rm C} = 81.6$ ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra, respectively. For the starting material, **2-17**, these resonances appear at $\delta_{\rm H} = (4.14-4.10$ ppm, overlapped with H-3), and $\delta_{\rm C} = 71.0$ ppm in the ¹H NMR spectrum and ¹³C NMR spectrum, respectively.



Scheme 3-2. Synthesis of compound 3-4.

3.2.2.2 Synthesis of 3-5.

As illustrated in Scheme 3-3, to access compound 3-5, the synthesis started from the advanced intermediate 2-11, which was prepared as described in Chapter 2 (see Scheme 2-2). First, O-4 was protected as a benzyl ether upon treatment of 2-11 with benzyl bromide and sodium hydride.¹⁶ Subsequent hydrolysis of the isopropylidene acetal using a catalytic amount of *p*-TSA provided intermediate 3-8 in 81% yield over two steps.

The next step was to regioselectively benzylate O-2. This goal was accomplished in one step using phase transfer alkylation,¹⁷ which afforded a 71%

yield of the target **3-9**. This transformation was achieved via treatment of compound **3-8** in CH₂Cl₂ with tetra-*n*-butylammonium chloride (*n*-Bu₄NCl), a phase transfer agent, and 40% aqueous sodium hydroxide. Subsequently, benzyl bromide was added while the solution was being vigorously stirred and the reaction progress monitored by TLC. The regioselectivity of the reaction was confirmed from the chemical shifts of H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H}$ = 4.06–4.01 ppm, overlapped with H-3) and C-2 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ = 68.6 ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra, respectively. The upfield shift of these values from the original values of compound **3-8**, H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H}$ = 4.2 ppm) and C-2 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ = 72.8 ppm), confirmed the position of the benzyl group to be at O-2. Further support of the regioselectivity was obtained from the downfield chemical shift of H-3 ($\delta_{\rm H}$ = 5.26 ppm) of compound **3-8** after performing an acetylation experiment. Finally, treatment of compound **3-9** with levulinic acid¹⁸ and *N*,*N'*-dicyclohexylcarbodiimide (DCC) in the presence of catalytic amount of 4-(dimethylamino)pyridine (DMAP) afforded the target **3-5** in 86% yield.



Scheme 3-3. Synthesis of thioglycoside 3-5.

3.2.2.3 Synthesis of building blocks 3-6 and 3-7

Scheme 3-4 details the construction of building blocks **3-6** and **3-7**. The synthesis started by peracylation of commercially available L-fucose, **3-10**, by treatment with acetic anhydride and pyridine. The peracylated intermediate was subsequently subjected to BF₃.Et₂O-promoted glycosylation¹⁹ with (TolSH) affording a 91% yield of thioglycoside **3-11** over the two steps. Zemplén deacylation (sodium methoxide in methanol) followed by methylation of the resulting three hydroxyl groups using methyl iodide and sodium hydride in DMF provided the target **3-6** in a total yield of 92% over two steps.



Scheme 3-4. Synthesis of building blocks 3-6 and 3-7.

To complete the synthesis of **3-7**, the triol resulting after Zemplén deacylation of intermediate **3-11** was treated with DMP in acetone and catalytic amount of *p*-TSA. This two-step sequence provided the isopropylidene acetal-protected intermediate **3-12** in 90% yield over two steps. Subsequently, the remaining hydroxyl group was protected via treatment with methyl iodide and sodium hydride affording the O-2 methyl protected intermediate **3-13** in 94% yield. Then, the isopropylidene acetal group was removed upon treatment of **3-13** with a catalytic amount of *p*-TSA to furnish diol **3-14** in 80% yield. The next step was the regioselective benzylation of the resulting diol at O-3, via formation of an organotin intermediate.²⁰ First, compound **3-14** was heated with dibutyltin oxide in toluene at reflux for 1 h to furnish the stannylidene acetal intermediate. Subsequent treatment of this intermediate with benzyl bromide and *n*-Bu₄NI provided an 86% yield of **3-15**.

The regioselectivity of benzylation was confirmed by ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectroscopy of the product. That the benzylation had occurred at O-2 was apparent from the chemical shifts of both H-3 ($\delta_{H} = 3.48$ ppm) and C-3 ($\delta_{C} = 82.9$ ppm). These resonances are further upfield shifted from where they occur in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra of compound **3-14**, H-3 ($\delta_{H} = 3.61-3.57$ ppm, overlapped with H-5) and C-3 ($\delta_{C} = 86.0$ ppm). Finally, an 89% yield of the target **3-7** was obtained after the sodium hydride-mediated methylation of **3-15** was performed.

3.2.3. Assembly of building blocks to synthesis 3-1, 3-2 and 3-3

With building blocks **3-4–3-7** in hand, the synthesis of the target trisaccharides could, in turn, be completed via their coupling and further protecting group manipulations.

3.2.3.1. Synthesis of trisaccharides 3-1 and 3-2

As described in Scheme 3-5, the synthesis of 3-1 started by the construction of disaccharide 3-16. To achieve this goal, donor 3-5 and acceptor 3-4 were coupled through NIS–AgOTf²¹ promoted glycosylation to afford disaccharide 3-16 in 90% yield. The newly formed glycosidic linkage in disaccharide 3-16 was exclusively an α -(1 \rightarrow 3) linkage, which was confirmed by a coupled HSQC experiment. From this experiment, ${}^{1}J_{C-1',H-1'}$ was found to have a value of 169 Hz, which is consistent with the α -stereochemistry.²⁴ Subsequently, treatment of disaccharide 3-16 with hydrazine acetate²² resulted in selective removal of the levulinoyl group at O-3' in the presence of the benzoyl group at O-2 affording 3-17 in 79% yield.

The next step was the construction of trisaccharide **3-18**, which was achieved via NIS–AgOTf mediated coupling of thioglycoside **3-6** and acceptor disaccharide **3-17**. Unexpectedly, this reaction failed to give the desired α -glycoside; instead, a 1:1 α/β mixture was obtained, which was not separable by chromatography. To overcome this problem, different reaction temperatures were evaluated ranging from rt to -78 °C; however, there was no significant improvement of the α/β ratio. Fortunately, the use of an "inverse" glycosylation

procedure²³ circumvented this problem. In this procedure, a solution of the donor was added slowly to the acceptor–promotor solution over 10 minutes at –40 °C. This addition sequence provided the α -anomer exclusively in 70% yield and we were not able to detect any β -anomer by TLC or NMR spectroscopy. The stereochemistry of the newly formed glycosidic linkage was confirmed by measuring the ¹*J*_{C-1",H-1"} from a coupled HSQC experiment. The value, 170.0 Hz, was consistent with the α -stereochemistry.²⁴ Subsequently, Zemplén deacylation²¹ of **3-18** gave alcohol **3-19** in 78% yield. The resulting hydroxyl group was protected as methyl ether using methyl iodide and sodium hydride.¹⁶ Finally, debenzylation¹⁹ using palladium on charcoal under a hydrogen atmosphere afforded the target compound **3-1** in 71% yield over two steps. With the advanced trisaccharide intermediate **3-19** in hand, completing the synthesis of **3-2** was achieved in 79% yield over one step via debenzylation¹⁹ by hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal overnight (Scheme 3-5).





Scheme 3-5. Synthesis of trisaccharides 3-1 and 3-2.

3.2.3.2. Synthesis of trisaccharide 3-3

Intermediate 3-17, which was used in the assembly of compound 3-1, was also used a starting material in the synthesis of the target trisaccharide 3-3. As illustrated in Scheme 3-6, the synthesis started by fucosylation of acceptor 3-17 with donor 3-7 using NIS–AgOTf mediated inverse glycosylation²³ as previously described for the preparation of 3-18 (see Scheme 3-5). Subsequent Zemplén deacylation furnished trisaccharide 3-19 in 79% yield over two steps. That the required α linkage had obtained was clearly evident from the value of ${}^{1}J_{C-1",H-1"}$ which was found to be 169.8 Hz. The synthesis was completed by methylation of O-2 and then hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal to afford an 81% yield of the target trisaccharide 3-3 over two steps (Scheme 3-7).



Scheme 3-6. Synthesis of trisaccharide 3-3.

3.3. Summary

We completed the synthesis of a panel of three synthetic analogs of the PGLs from *M. tuberculosis* (3-1, 3-2 and 3-3) using efficient linear synthetic routes in very good overall yields. In the synthesis of the rhamnose-based building blocks (3-5) regioselective benzylation of the axial hydroxyl group (compound 3-9, Scheme 3-3) was achieved using phase transfer alkylation, whereas the regioselective benzylation of the equatorial hydroxyl group (compound 3-15, Scheme 3-4) was achieved via a stannylidene acetal. In both cases, the location of the newly installed alkyl group was confirmed by the chemical shifts of the appropriate resonances in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra. The trisaccharides were obtained as α -anomers only via fucosylation of a disaccharide acceptor, 3-17, using a glycosylation procedure in which the sequence of the addition of donor and acceptor of a NIS-AgOTf mediated glycosylation was inversed compared to the normal method. Use of the more traditional method for the glycosylation resulted in a mixture of glycosides being formed. The correct stereochemistry of all glycosidic linkages were confirmed by performing coupled HSQC experiments, and measuring the ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$ of the newly introduced glycosdic residue.

3.4. Experimental

3.4.1. General Methods

Solvents used in reactions were purified by successive passage through columns of alumina and copper under an argon atmosphere before use. All reagents used in reactions were purchased from commercial sources and were used without further purification unless noted otherwise. All reactions were carried out under a positive pressure of argon atmosphere and monitored by TLC on Silica Gel G-25 UV₂₅₄ (0.25 mm) unless stated otherwise. Spots were detected under UV light and/or by charring with a solution of anisaldehyde in ethanol, acetic acid, and H₂SO₄. Column chromatography was performed on Silica Gel 60 (40–60 μ m). The ratio between silica gel and residue ranged from 100:1 to 20:1 (w/w). Organic solutions were concentrated under vacuum at < 50 °C. ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectra were recorded at 400 or 500 MHz. ¹H NMR chemical shifts are referenced to TMS (0.0, CDCl₃). ¹³C NMR chemical shifts are referenced to CDCl₃ (77.23, CDCl₃). ¹H NMR data are reported as though they are first order and the peak assignments were made on the basis of 2D-NMR (${}^{1}H{}^{-1}H$ COSY and HMOC) experiments. The monosaccharide residues in the disaccharide and trisaccharides are labelled by no prime, prime, and double prime as shown in Figure 3-3 and these labels are maintained in the assignment of NMR spectra of all compounds. Optical rotations were measured at 21 ± 2 °C at the sodium D line (589 nm) and are in units of deg•mL(dm•g)⁻¹. ESI-MS spectra were carried out on samples suspended in THF or CH₃OH and added NaCl.



Figure 3-3. Numbering system used to label data.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - α -L-

rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (3-1)

To a solution of **3-19** (12 mg, 0.01 mmol) and CH_3I (20 µL) in DMF (2 mL) at 0 °C, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 4 mg) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h before water (5 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL) and washed with water (2 × 10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄),

filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (20 mL) and Pd–C (2.5 mg, 20% w/w) was added. The solution was stirred for 2 days under a hydrogen atmosphere before it was filtered, concentrated and purified by chromatography (15:1 CH_2Cl_2 - CH_3OH) to give **3-1**(6 mg, 71%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.55$ (15:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -14.8 (c 0.6, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.02–6.99 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.84–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5, 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.14-5.13 (m, 2H, H-1', H-1''), 4.11 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.8 \text{ Hz}, J_{2',3'} = 3.4 \text{ Hz}, \text{H-2'}, 4.05 \text{ (dq, 1H, } J_{4,5} = 9.5 \text{ Hz}, J_{5,6} = 6.0 \text{ Hz}, \text{H-5}),$ 4.03 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 3.93 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} =$ 6.2 Hz, H-5'), 3.79 (dd. 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.4$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3'), 3.78–3.76 (m, 1H, H-5"), 3.77 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.74 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 3.69-3.61 (m, 4H, H-2", H-4, H-4', H-4"), 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.47–3.46 (m, 1H, H-3"), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6''), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} =$ 6.2 Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 155.0 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 102.1 (C-1'), 100.8 (C-1"), 95.6 (C-1), 83.1 (C-3'), 81.0 (C-3), 80.0 (C-3"), 79.8 (C-4"), 79.0 (C-4), 78.8 (C-4'), 71.8 (C-2'), 71.6 (C-2"), 71.2 (C-2), 69.0 (C-5'), 68.7 (C-5), 67.5 (C-5"), 61.8 (OCH₃), 60.2 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 57.7 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 17.9 (C-6), 17.8 (C-6'), 16.7 (C-6''). (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{29}H_{46}O_{14}Na$: 641.2785. Found 641.2784.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - α -L-

rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ - α -L-rhamnopyranoside (3-2)

To a solution of **3-19** (15 mg, 0.02 mmol) in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (20 mL), Pd–C (3 mg, 20% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 3 days under a hydrogen atmosphere. The solution was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (15:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **3-2** (8.5 mg, 71%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.45 (15:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D – 12.3 (*c* 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.00 (d, 2H, *J* = 9.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.84 (d, 2H, *J* = 9.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.37 (br s, 1H, H-1), 5.19 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.16 (d, 1H, $J_{1",2"}$ = 3.4 Hz, H-1"), 4.16 (d, 1H, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-2'), 4.07 (dq,1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.5 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 4.07 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.3 Hz, $J_{3',4'}$ = 9.4 Hz, H-3'), 4.03 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.1 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.5 Hz, H-3), 3.87 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'}$ = 9.4 Hz, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-5'), 3.83–3.78 (m, 2H, H-2, H-5''), 3.77 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.69–3.62 (m, 4H, H-2", H-4, H-4', H-4"), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.47–3.46 (m, 1H, H-3"), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5",6''}$ = 6.0 Hz, H-6''), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz,

CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 155.0 (Ar), 150.2 (Ar), 117.6 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 101.8 (C-1"), 100.7 (C-1'), 98.4 (C-1), 82.8 (C-3'), 80.8 (C-3), 78.9(1) (C-3"), 78.9(0) (C-4"), 78.7 (C-4), 72.1 (C-2'), 71.5 (C-2), 71.0 (C-4'), 70.8 (C-2"), 69.0 (C-5'), 68.8 (C-5), 67.5 (C-5"), 61.9 (OCH₃), 60.2 (OCH₃), 57.7 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 17.7 (C-6), 17.6 (C-6'), 16.7 (C-6"). (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₈H₄₄O₁₄Na: 627.2629. Found 627.2628.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)- α -L-

rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (3-3)

To a solution of **3-20** (15 mg, 0.02 mmol) and CH₃I (20 μ L, 0.27 mmol) in DMF (2 mL) at 0 °C, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 5 mg) was added. The solution was stirred for 1 h before water (5 mL) was added. The mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) and washed with water (2 × 10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (20 mL) and Pd–C (3 mg) was added. The solution was stirred for 2 days under a hydrogen atmosphere before it was filtered. The filtrate was

concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (15:1 CH_2Cl_2 - CH_3OH) to give **3-3** (7.7 mg, 81%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.39$ (15:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D –18.4 (*c* 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.00–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.84–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.41 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.26 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.8 Hz, H-1''), 5.02 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1'), 4.15 $(dq, 1H, J_{4,5} = 9.5 Hz, J_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 4.05 (dd, 1H, J_{1',2'} = 1.7 Hz, J_{2',3'} = 3.2$ Hz, H-2'), 3.98–3.96 (m, 2H, H-3, H-3"), 3.81 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4',5'} = 9.4 Hz, *J*_{5',6'} = 6.2 Hz, H-5'), 3.76 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.2$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3'), 3.69 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} =$ 1.8 Hz, *J*_{2,3} = 3.3 Hz, H-2), 3.72 (s, 3H, ArOC*H*₃), 3.68–3.63 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.61– 3.56 (m, 1H, H-5"), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52–3.48 (m, 1H, H-4"), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH_3 , 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.45–3.42 (m, 1H, H-2"), 3.33–3.32 (m, 1H, H-4), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6''), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6'), 1.19 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 156.6 (Ar), 151.7 (Ar), 119.0 (Ar x 2), 115.7 (Ar x 2), 104.0 (C-1"), 100.0 (C-1'), 97.5 (C-1), 84.5 (C-3"), 81.6 (C-3), 80.6 (C-3'), 80.2 (C-4'), 79.3 (C-4), 73.5 (C-2), 73.1 (C-2'), 72.1 (C-2"), 71.1 (C-5), 70.9 (C-4"), 70.5 (C-5"), 68.0 (C-5"), 62.7 (OCH₃), 59.5 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 56.2 (OCH₃), 18.2 (C-6), 18.0 (C-6"), 16.8 (C-6'). (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^{+} C_{28}H_{44}O_{14}Na: 627.2623$. Found 627.2629.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-benzoyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (3-4)

To a solution of p-methoxyphenyl 4-O-benzyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside, (2-17, 1 g, 2.77 mmol) and trimethyl orthobenzoate, (0.95 mL, 5.54 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), CSA (128 mg, 0.55 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt before it was concentrated and dissolved in 80% aqueous HOAc (10 mL) and stirred for additional 30 min at rt. Water (20 mL), was added and the reaction mixture was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), and washed with water $(2 \times 20 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 3-4 (1.02 g, 80%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.42$ (2:1 EtOAc-hexane); $[\alpha]_D - 30.4$ (c 1.3, CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 8.09–8.04 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.64–7.27 (m, 8H, Ar), 6.99 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.82 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.53 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, H-2), 5.49 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 4.88, 4.79 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.1 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.43 (ddd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.5 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.2 Hz, $J_{3,OH-3} = 5.0$ Hz, H-3), 3.98 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.2$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5), 3.78 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.56 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.2$ Hz, H-4), 2.22 (d, 1H, $J_{3,OH-3} = 5.0$ Hz, OH-3), 1.38 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 166.1 (C=O), 155.0 (Ar), 150.1 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 133.4 (Ar), 129.8 (Ar x 2), 129.5 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar), 117.6 (Ar x 2), 114.5 (Ar x 2), 96.4 (C-1), 81.6 (C-2), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 73.0 (C-4), 70.3 (C-3), 68.1 (C-5), 55.6 (ArOCH₃), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd $(M + Na)^+ C_{27}H_{28}O_7Na$: 487.1733. Found: 487.1729.



p-Tolyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-levulinoyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (3-5)

To a solution of 3-9 (1 g, 2.22 mmol) and levulinic acid (380 mg, 3.33 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) was added DCC (0.65 g, 3.33 mmol) and DMAP (135 mg, 1.11 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h before it was filtered. The filtrate was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to afford 3-5 (1.32 g, 86%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.6$ (4:1 hexane– EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D = -73.7$ (c 0.3, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.40–7.28 (m, 12H, Ar), 7.13 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, H-1), 5.23 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3), 4.78, 4.68 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.3 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.69, 4.58 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.26 (dq, 1H, J_{4,5} = 9.4 Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5), 4.13 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 3.73 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 2.76–2.44 (m, 4H, CH_2CH_2), 2.35 (s, 3H, CH_3CO), 2.18 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.38 (d, 3H, $J_{6,5}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 206.4 (C=O), 172.3 (C=O), 138.5 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 137.8 (Ar), 132.4 (Ar x 2), 130.8 (Ar), 130.1 (Ar x 2), 128.7 (Ar x 3), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 3), 86.2 (C-1), 79.4 (C-3), 77.8 (C-4), 72.9 (C-5), 69.3 (C-2), 38.1

(CH₃CH₂), 30.1 (CH₃CO), 28.3 (CH₂CO), 21.4 (ArCH₃), 18.2 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na) ⁺ C₃₂H₃₆O₆SNa: 571.2125. Found 571.2125.



p-Tolyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-methyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (3-6)

To a solution of **3-11** (2 g, 5.05 mmol) in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (30 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (3 mL) was added. After stirring for 2 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. To the solution of the resulting oil and CH₃I (1.1 mL, 17.53 mmol) in DMF (10 mL), NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.56 g, 23.37 mmol) was added over 5 min at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before it was water (20 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) and washed with 1M HCl soln (20 mL) and brine (30 mL). The organic layer was dried with Na_2SO_4 , filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane-EtOAc) to afford **3-6** (1.44 g, 92%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.42 (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –41.9 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.45 (d, 2H, J = 8.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.07 (d, 2H, J = 8.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 4.38 (d, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 9.7 Hz, H-1), 3.57 (s, 6H, OC*H*₃ x 2), 3.51 (s, 3H, OC*H*₃), 3.46 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4.5} = 2.7 Hz, *J*_{5.6} = 6.3 Hz, H-5), 3.38–3.33 (m, 2H, H-2, H-4), 3.18 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 9.5 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 3.1 Hz, H-3), 2.30 (s, 3H, ArC*H*₃), 1.29 (d, 3H, *J*_{6,5} = 6.3 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 137.2 (Ar), 132.4 (Ar), 131.8 (Ar), 130.6 (Ar), 129.7 (Ar), 129.4 (Ar), 88.0 (C-1), 86.2 (C-3), 79.1 (C-2), 78.6

(C-4), 74.1 (C-5), 61.8 (OCH₃), 61.0 (OCH₃), 58.3 (OCH₃), 19.0 (ArCH₃), 14.6 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₆H₂₄O₄SNa: 335.1293. Found 335.1293.



p-Tolyl 3-O-benzyl-2,4-di-O-methyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (3-7)

To a solution of **3-15** (0.8 g, 2.13 mmol) and CH₃I (0.2 mL, 2.55 mmol) in DMF (10 mL) at 0 °C was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 82 mg, 3.39 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before water (20 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (30 mL) and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na_2SO_4), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 3-7 (0.74 g, 89%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.46$ (5:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 36.0$ (c 0.7, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.48 (d, 2H, J = 8.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.41–7.26 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.10 (d, 2H, J = 8.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 4.78, 4.72 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.9 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.42 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 9.0 Hz, H-1), 3.63 (s, 3H, OC H_3), 3.63 (s, 3H, OC H_3), 3.51–3.42 (m, 3H, H-2, H-3, H-5), 3.33–3.31 (m, 1H, H-4), 1.30 (d, 3H, *J*_{5,6} = 6.3 Hz, H-6), ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 138.5 (Ar), 137.2 (Ar), 132.4 (Ar x 2), 130.7 (Ar), 129.5 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 127.6 (Ar x 2), 88.2 (C-1), 84.0 (C-2), 79.7 (C-4), 79.4 (C-3), 74.5 (C-5), 72.7 (ArCH₂), 61.8 (OCH₃), 61.2 (OCH₃), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 17.0 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₂₂H₂₈O₄SNa: 411.1601. Found 411.1604.



p-Tolyl 4-*O*-benzyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (3-8)

To a solution of 2-11 (2 g, 6.45 mmol) and BnBr (0.92 mL, 7.73 mmol) in DMF (15 mL), NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.25 g, 10.3 mmol) was added portion-wise at 0 °C over 2 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before water (30 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (60 mL) and washed with water $(2 \times 50 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was carried to the next step without further purification. To a solution of the residue in 3:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) was added p-TSA (40 mg, 20% w/w) and the reaction mixture was stirred for an additional 3 h. The reaction mixture was then neutralized with Et_3N (1 mL). The solution was concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 EtOAc-hexane) to give **3-8** (1.88 g, 81%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.36$ (2:1 EtOAc-hexane); $[\alpha]_D - 152.7$ (c, 1.3 CH₂Cl₂); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.41–7.30 (m, 7H, Ar), 7.12 (d, 2H, J = 7.9 Hz, Ar), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.5$ Hz, H-1), 4.78, 4.75 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.25 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5), 4.18 (ddd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.5$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.4$ Hz, $J_{2,OH-2}$ = 3.9 Hz, H-2), 3.96 (ddd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.4 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.4 Hz, $J_{3,OH-3}$ = 5.3 Hz, H-3), 3.44 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 2.87 (d, 1H, $J_{2,OH-2} = 3.9$ Hz, OH-2), 2.63 (d, 1H, J_{3,OH-3} = 5.3 Hz, OH-3), 2.33 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.36 (d, 1H, J_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 138.1 (Ar), 137.6 (Ar), 132.0 (Ar x 2),

130.1 (Ar), 129.8 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 87.7 (C-1), 81.8 (C-4), 75.0 (Ar*C*H₂), 72.5 (C-2), 71.8 (C-3), 68.5 (C-5), 21.0 (Ar*C*H₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd (M + Na)⁺ C₂₀H₂₄O₄SNa: 383.1288. Found: 383.1291.



p-Tolyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (3-9)

To a solution of **3-8** (1.5 g, 4.16 mmol), BnBr (0.58 mL, 4.16 mmol) and *n*-Bu₄NCl (1.15 g, 4.16 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), 40% NaOH (1 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred vigorously for 2 h at rt. The solution was then neutralized with 1M HCl (2 mL), diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (40 mL) and washed with satd aq NaHCO₃ soln (50 mL) and brine (50 mL). The organic layer was dried with Na₂SO₄, filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to afford 3-9 (1.32 g, 71%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.31$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –81.7 (c 1.3, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.44–7.32 (m, 12H, Ar), 7.16 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar), 5.55 (br s, 1H, H-1), 4.97, 4.72 (ABq, *J* = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.77, 4.57 (ABq, J = 11.0 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.24 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.3$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5), 4.06–4.01 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.46 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.3$ Hz, H-4), 2.49 (d, 1H, J = 9.0Hz, OH-3), 2.38 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.40 (d, 1H, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 138.6 (Ar), 137.7 (Ar), 137.47 (Ar), 132.2 (Ar x 2), 130.6 (Ar), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 128.7 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 128.0

(Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar), 85.9 (C-1), 82.5 (C-4), 80.1 (C-5), 75.2 (Ar CH_2), 72.4 (Ar CH_2), 72.1 (C-3), 68.6 (C-2), 21.2 (Ar CH_3), 18.0 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na) $^+$ C₂₇H₃₀O₄SNa: 473.1757. Found 473.1756.



p-Tolyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-acetyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (3-11)

To a solution of L-fucose, **3-10** (5 g, 30.48 mmol) in pyridine (25 mL) at 0 °C was added Ac₂O (20 mL). The reaction mixture was stirred for 7 h at rt before water (100 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (150 mL) and washed with 1M HCl soln (100 mL x 2), satd aq NaHCO₃ soln (100 mL), water (100 mL x 2), and brine (100 mL). The organic layer was dried with Na_2SO_4 , filtered and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane-EtOAc) to afford 3-**10** (10.98 g, 91%) as colorless oil: $R_f 0.55$ (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –113.7 (c 0.6, $CHCl_3$)¹H NMR (400 MHz, $CDCl_3$, δ_H) 7.40 (d, 2H, J = 8.2 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.11 (d, 2H, J = 8.2 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.23 (dd, 1H, $J_{3,4} = 3.1$ Hz, $J_{4,5} = 2.8$ Hz, H-4), 5.19 (app t, 1H, $J_{1,2} = J_{2,3} = 9.9$ Hz, H-2), 5.02 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 9.9$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 3.1$ Hz, H-3), 4.63 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 9.9 Hz, H-1), 3.79 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 2.8 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5), 2.33 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.13 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.08 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.96 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.22 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.6 (C=O), 170.1 (C=O), 169.5 (C=O), 138.2 (Ar), 132.9 (Ar x 2), 129.6 (Ar x 2), 129.1 (Ar), 86.9 (C-1), 73.1 (C-4), 72.5 (C-3), 70.4 (C-2), 67.4 (C-5), 21.2

 $(CH_{3}CO)$, 20.9 ($CH_{3}CO$), 20.7 ($CH_{3}CO$), 20.6 ($ArCH_{3}$), 16.5 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) calcd (M + Na)⁺ C₁₉H₂₄O₇SNa: 419.1141. Found: 419.1139.



p-Tolyl 3,4-*O*-isopropylidene-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (3-12)

To a solution of **3-11** (5 g, 12.62 mmol) in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH (50 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (5 mL) was added. After stirring for 2 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin and filtered. The filtrate was concentrated, and the resulting oil and was dissolved in acetone (50 mL) to which 2,2-dimethoxypropane (4.52 mL, 36.92 mmol) and p-TSA (200 mg) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 40 min at rt, neutralized with Et₃N (3 mL), diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL) and washed with satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln. (100 mL) and brine (100 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane-EtOAc) to afford 3-12 (3.5 g, 90%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.32$ (1:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –81.9 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.46–7.44 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.14–7.12 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 4.36 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 10.2 Hz, H-1), 4.06–4.02 (m, 2H, H-3, H-4), 3.85 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 2.3$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5), 3.51 (ddd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 10.2$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 8.4$ Hz, $J_{2,OH-2} = 2.2$ Hz, H-2), 2.45 (d, 1H, J_{OH-2,2} = 2.2 Hz, OH-2), 2.32 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.44 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.42 (s, 3H, $(CH_3)_2$ C), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 138.3

(Ar), 133.2 (Ar x 2), 129.7 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar), 109.8 ((CH₃)₂C), 88.2 (C-1), 79.1 (C-3), 76.4 (C-4), 72.8 (C-5), 71.3 (C-2), 28.1 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 17.0 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na) C₁₆H₂₂O₄NaS: 333.1131. Found 333.1135.



p-Tolyl 3,4-*O*-isopropylidene-2-*O*-methyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (3-13)

To a solution of **3-12** (2 g, 6.45 mmol) and CH₃I (0.5 mL, 7.73 mmol) in DMF (15 mL), at 0 °C, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.25 g, 10.3 mmol) was added portion-wise over 10 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt before it water (30 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL), and washed with water (2 × 100 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **3-13** (1.96 g, 94%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.42 (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –41.9 (*c* 0.9, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.45–7.43 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.10–7.08 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 4.41 (d, 1H, *J* = 9.7 Hz, H-1), 4.09 (app t, 1H, $J_{1,2} = J_{2,3} = 9.7$ Hz, H-2), 4.00 (dd, 1H, $J_{3,4} = 2.9$ Hz, $J_{4.5} = 2.1$ Hz, H-4), 3.76 (dq, 1H, $J_{4.5} = 2.1$ Hz, $J_{5.6} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5), 3.52 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 1.46 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.37 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6), 1.33 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 137.6 (Ar), 132.9 (Ar x 2), 129.6

(Ar), 129.5 (Ar x 2), 109.6 ((CH₃)₂C), 86.3 (C-1), 80.4 (C-3), 79.7 (C-2), 76.4 (C-5), 72.4 (C-4), 59.6 (ArOCH₃), 28.0 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 21.08 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₇H₂₄O₄SNa: 347.1293. Found 347.1289.



p-Tolyl 2-*O*-methyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (3-14)

To a solution of **3-13** (1.5 g, 4.62 mmol) in 3:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) was added *p*-TSA (300 mg, 20% w/w) and the reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h, and then neutralized with Et₃N (2 mL). The solution was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:2 hexane–EtOAc) to give **3-14** (1.1 g, 80%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.3 (1:2 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –25.9 (*c* 1.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.44 (d, 2H, *J* = 8.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.10 (d, 2H, *J* = 8.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 4.43 (d, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 9.6 Hz, H-1), 3.74–3.73 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.64 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.61–3.57 (m, 2H, H-3, H-5), 3.22 (app t, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = *J*_{2,3} = 9.6 Hz, H-2), 2.78 (br s, 1H, OH), 2.31 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.20 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.32 (d, 3H, *J*_{5,6} = 6.5 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 137.8 (Ar), 132.5 (Ar x 2), 129.8 (Ar), 129.6 (Ar x 2), 87.5 (C-1), 80.0 (C-3), 75.5 (C-2), 74.4 (C-5), 71.9 (C-4), 61.2 (OCH₃), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 16.6 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₄H₂₀O₄SNa: 307.0980. Found 307.0980.



p-Tolyl 3-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (3-15)

Diol 3-14 (1g, 3.5 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (30 mL) and *n*-Bu₂SnO (0.96 g, 3.85 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at 120 °C, then cooled to 62 °C before BnBr (0.5 mL, 3.85 mmol) and n-Bu₄NI (1.42 g, 3.85 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 62 °C for 7 h and then cooled and concentrated. The crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 3-15 (0.85 g, 86%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.35$ (2:1 hexane– EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +6.6 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.49 (d, 2H, J = 8.2 Hz, Ar-2,6), 7.39–7.32 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.12 (d, 2H, J = 8.2 Hz, Ar-3,5), 4.76, 4.70 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.9 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.44 (d, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 9.6 Hz, H-1), 3.81–3.97 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.63 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.54 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5), 3.48 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 9.1$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 2.8$ Hz, H-3), 3.39–3.34 (m, 1H, H-2), 2.35 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.25 (d, 1H, $J_{4.OH-4}$ = 3.5 Hz, OH-4), 1.34 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6}$ = 6.5 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl3, δ_C) 137.9 (Ar), 137.6 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar), 129.6 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 87.6 (C-1), 82.9 (C-2), 78.5 (C-3), 74.2 (C-5), 72.1 (ArCH₂), 69.5 (C-4), 61.2 (OCH₃), 21.1 $(ArCH_3)$, 16.7 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{21}H_{26}O_4SNa$: 397.1448. Found 397.1449.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-levulinyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-benzoyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (3-16)

To a solution of **3-4** (0.5 g, 1.07 mmol) and **3-5** (0.65 g, 1.2 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (300 mg) was added. After the reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (292 mg, 1.3 mmol) and AgOTf (62 mg, 0.24 mmol) were added and the solution was stirred for another 30 min. The reaction mixture was then neutralized with Et_3N (1) mL) and the solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 3-16 (0.85 g, 90%) as a syrup: R_f 0.29 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D–19.2 (*c* 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 8.10–8.08 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.61–7.58 (m, 1H, Ar), 7.50–7.47 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.46– 7.22 (m, 13H, Ar), 7.22–7.11 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.99 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.83 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.55 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.4$ Hz, H-2), 5.51 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, H-1), 5.19 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3'), 5.10 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 2.2$ Hz, H-1'), 4.92, 4.72 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.58, 4.51 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.7 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.48, 4.42 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 12.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.39 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.4 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.5 Hz, H-3), 3.97 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.5 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5), 3.91 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 2.2$ Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2'), 3.81 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'}$

= 9.4 Hz, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5'), 3.66 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4}$ = $J_{4,5}$ = 9.5 Hz, H-4), 3.58 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'}$ = $J_{4',5'}$ = 9.4 Hz, H-4'), 2.65–2.35 (m, 4H, CH_2CH_2), 2.11 (s, 3H, CH_3 -CH₂), 1.32 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6), 1.16 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 206.2 (*C*=O), 172.0 (*C*=O), 166.0 (Ar), 155.1 (Ar), 150.2 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 138.3 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 133.3 (Ar), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 129.7 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar x 2), 127.6(7) (Ar x 2), 127.6(5) (Ar), 127.4 (Ar), 127.3 (Ar x 2), 117.8 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.4 (C-1), 96.1 (C-1'), 80.0 (C-5'), 78.9 (C-5), 78.6 (C-4'), 76.7 (C-4), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 73.8 (ArCH₂), 73.5 (C-3'), 73.0 (ArCH₂), 72.8 (C-2), 68.6 (C-2'), 68.4 (C-3), 55.7 (ArOCH₃), 37.8 (CH₂CH₂), 29.8 (CH₂CH₂), 28.0 (CH₃CO), 18.2 (C-6'), 17.8 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₅₂H₅₆O₁₃Na: 911.3613. Found 911.3613.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-benzoyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (3-17)

To a solution of **3-16** (0.5 g, 0.56 mmol) in CH_2Cl_2 (30 mL), NH_2NH_2 ·HOAc (77 mg, 0.84 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h before it was filtered. The filtrate was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by

chromatography (1:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 3-17 (350 mg, 79%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.41$ (1:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 20.6$ (c 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 8.10–8.08 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.63–7.60 (m, 1H, Ar), 7.51–7.48 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.36–7.26 (m, 12H, Ar), 7.23–7.21 (m, 3H, Ar), 7.02 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.84 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.56 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 5.52 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, H-1), 5.21 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.6$ Hz, H-1'), 4.85, 4.75 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.5 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.73, 4.57 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.5 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.50, 4.30 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.5 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.44 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 4.00 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5), 3.88 (ddd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.6$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{3',OH-3'} = 8.9$ Hz, H-3'), 3.79–3.76 (m, 1H, H-5'), 3.78 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.71 (dd,1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.6$ Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 3.6$ Hz, H-2'), 3.67 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} =$ $J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 3.31 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4'), 2.20 (d, 1H, $J_{3',OH}$. $_{3'}$ = 8.9 Hz, OH-3'), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6), 1.24 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.5 Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 171.4 (C=O), 165.8 (Ar), 155.1 (Ar), 150.2 (Ar), 138.6 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 137.7 (Ar), 133.4 (Ar), 129.8 (Ar x 2), 129.7 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.5(2) (Ar), 128.4(8) (Ar), 128.4(5) (Ar), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar), 127.8 (Ar), 127.7 (Ar x 2), 127.6 (Ar x 2), 127.5 (Ar), 127.3 (Ar x 2), 117.8 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 99.5 (C-1'), 96.2 (C-1), 81.7 (C-4'), 80.5 (C-4), 79.8 (C-2'), 77.7 (C-3), 75.2 (ArCH₂), 73.9 (ArCH₂), 72.8 (C-2), 72.8 (ArCH₂), 71.0 (C-3'), 68.5 (C-5), 68.1 (C-5'), 55.7 (ArCH₃), 18.2 (C-6'), 17.9 (C-6). (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{47}H_{50}O_{11}Na$: 813.3245. Found 813.3246.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3,4-tri-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4-di-*O*benzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-benzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (3-

18)

Two solutions were prepared. Solution A was prepared by dissolving acceptor **3-17** (0.11 g, 0.14 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL); containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). Solution B was prepared by dissolving donor **3-6** (53 mg, 0.17 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL); containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). Both solutions A and B were stirred for 30 min at rt and then solution A was cooled to – 40 °C before NIS (36 mg, 0.17 mmol) and AgOTf (10 mg, 0.04 mmol) were added. Solution B was then added dropwise to solution A over 10 min while stirring and then the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at –40 °C before it was neutralized with Et₃N (2 mL). The solution was then filtered, the filtrate concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂– CH₃OH (10 mL) and 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (0.5 mL) was added. After stirring for 5 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. The resulting oil was purified by chromatography (1:1

hexane–EtOAc) to give 3-18 (67 mg, 70%) as a colorless liquid: R_f 0.55 (1:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_{D}$ -106.8 (c 1.3, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{H}) 7.38–7.35 (m, 15 H, Ar), 7.00–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.84–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, H-1), 5.27 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1'), 5.20 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.3$ Hz, H-1''), 5.17, 4.83 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.3 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.69, 4.60 $(ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH_2), 4.56, 4.26 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.3 Hz, ArCH_2), 4.22$ (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 4.05 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.1$ Hz, H-3) 3.92–3.84 (m, 2H, H-5, H-3'), 3.81 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.5$ Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 3.1$ Hz, H-2'), 3.77 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.69 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.3$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5'), 3.65–3.59 (m, 2H, H-2", H-3"), 3.57–3.53 (m, 3H, H-4, H-4', H-5"), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.37 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.22 (dd, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} = 2.9$ Hz, $J_{4'',5''} = 1.9$ Hz, H-4''), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6'), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6), 1.01 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 154.9 (Ar), 150.2 (Ar), 138.8(3) (Ar), 138.8(1) (Ar), 138.3 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.2(8) (Ar x 2), 128.2(7) (Ar x 2), 127.6 (Ar x 2), 127.4(9) (Ar), 127.4(5) (Ar), 127.4(4) (Ar x 2), 127.2 (Ar x 2), 127.1 (Ar x 2), 117.6 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar), 99.6 (C-1"), 99.3 (C-1'), 98.0 (C-1), 80.4 (C-4), 80.1 (C-2), 79.9 (C-3), 79.7(1) (C-3'), 79.6(5) (C-3"), 79.2 (C-2'), 78.7 (C-2"), 77.8 (C-4'), 75.0 (ArCH₂), 74.8 (ArCH₂), 71.6 (ArCH₂), 71.1 (C-4"), 69.2 (C-5'), 68.3 (C-5), 66.4 (C-5"), 61.7 (OCH₃), 59.2 (OCH₃), 58.0 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.2 (C-6'), 17.9 (C-6), 16.6 (C-6"). ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{49}H_{62}O_{14}Na$: 897.4032. Found 897.4034.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3-*O*-benzyl-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4di-*O*-benzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-benzyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (3-19)

Two solutions were prepared. Solution A was prepared by dissolving **3-17** (0.11 g, 0.14 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). Solution B was prepared by dissolving **3-7** (60 mg, 0.15 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). Both solutions A and B were stirred for 30 min at rt and then solution A was cooled to – 40 °C before NIS (43.3 mg, 0.16 mmol) and AgOTf (10 mg, 0.04 mmol) were added. Solution B was then added dropwise to Solution A over 10 min while stirring and then the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at –40 °C before it was neutralized with Et₃N (2 mL). The reaction mixture was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) and a catalytic amount of 1M NaOCH₃ in CH₃OH (0.25 mL) was added. After stirring for 5 h at rt, the reaction mixture was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. The resulting oil was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–

EtOAc) to give 3-20 (105.1 mg, 79%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.45$ (2:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D = -88.1$ (c 0.6, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.41–7.21 (m, 20H, Ar), 7.01 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.84 (d, 2H, J = 9.1 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (br s, 1H, H-1), 5.26 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.24 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.7$ Hz, H-1''), 5.19, 4.61 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.1 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.83, 4.72 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.8 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.80, 4.69 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.54, 4.29 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.26–4.21 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 4.08 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.1$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3'), 3.93–3.87 (m, 2H, H-5, H-5'), 3.84–3.82 (m, 2H, H-2', H-3"), 3.78 (s, 3H, ArOCH₃), 3.73–3.63 (m, 3H, H-2", H-4', H-5"), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.58–3.54 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.41 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.56–3.54 (m, 1H, H-4"), 2.44 (br s, 1H, OH-2), 1.37 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6'), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6), 1.01 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.2 (Ar), 138.9 (Ar x 2), 138.3 (Ar x 2), 128.5(1) (Ar), 128.4(6) (Ar x 2), 128.7 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.3(1) (Ar x 2), 128.2(5) (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 127.5 (Ar), 127.5 (Ar), 127.4 (Ar x 2), 127.2 (Ar x 2), 127.1 (Ar x 2), 117.6 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 99.7 (C-1'), 99.3 (C-1"), 98.0 (C-1), 80.5 (C-4), 80.2 (C-4'), 79.9 (C-2), 79.7 (C-3), 79.1 (C-3"), 78.6 (C-3'), 78.5 (C-2'), 78.4 (C-2"), 75.0 (ArCH₂), 74.8 (ArCH₂), 72.6 (ArCH₂), 71.6 (ArCH₂), 71.1 (C-4"), 69.2 (C-5'), 68.3 (C-5), 66.6 (C-5"), 61.8 (OCH₃), 59.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.1 (C-6), 17.9 (C-6"), 16.5 (C-6'). (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{55}H_{66}O_{14}Na$: 973.4342. Found 973.4345.

3.5. Bibliography

- a) World Health Organ. 2007b. Leprosy (<u>http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets /fs101/en/</u>); b) Koch, R. Berl. Klin. Wochenschr. 1982, 19, 221–230.
- Tiruviluamala, P.; Reichman, L. B.; Annu. Rev. Publ. Health 2002, 23, 403–426.
- Bouke, C.; Israelski, D. M.; Corbett, E. L.; Small, P. M.; Annu. Rev. Med.
 2004, 55, 283–301.
- a) Pérez, E.; Constant, P.; Lemassu, A.; Laval, F.; Daffé, M.; Guilhot, C.
 J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 42574–42583; b) Pérez, E.; Constant, P.;
 Lemassu, A.; Laval, F.; Daffé, M.; Guilhot, C. J. Biol. Chem. 2004, 279, 42574–42583.
- 5. Daffé, M.; Draper, P. Adv. Microbiol. Phys. 1998, 39, 131-20.
- 6. Brennan, P. J.; Nikaido, H. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 1995, 64, 29-63.
- Aziz, M. A.; Wright, A.; Laszlo, A.; De Muynck, A.; Portaels, F.; Van Deun, A.; Wells, C.; Nunn, P.; Blanc, L.; Raviglione, M. *Lancet* 2006, 368, 2142–2154.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *MMWR Morb. Mortal. Wkly.* 2006, Rep. 55, 301–305.
- Smith, D. W.; Harrel, W. K.; Randall, H. M. Am. Rev. Tuberc. 1954, 69, 505–510.
- Smith, D. W.; Randall, H. M.; Maclennan, A. P.; Lederer, E. *Nature* 1960, 186, 887.

- Navalkar, R. G.; Wiegeshaus, E; Kondo, E.; Kim, H. K.; Smith, D. W. J. Bacteriol. 1965, 90, 262.
- 12. a) Cox, J. S.; Chen, B.; McNeil, M.; Jacobs Jr, W. R. Nature 1999, 402, 79–83; b) Daffé, M.; Laneelle, M-A. J. Gen. Microbiol. 1988, 134, 2049–2055.
- Constant, P.; Perez, E.; Malaga, W.; Laneelle, M-A.; Saurel, O.; Daffé, M.; Guilhot, C. J. Biol. Chem. 2002, 277, 38148–38158.
- 14. a) Daffé, M.; Lacave, C.; Laneelle, M-A.; Laneelle, G. *Eur. J. Biochem.*1987, 167, 155–160; b) Puzo, G. *Crit. Rev. Microbiol.* 1990, 17, 305–327;
 c) Hunter, S. W.; Brennan, P. J. *J. Biol. Chem.* 1983, 258, 7556–7562.
- a) Lowary, T. L.; Hindsgaul, O. *Carbohydr. Res.* **1994**, *251*, 33–67; b)
 King, J. F.; Allbutt, A. D. *Can. J. Chem.* **1970**, *48*, 1754–1769.
- Lichtenthaler, F. W.; Metz, T. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2003, 2003(16), 3081– 3093.
- 17. a) Szeja, W. Carbohydr. Res. 1983, 115, 240–242; b) Garegg, P. J.;
 Kvarnström, I.; Nikalsson, A.; Nikalsson, G.; Svensson, S. C. T. J. Carbohydr. Chem. 1993, 12, 933–953.
- Maeda, H.; Ito, K.; Ishida, H.; Kiso, M.; Hasegawa, A. J. Carb. Chem.
 1995, 14(3), 387–406.
- 19. a) Lay, L.; Panza, L.; Poletti. L.; Prosperi, D.; Canevari, S.; Perico, M. E. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2001, 2001(22), 4331–4336; b) Werz, D. B.; Seeberger, P. H. *Angew. Chem. Int. Ed.* 2005, 44, 6315–6318.

- 20. a) Lowary, T. L.; Hindsgaul, O. *Carbohydr. Res.* 1993, 249, 163–195; b)
 Roelens, S. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. II 1988, 2105–2109; c) Alais, J.;
 Maranduba, A.; Veyriéres, *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1982, 24, 2383–2386
- 21. a) Callam, C. S.; Gadikota, R. R. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 66, 4549–4558; b)
 Joe, M.; Bai, Y.; Nacario, R. C.; Lowary, T. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 9885–9901.
- 22. Maeda, H.; Ito, K.; Ishida, H.; Kiso, M.; Hasegawa, A. J. Carb. Chem. 1995, 14(3), 387–406.
- 23. a) Toepfer, A.; Schmidt, R. R.; J. Carb. Chem. 1993, 12, 809–822; b)
 Schmidt, R. R.; Toepfer, A. Tetrahedron Lett. 1991, 32, 3353–3356.
- 24. a) Bock, K.; Pedersen, C. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. 2 1974, 293–299; b)
 Bock, K.; Lundt, I.; Pedersen, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1973, 1037–1040.
Chapter 4

Synthesis of Carbohydrate Cores of Phenolic Glycolipids from Mycobacterium kansasii

4.1. Introduction

Mycobacterium kansasii is another member of mycobacteria complex family. It is the second most pathogenic species of non-tuberculous mycobacteria infecting humans, after Mycobacterium avium, and is a particular concern for those with AIDS.¹⁻⁴ M. kansasii can cause either a chronic and progressive pulmonary disease that is similar to tuberculosis or other disseminated infections in patients with a compromised immune system.⁵⁻⁸ The cell wall of *M. kansasii* has the same complex architecture as that present in *M. tuberculosis*, which gives the organism the same unique abilities of survival and resistance. Not long after the discovery of PGLs in *M. tuberculosis*, seven glycolipids belong to the PGL family were isolated from *M. kansasii* (Figure 4-1).^{9,10} Since their discovery, no work has been done to investigate their function; therefore, we synthesized a panel of 17 synthetic analogs to test their effect on cytokine production in the activated macrophages (Figure 4-2). Because there are only seven native PGLs isolated from *M. kansasii*, the other 10 of the 17 compounds were made to explore the effect of different alkylation patterns on the immunomodulatory activity of these molecules. The synthetic analogs were categorized into three series. Series I consists of four trisaccharides with an L-fucose capping motif, whereas series II consists of six tetrasaccharides with 6-deoxy-D-mannose capping motif. On the

other hand, Series III consists of seven tetrasaccharides with a D-mannose capping motif. In this chapter, the synthetic work used for the preparation of these analogs will be described.



Figure 4-1. Structures of native PGLs from *M. kansasii*.



Figure 4-2. Structures of synthetic analogs.

R₁Ó

ÓR₂

4.2. Results and Discussion

HO R₃O ___ HO-

4.2.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of series I targets 4-1-4-4

OCH₃

4-16, R₁ = H, R₂ = R₃ = CH₃ **4-17**, R₁= propyl, R₂ = R₃ = CH₃

As illustrated in Scheme 4-1, we envisioned that the targets in series I could be obtained from five main building blocks, 4-19-4-22 and 3-13. Both

building blocks **4-19** and **4-20** are functionalized rhamnose derivatives with a *p*-methoxyphenyl moiety at the reducing end; **4-21** is a rhamnose derivative with a *p*-thiocresol at the reducing end instead. Monosaccharide **3-13** is an intermediate that was previously prepared during the synthesis of compounds **3-6** and **3-7** (see Scheme 3-4 for its synthesis). Finally, building blocks **4-21** and **4-22** are functionalized fucose thioglycoside derivatives with a *p*-thiocresol moiety at the reducing end.



Scheme 4-1. Retrosynthetic analysis of series I targets.

4.2.2. Synthesis of building blocks 4-18–4-21

4.2.2.1. Synthesis of 4-18

As shown in Scheme 4-2, the synthesis of **4-18** was achieved in three steps starting from the previously synthesized advanced intermediate **2-17** (see Scheme 2-2 for its preparation). First, the installation of a methyl group at O-2 required

selective protection of O-3. This was accomplished by heating **2-17** with dibutyltin oxide¹¹ in toluene at reflux to form a stannylidene acetal intermediate. After the solution was cooled to 62 °C, this intermediate was then allowed to react with *p*-methoxybenzyl chloride (PMBCl) in the presence of *n*-Bu₄NI affording O-3 benzylated intermediate. Subsequently, this intermediate was purified by column chromatography before O-2 was methylated¹² using methyl iodide and sodium hydride. Finally, acid-catalyzed¹³ removal of the *p*-methoxybenzyl group afforded **4-18** in 81% yield over three steps. The upfield chemical shift of H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H}$ = 3.68 ppm) and C-2 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ = 68.2 ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra of the product, respectively, confirmed the regioselectivity of this process. In the starting material, **2-17**, these resonances appeared at 4.14–4.10 (H-2) and 71.0 ppm (C-2).



Scheme 4-2. Synthesis of building block 4-18.

It is worth noting that phase transfer alkylation²⁴ was attempted for direct installation of the methyl group at O-2; however, instead of obtaining the correct regioisomer, a mixture of O-2 and O-3 methylated products was obtained. This mixture was not separable by column chromatography, and therefore the longer process outlined above was used.

4.2.2.2. Synthesis of building block 4-19

As illustrated in Scheme 4-2, to access target 4-19, we utilized intermediate 2-15, which was prepared as described in Chapter 2 (see Scheme 2-2). The first step was a sodium¹² hydride-mediated methylation of O-4 in 2-15 affording a 96% yield of 4-22. Subsequent acid-catalyzed hydrolysis of the isopropylidene acetal gave a diol intermediate. As previously described for the preparation of 4-18, a similar series of reactions and conditions were used to selectively benzylate this diol intermediate at O-3. This reaction provided compound 4-23 in 78% yield. Finally, methylation of O-2¹⁴ followed by selective acid-catalyzed removal of the *p*-methoxybenzyl group at O-3 afforded an 81% yield of 4-19. The upfield chemical shift of both H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 3.68$ ppm) and C-2 ($\delta_{\rm C} = 71.4$ ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra, respectively, is confirmation the regioselectivity of tin-mediated benzylation at O-3.



Scheme 4-3. Synthesis of building block 4-19.

4.2.2.3. Synthesis of thioglycoside 4-20

Scheme 4-4 details the synthesis of 4-20. Intermediate 3-8, which was used to synthesize 3-5 (see Scheme 3-3 for its preparation), was also used as a starting material for the preparation of 4-20. Selective benzylation of O-4 was achieved using stannylidene acetal–mediated alkylation,¹¹ as described for compound 4-19, affording a 85% yield of 4-24. That the correct regioisomer had obtained was apparent from the upfield chemical shift of both H-3 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 3.85$ ppm) and C-3 ($\delta_{\rm C} = 70.1$ ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra, respectively. The remaining hydroxyl group, O-2, was acylated using acetic anhydride¹⁵ and pyridine to afford 4-20 in a 95% yield. The strong downfield chemical shift of H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 5.61$ ppm) after the acylation reaction further confirmed the regioselectivity of the tin-mediated alkylation step.



Scheme 4-4. Synthesis of building block 4-20.

4.2.2.3. Synthesis of thiofucoside 4-21

The synthesis of **4-21** is described in Scheme 4-5. As illustrated, we started the synthesis by selective benzylation of O-3 of compound **3-14** (see Scheme 3-4 for the synthesis of this molecule) using stannylidene acetal-mediated alkylation¹⁶ to afford **4-25** in 83% yield. As mentioned previously, the upfield chemical shifts of both H-3 ($\delta_{\rm H}$ = 3.44 ppm) and C-3 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ = 74.1 ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra, respectively, were used to confirm the regioselectivity of the process. Those resonances appeared at H-3 ($\delta_{\rm H}$ = 3.61–3.57 ppm) and C-3 ($\delta_{\rm C}$ = 80 ppm) in the ¹H and ¹³C NMR spectra of the starting material, respectively. Subsequently, allylation of O-4 of **4-25** using allyl bromide¹⁷ and sodium hydride afforded **4-21** in 85% yield.



Scheme 4-5. Synthesis of building block 4-21.

4.2.3. Assembly of series I (4-1–4-4)

4.2.3.1 Assembly of 4-1

With the four building blocks in hand, the assembly of the oligosaccharides was performed, starting with **4-1** (Scheme 4-6). The coupling of

thioglycoside donor 4-18 and acceptor 4-20 using NIS-AgOTf-mediated¹⁶ activation afforded **4-26** in 81% yield. The magnitude of the ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$ (172 Hz) was used to confirm the α -stereochemistry of the newly formed glycosidic linkage.²⁵ Subsequent removal of the acetyl group using sodium methoxide in methanol afforded an alcohol intermediate, which was then methylated using sodium hydride and methyl iodide. After purification of this intermediate by column chromatography, the *p*-methoxybenzyl group was removed selectively via an acid-catalyzed hydrolysis affording disaccharide alcohol 4-27 in 87% yield over three steps. Disaccharide 4-27 was then fucosylated with donor 3-13 using an inverse glycosylation¹⁸ procedure, as previously described for the synthesis of **3**-18 (see Scheme 3-5), affording the corresponding trisaccharide 4-28 in 80% yield. As previously mentioned, the α stereochemistry of the formed glycosidic linkage was confirmed by the 170 Hz value of ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$, which was calculated from a coupled HSOC experiment.²⁵ To complete the synthesis of **4-1**, the isopropylidene acetal was removed using p-TSA in methanol and dichloromethane and then all benzyl groups were deprotected by hydrogenolysis providing 4-1 in 92% combined yield.



Scheme 4-6. Assembly of trisaccharide 4-1.

4.2.3.2 Assembly of target 4-2

As described in Scheme 4-7, the synthesis of **4-2** started by the coupling of donor **4-19** and acceptor **4-20** via NIS–AgOTf¹⁹-mediated activation affording the corresponding disaccharide **4-29** in 85% yield. Zemplén deacylation was used to remove the O-2 acetyl group and the resulting alcohol was methylated. This two-

step reaction provided a methylated intermediate that was purified by column chromatography before it was subjected to an acid-catalyzed hydrolysis to remove the *p*-methoxybenzyl group affording 83% yield of **4-30**.

Next, another NIS–AgOTf-mediated inverse¹⁸ fucosylation of disaccharide alcohol **4-30** with donor **3-13** provided 83% yield of the corresponding trisaccharide **4-31**. Finally, removal of isopropylidene acetal with *p*-TSA¹² gave a diol intermediate, which was then debenzylated¹³ via hydrogenolysis to afford **4-2** in 79% yield over two steps. In the glycosylation reactions described above, the α -stereochemistry of the glycosidic linkages was confirmed by the one-bond ${}^{1}J_{C-}$ ${}_{1,H-1}$ heteronuclear coupling constants for the anomeric carbon atoms. For all products, this value was between 169 and 170 Hz, clearly indicating the α stereochemistry.²⁵





Scheme 4-7. Assembly of trisaccharide 4-2.

4.2.3.3 Assembly of trisaccharides 4-3 and 4-4

The synthesis of **4-3** and **4-4** is illustrated in Scheme 4-8. First, the previously employed inverse¹⁸ fucosylation of acceptor **4-30** with donor **4-21** afforded a trisaccharide intermediate. This trisaccharide was purified by column chromatography and then subjected to selective removal of the allyl group at O-4' using $(Ph_3P)_4Pd^{20}$ in acetic acid. This reaction afforded the corresponding trisaccharide **4-32** in 71% yield over two steps. The target, **4-3**, was obtained in 81% combined yield after the protection of O-3' of a portion of **4-32** as an acetyl ester and hydrogenolysis to remove all benzyl groups. Using the remaining amount of **4-32**, acylation of O-3' with propionic anhydride¹² in pyridine followed by debenzylation using palladium¹³ on charcoal under a hydrogen atmosphere afforded **4-4** in 76% yield over two steps.



Scheme 4-8. Assembly of trisaccharides 4-3 and 4-4.

4.2.4. Retrosynthetic analysis of series II targets 4-5-4-10

As illustrated in Scheme 4-9, we envisioned that the series II targets could be obtained from three primary building blocks: 4-21, 4-30, and 4-33. Both building blocks 4-21 and 4-30 were previously synthesized in this chapter (see Scheme 4-5 and Scheme 4-7). Building block 4-33 is a fully protected 6-deoxy mannose species, with a p-thiocresol moiety at the reducing end. This building block will be added at the non-reducing end of the tetrasaccharides of the series II targets.



Scheme 4-9. Retrosynthetic analysis of series II targets.

4.2.4.1. Synthesis of building block 4-33

The synthesis of **4-33** started from the commercially available methyl α -Dmannopyranoside, **4-34**. As illustrated in Scheme 4-10, its preparation commenced with the selective protection of O-6 in **4-34** with tosyl chloride²¹ and a catalytic amount of 4-dimethylaminopyridine (DMAP). Subsequently, O-2 and O-3 were protected as an isopropylidene acetal upon treatment with DMP and *p*-TSA in acetone to afford a 78% yield of target **4-35**. To access the 6-deoxy compound, **4-36**, tosylate **4-35** was treated with sodium borohydride (NaBH₄)²² in DMSO to deoxygenate at O-6. After working up the deoxygenation reaction, the C-4 hydroxyl group was methylated to furnish **4-36** in 69% yield over the two steps.

Next, acid-catalyzed removal of the isopropylidene acetal afforded a diol intermediate, which was selectively benzylated at O-3 via stannylidene acetal– mediated alkylation¹⁶ using similar conditions as those described for preparing **4**-**18** (Scheme 4-2). After the purification of the product, O-2 was protected as acetate ester affording **4-37** in 79% combined yield. The regioselectivity of the alkylation was confirmed by the large downfield chemical shift of H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 5.33$ ppm) in the ¹H NMR spectrum of **4-37** after the acetylation step.

Finally, methyl glycoside **4-37** was converted into thioglycoside **4-33** upon treatment with acetic anhydride and catalytic amount of sulfuric acid to remove the methyl group at the anomeric centre, affording the corresponding glycosyl acetate. BF₃.Et₂O-promoted coupling of the resulting intermediate with *p*-thiocresol afforded a thioglycoside intermediate. The acetyl group at O-2 was

then removed via Zemplén deacylation and replaced with a benzoyl group under standard benzoylation conditions to afford the target thioglycoside **4-33** in 53% yield.

The purpose of replacing the acetyl group with the benzoyl group was to improve the yield of the α anomer upon coupling thioglycoside donor **4-33** with other acceptors.²³ The use of the O-2 acetyl derivative gave a mixture of α/β glycosides in a 1:1 ratio.



Scheme 4-10. Synthesis of building block 4-33.

4.2.4.2. Assembly of tetrasaccharides 4-5 and 4-6

As illustrated in Scheme 4-11, glycosyl donor 4-30 and glycosyl acceptor 4-21 were coupled through the same inverse NIS–AgOTf¹⁸ glycosylation procedure, previously described for the synthesis of 4-28. The alcohol acceptor 4-38 was obtained in 75% yield upon treatment of the glycosylation product with 5% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA) to selectively remove the *p*-methoxybenzyl group at O-3". The removal of the *p*-methoxybenzyl group was done to facilitate the purification and characterization of the product. The direct purification of the glycosylation product was not possible.

With alcohol **4-38** in hand, it was coupled with donor thioglycoside **4-33** again using NIS–AgOTf¹⁹ activation, which afforded, in 69% yield, the expected tetrasaccharide **4-39**. In the two glycosylation reactions described above, that the α -glycoside had been obtained was established by measuring the ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$ from a coupled HSQC experiment. For the two products, this value was 170 and 171 Hz, clearly indicating the α -stereochemistry.²⁵

Having access to tetrasaccharide **4-39**, it was subjected to two different sets of deprotection reactions to complete the synthesis of targets **4-5** and **4-6**. Tetrasaccharide **4-5** was obtained by first deacylation using sodium methoxide in methanol and subsequent removal of the allyl group using $(Ph_3P)_4Pd^{20}$ in acetic acid to give an alcohol intermediate. After purification of this alcohol, hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal afforded target **4-5** in an overall yield of 68%. For tetrasaccharide **4-6** the target was obtained in 87% yield over two steps after Zemplén deacylation, purification of the resulting alcohol and a subsequent hydrogenolysis.





Scheme 4-11. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-5 and 4-6.

4.2.4.3. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-7

Target molecule **4-7** was also obtained from tetrasaccharide **4-39** described in the previous section (Scheme 4-12). First, treatment with sodium methoxide in methanol afforded an alcohol, which was then methylated²¹ to furnish **4-40** in 81% yield. Finally, a 79% yield of target **4-7** was obtained after removal of allyl group using $(Ph_3P)_4Pd^{20}$ in acetic acid, purification of the resulting alcohol and then hydrogenolysis to deprotect all benzyl groups.



Scheme 4-12. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-7.

4.2.4.4. Synthesis of 4-8

As shown in Scheme 4-13, target **4-8** was obtained in 78% yield via hydrogenolysis of the advanced tetrasaccharide **4-40** over palladium on charcoal.



Scheme 4-13. Synthesis of compound 4-8.

4.2.4.5. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-9

Starting from **4-40**, another set of protection and deprotection reactions were used to access tetrasaccharide **4-9** (Scheme 4-14). First, **4-40** was treated with $(Ph_3P)_4Pd^{20}$ in acetic acid to remove the allyl group followed by methylation of the resulting alcohol using methyl iodide and sodium hydride. After purification, subsequent hydrogenolysis to remove all benzyl groups afforded the target compound in 71% overall yield from **4-40**.



Scheme 4-14. Synthesis of compound 4-9.

4.2.4.6. Synthesis of 4-10

The synthesis of **4-10** is illustrated in Scheme 4-15. As described for some of the other target compounds, the preparation of the compound started by treatment of tetrasaccharide **4-40** with $(Ph_3P)_4Pd^{20}$ in acetic acid to remove the allyl group. Subsequent acetylation of the resulting alcohol with acetic anhydride and pyridine, purification of the resulting intermediate and then hydrogenolysis afforded **4-10** in 73% yield over three steps.



Scheme 4-15. Synthesis of tetrasaccharide 4-10.

4.2.5. Retrosynthetic analysis of series III targets 4-11-4-18

As depicted in Scheme 4-16, to access series III targets building blocks 4-38, 4-41, and 4-42 needed to be prepared. Building block 4-38 is an advanced trisaccharide intermediate that was prepared during the assembly of the series II targets (see Scheme 4-11). Building blocks 4-41 and 4-42 are fully protected mannose thioglycoside derivatives that have a *p*-thiotoluyl moiety at the anomeric carbon.



Scheme 4-16. Retrosynthetic analysis of series III targets.

4.2.5.1. Synthesis of building block 4-41

Scheme 4-17 details the construction of compound 4-41. Similar to the synthesis of 4-33 (illustrated in Scheme 4-10), we started from the commercially available methyl α -D-mannopyranoside 4-34. First, O-6 was protected as a silyl ether upon treatment with *tert*-butyl(chloro)diphenylsilane (TBDPSCl)²¹ in pyridine and triethylamine (Et₃N). The resulting product was then treated with DMP in presence of *p*-TSA to afford 4-43 in 88% yield over two steps. Next, methyl iodide and sodium hydride were used to methylate the remaining hydroxyl group at O-4. Subsequent desilylation using *tert*-butylammonium fluoride

(TBAF)²¹ provided a free hydroxyl group at O-6. After purification, the resulting alcohol was protected as a benzyl ether affording the fully protected methyl glycoside **4-44** in 78% yield over three steps.

Using the same reaction conditions and sequence employed to convert compound **4-36** into compound **4-33** (see Scheme 4-10 for the details), intermediate **4-44** was converted into building block **4-41** in good overall yield. The regioselectivity of the tin-mediated benzylation of **4-44** was established by the strong downfield chemical shift of H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 5.33$ ppm) in the ¹H NMR spectrum of compound **4-45**.



Scheme 4-17. Synthesis of building block 4-41.

4.2.5.2. Synthesis of building block 4-42

The advanced intermediate **4-43** was used as a starting for synthesis of building block **4-42** as shown in Scheme 4-18. Desilylation of **4-43** upon treatment with *tert*-butylammonium fluoride $(\text{TBAF})^{21}$ in anhydrous THF afforded an alcohol intermediate. After purification of this intermediate, it was subsequently benzylated by treatment with benzyl bromide and sodium hydride. Finally, acid-catalyzed removal of the isopropylidene acetal afforded a 74% yield of diol **4-46**. Similarly, the same set of reaction conditions and sequence used for the conversion of **4-36** to **4-33** (see Scheme 4-10 for the details) was used to convert diol **4-46** to the fully functionalized building block **4-42** in good overall yield. As mentioned previously, the strong downfield chemical shift of H-2 ($\delta_{\text{H}} = 5.39 \text{ ppm}$) in the ¹H NMR spectrum of compound **4-47**, which bears an acyl group on O-2 confirmed the regioselectivity of the tin-mediated alkylation of compound **4-46**.



Scheme 4-18. Synthesis of building block 4-42.

4.2.5.3. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-11 and 4-12

With all building blocks in place, coupling of monosaccharide thioglycoside **4-42** and trisaccharide acceptor **4-38** using NIS–AgOTf¹⁹ activation afforded tetrasaccharide **4-48** in 68% yield (Scheme 4-19). As mentioned previously, the stereochemistry of the glycosidic linkage was established by measuring the one-bond ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$ heteronuclear coupling constant for the anomeric carbon of the newly produced bond. This value was found to be 172 Hz, which clearly indicated α -stereochemistry.²⁵ Both compounds **4-11** and **4-12** were obtained by subjecting **4-48** to two different sets of deprotection reactions. First, treatment of **4-48** with sodium methoxide in methanol followed by treatment with (Ph₃P)₄Pd in acetic acid²⁰ furnished a diol intermediate. Subsequent hydrogenolysis to remove all benzyl groups afforded a 69% yield of target **4-11** over three steps. Alternatively, when **4-48** was subjected to Zemplén deacylation followed by hydrogenolysis, target **4-12**, which contains a propyl group at O-4 of the terminal fucose moiety, was obtained in 73% yield over two steps.





Scheme 4-19. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-11 and 4-12.

4.2.5.3. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-13 and 4-14

With the fully functionalized tetrasaccharide **4-48** in hand, access to targets **4-13** and **4-14** was possible through a series of deprotection reactions as described in Scheme 4-20. First, the target **4-13** was obtained in a 71% yield after Zemplén deacylation, subsequent methylation of the resulting alcohol and finally, a hydrogenolysis to remove all benzyl protecting groups and reduce the allyl ether to a propyl ether. On the other hand, the selective removal of the allyl group using $(Ph_3P)_4Pd$ in acetic acid²⁰ before the final hydrogenolysis afforded target **4-14** in 60% combined yield.



Scheme 4-20. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-11 and 4-12.

4.2.5.3. Assembly of 4-15-4-17.

With donor **4-41** and acceptor **4-38** in hand, the synthesis of these oligosaccharides could be performed, starting by making the tetrasaccharide intermediate **4-49** as described in Scheme 4-21. The coupling of **4-41** and **4-38** via NIS–AgOTf¹⁹ activation afforded tetrasaccharide **4-49** in 63% yield. This compound was then used to complete the synthesis of the final compounds via various deprotection reactions. To access target **4-15**, Zemplén deacylation¹² was

performed followed by selective removal of the allyl protecting group using (Ph₃P)₄Pd²⁰ in acetic acid affording a diol intermediate. Subsequently, after the diol intermediate was purified, all benzyl groups were removed via hydrogenolysis¹³ to furnish **4-15** in 81% yield over three steps. Similarly, the target tetrasaccharide **4-16** was obtained in 71% combined yield starting from **4-49**. First, Zemplén deacylation¹² was performed and the resulting alcohol was methylated with methyl iodide and sodium hydride. Subsequently, the allyl group was removed selectively under the same conditions as those used for the synthesis of **4-15**. Hydrogenolysis when then used to remove all of the benzyl groups thus affording the expected tetrasaccharide. Finally, compound **4-17** was obtained in 74% yield after Zemplén deacylation and subsequent methylation of the resulting alcohol followed by hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal for global debenzylation.¹³





Scheme 4-21. Synthesis of tetrasaccharides 4-15-4-17.

4.3. Summary.

In this chapter, the synthesis of a panel of 17 synthetic analogs, **4-1** to **4-17**, of PGLs from *M. kansasii* using efficient linear routes were described. The stereochemistry of all synthesized glycosidic linkages was established using coupled HSQC experiments. The values of ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$ were in the range of 169–171 Hz for all products, which confirmed the α -stereochemistry. As the main goal of this project was to investigate the immunomodulatory effect of PGLs on the activated macrophages, these synthetic analogs were used for this purpose and the results will be discussed in Chapter 6.

4.3. Experimental

4.3.1. General Methods

Solvents used in reactions were purified by successive passage through columns of alumina and copper under an argon atmosphere before use. All reagents used in reactions were purchased from commercial sources and were used without further purification unless noted otherwise. All reactions were carried out under a positive pressure of argon atmosphere and monitored by TLC on Silica Gel G-25 UV₂₅₄ (0.25 mm) unless stated otherwise. Spots were detected under UV light and/or by charring with a solution of anisaldehyde in ethanol, acetic acid, and H₂SO₄. Column chromatography was performed on Silica Gel 60 (40-60 µm). The ratio between silica gel and residue ranged from 100:1 to 20:1 (w/w). Organic solutions were concentrated under vacuum at < 50 °C. ¹H NMR and ¹³C NMR spectra were recorded at 400 or 500 MHz. ¹H NMR chemical shifts are referenced to TMS (0.0, CDCl₃) or CD₃OD (4.78, CD₃OD). ¹³C NMR chemical shifts are referenced to CDCl₃ (77.23, CDCl₃). ¹H NMR data are reported as though they are first order and the peak assignments were made on the basis of 2D-NMR (¹H–¹H COSY and HMOC) experiments. The monosaccharide residues in the disaccharide and trisaccharides are labelled by no prime, prime, double, and tri-prime as shown in Figure 4-3 and these labels are maintained in the assignment of NMR spectra of all compounds. Optical rotations were measured at 21 \pm 2 °C at the sodium D line (589 nm) and are in units of deg•mL(dm•g)⁻¹. ESI-MS spectra were carried out on samples suspended in THF or CH_3OH and added NaCl.



Figure 4-3. Numbering system for labelling data.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-1)

To a solution of **4-28** (16.5 mg, 0.02 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₃Cl₂ (10 mL), *p*-TSA (3 mg) was added and the solution was stirred for 3 h at rt. The reaction mixture was neutralized with Et₃N (50 µL), concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:2 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. The syrup was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₃Cl₂ (15 mL), Pd–C (3 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere at rt. The reaction mixture was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (15:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **4-1** (10.5 mg, 87 %) as a colorless thick syrup: R_f 0.45 (15:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D +67.8 (*c* 0.3, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.02–6.99 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.44 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 5.20 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1'), 5.14 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.4 Hz, H-1''), 4.25–4.21 (m, 1H, H-5''), 4.07–4.03 (m, 2H, H-3, H-3'), 3.89 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'}$ = 9.4 Hz, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5'), 3.84–3.83 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.80–3.74 (m, 3H, H-4, H-4', H-4''), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.72–3.68 (m, 1H, H- 3"), 3.66 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 3.64–3.61 (m, 1H, H-2') 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52–3.51 (m, 1H, H-2"), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.52 (br s, 1H, OH), 2.31 (br s, 2H, OH x 2), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6"), 1.31 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 155.0 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.7 (Ar x 2), 99.8 (C-1"), 99.2 (C-1'), 95.5 (C-1), 83.0 (C-2"), 80.2(2) (C-2), 80.1(4) (C-2'), 80.1 (C-3''), 79.5 (C-4''), 71.9 (C-4'), 71.7 (C-4), 71.5 (C-5'), 69.9 (C-5), 69.0(1) (C-3'), 68.9(9) (C-3), 66.5 (C-5''), 59.3 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.0 (C-6), 17.8 (C-6'), 16.4 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₈H₄₄NaO₁₄: 627.2623. Found 627.2621.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -Lrhamnopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-2) To a solution of 4-31 (10 mg, 0.012 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₃Cl₂ (10 mL), *p*-TSA (2 mg) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt before the addition of Et₃N (50 µL) and concentration. The resulting residue was purified by
chromatography (1:2 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless oil (8 mg). The oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₃Cl₂ (20 mL), Pd–C (2 mg, 20% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere at rt. The reaction mixture was filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (15:1 CH_2Cl_2 -CH₃OH) to give 4-2 (6.7 mg, 90%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.55$ (15:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ –19.8 (*c* 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR $(500 \text{ MHz}, \text{CDCl}_3, \delta_H)$ 7.02–6.99 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.44 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.20 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1'), 5.14 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.4$ Hz, H-1''), 4.24 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.7$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5''), 4.10 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3), 4.05 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.0$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3'), 3.87 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5'), 3.84–3.83 (m, 1H, H-3"), 3.77-3.74 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.71-3.68 (m, 2H, H-2", H-4"), 3.67 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.7$ Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 3.0$ Hz, H-2'), 3.60 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4'), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51–3.49 (m, 1H, H-2), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 2.80 (br s, 1H, OH), 2.43 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.68 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6"), 1.31 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 155.0 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.7 (Ar x 2), 99.8 (C-1"), 99.2 (C-1'), 95.5 (C-1), 83.0 (C-4), 80.2(0) (C-2), 80.1(7) (C-2'), 80.1 (C-4'), 79.5 (C-4"), 71.9 (C-2"), 71.7 (C-5), 71.5 (C-3"), 69.9 (C-5'), 68.9 (C-3), 68.8 (C-3'), 66.5 (C-5"), 61.1 (OCH₃), 59.3 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.0 (C-6), 17.8 (C-6[']), 16.4 (C-6^{''}). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{29}H_{46}NaO_{14}$: 641.2780. Found 641.2775.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-acetyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (4-3)

To a solution of **4-32** (20 mg, 0.03 mmol) in pyridine (2 mL), Ac₂O (1 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt. Water (5 mL) was then added and the solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), washed with water (2 x 8 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 8 mL) and brine. The organic layer was dried (NaSO₄), concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. This syrup was dissolved in the 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (20 mL), Pd–C (4 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred under a hydrogen atmosphere overnight. The reaction mixture was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting syrup was purified by chromatography (10:0.25 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **4-3** (12 mg, 81%) as a thick syrup: R_f 0.45 (10:0.25 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D –32.5 (*c* 0.7, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 6.99–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.82–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 5.23–5.22 (m, 1H, H-4″), 5.17 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1′), 5.14 (d, 1H,

 $J_{1'',2''} = 3.4$ Hz, H-1''), 4.30 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.1$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5''), 4.23 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.4$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.8$ Hz, H-3'), 4.09 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.2$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.7$ Hz, H-3), 3.86 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.8$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5'), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.71–3.68 (m, 2H, H-3'', H-5), 3.65–3.63 (m, 2H, H-2, H-2'), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49–3.47 (m, 2H, H-2'', H-4'), 3.45 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.7$ Hz, H-4), 2.18 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.12 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} =$ 6.4 Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 171.3 (C=O), 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.0 (C-1''), 99.2 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 83.0 (C-4), 82.3 (C-4'), 80.5 (C-2'), 80.3 (C-2), 79.4 (C-2''), 79.0 (C-3''), 73.4 (C-5), 71.5 (C-5'), 68.9 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3'), 68.6 (C-5''), 65.5 (C-4''), 61.0 (OCH₃), 59.4 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.5 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 20.8 (CH₃CO), 17.8(8) (C-6'), 17.8(4) (C-6), 16.3 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₁H₄₈NaO₁₅: 683.2885. Found 683.2880.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-methyl-4-*O*-propionyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (4-4)

To a solution of **4-32** (10 mg, 0.012 mmol) in pyridine (2 mL), propanoic anhydride (1 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt. After 2 h, water (5 mL) was added and the solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), washed with water (2 x 8 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 8 mL) and brine (8 mL). The organic layer was separated, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. This syrup was dissolved in the 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (20 mL), Pd–C (2 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under hydrogen. The reaction mixture was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (10:0.25 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **4-4** (7.2 mg, 88%) as a thick syrup: R_f 0.60 (20:1, CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D –21.3 (*c* 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.00–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.39 (d,

1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.23 (m, 1H, H-4"), 5.17 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1'), 5.14 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.3$ Hz, H-1''), 4.31 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.1$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5''), 4.23 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.5 Hz, $J_{3',4'}$ = 9.7 Hz, H-3'), 4.10 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.6 Hz, H-3), 3.86 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'}$ = 9.7 Hz, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-5'), 3.78–3.76 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.75 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.71–3.68 (m, 2H, H-2', H-3"), 3.65–3.63 (m, 2H, H-2, H-4'), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3,52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (dd, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{2'',3''} = 9.8$ Hz, H-2''), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} =$ $J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 2.47 (q, 2H, J = 7.6 Hz, CH_2CH_3), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.26 (d, 3H, *J*_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-6), 1.19 (t, 3H, *J* = 7.6 Hz, *CH*₃CH₂), 1.12 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 174.8 (C=O), 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.0 (C-1"), 99.2 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 83.0 (C-4), 82.3 (C-4'), 80.5 (C-2'), 80.3 (C-2), 79.4 (C-2"), 79.0 (C-3"), 73.2 (C-5), 71.5 (C-5'), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3'), 68.7 (C-5"), 65.6 (C-4"), 61.0 (OCH₃), 59.3 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.5 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 27.5 (CH₂CH₃), 17.8(9) (C-6'), 17.8(4) (C-6), 16.3 (C-6"), 9.3 (CH₃CH₂). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{32}H_{50}NaO_{15}$: 697.3042. Found 697.3037.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-deoxy-4-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-5)

To a solution of **4-39** (20 mg, 0.02 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.1 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt. The reaction mixture was then neutralized by the addition of Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in AcOH (3 mL) and then (Ph₃P)₄Pd (4 mg) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred overnight and then filtered and water (5 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), washed with water (2 x 8 mL) and brine (10 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (NaSO₄), concentrated and the resulting residue was added and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. To the solution of the oil in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), Pd–C (5 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere before it was filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified

by chromatography (20:1 CH_2Cl_2 - CH_3OH) to give 4-5 (9.6 mg, 68%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.30$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -36.4 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR $(500 \text{ MHz}, \text{CDCl}_3, \delta_H) 6.99-6.96 \text{ (m, 2H, Ar-2,6)}, 6.83-6.80 \text{ (m, 2H, Ar-3,5)},$ 5.38 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, H-1), 5.17 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.08 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.3$ Hz, H-1"), 5.05 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 1.6$ Hz, H-1""), 4.19 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 3.0$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} =$ 6.3 Hz, H-5"), 4.08 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.1 Hz, $J_{3',4'}$ = 9.4 Hz, H-3'), 4.05 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, *J*_{3.4} = 9.5 Hz, H-3) 3.99–3.98 (m, 1H, H-3"), 3.87–3.84 (m, 1H, H-5', H-5"), 3.79–3.78 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.73–3.65 (m, 3H, H-2, H-2', H-2"), 3.66–3.62 (m, 2H, H-2", H-3"), 3.61–3.57 (m, 2H, H-4', H-4"), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 3.11 (app t, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} =$ $J_{4'',5'''} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4'''), 2.90 (br s, 1H, OH), 2.30 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.77 (br s, 2H, OH x 2), 1.37–1.32 (m, 6H, H-6', H-6"), 1.27–1.24 (m, 6H, H-6 , H-6""); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 101.2 (C-1"'), 100.3 (C-1'), 98.9 (C-1"), 95.6 (C-1), 83.1(0) (C-4"'), 83.0(4) (C-4), 82.3 (C-4'), 80.5 (C-4''), 80.3 (C-3'''), 79.1 (C-2'), 78.6 (C-2''), 77.5 (C-2), 72.0 (C-2"'), 71.4 (C-5), 71.3 (C-5"'), 71.1 (C-5'), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3"), 68.4 (C-3'), 66.2 (C-5"), 61.1 (OCH₃), 61.0 (OCH₃), 59.6 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.4 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.0 (C-6'), 17.9 (C-6), 17.8 (C-6''), 16.3 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{36}H_{58}NaO_{18}$: 801.3515. Found 801.3505.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-deoxy-4-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl -4-*O*-propyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-6)

To a solution of **4-39** (12 mg, 0.01 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.1 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt. The reaction mixture was neutralized by the addition of Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give an oil. This oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), Pd–C (3 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under hydrogen before it was filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **4-6** (7.8 mg, 87%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.38 (20:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D –28.2 (*c* 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 6.99–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.39 (br s, 1H, H-1), 5.16 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.07 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.5 Hz, H-1''), 5.03 (br s, 1H, H-1'''), 4.14 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.2 Hz, $J_{3',4'}$ = 9.5 Hz,

H-3'), 4.10 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.1$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3), 4.07 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.9$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5''), 4.00–3.98 (m, 1H, H-3''), 3.86 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} =$ 6.3 Hz, H-5'), 3.82–3.78 (m, 2H, H-5, H-5"'), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.70–3.65 (m, 5H, H-2, H-2', H-2''', CH₂O x 2), 3.64–3.60 (m, 3H, H-2'', H-3''', H-4'), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.40–3.37 (m, 1H, H-4^{'''}), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 3.10–2.98 (m, 1H, H-4"), 1.65–1.58 (m, 2H, CH_2CH_3), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5''.6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6"), 1.27–1.24 (m, 6H, H-6, H-6'), 1.21 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6"), 0.93 (t, 3H, J = 7.5 Hz, CH₂CH₃); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 101.2 (C-1"), 100.2 (C-1'), 99.3 (C-1"), 95.6 (C-1), 83.4 (C-4"), 83.0 (C-4"), 82.2 (C-4), 80.8 (C-4'), 80.4 (C-3"), 80.3 (C-2'), 80.0 (C-2"), 79.4 (C-2), 76.4 (C-2""), 75.8 (CH₂O), 71.4 (C-5), 71.3(3) (C-5""), 71.3(0) (C-5'), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3"), 68.2 (C-5"), 67.5 (C-3'), 61.1 (OCH₃), 60.9 (OCH₃), 59.4 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.4 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 23.5 (CH₂CH₃), 18.0 (C-6"), 17.9 (C-6"), 17.8 (C-6'), 16.6 (C-6), 10.8 (CH₂CH₃). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{39}H_{64}NaO_{18}$: 843.3985. Found 843.3978.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-deoxy-2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-7)

To a solution of **4-40** (15 mg, 0.014 mmol) in HOAc (3 mL), (Ph₃P)₄Pd (3 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt. The reaction mixture was then filtered, water (8 mL) was added and then it was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄) and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. The oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (20 mL) and Pd–C (4 mg) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred overnight under hydrogen before it was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (0:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **4-7** (9.3 mg, 79%) as a thick syrup: R_f 0.44 (20:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D –23.5 (*c* 0.7, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ _H) 7.00–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz,

H-1), 5.17–5.16 (m, 2H, H-1', H-1'''), 5.07 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.1$ Hz, H-1''), 4.20 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.7$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5''), 4.11–4.06 (m, 2H, H-3, H-3'), 3.89–3.81 (m, 2H, H-3", H-5'), 3.80–3.78 (m, 1H, H-5"), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.71–3.67 (m, 4H, H-2, H-2', H-2", H-5), 3.66-3.63 (m, 3H, H-3", H-4', H-4"), 3.60 (dd, 1H, $J_{1'',2'''} = 1.8 \text{ Hz}, J_{2'',3''} = 3.3 \text{ Hz}, \text{H-2'''}, 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH_3),$ 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.47 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 3.00 (app t, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} = J_{4'',5''} = 9.7$ Hz, H-4"'), 2.43 (d, 1H, J = 9.0 Hz, OH), 2.12 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.65 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.30 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6), 1.27–1.25 (m, 6H, H-6", H-6"'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.6 (C-1"), 99.4 (C-1'), 97.9 (C-1"), 95.6 (C-1), 83.6 (C-4'''), 83.3 (C-4), 82.3 (C-4'), 80.7 (C-4''), 80.6 (C-3'''), 80.3 (C-2'''), 78.9(3) (C-2'), 78.8(7) (C-2''), 78.6 (C-2), 71.6(3) (C-5), 71.5(9) (C-5'''), 71.2 (C-5'), 68.9 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3"), 68.2 (C-3'), 66.3 (C-5"), 61.1 (OCH₃), 61.0 (OCH₃), 59.7 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.8 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 17.9(6) (C-6'), 17.9(4) (C-6), 17.9 (C-6'''), 16.3 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₃₇H₆₀NaO₁₈: 815.3672. Found 815.3663.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-deoxy-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-D-mannopyranosyl-(1→3)-2-*O*-methyl-4-*O*-propyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-8)

To a solution of **4-40** (10 mg, 0.01 mmol) in 1:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH (10 mL), Pd–C (4 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under hydrogen at rt before it was filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **4-8** (6.4 mg, 78%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.51 (20:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); [α]_D –25.0 (*c* 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 6.99–6.95 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.82–6.79 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.38 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 5.16-5.14 (m, 2H, H-1', H-1''), 5.05 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2''} = 3.5$ Hz, H-1''), 4.15–4.06 (m, 3H, H-3, H-3', H-5''), 3.86 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.6$, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5'), 3.87–3.77 (m, 2H, H-5, H-5'''), 3.75 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.73–3.59 (m, 8H, H-2, H-2', H-2'', H-4', H-3'', H-3''', CH₂O x 2), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.45 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.38–3.36 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.20 (app t, 1H,

 $J_{3'',4'''} = J_{4'',5'''}$ 9.5 Hz, H-4'''), 3.10–2.96 (m, 1H, H-4''), 1.63–1.56 (m, 2H, CH₂CH₃), 1.34 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.31 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6'''), 0.92 (t, 3H, J = 7.5 Hz, CH₂CH₃); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.5 (C-1''), 99.5 (C-1'), 97.5 (C-1''), 95.6 (C-1), 83.8 (C-4''), 83.2 (C-4'''), 82.2 (C-4), 80.8 (C-4'), 80.7 (C-3'''), 80.5 (C-2'''), 80.3 (C-2''), 80.3 (C-2''), 79.3 (C-2), 76.2 (C-5'), 75.8 (CH₂O), 71.5 (C-5'''), 71.2 (C-5), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3''), 68.0 (C-5''), 67.6 (C-3'), 61.1 (OCH₃), 61.0 (OCH₃), 59.3 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 58.5 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 23.5 (CH₂CH₃), 18.0 (C-6'), 17.8(9) (C-6), 17.8(4) (C-6'''), 16.6 (C-6''), 10.80 (CH₃CH₂). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₀H₆₆NaO₁₈: 857.4141. Found 857.4134.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-deoxy-2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-

O-dimethyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-

rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-9)

To a solution of 4-40 (15 mg, 0.02 mmol) in AcOH (5 mL), (Ph₃P)₄Pd (4 mg, 20% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt. The reaction mixture was filtered and water (10 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (NaSO₄), concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (2 mL) and CH₃I (0.1 mL) was added. To this solution, NaH (5 mg) was added at 0 °C and it was stirred for 1 h at rt and then chilled water (5 mL) was added before being diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) and washed with water (2 x 10 mL). The organic layer was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. To a solution of the oil in 1:1 CH₃OH-CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), Pd-C (4 mg, 20% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under hydrogen before it was filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to **4-9** (11 mg, 71%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.56$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ –41.9 (c 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 6.98–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.82–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.38 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.15–5.13 (m, 2H, H-1', H-1''), 5.05 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 1.6 Hz, H-1"'), 4.19–4.10 (m, 3H, H-3, H-3', H-5"), 3.93–3.84 (m, 3H, H-3", H-5, H-5'), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.77–3.63 (m, 6H, H-2, H-2', H-2", H-3"", H-4', H-5"), 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 5.21–5.10 (m, 1H, H-2"), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.42 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.32–3.31 (m, 1H, H-4"), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 2.98 (app t, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} = J_{4'',5''} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4'''), 1.37 (d, 3H, $J_{6',5'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'),

1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{6,5} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{6'',5''} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'''), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{6'',5''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.5 (C-1''), 99.6 (C-1'), 97.7 (C-1''), 95.5 (C-1), 83.8 (C-4'''), 83.2 (C-4), 82.3 (C-4''), 82.2 (C-4'), 80.8 (C-3'''), 80.5 (C-2'''), 80.3 (C-2'), 80.1 (C-2''), 79.2 (C-2), 76.4 (C-5'), 71.5 (C-5'''), 71.2 (C-5), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3''), 68.0 (C-5''), 67.3 (C-3'), 62.0 (OCH₃), 61.0(7) (OCH₃), 61.0(6) (OCH₃), 59.4 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.0 (C-6'), 17.8(7) (C-6), 17.8(4) (C-6'''), 16.4 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₈H₆₂NaO₁₈: 829.3828. Found 829.3828.



p-Methoxyphenyl 6-deoxy-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-D-mannopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-acetyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-10)

To a solution of **4-40** (10 mg, 0.01 mmol) in AcOH (5 mL), $(Ph_3P)_4Pd$ (2 mg, 10% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt before it

was filtered water (10 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (NaSO₄) and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in pyridine (2 mL), Ac_2O (0.25 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt. Water (5 mL) was added then then the solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL) and washed with water (2 x 10 mL). The organic layer was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup (39 mg). To the solution of the syrup in 1:1 $CH_3OH-CH_2Cl_2$ (15 mL), Pd-C (3 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under hydrogen before it was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to 4-40 (6.3 mg, 79%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.48$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -27.1 (c 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.00–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (br s, 1H, H-1), 5.22–5.21 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.1$ Hz, H-1''), 5.18 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.12–5.09 (m, 2H, H-1''', H-4''), 4.29 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.9$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ H, H-5''), 4.18 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3'), 4.10 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.1 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.5 Hz, H-3), 3.89–3.84 (m, 1H, H-3"), 3.77 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.74–3.56 (m, 8H, H-2, H-2', H-2", H-3"', H-4', H-5, H-5', H-5"'), 3.54 (s, 6H, OCH₃ x 2), 3.52 (s, 6H, OCH₃ x 2), 3.46–3.44 (m, 7H, OCH₃ x 2, H-2"'), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 2.97 (app t, 1H, $J_{3'',4'''} = J_{4'',5'''} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4"'), 1.80 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.66 (br s, 1H, OH), 2.14 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.34 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''), 1.30 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.6$ Hz, H-6), 1.10 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6'''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$)

170.3 (*C*=O), 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.5 (C-1'''), 99.3 (C-1'), 98.1 (C-1''), 95.6 (C-1), 83.4 (C-4'''), 83.3 (C-4), 82.3 (C-4'), 80.8 (C-3'''), 80.5 (C-2'''), 80.4 (C-2''), 79.7 (C-2'), 79.0 (C-2), 74.2 (C-5'), 73.1 (C-5'''), 71.6 (C-5), 70.7 (C-3), 68.9 (C-3'), 68.7 (C-3''), 67.9 (C-5''), 65.9 (C-4''), 61.0 (OCH₃), 60.3 (OCH₃), 59.7 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 20.8 (CH₃CO), 17.9 (C-6, C-6', C-6'''), 16.3 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{39}H_{62}NaO_{19}$: 857.3783. Found 857.3782.



p-Methoxyphenyl α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -Lfucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*methyl - α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-11)

To a solution of **4-48** (15 mg, 0.012 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.5 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt before it was neutralized by the addition of Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in AcOH (5 mL), (Ph₃P)₄Pd (4

mg, 10% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt and then it was filtered. The filtrate was dilited with water (10 mL) and CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), being being washed with water (2 x 10 mL), and brine (10 mL). The organic layer was dried (NaSO₄), concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. To the solution of the oil in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), Pd–C (3 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under hydrogen. The reaction mixture was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography $(20:1 \text{ CH}_2\text{Cl}_2\text{-CH}_3\text{OH})$ to give 4-11 (7.3 mg, 81%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.4$ $(10:0.75 \text{ CH}_2\text{Cl}_2\text{-CH}_3\text{OH}); [\alpha]_D - 45.3 (c 0.7, \text{CHCl}_3); ^1\text{H} \text{NMR} (500 \text{ MHz},$ CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.01–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.68–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.42 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.20 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.2$ Hz, H-1''), 5.13 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1'), 5.04 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 1.6 Hz, H-1'''), 4.12–4.04 (m, 2H, H-3', H-5), 4.00 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.2 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.6 Hz, H-3), 3.90–3.88 (m, 2H, H-3", H-5'), 3.86–3.81 (m, 4H, H-5", H-5"', H-6"' x 2), 3.78 (dd, 1H, $J_{1"',2"'} = 1.6$ Hz, $J_{2"',3"'} = 3.1$ Hz, H-2""), 3.74 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.72–3.72 (m, 1H, H-2), 3.68–3.62 (m, 4H, H-2', H-2", H-3", H-4'), 3.58–3.56 (m, 2H, H-4", H-4"'), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.47 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 1.29 (d, 3H, *J*_{5",6"} = 6.5 Hz, H-6"), 1.22 (d, 3H, *J*_{5',6'} = 6.2 Hz, H-6'), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 101.8 (C-1"), 100.1 (C-1"), 98.9 (C-1'), 95.56 (C-1), 82.4(9) (C-4), 82.4(8) (C-4'''), 82.2 (C-3'''), 80.7 (C-4''), 80.3 (C-4'), 79.2 (C-2"), 78.4 (C-2'), 78.3 (C-2), 73.8 (C-2""), 71.3 (C-5), 71.3 (C-5""),

71.0 (C-5'), 69.0 (C-3"), 68.7 (C-3), 66.9 (C-3'), 66.5 (C-5"), 61.3 (C-6"), 61.1 (OCH₃), 59.2 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.3 (OCH₃), 55.6 (OCH₃), 18.0 (C-6'), 17.8 (C-6), 16.4 (C-6"). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{35}H_{56}NaO_{19}$: 803.3308. Found 803.3303.



p-Methoxyphenyl α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl-4-*O*-propyl- α -Lfucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-12)

To a solution of **4-48** (15 mg, 0.012 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.15 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt. It was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. To the solution of this syrup in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), Pd–C (4 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The reaction mixture was then filtered, concentrated and

the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 $CH_2Cl_2-CH_3OH$) to give 4-12 (8.3 mg, 87%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.55$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_{D}$ -33.2 (c 0.6, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{H}) 7.01–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.84–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 5.21 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.16 (br s, 1H, H-1^{'''}), 5.12 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.1 Hz, H-1^{''}), 4.16–4.09 (m, 2H, H-5^{''}), H-3'), 4.06 (dd, 1H, J_{2.3} = 3.3 Hz, J_{3.4} = 9.6 Hz, H-3), 3.99–3.80 (m, 5H, H-3", H-5', H-5''', H-6''' x 2), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.75–3.68 (m, 5H, H-2, H-2''', H-5, CH₂O x 2), 3.64–3.59 (m, 4H, H-2', H-2", H-3"', H-4'), 3.56–3.54 (m, 1H, H-4"'), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.45 (s, 3H, OCH₃) 3.44–3.42 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.24–3.20 (m, 1H, H-4"), 1.66–1.59 (m, 2H, CH₂CH₃), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 0.95 (t, 3H, J = 7.5 Hz, CH_2CH_3); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 101.6 (C-1"), 100.1 (C-1"), 98.9 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 82.4 (C-4"), 82.1 (C-4), 80.7 (C-3"), 80.5 (C-4'''), 80.3 (C-4'), 79.8 (C-2'), 79.6 (C-2''), 75.8 (CH₂O), 73.2 (C-2), 71.4 (C-2""), 71.1 (C-5), 70.9 (C-5""), 69.1 (C-5'), 68.7 (C-3"), 67.4 (C-3), 66.5 (C-3'), 61.2 (C-6"), 61.0 (C-5"), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.2 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 23.5 (CH₂CH₃), 18.0 (C-6'), 17.8 (C-6), 16.6 (C-6''), 10.8 (CH_2CH_3) . HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{38}H_{62}NaO_{19}$: 845.3778. Found 845.3776.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl-4-*O*propyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-13)

To a solution of **4-48** (15 mg, 0.012 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.15 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt. It was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (1 mL), CH₃I (0.1 mL) and NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.5 mg, 0.022 mmol) were added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before the addition of chilled water (5 mL), and CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL). The organic layer was washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL) and then separated, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. To the solution of the syrup in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), Pd–C (4 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The solution was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by

chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to give 4-13 (7.4 mg, 76%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.45$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -38.1 (c 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 6.99–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.28 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.16 (br s, 1H, H-1''), 5.09 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.3$ Hz, H-1''), 4.16–4.17 (m, 2H, H-3', H-5''), 4.08 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3), 3.89–3.85 (m, 3H, H-3", H-6" x 2), 3.82–3.77 (m, 2H, H-5', H-5"), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.74–3.67 (m, 5H, CH₂O x 2, H-2, H-2', H-5), 3.65– 3.62 (m, 2H, H-2", H-2""), 3.56–3.55 (m, 1H, H-3""), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49–3.47 (m, 2H, H-4', H-4'''), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.43–3.42 (m, 1H, H-4"), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 1.65– 1.58 (m, 2H, CH₂CH₃), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5'.6'}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6'), 1.21 (d, 1H, $J_{5''.6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''), 0.94 (t, 3H, J = 7.7 Hz, CH₂CH₃); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.3 (C-1"), 99.3 (C-1"), 97.8 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 82.9 (C-4"), 82.2 (C-4), 80.6 (C-3'''), 80.5 (C-4'''), 80.3 (C-4'), 80.2 (C-2'''), 79.3 (C-2''), 75.9 (CH₂O), 75.8 (C-2'), 72.6 (C-2), 71.5 (C-5), 71.4 (C-5'''), 69.0 (C-5'), 68.8 (C-3''), 68.7 (C-3), 67.6 (C-3'), 62.5 (C-6"'), 61.1 (C-5"), 59.1 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 58.5 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃ x 2), 23.5 (CH₂CH₃), 17.9 (C-6'), 17.8 (C-6), 16.5 (C-6"), 10.8 (CH₂CH₃). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{39}H_{64}NaO_{19}$: 859.3934. Found 859.3925.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-14)

To a solution of **4-48** (20 mg, 0.016 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.15 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt. It was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (2 mL), CH₃I (0.1 mL) and NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.7 mg, 0.027 mmol) were added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt the addition of chilled water (5 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL). The organic layer was washed with water (2 x 10 mL), and brine (10 mL) and then separated and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. To the solution of the syrup in AcOH (5 mL), (Ph₃P)₄Pd (2 mg, 10% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt before it was filtered. The filtrate was diluted with water (10 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), and then the organic layer was washed with

water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL) before it was dried (NaSO₄) and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. To the solution of the oil in 1:1 CH₃OH- CH_2Cl_2 (15 mL), Pd–C (2 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for two days under a hydrogen atmosphere. It was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 $CH_2Cl_2-CH_3OH$) to give **4-14** (8.8 mg, 71%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.50$ (10:0.75 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_{D}$ –19.3 (c 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{H}) 7.02–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 5.21 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.15 (br s, 1H, H-1'''), 5.10 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.2$ Hz, H-1''), 4.17 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.6$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ H, H-5''), 4.12–4.08 (m, 2H, H-3, H-3'), 3.97–3.80 (m, 7H, H-2, H-3", H-5, H-5', H-5", H-6" x 2), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.72–3.70 (m, 3H, H-2', H-2", H-2"'), 3.69-3.65 (m, 2H, H-3"', H-4"), 3.64-3.59 (m, 2H, H-4', H-4"'), 3.56 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.24 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''), 1.29–1.26 (m, 6H, H-6, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.7 (C-1"), 99.3 (C-1"), 97.8 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 83.1 (C-4), 82.3 (C-4""), 80.6 (C-3""), 80.4 (C-4"), 80.2 (C-4'), 78.9 (C-2"'), 78.5(3) (C-2"), 78.4(4) (C-2'), 72.5 (C-2), 71.7 (C-5), 71.6 (C-5''), 71.5 (C-5'), 69.2 (C-3''), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3'), 66.5 (C-5''), 62.6 (C-6""), 61.1 (OCH₃), 59.9 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.8 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 17.8(6) (C-6'), 17.8(5) (C-6), 16.3 (C-6"). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{36}H_{58}NaO_{19}$: 817.3465. Found 817.3462.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-15)

To a solution of **4-49** (20 mg, 0.02 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.15 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt. The reaction mixture was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. To the solution of this syrup in AcOH (3 mL), (Ph₃P)₄Pd (4 mg, 20 % w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight and then filtered. The filtrate was diluted with water (10 mL), and CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) and then washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (NaSO₄), concentrated and the resulting oil was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL). To this solution, Pd–C (4 mg, 20% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight

resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (10:0.75, CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to give 4-15 (9.3 mg, 71%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.50$ (10:0.75, CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); [α]_D –41.7 (*c* 0.7, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.01–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 5.19–5.18 (m, 2H, H-1', H-1'''), 5.11 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-1''), 4.20–4.16 (m, 1H, H-5"), 4.11–4.08 (m, 2H, H-3', H-3), 4.02–4.01 (m, 1H, H-3"), 3.95–3.85 (m, 4H, H-5, H-5', H-6''' x 2), 3.81-3.79 (m, 3H, H-2, H-2''', H-5'''), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.72–3.68 (m, 2H, H-2', H-2"), 3.67–3.62 (m, 3H, H-3", H-4', H-4"), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.52 (s, 6H, OCH_3 x 2), 3.47 (s, 3H, OC*H*₃), 3.46–3.43 (m, 1H, H-4"'), 3.23 (app t, 1H, *J*_{3,4} = *J*_{4,5} = 9.6 Hz, H-4), 1.37 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6''), 1.28–1.26 (m, 6H, H-6, H-6'); ¹³C NMR (125.7) MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 101.0 (C-1"'), 100.1 (C-1"), 98.9 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 82.8 (C-4"'), 82.2 (C-4), 80.5 (C-3"'), 80.3 (C-4"), 79.2 (C-4'), 78.8 (C-2"), 78.7 (C-2'), 78.4 (C-2), 78.2 (C-2"'), 71.3 (C-5), 71.1 (C-5"), 69.0 (C-5'), 68.7 (C-3"), 68.6 (C-3), 66.5 (C-3'), 66.3 (C-5"), 62.0 (C-6"'), 61.1 (OCH₃), 60.8 (OCH₃), 59.5 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.2 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.0 (C-6[`]), 17.8 (C-6[']), 16.3 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{36}H_{58}NaO_{19}$: 817.3465. Found 817.3459.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-16)

To a solution of **4-49** (15 mg, 0.01 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL) was added 1M NaOCH₃ (0.15 mL) and the reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt. The reaction mixture was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was dissolved in DMF (4 mL), CH₃I (0.1 mL) and NaH (60% in mineral oil, 6 mg) were added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before the addition of water (8 mL), and CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL). The organic layer was washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL) before being concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. This syrup was dissolved in AcOH (3 mL), (Ph₃P)₄Pd (3 mg, 20% w/w) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight. The reaction mixture was then filtered, and the filtrate was dilted with water (10 mL), and CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL). The organic layer was washed

with water $(2 \times 10 \text{ mL})$ and brine (10 mL), and then separated, dried (NaSO₄), and concentrated to give an oil that was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL). To this solution, Pd-C (4 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The reaction mixture was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to give 4-16 (7.4 mg, 74%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.39$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -39.2 (c 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 6.99–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.21 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.18 (br s, 1H, H-1'''), 5.09 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.3$ Hz, H-1"), 4.15–4.07 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.8$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.4$ H, H-5"), 4.11 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} =$ 3.0 Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3'), 4.07 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.1$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 3.91– 3.86 (m, 4H, H-3", H-5', H-6" x 2), 3.80–3.76 (m, 3H, H-2, H-5, H-5"), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.74–3.69 (m, 3H, H-2', H-2", H-2"'), 3.66–3.62 (m, 3H, H-3"', H-4', H-4"), 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.56 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.30–3.23 (m, 2H, H-4, H-4^{'''}), 2.70 (br s, 1H, OH), 2.51 (d, 1H, J = 8.5 Hz, OH), 1.72 (br s, 2H, OH x 2), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} =$ 6.4 Hz, H-6"); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.7 (C-1"), 99.3 (C-1"), 97.7 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 83.2 (C-4'''), 82.3 (C-4), 80.6(2) (C-3'''), 80.6(0) (C-4''), 80.3 (C-4'), 78.9 (C-2'''), 78.5 (C-2), 78.4 (C-2"), 78.3 (C-2'), 72.3 (C-5), 71.7 (C-5""), 71.6 (C-5'), 71.4 (C-3"), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3'), 66.4 (C-5"), 62.4 (C-6""), 61.1 (OCH₃), 60.8 (OCH₃), 60.0 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 58.8 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 17.8(6) (C-6'), 17.8(4) (C-6), 16.3 (C-6"). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{37}H_{60}NaO_{19}$: 831.3621. Found 831.3613.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl-4-*O*-isopropyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-17)

To a solution of **4-49** (15 mg, 0.01 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.15 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt. The reaction mixture was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was dissolved in DMF (4 mL), CH₃I (0.1 mL) and NaH (60% in mineral oil, 4 mg) were added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before the addition of water (8 mL). The mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (20 mL). The organic layer was separated, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. To

the solution of this syrup in dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), Pd–C (4 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere. The reaction mixture was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (10:0.75, CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH) to give **4-17** (7.5 mg, 71%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.44$ (10:0.75, CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ – 27.6 (c 0.7, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.01–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 5.20 (br s, 1H, H-1'), 5.18 (br s, 1H, H-1^{'''}), 5.08 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.2 Hz, H-1^{''}), 4.21–4.06 (m, 3H, H-3, H-3', H-5"), 3.91–3.86 (m, 3H, H-3", H-5', H-6" x 2), 3.80–3.76 (m, 3H, H-2, H-5, H-5""), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.74–3.71 (m, 4H, H-2', H-2", CH₂O), 3.70–3.62 (m, 3H, H-2", H-3", H-4'), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.40–3.38 (m, 1H, H-4"), 3.30 (app t, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} = J_{4'',5''} = 9.8$ Hz, H-4"'), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 1.61 (q, 1H, J = 7.5 Hz, CH_2CH_2O), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} =$ 6.2 Hz, H-6'), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''), 0.94 (t, 1H, J = 7.5 Hz, CH_3CH_2); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, $CDCl_3$, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 100.4 (C-1"), 99.4 (C-1"), 97.5 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 83.1 (C-4"), 82.2 (C-4"), 80.6(0) (C-4), 80.5(6) (C-3"), 80.5 (C-4'), 80.4 (C-2"), 80.3 (C-2'), 79.3 (C-2"), 78.3 (C-2), 75.8 (CH₂O), 72.7 (C-5), 72.1 (C-5'''), 71.6 (C-5'), 69.4 (C-3''), 69.0 (C-3), 68.7 (C-3'), 67.7 (C-5''), 62.5 (C-6'''), 61.1 (OCH₃), 60.9 (OCH₃), 59.3 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.6(1) (OCH₃), 58.5(8) (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 23.52 (CH₂CH₃), 17.8(6) (C-6'), 17.8(4) (C-6), 16.3 (C-

6"), 10.8 (*C*H₃CH₂). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na) C₄₀H₆₆NaO₁₉: 873.4091. Found 873.4083.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-18)

Diol 2-17 (1 g, 2.77 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (40 mL) and n-Bu₂SnO (0.7 g, 2.77 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 120 °C for 1 h and then it was cooled to 62 °C before PMBCl (0.5 g, 3.05 mmol) and n-Bu₄NI (1.02 g, 2.77 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 62 °C for additional 7 h and then concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless syrup. This syrup (1.05 g) was dissolved in DMF (10 mL) and CH₃I (0.2 mL, 3.32 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was cooled to 0 °C before NaH (60% in mineral oil, 106 mg, 4.43 mmol) was added and then the solution was stirred for additional 1 h at rt. Chilled water (20 mL) was added and the solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL). The organic layer was separated, washed with water (2 x 40 mL), brine (40 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) and TFA (1.5 mL) was added dropwise over 2 min at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at 0 °C before Et₃N (3 mL) was added. The mixture was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 4-18 (0.84 g, 81%) as an

amorphous solid: $R_f 0.55$ (1:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D -29.5$ (c 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.39–7.27 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.01–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.85–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.46 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 4.93, 4.70 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.3 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.15–4.13 (m, 1H, H-3), 3.81 (dq, 1H, J_{4,5} = 9.5 Hz, J_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.68 (dd, 1H, J_{1,2} = 1.7 Hz, J_{2,3} = 3.5 Hz, H-2), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.34 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.44 (br s, 1H, OH-3), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5.6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 95.2 (C-1), 82.1 (C-4), 80.6 (C-2), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 71.5 (C-3), 67.8 (C-5), 59.1 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.0 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₂₁H₂₆NaO₆: 397.1622. Found 397.1629.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-19)

To a solution of **4-23** (1.3 g, 3.22 mmol) and CH₃I (0.25 mL, 3.86 mmol) in DMF (10 mL), NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.13 g, 5.15 mmol) was added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt before chilled water (30 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL) and washed with water $(2 \times 100 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) and TFA (1.5 mL, 5% v/v) was added at 0 °C. The solution was stirred for additional 30 223

min and then Et₃N (3 mL) was added. After concentration of the solution, the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-19** (0.72 g, 81%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.36 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –57.7 (*c* 1.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.03–6.99 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.87–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.45 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 4.05 (ddd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.3 Hz, $J_{3,0H-3}$ = 8.9 Hz, H-3), 3.80 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.74 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.3 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5), 3.68 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-2), 3.62 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.56 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.07 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4}$ = $J_{4,5}$ = 9.3 Hz, H-4), 2.45 (d, 1H, $J_{3,0H-3}$ = 8.9 Hz, OH-3), 1.30 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 155.2 (Ar), 150.7 (Ar), 117.8 (Ar x 2), 114.9 (Ar x 2), 95.5 (C-1), 84.0 (C-4), 80.8 (C-3), 71.4 (C-2), 68.2 (C-5), 61.2 (OCH₃), 59.3 (OCH₃), 55.9 (OCH₃), 18.2 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₅H₂₂NaO₆: 321.1314. Found 321.1313.



p-Tolyl 2-O-acetyl-4-O-benzyl-3-O-*p*-methoxybenzyl-1-thio-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (4-20)

To a solution of **4-24** (2.2 g, 4.58 mmol) in pyridine (5 mL) at 0 °C, Ac₂O (3 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt before water (10 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (30 mL) and washed with water (2 × 30 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄),

filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-20** (2.27 g, 95%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.52 (5:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –73.9 (*c* 1.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{H}) 7.40–7.27 (m, 9H, Ar-H), 7.14 (d, 2H, *J* = 8.0 Hz, Ar-H), 6.90–6.86 (m, 2H, Ar-H), 5.61 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-2), 5.35 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 4.95, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 10.7 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.67, 4.51 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.25 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.4 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5), 3.92 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.4 Hz, H-3), 3.82 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4}$ = $J_{4,5}$ = 9.4 Hz, H-4), 2.35 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.16 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 170.5 (*C*=O), 159.6 (Ar), 138.7 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 132.6 (Ar x 2), 130.4 (Ar x 2), 130.1 (Ar x 4), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar), 114.1 (Ar x 2), 86.8 (C-1), 80.4 (C-4), 78.1 (C-3), 75.7 (ArCH₂), 71.7 (ArCH₂), 70.9 (C-5), 69.3 (C-2), 55.5 (OCH₃), 21.4 (ArCH₃), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₀H₃₄NaO₆S, 545.1968. Found 545.1967.



p-Tolyl 4-*O*-allyl-3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl-2-*O*-methyl-1-thio-β-L-

fucopyranoside (4-21)

To a solution of compound **4-25** (1 g, 2.47 mmol) and AllBr (0.2 mL, 2.29 mmol) in DMF (10 mL) at 0 °C was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 95 mg, 3.95 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt before the addition of chilled water (30 mL). The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (50 mL) and

washed with water $(2 \times 50 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-21 (0.95 g, 86%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.61 (5:1 hexane– EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 14.7$ (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.49–7.46 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.31–7.27 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.09–7.07 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.90–6.87 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.98–5.88 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.28–5.27 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.17–5.14 (m, 1H, CH_2 =CH), 4.66, 4.62 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.5 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.43–4.37 (m, 2H, *CH*₂O, H-1), 4.13–4.08 (m, 1H, *CH*₂O), 3.81 (s, 3H, OC*H*₃), 3.60 (s, 3H, OC*H*₃), 3.52-3.45 (m, 3H, H-2, H-4, H-5), 3.41 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 9.7$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 3.1$ Hz, H-3), 2.32 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, $CDCl_3, \delta_C$) 159.2 (=CH), 137.1 (Ar), 135.6 (CH₂=), 132.2 (Ar x 2), 130.5 (Ar), 129.4 (Ar x 2), 129.2 (Ar x 2), 116.2 (Ar x 2), 113.8 (Ar x 2), 87.9 (C-1), 83.8 (C-3), 79.0 (C-2), 76.4 (ArCH₂), 74.5 (CH₂O), 73.9 (C-4), 72.4 (C-5), 61.1 (OCH₃), 55.3 (OCH₃), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 17.2 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₂₅H₃₂NaO₅S: 467.1863. Found 467.1855.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-4-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-22)

To a solution of compound 2-15 (2 g, 6.45 mmol) and CH₃I (0.49 mL, 7.73 mmol) in DMF (15 mL) was added NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.25 g, 10.3 mmol) at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was then stirred for 4 h at rt before chilled water (30 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (100 mL) and washed with water $(2 \times 100 \text{ mL})$. The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 4-22 (2.01 g, 96%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.56$ (5:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –77.1 (c 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.02–6.98 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.87–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.60 (br s, 1H, H-1), 4.35– 4.29 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.81–3.74 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.07 (dd, 1H, $J_{3,4} = 8.9$ Hz, $J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 1.60 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.42 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 155.2 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 118.0 (Ar x 2), 114.9 (Ar x 2), 109.6 ((CH₃)C), 96.5 (C-1), 83.8 (C-4), 78.5 (C-3), 76.3 (C-2), 65.7 (C-5), 59.7 (OCH₃), 55.9 (OCH₃), 28.3 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.6 ((CH₃)₂C), 18.0 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₇H₂₄NaO₆: 347.1465. Found 347.1468.


p-Methoxyphenyl 3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl-4-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-23)

To a solution of **4-23** (2.4 g, 7.40 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), *p*-TSA (100 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt. The solution was then neutralized with Et_3N (2 mL) and concentrated. The resulting diol (2 g, 7.01 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (60 mL) and *n*-Bu₂SnO (1.75 g, 7.03 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at 120 °C, then cooled to 62 °C before PMBCl (1.20 g, 7.73 mmol) and n-Bu₄NI (3.04 g, 8.28 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was then stirred for additional 6 h at 62 °C and then concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-23 (2.33 g, 78%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.46$ (1:1 hexane– EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –97.7 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.37–7.28 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.01–7.97 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.95–6.90 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.86–6.82 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.42 (d, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 4.73, 4.69 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.1 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.16 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, H-2), 3.91 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, $J_{3,4} =$ 9.1 Hz, H-3), 3.84 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.78–3.74 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.60 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.1$ Hz, H-4), 2.60 (br s, 1H, OH-2), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 159.7 (Ar), 155.1 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 130.4 (Ar), 129.7 (Ar x 2), 117.9 (Ar x 2), 114.9 (Ar x 2), 114.2 (Ar x 2), 98.2 (C-1), 82.1 (C-4), 79.5 (C-2), 72.3 (ArCH₂), 68.9 (C-3), 68.2

(C-5), 61.3 (OC*H*₃), 55.6 (OC*H*₃), 55.5 (OC*H*₃), 18.0 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₂H₂₈NaO₇: 427.1727. Found 427.1726.



p-Tolyl 4-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-24)

Diol **3-8** (1 g, 2.76 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (60 mL) and n-Bu₂SnO (0.7 g, 2.76 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 120 °C for 1 h and then it was cooled to 62 °C before PMBCl (0.49 g, 3.05 mmol) and n-Bu₄NI (2.40 g, 6.52 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 62 °C for additional 6 h and then concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-24 (1.14 g, 86%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.42$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 173.1$ (c 2.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.37–7.28 (m, 9H, Ar), 7.12–7.01 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.90–6.87 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.45 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 4.89, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0Hz, ArCH₂), 4.65, 4.63 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.23–4.17 (m, 2H, H-2, H-5), 3.85 (dd, 1H, J_{2,3} = 3.3 Hz, J_{3,4} = 9.5 Hz, H-3), 3.82 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.67 (br s, 1H, OH-2), 2.33 (s, 3H, ArC H_3), 1.30 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 159.5 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 137.6 (Ar), 132.1 (Ar x 2), 130.3 (Ar), 129.8 (Ar x 2), 129.8 (Ar), 129.7 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar), 114.0 (Ar x 2), 87.3 (C-

1), 80.1 (C-4), 79.8 (C-2), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 71.9 (ArCH₂), 70.1 (C-3), 68.7 (C-5), 55.3 (OCH₃), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₂₈H₃₂NaO₅S₁ 503.1863. Found 503.1865.



p-Tolyl 3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl-2-*O*-methyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (4-25)

Diol **3-14** (1 g, 3.50 mmol) was dissolved in toluene (30 mL) and *n*-Bu₂SnO (0.87 g, 3.51 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at 120 °C and then it was cooled to 62 °C before PMBCl (0.60 g, 3.86 mmol) and n-Bu₄NI (1.43 g, 3.86 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred at 62 °C for additional 5 h and then concentrated. The resulting was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 4-25 (1.17 g, 83%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.35$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D + 1.6$ (c 1.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, $CDCl_3, \delta_H$ 7.48–7.45 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.30–7.27 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.11–7.09 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.90–6.86 (m, 2H, Ar), 4.64 (br s, 2H, ArC H_2), 4.41 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 9.8 Hz, H-1), 3.80 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.75–3.74 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.60 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 2.7$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5), 3.44 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 2.7$ Hz, H-3), 3.32 (dd, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 9.8 Hz, *J*_{2,3} = 9.5 Hz, H-2), 2.32 (s, 3H, ArC*H*₃), 2.23 (s, 1H, OH-4), 1.34 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.4 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 159.4 (Ar), 137.6 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar), 129.8 (Ar), 129.4(7) (Ar x 2), 129.4(5) (Ar x 2), 113.9 (Ar x 2), 87.5 (C-1), 82.5 (C-2), 78.4 (C-3), 74.1 (C-5),

71.8 (ArCH₂), 69.5 (C-4), 61.2 (OCH₃), 55.3 (OCH₃), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 16.7 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₂H₂₈NaO₅S: 427.1555. Found 427.1549.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-acetyl-4-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl-α-Lrhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-26)

To a solution of donor **4-20** (0.95 g, 1.82 mmol) and acceptor **4-18** (0.82 g, 2.2 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (300 mg). After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C, and then NIS (416 mg, 1.85 mmol) and AgOTf (123 mg, 0.48 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for an additional 30 min at -20 °C before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-26** (1.13 g, 81%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.50 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –25.0 (*c* 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.36–7.27 (m, 10 H, Ar), 7.21–7.19 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.97–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.83–6.78 (m, 4H, Ar), 5.52 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-2'), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.9 Hz, H-1), 5.09 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1'), 4.92, 4.40 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.80, 4.61 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz,

ArCH₂), 4.59 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.5 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.22 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 4.00–3.95 (m, 2H, H-3', H-5'), 3.81–3.78 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.74 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.71 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 3.52 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.44 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4'), 2.11 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.35 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6'), 1.24 (d, 1H, $J_{5,6} = 6.0$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 170.1 (*C*=O), 159.3 (Ar), 154.9 (Ar x 2), 150.4 (Ar x 2), 138.6 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 130.1 (Ar), 129.7 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar), 127.7 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 113.8 (Ar x 2), 99.8 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 80.3 (C-4'), 80.1 (C-4), 80.0 (C-3'), 78.8 (C-2), 77.6 (C-3), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 71.4 (ArCH₂), 69.2 (C-2'), 68.7 (C-5'), 68.5 (C-5), 58.9 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 55.2 (OCH₃), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 18.2 (C-6), 18.0 (C-6'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₄H₅₂NaO₁₂; 795.3351. Found 795.3343.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*benzyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-27)

To a solution of **4-26** (0.5 g, 0.65 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.5 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt. The solution was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and

concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (5 mL) and CH_3I (0.1 mL, 0.9 mmol) was added and the solution was cooled to 0 °C. To this solution, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 30 mg, 1.18 mmol) was added and then the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt. Chilled water (20 mL) was then added and the mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (40 mL), washed with water (2 x 30 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 30 mL) and brine (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. The syrup was dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) and TFA (1 mL, 5% v/v) was added dropwise over 2 min after the solution was cooled to 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at 0 °C, before the addition of Et₃N (3 mL) and concentration. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-27 (0.4 g, 87%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.35 (3:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ -6.9 (c 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.41–7.26 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.03–7.00 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.86–6.83 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.43 (d, 1H, J_{1,2} = 1.9 Hz, H-1), 5.18 (d, 1H, *J*_{1',2'} = 1.8 Hz, H-1'), 4.93, 4.82 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.5 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.71, 4.71 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.26 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.2$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3), 4.03 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.4$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3'), 3.91–3.84 (m, 2H, H-5, H-5'), 3.78 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.73 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.2$ Hz, H-2), 3.58 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.5$ Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 3.7$ Hz, H-2'), 3.31 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4'), 3.23 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 1.37 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'}$ = 6.4 Hz, H-6'), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.5 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 138.6 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar),

128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar x 2), 127.1 (Ar x 2), 117.6 (Ar x 2), 114.7 (Ar x 2), 98.7 (C-1'), 95.8 (C-1), 82.1 (C-4'), 81.0 (C-4), 80.6 (C-2'), 80.4 (C-2), 78.7 (C-3'), 75.1 (Ar CH_2), 71.6 (C-5'), 68.8 (C-5), 67.9 (C-3), 59.1 (O CH_3), 58.6 (O CH_3), 55.7 (O CH_3), 18.2 (C-6), 18.0 (C-6'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₅H₄₄NaO₁₀: 647.2827. Found 647.2823.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3,4-*O*-isopropylidene-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-28)

Two solutions were prepared. Solution A was prepared by dissolving donor **3-13** (50 mg, 0.15 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (50 mg). Solution B was prepared by dissolving acceptor **4-27** (80 mg, 0.13 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL) and crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg) was added. Both solutions A and B were stirred for 30 min at rt and then solution B was cooled to -40 °C before NIS (36 mg, 0.16 mmol) and AgOTf (10.3 mg, 0.04

mmol) were added. Solution A was then added dropwise over 5 min to solution B while stirring. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at -40 °C before Et₃N (1 mL) was added. The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-**28** (86 mg, 80%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.40$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D + 0.8$ (c 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.39–7.55 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.00–6.89 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.42 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 5.17 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1'), 5.14 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.2$ Hz, H-1''), 5.15, 4.53 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.75 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.84, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.39 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.7$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5''), 4.32 (dd, 1H, $J_{2'',3''} = 8.9$ Hz, $J_{3'',4''} = 2.8$ Hz, H-3"), 4.21 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.2$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3), 4.06 (dd, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} = 2.8$ Hz, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.7$ Hz, H-4''), 4.02 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.2$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3'), 3.95 $(dq, 1H, J_{4',5'} = 9.6 Hz, J_{5',6'} = 6.2 Hz, H-5'), 3.82 (dq, 1H, J_{4,5} = 9.5 Hz, J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5), 3.77 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.75–3.74 (m, 1H, H-2), 3.72–3.71 (m, 1H, H-2'), 3.56–3.52 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.56–3.45 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.37 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.33 (dd, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.2 Hz, $J_{2'',3''}$ = 8.9 Hz, H-2''), 3.24 (s, 3H, OCH_3 , 1.54 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.35–1.34 (m, 6H, (CH₃)₂C, H-6'), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6''), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.0 (Ar), 138.3 (Ar), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 127.4 (Ar), 127.3 (Ar x 2), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 108.8 ((CH₃)₂C), 99.3 (C-1"), 98.7 (C-1'), 95.4 (C-1), 81.8 (C-2"), 80.5 (C-4'), 80.3 (C-4), 80.1 (C-2'), 79.9 (C-2), 79.5 (C-5), 79.4 (C-5'), 76.1 (C-3'), 75.6 (C-3) 75.2 (ArCH₂), 75.2 (ArCH₂), 68.7 (C-4"), 68.5 (C-3"), 63.6 (C-5"),

58.8 (OCH₃), 58.4 (OCH₃), 57.6 (OCH₃), 55.6 (OCH₃), 28.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 18.2 (C-6'), 18.0 (C-6), 16.6 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₅H₆₀NaO₁₄: 847.3875. Found 847.3867.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-acetyl-4-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl- α -Lrhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-29)

To a solution of donor **4-20** (0.47 g, 0.91 mmol) and acceptor **4-19** (0.31 g, 1.10 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (200 mg). After the reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C, and then NIS (209 mg, 0.93 mmol) and AgOTf (61.6 mg, 0.24 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-29** (0.53 g, 85%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.29 (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); R_f 0.31 (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –6.1 (*c* 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.37–7.25 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.27–7.25 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.00–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.85–6.81 (m, 4H, Ar), 5.46 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-2'), 5.37 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.9 Hz, H-1), 5.08 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1'), 4.94, 4.50 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.65, 4.63 (ABq, 2H, J = $\frac{236}{236}$

11.2 Hz, Ar-CH₂), 4.10 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3), 3.99–3.93 (m, 2H, H-3', H-5'), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.77 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.68 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5), 3.65 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.47–3.45 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 2.17 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6'), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.3 (*C*=O), 159.3 (Ar), 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 138.6 (Ar), 130.1 (Ar), 129.7 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 113.8 (Ar x 2), 99.7 (C-1'), 95.9 (C-1), 82.4 (C-4), 80.2 (C-4'), 80.1 (C-2), 78.3 (C-5), 77.4 (C-5'), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 71.5 (ArCH₂), 69.4 (C-3), 68.8 (C-3'), 68.4 (C-2'), 61.1 (OCH₃), 59.1 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 55.3 (OCH₃), 21.1 (CH₃CO), 18.2 (C-6), 17.8 (C-6'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₈H₄₈NaO₁₂: 719.3038. Found 719.3030.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4di-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (4-30)

To a solution of **4-30** (0.5 g, 0.72 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.5 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt and then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The

resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (5 mL) and CH₃I (0.1 mL, 0.86 mmol) was added. To this solution, cooled to 0 °C, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 27.50 mg, 1.16 mmol) was added and then the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 1 h at rt. After 1 h, chilled water (10 mL) was added and the solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (30 mL), washed with water (2 x 20 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 20 mL) and brine (20 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na_2SO_4), filtered, concentrated and the resulting purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. This syrup was dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) and TFA (1 mL, 5% v/v) was added dropwise over 2 min at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at 0 °C before the addition of Et₃N (3 mL) and concentration. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-30** (0.31 g, 80%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.40$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ – 46.9 (c 0.6, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.40–7.34 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.01–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.84–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.38 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.22 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1'), 4.92, 4.70 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.13 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 4.02 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3'), 3.87 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.6$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.5$ Hz, H-5'), 3.77 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.70 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.5 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.5 Hz, H-5), 3.67 (dd, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.7 Hz, $J_{2',3'} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2'), 3.62 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, H-2), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.31 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'}$ = $J_{4',5'} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4'), 3.25 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 1.35 (d, 1H, $J_{5',6'} =$ 6.5 Hz, H-6'), 1.27 (d, 1H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.5 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.9 (Ar), 150.4 (Ar), 138.5 (Ar), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar),

117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 98.3 (C-1'), 95.9 (C-1), 82.6 (C-4), 82.1 (C-4'), 81.2 (C-2), 80.3 (C-2'), 78.3 (C-5), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 71.5 (C-5'), 68.8 (C-3'), 67.8 (C-3), 61.0 (OCH₃), 59.2 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.1 (C-6), 17.8 (C-6'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₉H₄₀NaO₁₀: 571.2514. Found 571.2509.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3,4-*O*-isopropylidene-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-2,4-di-*O*methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-31)

Two solutions were prepared. Solution A was prepared by dissolving donor **3-13** (25 mg, 0.08 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL); containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). Solution B was prepared by dissolving acceptor **4-30** (38 mg, 0.06 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL); containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). Both solutions A and B were stirred for 30 min at rt and then Solution B was cooled to -40 °C before NIS (18 mg, 0.08 mmol) and AgOTf (5 mg, 0.02 mmol)

were added. Solution A was then added to Solution B dropwise over 5 min while stirring. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at -40 °C before it was neutralized by the addition of Et_3N (1 mL). The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 4-31 (37.3 mg, 83%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.36 (2:1) hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +89.0 (c 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.39–7.55 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.00–6.89 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.83–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.43–5.42 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 5.17 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1'), 5.14 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1'), 5.14 (d, 1H, J_{1'',2''} = 1.8 3.5 Hz, H-1"), 5.15, 4.53 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.45 (dq, 1H, $J_{4",5"} =$ 2.8 Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5''), 4.34 (dd, 1H, $J_{2'',3''} = 9.8$ Hz, $J_{3'',4''} = 2.8$ Hz, H-3''), 4.47–4.44 (m, 2H, H-3, H-4"), 4.01 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.2$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3'), 3.93 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5'), 3.84–3.79 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.77 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.71–3.66 (m, 2H, H-2, H-2'), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51–3.47 (m, 7H, H-4', OCH₃ x 2), 3.38 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.35 (dd, 1H, *J*_{1",2"} = 3.1 Hz, *J*_{2",3"} = 9.8 Hz, H-2"), 3.22 (app t, 1H, *J*_{3,4} = *J*_{4,5} = 9.6 Hz, H-4), 1.54 (s, 3H, (*CH*₃)₂C), 1.36–1.34 (m, 9H, (*CH*₃)₂C, H-6', H-6"), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.0 (Ar), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.4 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 108.8 ((CH₃)₂C), 99.3 (C-1"), 98.7 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 82.1 (C-4), 80.5 (C-2"), 80.3 (C-4'), 80.1 (C-2), 79.9 (C-2'), 79.5 (C-5), 79.4 (C-5'), 76.1 (C-3"), 75.6 (C-4"), 75.2 (ArCH₂), 68.7 (C-3), 68.5 (C-3'), 63.6 (C-5"), 61.3 (OCH₃), 58.8 (OCH₃), 58.4 (OCH₃), 57.6 (OCH₃), 55.6 (OCH₃), 28.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.4 ((CH₃)₂C), 18.2 (C-6'), 18.0 (C-6''), 16.6 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{39}H_{56}NaO_{14}$: 771.3562. Found 771.3562.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2'-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-2,4-di-*O*methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-32)

To a solution of donor **4-21** (70 mg, 0.16 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg) was added (Solution A). To another solution, containing acceptor **4-30** (72 mg, 0.13 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg) (Solution B). Both solutions were then stirred for 30 min at rt. After 30 min, Solution A was cooled to -40 °C. To solution B was added NIS (36 mg, 0.16 mmol) and AgOTf (10 mg, 0.04 mmol) and it was then added dropwise to Solution A over 5 min while stirring. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at -40 °C before Et₃N (1 mL) was added. The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in AcOH (4 mL) and (Ph₃P)₄Pd (18 mg, 20% w/w) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt before it was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give

4-32 (76.4 mg, 71%) as colorless oil: $R_f 0.52$ (1:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D + 0.3$ (c 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.40–7.26 (m, 7H, Ar), 7.00–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.86–6.81 (m, 4H, Ar), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1), 5.19, 4.55 $(ABq, 2H, J = 11.0 \text{ Hz}, ArCH_2), 5.20-5.17 (m, 2H, H-1', H-1''), 4.72, 4.64 (ABq, H-1'), 4.72, 4.64 (ABq, H-1')), 4.72, 4.64 (ABq, H-1'), 4.72, 4.64 (ABq, H-1')), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72), 4.72, 4.72), 4.72$ 2H, J = 11.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.18 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'',5''} = 2.7$ Hz, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5''), 4.20-4.06 (m, 2H, H-3', H-4"), 3.96-3.90 (m, 2H, H-3, H-5'), 3.86-3.84 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.77 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.75–3.67 (m, 4H, H-2, H-2', H-3", H-5), 3.59 (dd, 1H, $J_{1",2"}$ = 3.3 Hz, $J_{2",3"}$ = 9.7 Hz, H-2"), 3.44 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.37 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.23 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4}$ $= J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 1.75 (br s, 1H, OH-3"), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.29 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.27 (d, 1H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 159.3 (Ar), 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.1 (Ar), 130.3 (Ar x 2), 129.3 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 113.9 (Ar x 2), 99.8 (C-1"), 98.5 (C-1"), 95.6 (C-1), 82.0 (C-4), 80.7 (C-2"), 80.2 (C-2), 79.9 (C-2'), 79.6 (C-3"), 77.7 (C-5), 77.1 (C-4'), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 72.0 (ArCH₂), 70.1 (C-5'), 68.8 (C-3), 68.6 (C-4"), 65.7 (C-3'), 61.2 (C-5"), 59.2 (OCH₃), 59.1 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 57.8 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 55.2 (OCH₃), 18.2 (C-6"), 17.9 (C-6'), 16.4 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₄₄H₆₀NaO₁₅: 851.3824. Found 851.3809.



p-Tolyl 2-*O*-benzoyl-3-*O*-benzyl-6-deoxy-4-*O*-methyl-1-thio-α-D-

mannopyranoside (4-33)

To a solution of compound 4-37 (0.5 g, 1.54 mmol) in Ac₂O (10 mL) was added H_2SO_4 (0.1 mL) after the solution was cooled to 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 2 h at 0 °C before the addition of satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (10 mL), water (10 mL) and dilution with CH₂Cl₂ (40 mL). The organic layer was separated, washed with satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (2 x 30 mL), brine (40 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in CH₂Cl₂ (25 mL) and *p*-thiocresol (0.25 g, 2 mmol) was added. To this solution, BF₃.Et₂O (0.25 mL, 2 mmol) was added at 0 °C and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt. Then, satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (25 mL) was added and the mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, washed with water (2 x 50 mL), brine (50 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH-CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.25 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt. The solution was then neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H^+ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolve in pyridine (5 mL) and BzCl, benzoyl chloride (0.21 mL, 2 mmol) was added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 2 h at rt before the addition of water (20 mL) and dilution with CH_2Cl_2 (40 mL). The organic layer washed with satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (2 x

30 mL), brine (30 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (7:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-33 (0.39 g, 53%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.70$ (7:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D + 91.3$ (c 0.9, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.70–7.67 (m, 1H, Ar), 7.59–7.53 (m, 3H, Ar), 7.47–7.44 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.38–7.26 (m, 6H, Ar), 7.11 (d, 2H, *J* = 8.0 Hz, Ar), 5.80 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.2$ Hz, H-2), 5.46 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 4.78, 4.61 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.5 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.21 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4,5} = 9.5 Hz, *J*_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 3.91 (dd, 1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.2 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.5 Hz, H-3), 3.61 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.33 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.32 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.40 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 165.7 (*C*=O), 137.9 (Ar x 2), 134.5 (Ar), 133.2 (Ar), 132.3 (Ar), 130.6 (Ar), 130.1 (Ar), 129.9(3) (Ar), 129.8(7) (Ar x 2), 128.8(8) (Ar), 128.8(7) (Ar), 128.39 (Ar x 2), 128.33 (Ar x 2), 127.92 (Ar), 127.67 (Ar), 86.5 (C-1), 82.4 (C-4), 78.1 (C-3), 71.7 (ArCH₂), 71.1 (C-2), 69.1 (C-5), 61.2 (OCH_3) , 21.1 $(ArCH_3)$, 17.9 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₂₈H₃₀NaO₅S: 501.1712. Found 501.1710.



Methyl 2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-6-*O*-tosyl-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-35)

To a solution of methyl α -D-mannopyranoside (**4-34**, 2 g, 10.3 mmol) in pyridine (15 mL), DMAP (0.19 g, 0.1% w/w) and TsCl (2.04 g, 10.92 mmol) were added

and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt. Water (50 mL) was then added and the mixture was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (60 mL), washed with water (2 × 60 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 60 mL), and finally brine (2 x 60 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in acetone (30 mL) and DMP (2 mL) and p-TSA (20 mg) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt and then Et₃N (1 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-35 (3.12 g, 78%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.49$ (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –11.0 (c 1.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.81–7.97 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.35–7.33 (m, 2H, Ar), 4.83 (br s, 1H, H-1), 4.28 (app d, 2H, *J*_{5,6} = 4.0 Hz, H-6), 4.10–4.09 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.74–3.70 (m, H, H-5), 3.62-3.55 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.33 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.83 (d, 1H, $J_{4,OH-4} = 5.0$ Hz, OH-4), 2.44 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.47 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.32 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 144.9 (Ar), 132.9 (Ar), 129.8 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 109.8 ((CH₃)₂C), 98.3 (C-1), 78.0 (C-3), 75.4 (C-2), 69.2 (C-6), 68.6 (C-4), 68.3 (C-5), 55.2 (OCH₃), 27.8 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.0 ((CH₃)₂C), 21.7 (ArCH₃). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{17}H_{24}NaO_8S$ 411.1084. Found 411.1086.



Methyl 6-deoxy-2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-4-*O*-methyl-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-36)

To a solution of 4-35 (1.5 g, 3.86 mmol) in DMSO (30 mL) was added NaBH₄ (0.18 g, 4.63 mmol) and the reaction mixture was stirred for 8 h at 80 °C. The solution was cooled to 0 °C before the addition of water (30 mL). The mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL), washed with water (2 x 50 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 50 mL) and brine (50 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (10 mL) and CH₃I (0.30 mL, 4.63 mmol) was added. To this solution, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.18 g, 6.2 mmol) was added at 0 °C and then the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt. Then, chilled water (20 mL) was added and then mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (40 mL), washed with water (2 x 30 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 30 mL) and brine (30 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-36 (0.62 g, 69%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.65 (5:1 hexane– EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +29.1 (c 0.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 4.84 (br s, 1H, H-1), 4.14–4.09 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.57 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4,5} = 9.8 Hz, *J*_{5,6} = 6.4 Hz, H-5), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.36 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.97 (dd, 1H, J_{3,4} = 6.5 Hz, J_{4,5} = 9.8 Hz, H-4), 1.55 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.35 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.28 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$

Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 109.3 ((CH₃)₂C), 98.3 (C-1), 83.8 (C-4), 78.5 (C-5), 76.2 (C-3), 64.7 (C-2), 59.6 (OCH₃), 55.0 (OCH₃), 28.3 ((CH₃)C), 26.5 ((CH₃)C), 17.9 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₁H₂₀NaO₅: 255.1203. Found 255.1206.



Methyl 2-*O*-acetyl-3-*O*-benzyl-6-deoxy-4-*O*-methyl-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-37)

To a solution of **4-36** (0.5 g, 2.16 mmol) in 3:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), *p*-TSA (10 mg) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The reaction mixture was then concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in toluene (30 mL) and *n*-Bu₂SnO (0.53 g, 2.16 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was heated at 120 °C for 1 h. Then, it was cooled to 62 °C, and *n*-Bu₄NI (0.6 g, 2.4 mmol) and BnBr (0.28 mL, 2.4 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 7 h at 62 °C and then cooled and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give an oil. This oil was dissolved in pyridine (5 mL), before Ac₂O (2 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for the mixture with CH₂Cl₂ (40 mL) was followed by separation of the organic layer, which was washed with water (2 x 30 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 30 mL), brine (30 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄),

filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-37** (0.55 g, 79%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.39 (6:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D +22.5 (*c* 0.8, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{H}) 7.38–7.28 (m, 5H, Ar-H), 5.33 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, H-2), 4.68, 4.54 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.4 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.61 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 3.80 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3), 3.63 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5), 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.35 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.15 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 2.14 (s, 3H, CH_3 CO), 1.34 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.6 (*C*=O), 138.4 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar), 98.9 (C-1), 82.1 (C-4), 78.0 (C-3), 71.9 (ArCH₂), 69.2 (C-2), 67.8 (C-5), 61.3 (OCH₃), 55.1 (OCH₃), 21.3 (CH₃CO), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₇H₂₄NaO₆: 347.1465. Found 347.1469.



p-Methoxyphenyl 4-*O*-allyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*benzyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-Lrhamnopyranoside (4-38) Two solutions were prepared. Solution A was prepared by dissolving donor 4-21 (0.29 g, 0.64 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL); containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (50 mg). Solution B was prepared by dissolving acceptor 4-30 (300 mg, 0.53 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL); containing crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). Both solutions were then stirred for 30 min at rt before solution B solution was cooled to -40 °C, NIS (144 mg, 0.64 mmol) and AgOTf (39 mg, 0.15 mmol) were added. Solution A was then added to solution B dropwise over 5 min while stirring. Then, the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at -40 °C before it was neutralized by the addition of Et_3N (1 mL). The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (15 mL). To this solution, TFA (0.75 mL, 5% v/v) was added dropwise over 1 min at 0 $^{\circ}$ C and reaction mixture was then stirred for additional 30 min at 0 °C before it was neutralized by the addition of Et₃N (2 mL). The solution was concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexanes-EtOAc) to give 4-38 (302 mg, 76%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.54$ (1:1 hexanes-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +25.0 (*c* 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.37–7.23 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.00-6.96 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.83-6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 6.01-5.93 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.39 (d, 1H, J_{1,2} = 1.9 Hz, H-1), 5.31–5.27 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.23 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 3.4$ Hz, H-1''), 5.20–5.18 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.16 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.7$ Hz, H-1') 5.13, 4.58 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.5 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.35–4.31 (m, 1H, CH₂O), 4.22-4.17 (m, 2H, CH₂O, H-5"), 4.14-4.08 (m, 2H, H-4", H-3"), 4.06 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3 \text{ Hz}, J_{3,4} = 9.6 \text{ Hz}, \text{H-3}$, 4.02 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.2 \text{ Hz}, J_{3',4'} = 9.5 \text{ Hz}, \text{H-3'}$) 3.95 (dq, 1H, *J*_{4,5} = 9.4 Hz, *J*_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 3.76 (s, 3H, OC*H*₃), 3.74–3.72 (m,

2H, H-2, H-2'), 3.68 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5'), 3.59–3.58 (m, 1H, H-2"), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49– 3.46 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.29 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 2.34 (d, 1H, $J_{3'',OH-3''} = 2.5$ Hz, OH-3"), 1.30 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6"), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.25 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.1 (Ar), 135.0 (=CH), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 127.4 (Ar x 2), 127.3 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 117.4 (CH₂=CH), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 99.1 (C-1"), 98.6 (C-1'), 95.5 (C-1), 81.9 (C-4), 80.7 (C-4'), 80.2 (C-2"), 80.1 (C-5'), 79.5 (C-2), 79.4 (C-2'), 78.8 (C-5), 74.9 (ArCH₂), 74.8 (-CH₂O), 70.2 (C-4''), 68.7(0) (C-3'), 68.6(8) (C-3), 66.4 (C-3''), 61.2 (C-5''), 58.8 (OCH₃), 58.1 (OCH₃), 57.7(1) (OCH₃), 55.6(5) (OCH₃ x 2), 18.3 (C-6'), 17.9 (C-6), 16.9 (C-6''). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₉H₅₆NaO₁₄: 771.3562. Found 771.3560.



p-Methoxyphenyl2-O-benzoyl-3-benzyl-6-deoxy-4-O-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-O-allyl-2-O-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-O-benzyl-2-O-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-2,4-di-O-methyl- α -L-

rhamnopyranoside (4-39)

To a solution of donor **4-33** (131 mg, 0.28 mmol) and acceptor **4-38** (120 mg, 0.16 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (200 mg) were added. After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to –20 °C, NIS (67.4 mg, 0.3 mmol) and AgOTf (15.4 mg, 0.06 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at –20 °C before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-39** (121.7 mg, 69%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.38 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +28.5 (*c* 1.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 8.09–8.07 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.58–7.55 (m, 1H, Ar), 7.47–7.44 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.30–7.09 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.01–6.95 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.85–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.94–5.86 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.67 (dd, 1H, $J_{1^m,2^m}$ = 1.8 Hz, $J_{2^m,3^m}$ =

3.1 Hz, H-2"'), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.28–5.27 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.25–5.24 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.17–5.14 (m, 3H, H-1', H-1", H-1"), 5.13, 4.52 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.3 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.78.459 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.5 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.34– 4.30 (m, 1H, -CH₂O), 4.23-4.20 (m, 2H, H-3", H-5"), 4.10-4.06 (m, 2H, H-3', CH₂O), 4.00 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.2$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 3.94 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5'), 3.90 (dd, 1H, $J_{2'',3''} = 3.1$ Hz, $J_{3'',4''} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3'''), 3.84–3.78 (m, 1H, H-2), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.75–3.68 (m, 4H, H-2', H-2", H-5, H-5"), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53–3.46 (m, 2H, H-4', H-4''), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.31 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.26 (app t, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} = J_{4'',5''} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4'''), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 1.38 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.3$ Hz, H-6'''), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5'',6''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6''), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.24 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 165.6 (C=O), 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.1 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 135.1 (=*C*H), 133.1 (Ar), 130.1 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.6 (Ar), 127.5 (Ar), 127.1 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 117.3 (CH₂=), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 99.7 (C-1"), 99.1 (C-1'), 98.5 (C-1"), 95.6 (C-1), 82.4 (C-4), 82.0 (C-4""), 81.5 (C-4"), 80.7 (C-4'), 80.2 (C-5"), 80.0 (C-5), 79.5 (C-2'), 79.4 (C-2"), 79.0 (C-2), 75.5 (C-3"'), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 74.4 (ArCH₂), 71.3 (-CH₂O), 69.3 (C-5'), 68.7(3) (C-3), 68.6(5) (C-3'), 68.5 (C-3"), 66.9 (C-5"), 61.3 (C-2""), 61.2 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 57.8 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 55.6 (OCH₃), 18.2 (C-6'), 18.2 (C-6), 17.9 (C-6'''), 16.8 (C-6"). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{60}H_{78}NaO_{19}$: 1125.5030. Found 1125.5020.



p-Methoxyphenyl 3-benzyl-6-deoxy-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-D-mannopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-allyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (4-40)

To a solution of **4-39** (100 mg, 0.09 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.2 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 5 h at rt. The reaction mixture was then neutralized by the addition of Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (3 mL), and then CH₃I (0.1 mL) and NaH (60% in mineral oil, 10 mg) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before chilled water (8 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL), washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and finally brine (10 mL). The organic layer was separated, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-40** (83.6 mg, 91%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.45 (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –28.1 (*c* 1.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.40–7.22 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.00–6.96

(m, 2H, Ar), 6.83–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.92–5.84 (m, 1H, =CH), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{12} =$ 1.8 Hz, H-1), 5.26–5.22 (m, 1H, CH₂=CH), 5.17–5.14 (m, 5H, H-1', H-1", H-1", CH_2 =CH, ArC H_2), 4.72, 4.68 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.5 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.56 (d, 1H, J =11.5 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.31–4.27 (m, 1H, CH₂O), 4.21–4.14 (m, 2H, H-3", H-5"), 4.07–4.02 (m, 2H, H-3', CH₂O), 3.99 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.6$ Hz, H-3), 3.94 (dq, 1H, $J_{4'5'} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5'6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5'), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.75–3.72 (m, 2H, H-3", H-2), 3.70–3.67 (m, 2H, H-2', H-2"), 3.66–3.60 (m, 2H, H-5, H-5"), 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.48–3.46 (m, 3H, H-2", H-4', H-4"), 3.47 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.40 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.22–3.18 (m, 2H, H-4, H-4"'), 3.17 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 1.33–1.31 (m, 6H, H-6, H-6'), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5''6''} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'''), 1.21 (d, 3H, $J_{5''6''} = 6.7$ Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.3 (Ar), 138.5 (Ar), 135.1 (=CH), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.6 (Ar), 127.3 (Ar x 2), 127.2 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar x 2), 117.3 (CH₂=), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 99.6 (C-1"), 98.5 (C-1'), 98.4 (C-1"), 95.5 (C-1), 82.2 (C-4), 82.0 (C-4"), 80.7 (C-4"), 80.2 (C-4'), 80.1 (C-2"), 79.6 (C-5"), 79.2 (C-5'), 79.0 (C-2'), 78.9 (C-2"), 78.4 (C-2), 75.9 (C-3"'), 75.0 (ArCH₂), 74.3 (ArCH₂), 72.2 (CH₂O), 68.7(0) (C-3), 68.6(5) (C-3'), 66.9 (C-5'), 61.2 (C-3"), 61.1 (C-5"), 58.8 (OCH₃), 58.7 (OCH₃), 58.1 (OCH₃), 57.6 (OCH₃), 57.6 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 55.6 (OCH₃), 18.2 (C-6'), 17.9 (C-6), 17.8 (C-6'''), 16.8 (C-6"). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{54}H_{76}NaO_{18}$: 1035.4924. Found 1035.4920.



p-Tolyl

2-O-benzoyl-3,6-di-O-benzyl-4-O-methyl-1-thio-a-D-

mannopyranoside (4-41)

To a solution of compound 4-45 (1.04 g, 2.42 mmol) in Ac₂O (15 mL), H₂SO₄ (0.15 mL) was added at 0 °C and the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 1 h at 0 °C. A solution of satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (25 mL) was added followed by water (25 mL) and CH_2Cl_2 (60 mL). The organic layer was separated, washed with satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (2 x 50 mL), brine (50 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) and pthiocresol (0.4 g, 3.13 mmol) was added. To this solution, BF₃·Et₂O (0.4 mL, 3.13 mmol) was added at 0 °C and the mixture was stirred overnight at rt. The reaction A solution of satd. aq. NaHCO₃ (50 mL) was added and then resulting mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL). The organic layer was separated, washed with water (2 x 50 mL), brine (50 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a thick syrup. This syrup was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) and catalytic amount of 1M NaOCH₃ (0.2 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt and then it was neutralized by Amberlite IR-120 H^+ resin, filtered and concentrated. To the resulting residue in pyridine (10 mL), BzCl (0.3 mL, 3.13 mmol) was added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 2 h at rt before the addition of water (30 mL). The mixture was diluted

with CH_2Cl_2 (50 mL), washed with satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (2 x 40 mL), brine (40 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-41 (0.96 g, 68%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.61$ (6:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +41.2 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 8.06–8.04 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.55–7.52 (m, 1H, Ar), 7.41–7.26 (m, 14H, Ar), 7.08–7.06 (d, 2H, J = 8.0 Hz, Ar), 5.83 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.0$ Hz, H-2), 5.57 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.6$ Hz, H-1), 4.81, 4.63 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.0 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.74, 4.56 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 11.5 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.32 (ddd, 1H, *J*_{4,5} = 9.6 Hz, *J*_{5,6a} = 4.2 Hz, $J_{5,6b} = 1.8$ Hz, H-5), 3.98–3.93 (m, 2H, H-3, H-6a), 3.87 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5}$ = 9.5 Hz, H-4), 3.81 (dd, 1H, $J_{5,6b}$ = 1.8 Hz, $J_{6a,6b}$ = 10.9 Hz, H-6b), 3.57 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.31 (s, 3H, ArCH₃); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 165.6 (C=O), 138.5 (Ar), 137.9 (Ar x 2), 137.8 (Ar), 133.2 (Ar), 132.4 (Ar), 130.6 (Ar), 130.0 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 128.9 (Ar), 128.3(8) (Ar x 2), 128.3(6) (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 127.4(7) (Ar x 2), 127.4(4) (Ar), 86.9 (C-1), 78.4 (C-4), 76.3 (C-3), 73.4 (ArCH₂), 72.6 (C-5), 70.7 (C-2), 69.2 (C-6), 61.1 (OCH_3) , 21.1 (ArCH₃). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₃₅H₃₆NaO₆S: 607.2130. Found 607.2131.



p-Tolyl 2-*O*-benzoyl-3,4,6-tri-*O*-benzyl-1-thio-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-42)

To a solution of compound 4-47 (1.22 g, 2.41 mmol) in Ac₂O (20 mL), H₂SO₄ (0.2 mL) was added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 1 h at 0 °C before the addition of satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (15 mL), water (15 mL) and CH_2Cl_2 (50 mL). The organic layer was separated, washed with satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (2 x 40 mL), brine (40 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) and p-thiocresol (0.38 g, 3.13) mmol) was added. To this solution, $BF_3 \cdot Et_2O$ (0.4 mL, 3.13 mmol) was added at 0 °C and the mixture was stirred overnight at rt. Then, satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (20 mL) and CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) were added. The organic layer was separated, washed with water (2 x 30 mL), brine (40 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give an oil. To the soultion of this oil in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), 1M NaOCH₃ (0.2 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt. The solution was then neutralized by the addition of Amberlite IR-120 H^+ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolve in pyridine (8 mL) and BzCl (0.3 mL, 3.13 mmol) was added at 0 °C. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 2 h at rt before the addition of water (30 mL). The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (50 mL), washed with satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (2 x 40 mL), brine (40 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting

residue was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-42 (0.94 g, 59%) as a colorless oil: R_{f} 0.65 (6:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_{D}$ +36.7 (c 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 8.19–8.17 (m, 3H, Ar), 8.08–8.06 (m, 1H, Ar), 7.70–7.67 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.57–7.52 (m, 4H, Ar), 7.47–724 (m, 13H, Ar), 7.08–7.06 (m, 1H, Ar), 5.88 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.0$ Hz, H-2), 5.59 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 4.92, 4.59 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.8 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.82, 4.62 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.5 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.71, 4.52 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.8 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.43 (ddd, 1H, J_{4.5} = 9.7 Hz, *J*_{5,6a} = 4.1 Hz, *J*_{5,6b} = 4.1 Hz, H-5), 4.18 (app t, 1H, *J*_{3,4} = *J*_{4,5} = 9.7 Hz, H-4), 4.09 (dd, 1H, $J_{5,6a}$ = 4.1 Hz, $J_{6a,6b}$ = 10.9 Hz, H-6a), 3.96 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.0 Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.7$ Hz, H-3), 3.81 (dd, 1H, $J_{5.6b} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{6a,6b} = 10.9$ Hz, H-6b), 2.31 (s, 3H, ArCH₃); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 165.6 (C=O), 138.4 (Ar), 138.3 (Ar), 137.9(6) (Ar), 137.9(3) (Ar), 134.5 (Ar), 133.2 (Ar), 133.0 (Ar), 132.4 (Ar), 130.6 (Ar x 3), 129.9(5) (Ar), 129.9(0) (Ar), 129.9 (Ar), 129.7 (Ar x 2), 128.8(9) (Ar x 3), 128.8(8) (Ar), 128.4(1) (Ar), 128.3(9) (Ar), 128.3(5) (Ar), 128.3 (Ar), 128.2 (Ar), 128.0 (Ar), 127.8 (Ar), 127.7 (Ar), 127.5(3) (Ar), 127.4(6) (Ar), 99.0 (C-1), 78.4 (C-3), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 74.6 (C-4), 73.7 (ArCH₂), 72.0 (ArCH₂), 71.5 (C-5), 69.2 (C-6), 68.9 (C-2), 21.1 (ArCH₃). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₄₁H₄₀NaO₆S: 683.2443. Found 683.2444.



Methyl 2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-6-*tert*-butyldiphenylsilyl-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-43)

To a solution of methyl α -D-mannopyranoside, (4-34, 3 g, 15.05 mmol) in pyridine (20 mL) and Et₃N (2.5 mL), TBDPSCl (4.96 g, 18.06 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was heated at 60 °C for 3 h. Water (50 mL) was added and then solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (80 mL), washed with water (2 × 60 mL), 1M soln HCl (2 x 60 mL) and brine (2 x 60 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in acetone (30 mL) before DMP (4 mL) and p-TSA (100 mg) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt before Et₃N (1 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was concentrated and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 4-43 (6.25 g, 88%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.78$ (4:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D = -0.13$ (c 1.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.75–7.73 (m, 4H, Ar), 7.48–7.41 (m, 6H, Ar), 4.91 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 4.5 Hz, H-1), 4.19–4.13 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.98–3.90 (m, 2H, H-6 x 2), 3.85–3.81 (m, 1H, H-4), 3.68–3.64 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.37 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.82 (s, 1H, OH-4), 1.53 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.37 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.10 (s, 9H, (CH₃)₃C); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 135.7 (Ar x 2), 135.6 (Ar x 2), 133.1 (Ar), 133.0 (Ar), 129.8(3) (Ar), 129.8(1) (Ar), 127.7(8) (Ar x 2), 127.7(4) (Ar x 2), 109.5

((CH₃)₂C), 98.3 (C-1), 78.2 (C-3), 75.3 (C-2), 70.6 (C-4), 69.5 (C-5), 64.7 (C-6), 54.9 (OCH₃), 27.9 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.1 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.8 ((CH₃)₃C x 3), 19.2 ((CH₃)₃C). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₆H₃₆NaO₆Si: 495.2173. Found 495.2171.



Methyl 6-*O*-benzyl-2,3-*O*-isopropylidene-4-*O*-methyl-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-44)

To a solution of compound **4-43** (3.05 g, 6.45 mmol) and CH₃I (0.6 mL, 7.75 mmol) in DMF (20 mL), NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.25 g, 10.3 mmol) was added at 0 °C portionwise over 2 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before the addition of water (30 mL). The solution was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (60 mL) and washed with water (2×50 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in THF (20 mL), TBAF (7.75 mL of 1M soln in THF, 7.75 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt. Water (50 mL) was added and the solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (60 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt. Water (50 mL) was added and the solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (60 mL) and washed with 1M soln HCl (2 x 50 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. This syrup was dissolved in DMF (20 mL) and BnBr (1.9 mL, 15.48 mmol) was added. To this solution, NaH (60% in mineral

oil, 0.5 g, 20.65 mmol) was added portionwise over 2 min at 0 °C and the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 3 h at rt before chilled water (40 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (60 mL) were added. The organic layer was washed with water (2 x 50 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (5:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 4-45 (1.7 g, 78%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.54$ (5:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +30.6 (c 1.4, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.39–7.27 (m, 5H, Ar), 4.95 (br s, 1H, H-1), 4.68, 4.58 (ABq, 2H, J =11.5 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.22–4.18 (m, 1H, H-3), 4.13 (d, 1H, J_{2,3} = 3.5 Hz, H-2), 3.77– 3.64 (m, 3H, H-5, H-6 x 2), 3.41 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.34 (dd, 1H, $J_{3,4} = 9.7$ Hz, $J_{4,5} = 8.9$ Hz, H-4), 1.56 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C), 1.37 (s, 3H, (CH₃)₂C); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 138.7 (Ar), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 109.5 ((CH₃)₂C), 98.6 (C-1), 78.9 (C-4), 78.1 (C-3), 76.1 (C-2), 73.7 (ArCH₂), 69.6 (C-6), 68.6 (C-5), 59.4 (OCH₃), 55.1 (OCH₃), 28.2 ((CH₃)₂C), 26.5 $((CH_3)_2C)$. HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{18}H_{26}NaO_{61}$ 361.1622. Found 361.1621.



Methyl 2-*O*-acetyl-3,6-di-*O*-benzyl-4-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranoside (4-45) To a solution of 4-44 (3 g, 8.9 mmol) in 3:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL), *p*-TSA (100 mg) was added and the mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt before Et₃N (2 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved

in toluene (70 mL) and *n*-Bu₂SnO (2.19 g, 8.87 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was heated at 120 °C for 1 h. Then, it was cooled to 62 °C before $n-Bu_4NI$ (3.59 g, 9.76 mmol) and BnBr (1.15 mL, 9.76 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 7 h at 62 °C. The solution was then concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. This syrup was dissolved in pyridine (10 mL), Ac_2O (5 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before water (40 mL) and and CH₂Cl₂ (60 mL) were added. The organic layer was separated, washed with water (2 x 50 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 50 mL), brine (50 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 4-45 (2.78 g, 73%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.45$ (6:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +29.8 (c 1.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.40–7.27 (m, 10H, Ar), 5.33 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.4$ Hz, H-2), 4.73, 4.68 (ABq, 2H, *J* = 10.1 Hz, ArC*H*₂), 4.72 (d, 1H, *J*_{1,2} = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 4.58, 4.51 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.1 Hz, ArCH₂), 3.86 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.4$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.8$ Hz, H-3), 3.82– 3.78 (m, 1H, H-5), 3.74–3.36 (m, 2H, H-6 x 2), 3.59 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 3.51 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.38 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.14 (s, 3H, CH₃CO); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.7 (C=O), 138.6 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 99.0 (C-1), 78.2 (C-4), 76.7 (C-3), 73.7 (ArCH₂), 72.0 (ArCH₂), 71.6 (C-5), 69.3 (C-6), 69.0 (C-2), 61.1 (OCH₃ x 2), 21.4 (CH₃CO). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{24}H_{30}NaO_7$: 453.1884. Found 453.1885.



Methyl 4,6-di-O-benzyl-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-46)

To a solution of **4-43** (3 g, 6.35 mmol) in THF (40 mL), TBAF (7.75 mL of 1M soln in THF, 7.75 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt before water (60 mL) was added. The solution was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (100 mL) and washed with 1M soln HCl (2 x 80 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (20 mL) and BnBr (2 mL, 15.5 mmol) was added. To this solution, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 0.6 g, 20.64 mmol) was added portionwise over 2 min at 0 °C and it was then stirred for additional 2 h at rt before chilled water (30 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (60 mL) were added. The organic layer was washed with water (2 x 50 mL), satd. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (2 x 50 mL), brine (50 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. To the solution of this syrup in 2:1 CH₃OH– CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), p-TSA (100 mg) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred overnight at rt before Et₃N (1 mL) was added. The solution was then concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 4-46 (1.76 g, 74%) as a colorless oil: Rf 0.45 (1:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ +39.0 (c 2.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.46–7.25 (m, 10H, Ar), 4.75, 4.57 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.1 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.76 (d, 1H, J_{1,2} = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 4.69, 4.59 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 3.95–3.89 (m, 2H, H-2, H-3), 3.83–3.73 (m,
4H, H-4, H-5, H-6 x 2), 3.39 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.66 (d, 1H, $J_{2,OH-2} = 5.2$ Hz, OH-2), 2.49 (d, 1H, $J_{3,OH-3} = 6.0$ Hz, OH-3); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 138.6 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 135.8 (Ar), 135.0 (Ar), 129.8 (Ar), 128.8 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar), 18.2(2) (Ar), 128.1(6) (Ar), 128.1 (Ar), 128.0 (Ar), 127.9 (Ar), 100.9 (C-1), 77.0 (C-4), 74.9 (ArCH₂), 73.8 (ArCH₂), 72.1 (C-3), 71.2 (C-2), 70.9 (C-5), 69.1 (C-6), 55.2 (OCH₃). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₁H₂₆NaO₆: 397.1622. Found 397.1625.



Methyl 2-acetyl-3,4,6-tri-*O*-benzyl-α-D-mannopyranoside (4-47)

To a solution of **4-46** (1.6 g, 4.27 mmol) in toluene (40 mL), *n*-Bu₂SnO (1.17 g, 4.70 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was heated at 120 °C for 1 h. The solution was then cooled to 62 °C, *n*-Bu₄NI (1.9 g, 5.19 mmol) and BnBr (0.62 mL, 5.14 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight at 62 °C. The reaction mixture was then concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a syrup. This syrup was dissolved in pyridine (10 mL) and Ac₂O (2 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before the addition of water (30 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL). The organic layer was separated, washed with water (2 x 50 mL), 1M HCl soln (2 x 50 mL), brine (50 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (6:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-47** (1.81 g, 84%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.52 (6:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D +24.3 (*c* 1.3,

CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.40–7.28 (m, 13H, Ar), 7.21–7.17 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.39 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 4.89, 4.51 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.5 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.76 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, H-1), 4.74, 4.55 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.5 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.72, 4.57 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.5 Hz, ArC H_2), 3.99 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.4$ Hz, H-3), 3.90 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 3.88–3.73 (m, 3H, H-5, H-6 x 2), 3.38 (s, 3H, OC H_3), 2.17 (s, 3H, C H_3 CO); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 170.7 (C=O), 138.7 (Ar), 138.5 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.6 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 128.0(0) (Ar x 2), 127.9(6) (Ar), 127.8(2) (Ar x 2), 127.8(1) (Ar x 2), 99.0 (C-1), 78.4 (C-5), 75.4 (ArCH₂), 74.6 (C-4), 73.7 (ArCH₂), 72.0 (C-6), 71.5 (C-3), 69.17 (ArCH₂), 68.9 (C-2), 55.2 (OCH₃), 21.4 (CH₃CO). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₀H₃₄NaO₇: 529.2197. Found 529.2189.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-benzoyl-3,4,6-tri-*O*-benzyl-α-D-mannopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-allyl-2-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (4-48)

To a solution of donor **4-42** (360 mg, 0.55 mmol) and acceptor **4-38** (240 mg, 0.32 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (300 mg) were added. After the reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to –20 °C, NIS (103.5 mg, 0.46 mmol) and AgOTf (30.8 mg, 0.12 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at –20 °C before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-48** (259 mg, 63%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.55 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D +0.4 (*c* 1.0, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 8.08–8.06 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.57–7.53 (m, 1H, Ar), 7.50–7.711 (m, 22H, Ar), 7.00–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.84–6.81 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.93–5.86 (m, 1H, =CH), 5.73–5.72 (m, 1H, H-2″), 5.39 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 5.36 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$

= 1.8 Hz, H-1'), 5.27–5.23 (m, 1H, CH_2 =), 5.18 (d, 1H, $J_{1''2''}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-1''), 5.16–5.13 (m, 3H, H-1^{'''}, =CH₂, ArCH₂), 4.92, 4.52 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.80, 4.55 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.70, 4.53 (ABq, 2H, J = 10.8 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.59 (d, 1H, J = 11.3 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.34–4.30 (m, 1H, CH₂O), 4.25 $(dd, 1H, J_{2'',3''} = 9.8 Hz, J_{3'',4''} = 2.8 Hz, H-3''), 4.18 (dq, 1H, J_{4'',5''} = 2.7 Hz, J_{5'',6''} =$ 6.4 H, H-5"), 4.12–4.03 (m, 4H, CH₂O, H-6" x 2, H-5'), 4.01–3.92 (m, 3H, H-5"), H-3, H-5), 3.87 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3',4'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3'), 3.81–3.77 (m, 4H, OCH3, H-2), 3.74-3.67 (m, 4H, H-2', H-2", H-3"', H-4"), 3.57-3.54 (m, 4H, H-4''', OCH₃), 3.50–3.46 (m, 4H, H-4', OCH₃), 3.44 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.32 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.22 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.2 Hz, H-6), 1.20 (d, 3H, $J_{5''.6''}$ = 6.4 Hz, H-6''); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 165.5 (C=O), 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.1 (Ar), 138.6 (Ar), 138.6 (Ar), 137.9 (Ar), 135.2 (=CH), 133.0(2) (Ar), 130.0(3) (Ar), 130.0 (Ar), 129.1 (Ar), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar), 127.6 (Ar), 127.5 (Ar), 127.4(3) (Ar), 127.3(8) (Ar), 127.1 (Ar), 126.3 (Ar), 117.5 (Ar), 117.4 (CH₂=), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 99.6 (C-1"), 99.3 (C-1"), 98.5 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 82.0 (C-4), 81.4 (C-4'), 80.6 (C-4"), 80.0 (C-4""), 79.4 (C-3""), 79.3 (C-2"), 79.3 (C-2'), 78.9 (C-2), 77.8 (C-5""), 75.9 (C-5), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 74.3(9) (C-5'), 74.3(6) (ArCH₂), 73.5 (ArCH₂), 72.6 (C-3"), 71.4 (CH₂O), 69.4 (C-6""), 68.9 (C-3), 68.7(3) (C-3"), 68.6(7) (C-5"), 66.9 (C-2"), 61.2 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 38.6 (OCH₃), 57.8 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.2(1) (C-6'), 18.1(7) (C-6), 16.8 (C-6"). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+$ C₇₃H₈₈NaO₂₀: 1307.5761. Found 1307.5746.



p-Methoxyphenyl 2-*O*-benzoyl-3,6-di-*O*-benzyl-4-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-*O*-allyl-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-4-*O*-benzyl-2-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (4-49)

To a solution of donor **4-41** (158 mg, 0.27 mmol) and acceptor **4-38** (120 mg, 0.16 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL), crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (200 mg) were added. After the mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C, NIS (52 mg, 0.23 mmol) and AgOTf (15.4 mg, 0.06 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at -20 °C before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **4-49** (122 mg, 63%) a colorless oil: R_f 0.49 (4:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –23.7 (*c* 1.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ _H) 8.11–8.03 (m, 3H, Ar), 7.59–7.10 (m, 17H, Ar), 6.99–6.96 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.83–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.93–5.85 (m, 1H, =CH), 5.67–5.66 (m, 1H, H-2″''), 5.38 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1), 5.32 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1'), 5.27–5.23 (m,

1H, $=CH_2$), 5.16–5.14 (m, 3H, H-1", H-1", $=CH_2$), 5.11, 4.66 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.8Hz, ArCH₂), 4.78, 4.50 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.73, 4.53 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.75 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.68–4.61 (m, 1H, H-5"), 4.59 (dd, 1H, $J_{2",3"} = 9.7$ Hz, $J_{3",4"} =$ 2.7 Hz, H-3"), 4.33-4.29 (m, 1H, CH₂O), 4.23-4.18 (m, 2H, H-5', CH₂O), 4.09-4.04 (m, 2H, H-6" x 2), 3.99–3.94 (m, 2H, H-3, H-5), 3.88–3.84 (m, 2H, H-3', H-5"), 3.76 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.73–3.67 (m, 4H, H-2, H-2', H-2", H-3"), 3.54 (s, 3H, OCH_3 , 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.43 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.37–3.32 (m, 2H, H-4', H-4"), 3.30 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.24–3.16 (m, 2H, H-4, H-4""), 1.31 (d, 3H, $J_{6',5'} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6'), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{6,5} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6), 1.19 (d, 3H, $J_{6'',5''} = 6.5$ Hz, H-6"); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 165.5 (C=O), 154.9 (Ar), 150.5 (Ar), 139.1 (Ar), 138.6 (Ar), 138.0 (Ar), 135.1 (=CH), 133.3 (Ar), 130.0 (Ar), 129.9 (Ar), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar), 128.2(9) (Ar), 128.2(6) (Ar), 128.1 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar), 127.9 (Ar), 127.6 (Ar), 127.4 (Ar x 2), 127.4 (Ar x 2), 127.3 (Ar x 2), 127.1 (Ar), 126.3 (Ar), 117.4(9) (Ar x 2), 117.4(8) (=CH₂), 114.6 (Ar x 2), 99.7 (C-1""), 99.3 (C-1"), 98.5 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 82.0 (C-4""), 80.7 (C-4), 80.2 (C-4'), 80.0 (C-4"), 79.8 (C-2"), 79.5 (C-2'), 79.4 (C-2), 78.9 (C-3""), 77.6 (C-5"), 76.3 (C-5), 75.9 (C-5'), 74.4 (ArCH₂), 74.1 (C-3"), 73.9 (ArCH₂), 73.5 (ArCH₂), 71.7 (C-3), 71.4 (CH₂O), 71.1 (C-3'), 69.5 (C-6"'), 68.9 (C-5"), 68.7 (C-2""), 61.2 (OCH₃), 58.9 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 57.7 (OCH₃), 57.4 (OCH₃), 55.7 (OCH₃), 18.1(9) (C-6'), 18.1(6) (C-6), 16.7 (C-6"). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for (M + $Na)^+ C_{67}H_{84}NaO_{20}$: 1231.5448. Found 1231.5437.

4.5. Bibliography

- Bittner, M. J.; Horowitz, E. A.; Safranek, T. J.; Preheim, L. C. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 1996, 22, 1109–1110.
- Bloch, K. C., Zwerling, L.; Pletcher, M. J.; Hahn, J. A.; Gerberding, J. L.; Ostroff, S. M.; Vugia, D. J.; Reingold, A. L. Ann. Intern. Med. 1998, 129, 698–704.
- Chobot, S., Malis, J.; Sebakova, H.; Pelikan, M.; Zatloukal, O; Palicka, P.; Kocurova, D. *Cent. Eur. J. Public Health* 1997, 5, 164–173.
- 4. Good, R. C.; Snider Jr., D. E. J. Infect. Dis. 1980, 146, 829-833.
- Santín, M., Alcaide, F.; Benítez, M. A.; Salazar, A; Ardanuy, C.; Podzamczer, D.; Rufí, G.; Dorca, J.; Martín, R.; Gudiol, F. *Epidemiol. Infect.* 2004, 132, 425–432.
- Lillo, M., Orengo, S.; Cernoch, P.; Harris. R. L. Rev. Infect. Dis. 1990, 12, 760–767.
- 7. Santín, M.; Alcaide, F. Int. J. Tuberc. Lung Dis. 2003, 7, 673-677.
- Witzig, R. S., Fazal, B. A.; Mera, R. M.; Mushatt, D. M.; Dejace, P. M.; Greer, D. L.; Hyslop Jr., N. E. *Clin. Infect. Dis.* 1995, *21*, 77–85.
- Fournie, J-J.; Riviere, M.; Papa, F.; Puzo, G. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 26, 3180–3184.
- Watanabe, M.; Aoyagi, Y.; Ohta, A.; Minnikin, D. E. *Eur. J. Chem.* 1997, 248, 93–98.
- 11. a) Roelens, S. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. II 1988, 2105–2109; b)
 Lowary, T. L.; Hindsgaul, O. Carbohydr. Res. 1993, 249, 163–195; c)

Alais, J.; Maranduba, A.; Veyriéres, *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1982**, *24*, 2383–2386

- 12. Hoshi, H.; Ohnuma, T.; Aburaki, S.; Konishi, M.; Oki, T. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1993**, *34*, 1047–1050.
- 13. a) Yan L.; Kahne, D. Synlett 1995, 523–524; b) Vaino, A. R.; Szarek, W. A. Synlett 1995, 1157–1158.
- 14. Lichtenthaler, F. W.; Metz, T. Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2003, 2003, 3081-3093.
- Lay, L.; Panza, L.; Poletti. L.; Prosperi, D.; Canevari, S.; Perico, M. E.
 Eur. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 2001, 4331–4336.
- Werz, D. B.; Seeberger, P. H. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2005, 44, 6315– 6318.
- 17. a) Gigg, J.; Gigg, R. J. Chem. Soc. (C) 1966, 82–86; b) Gigg, R.; Payne,
 S.; Conant, R. J. Carbohydr. Chem. 1983, 2, 207–223; c) Nicolaou, K. C.;
 Caulfield, T. J.; Kataoka, H.; Stylianides, N. A. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1990,
 112, 3693–3695.
- 18. a) Toepfer, A.; Schmidt, R. R.; *J. Carbohydr. Chem.* 1993, *12*, 809–822;
 b) Schmidt, R. R.; Toepfer, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1991, *32*, 3353–3356.
- Joe, M.; Bai, Y.; Nacario, R. C.; Lowary, T. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 9885–9901.
- 20. a) Nakeyama, K.; Uoto, K.; Higashi, Soga, T.; Kusama, T. Chem. Pharm. Bull. 1992, 40, 1718–1720; b) Hou, D.; Lowary, T. L. J. Org. Chem. 2009, 74, 2278–2289.

- 21. a) Georges, M.; Fraser-Reid, B. *Carbohydr. Res.* 1984, *127*, 162–164; b)
 Tam, P.-H.; Lowary, T. L. *Carbohydr. Res.* 2007, *342*, 1714–17772.
- 22. Pozsgay, V.; Dubois, E. P.; Pannell, L. J. Org. Chem. 1997, 62, 2832– 2846.
- 23. Zhu, T.; Boons, G.-J. Carbohydr. Res. 2000, 329, 709-715.
- 24. a) Szeja, W. Carbohydr. Res. 1983, 115, 240–242; b) Garegg, P. J.;
 Kvarnström, I.; Nikalsson, A.; Nikalsson, G.; Svensson, S. C. T. J. Carbohydr. Chem. 1993, 12, 933–953.
- 25. a) Bock, K.; Pedersen, C. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. 2 1974, 293–299; b)
 Bock, K.; Lundt, I.; Pedersen, C. Tetrahedron Lett. 1973, 1037–1040.

Chapter 5

Synthesis of Glycolipid Analogs of Phenolic Glycolipids from *Mycobacterium leprae* and *Mycobacterium kansasii*

5.1. Introduction

After completing the successful synthesis of a panel of all carbohydrate cores of PGLs bearing a *p*-methoxyphenyl moiety at the reducing end, ELISA assays were used to investigate the effect of these molecules on cytokine production by activated macrophages (Chapter 6). Encouraged by the biological testing results of these molecules, which revealed that compounds **2-1** and **4-9** (Figure 5-1) showed the highest activity as immunosuppressant, we envisioned expanding the scope of the project by studying the effect of adding a lipid core to these molecules.



Figure 5-1. Structures of compounds 2-1 and 4-9

However, the native lipid core is very complicated and its synthesis would be a substantial undertaking¹. We postulated that the structure of the complex lipid could be replaced with a simpler group. Therefore, we chose to prepare glycolipids having the same carbohydrate cores as **2-1** and **4-9**, but in which the *p*methoxyphenyl moiety at the reducing end, was replaced with a *p*nonadecylphenyl group, a phenolic ring substituted at the para position with a C_{19} alkyl chain, compound **5-1** and **5-2** (Figure 5-2).



Figure 5-2. Structures of glycolipids 5-1 and 5-2.

Once the synthesis of these two analogs was completed, their immunomodulatory properties were tested using the same assay used for the carbohydrate core analogs, the synthesis of which was described in Chapters 2–4. The results of their biological testing will be presented in Chapter 6.

5.2. Results and Discussion

5.2.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of glycolipid 5-1

As illustrated in Scheme 5-1, glycolipid 5-1 could be obtained from three main building blocks: 5-3, 5-4, and 4-20. Building block 5-3 is a para-substituted phenol with an alkyl chain that is 19 carbons long. Building block 5-4 is a disaccharide composed of a fully functionalized glucopyranose that is β -(1 \rightarrow 4) linked to a diacetylated rhamnose thioglycoside. Finally, building block 4-20 is a fully protected rhamnose thioglycoside that was prepared as described in Chapter 4 (see Scheme 4-4 for its preparation).



Scheme 5-1. Retrosynthetic analysis of glycolipid 5-1.

5.2.2. Synthesis of compound 5-1

The synthesis of glycolipid **5-1** started by making building blocks **5-3** and **5-4** and then through coupling reactions and further protecting group manipulations.

5.2.2.1. Synthesis of 5-3

Scheme 5-2 describes the synthesis of target 5-3, which started with making the corresponding Grignard¹ reagent of stearyl bromide (5-9). This was achieved by the slow addition of a solution of 5-9 in THF to a mechanically stirred solution of activated magnesium. In order to start the reaction, it was necessary to warm it; however, after it began, it continued without the need for external heating. After the addition of 5-9 was complete, the solution was heated at reflux for an additional hour to ensure completion. The formed Grignard reagent was then reacted with *p*-methoxybenzaldehyde (5-8) affording the corresponding alcohol, 5-10, in 75% yield over two steps.

The next step was the deoxygenation of alcohol **5-10**, which was accomplished upon treatment with trimethylsilane ((CH₃)₃SiH) and BF₃·Et₂O to furnish **5-11** in 95% yield.³ Other methods were explored for the deoxygenation, such as the Barton–McCombie reaction,⁴ and in situ prepared (CH₃)₃SiI.⁵ However, only the use of (CH₃)₃SiH and BF₃·Et₂O was successful.^{6,7} Finally, the target **5-3** was obtained in 95% yield after demethylation using boron triiodide (BI₃).⁸ This reagent was prepared in situ from the reaction of BCl₃ and *n*-Bu₄NI after the solution was cooled to -78 °C and then the reaction was allowed to continue for further 1 h at room temprature.



Scheme 5-2. Synthesis of building block 5-3.

5.2.2.2. Synthesis of building block 5-4

As illustrated in Scheme 5-3, intermediate **2-25** (see Scheme 2-6 for the synthesis of this compound) afforded target **5-4** in 89% yield upon acetylation using acetic anhydride and pyridine (Scheme 5-3).



Scheme 5-3. Synthesis of building block 5-4.

5.2.2.2. Assembly of glycolipid 5-1

The assembly of target **5-1** from the three building blocks is illustrated in Scheme 5-4. After successfully synthesizing donor **4-20** and acceptor **5-3**, glycoside **5-12** was obtained in 78% after NIS–AgOTf-promoted⁹ coupling. Subsequently, Zemplén deacylation of **5-12** afforded the expected disaccharide. This alcohol was then coupled with donor **5-4**, again using NIS–AgOTf activation, to give a product that was deacylated to afford trisaccharide alcohol **5-13** in 61% yield over three steps. Treatment of **5-13** with 5% TFA provided the corresponding triol as a result of the selective removal of the *p*-methoxybenzyl group at O-3.¹⁰ All the three hydroxyl groups of the triol were then methylated. Finally, hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal afforded 68% yield of target **5-1** over three steps (Scheme 5-4).

In the glycosylation reactions described above, leading to products **5-12** and **5-13**, the α -stereochemistry of the glycosidic linkages was confirmed by the one-bond ${}^{1}J_{C-1,H-1}$ heteronuclear coupling constants for the anomeric carbon atoms of the newly formed glycosidic linkages.¹¹ The magnitude of these coupling constants was 169 and 171 Hz, for **5-12** and **5-13**, respectively, clearly indicating the α -stereochemistry.



Scheme 5-4. Assembly of compound 5-1.

5.2.3. Synthesis of compound 5-2

5.2.3.1. Retrosynthetic analysis of compound 5-2

Retrosynthetic analysis of compound **5-2** suggested that it could be obtained from the five building blocks shown in Scheme 5-5. Building blocks **4-33** and **5-3** had been previously synthesized in Chapter 4 (Scheme 4-10) and Chapter 5 (Scheme 5-2), respectively. Building blocks **5-5** and **5-6** are fully functionalized rhamnose thioglycoside derivatives while building block **5-7** is a fully protected fucose thioglycoside derivative.



Scheme 5-5. Retrosynthetic analysis of glycolipid 5-2.

5.2.3.2. Synthesis of building block 5-5

As illustrated in Scheme 5-6, the synthesis of **5-5** started from **3-8**, which was prepared as described in Chapter 3 (Scheme 3-3). To access compound **5-5**, O-2 was selectively acetylated via reaction with triethyl orthoacetate¹² in presence of a catalytic amount of CSA to form an orthoester intermediate, which, upon acid-catalyzed hydrolysis, afforded 87% yield the O-2 acetylated product, **5-14**, as a single regioisomer. The location of the acetyl group was confirmed by the strong downfield chemical shift of H-2 ($\delta_{\rm H} = 5.39-5.37$ ppm, overlapped with H-1). The remaining hydroxyl group at O-3 was subsequently protected as levulinoyl ester upon treatment with levulinic acid¹³ and DCC, in the presence of DMAP to afford **5-5** in 92% yield.



Scheme 5-6. Synthesis of building block 5-5.

5.2.3.3. Synthesis of building block 5-6

The synthesis of **5-6** is shown in Scheme 5-7, starting from **2-11** (see Scheme 2-4 for its preparation). First, methylation of O-4 using methyl iodide and sodium hydride followed by acid-catalyzed hydrolysis of the isopropylidene acetal afforded **5-15** in 84% yield. Having developed a route to **5-15** a similar series of reactions as those described for the preparation of **5-5**, afforded an 82% yield of **5-6** over the three-step sequence.



Scheme 5-7. Synthesis of building block 5-6

5.2.3.4. Synthesis of building block 5-7

As illustrated in Scheme 5-8, to access building block 5-7 we used a previously prepared advanced intermediate 4-25, which was synthesized as described in Chapter 4 (Scheme 4-5). Compound 5-7 was obtained in 89% yield after reaction of sodium hydride and methyl iodide.



Scheme 5-8. Synthesis of building block 5-7.

5.2.3.4. Assembly of glycolipid 5-2

With all five building blocks in hand, coupling and deprotection reactions were successfully carried out to complete the synthesis of compound **5-2** as shown in Scheme 5-9. First, thioglycoside **5-6** was coupled with alcohol **5-3** using NIS–AgOTf⁹ activation. Subsequent selective removal of the levulinoyl group was achieved by treatment with hydrazine acetate¹¹ providing alcohol **5-16** in 66% yield.

Disaccharide 5-17 was then obtained in 79% yield after another NIS– AgOTf-promoted coupling of donor 5-5 and acceptor 5-15. Subsequently, the selective removal of levulinoyl group at O-3' provided an alcohol acceptor. This acceptor was then directly fucosylated with donor 5-7 using the inverse glycosylation conditions¹⁴ previously described for the preparation of compound 3-18 (Scheme 3-5). This glycosylation yielded trisaccharide alcohol 5-18 in 39% yield over three steps after removal of *p*-methoxybenzyl group using 5% trifluoroacetic acid (TFA).¹⁰

Finally, a tetrasaccharide intermediate was obtained after coupling of donor **4-33** and acceptor **5-18**. After the glycosylation, the benzoyl group was removed using sodium methoxide and then the resulting alcohol was methylated.

The target tetrasaccharide **5-2** was obtained in 54% yield over four steps after final hydrogenolysis over palladium on charcoal to remove all benzyl groups (Scheme 5-9).

All new glycosidic linkages produced in this synthetic route were α , which were obtained through neighbouring group participation except for compound **5**-**18**, which was due to the inverse glycosylation method.¹⁴ That the α stereochemistry of the new glycosidic linkages in all coupling reaction described above had been obtained, coupled HSQC experiments were performed and ${}^{1}J_{\text{H-1,C-}}$ 1 was calculated. For all products, this value was between 170 and 171 Hz, which clearly indicated the α -stereochemistry.





Scheme 5-9. Assembly of Target 5-2

5.3. Summary

In this chapter, we completed the synthesis of two synthetic glycolipid analogs, **5-1** and **5-2**, through efficient linear synthetic routes in good overall yield. All glycosidic linkages were obtained with the α -stereochemistry either due to the neighbouring group participation from the acyl group at O-2 in the donor, or due to the use of an inverse glycosylation procedure. With these compounds in hand, the next step was to investigate their effect on cytokine production by activated macrophages and then compare their immunological profiles with the synthetic analogs that have a *p*-methoxyphenyl group at the reducing end, as well as native PGL-I. This comparative study will allow us to investigate the effect of the lipid core on the immunological properties of these compounds. The biological testing will be presented in Chapter 6.

5.4. Experimental

5.4.1. General Methods

Solvents used in reactions were purified by successive passage through columns of alumina and copper under an argon atmosphere before use. All reagents used in reactions were purchased from commercial sources and were used without further purification unless noted otherwise. All reactions were carried out under a positive pressure of argon atmosphere and monitored by TLC on Silica Gel G-25 UV₂₅₄ (0.25 mm) unless stated otherwise. Spots were detected under UV light and/or by charring with a solution of anisaldehyde in ethanol, acetic acid, and H₂SO₄. Column chromatography was performed on Silica Gel 60 $(40-60 \ \mu m)$. The ratio between silica gel and crude product ranged from 100:1 to 20:1 (w/w). Organic solutions were concentrated under vacuum at < 50 °C. ¹H NMR and spectra were recorded at 400 or 500 MHz. ¹H NMR chemical shifts are referenced to TMS (0.0, CDCl₃). ¹³C NMR spectra were recorded at 125.7 MHz and ¹³C NMR chemical shifts are referenced to CDCl₃ (77.23, CDCl₃). ¹H NMR data are reported as though they are first order and the peak assignments were made on the basis of 2D-NMR (¹H-¹H COSY and HMQC) experiments. The monosaccharide residues in the disaccharide and trisaccharides are labelled by no prime, prime, and double prime as shown in Figure 5-3 and these labels are maintained in the assignment of NMR spectra of all compounds. Optical rotations were measured at 21 \pm 2 °C at the sodium D line (589 nm) and are in units of deg•mL(dm•g)⁻¹. ESI-MS spectra were carried out on samples suspended in CH₂Cl₂ and added NaCl.



Figure 5-3. Numbering system used to label data.



p-Nonadecylphenyl 3,6-di-*O*-methyl-β-D-glucopyranosyl-(1→4)-2,3-di-*O*methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→2)-3-*O*-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (5-1)

To a solution of **5-13** (25 mg, 0.02 mmol) in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL) at 0 °C, TFA (0.5 mL, 5% v/v) was added dropwise over 2 min. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min before Et₃N (1 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (2 mL) and then CH_3I (0.1 mL) and NaH (60% in mineral oil, 5 mg) were added. After stirring for 1 h at rt, the reaction mixture was diluted with water (7 mL), and CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL). The organic layer was then washed with water (2 x 8 mL) and brine (8 mL) and then dried (NaSO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give an oil. To the solution of the oil in 1:1 $CH_3OH-CH_2Cl_2$ (20 mL) was added Pd–C (5 mg, 20 % w/w) and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under an atmosphere of hydrogen. The reaction

mixture was then filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH) to give 5-1 (12 mg, 68%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.45$ (20:1 CH₂Cl₂-CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ -67.5 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500) MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.10–7.07 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.94–6.92 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.42 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, H-1), 5.08 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1'), 4.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''} = 7.9$ Hz, H-1"), 4.21 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.1$ Hz, H-2), 3.84 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} =$ $J_{4',5'} = 9.1$ Hz, H-4'), 3.76–3.72 (m, 3H, H-2", H-5, H-5'), 3.67 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.65-3.54 (m, 6H, H-3, H-3', H-4, H-5", H-6"), 3.52 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49 (s, 3H, OCH_3 , 3.48 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.43–3.39 (m, 2H, H-2', H-3''), 3.37 (s, 3H, OCH_3), 3.15 (app t, 1H, $J_{3'',4''} = J_{4'',5''} = 9.0$ Hz, H-4''), 2.82 (br s, 1H, OH), 2.53 (t, 2H, $J_{1,2}$ = 7.5 Hz, CH_2 -1_{aglv}), 2.33 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.60–1.54 (m, 2H, CH_2 -2_{aglv}), 1.33–1.24 (m, 38H, H-6 x 3, H-6' x 3, CH_2 x 16), 0.87 (t, 3H, $J_{18,19} = 7.0$ Hz, CH_3 -19_{agly}); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 154.1 (Ar), 136.9 (Ar), 129.3 (Ar x 2), 116.0 (Ar x 2), 105.6 (C-1"), 98.4 (C-1'), 97.4 (C-1), 85.5 (C-3"), 81.6 (C-4"), 81.4 (C-4), 80.2 (C-3'), 75.8 (C-3), 75.0 (C-4'), 74.1 (C-2'), 72.8 (C-6"), 72.1 (C-5"), 71.8 (C-2), 71.2 (C-2"), 70.0 (C-5), 68.3 (C-5"), 60.5 (OCH₃), 59.6 (OCH₃), 59.0 (OCH₃), 57.6 (OCH₃), 56.5 (OCH₃), 35.1 (CH₂), 31.9 (CH₂), 31.7 (CH₂), 29.7 (CH₂ x 10), 29.7 (CH₂), 29.6 (CH₂), 29.5 (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 22.7 (CH₂), 17.8 (C-6'), 17.6 (C-6), 14.1 (C-19_{agly}). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for $(M + Na)^+ C_{48}H_{84}O_{14}Na$: 907.5759. Found 907.5757.



p-Nonadecylphenyl 6-deoxy-2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -D-mannopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-fucopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2-*O*-methyl- α -L-

rhamnopyranosyl- $(1 \rightarrow 3)$ -2,4-di-*O*-methyl- α -L-rhamnopyranoside (5-2)

To a solution of **5-18** (20 mg, 0.02 mmol) and **4-33** (13.4 mg, 0.03 mmol) in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL) was added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (50 mg). After stirring for 30 min at rt, the reaction mixture cooled to -20 °C, and then NIS (4.5 mg, 0.02 mmol) and AgOTf (1.6 mg, 0.006 mmol) were added. The reaction was stirred for additional 30 min before the addition of Et₃N (0.25 mL) concentration. The resulting crude residue was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), and then 1M NaOCH₃ (0.1 mL) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 4 h at rt before being neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was dissolved in DMF (2 mL), CH₃I (0.2 mL) and NaH (60% in mineral oil, 5 mg) were added and the reaction mixture was

stirred for 1 h at rt before the addition of chilled water (5 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL). The organic layer was washed with water (2 x 8 mL) and brine (8 mL), and then separated, dried (NaSO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give a syrup. To the solution of the syrup in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL), Pd–C (4 mg) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred overnight under a hydrogen atmosphere before it was filtered and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (20:1 $CH_2Cl_2-CH_3OH$) to give 5-2 (12 mg, 59%) as a thick syrup: $R_f 0.55$ (20:1) CH₂Cl₂–CH₃OH); $[\alpha]_D$ –48.8 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.11–7.09 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.00–6.97 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.47 (d, 1H, J_{1,2} = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 5.24 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1'), 5.20 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.8 Hz, H-1''), 5.15 (d, $1H, J_{1'',2''} = 1.7 Hz, H-1'''), 4.17-4 .14 (m, 2H, H-2''', H-3'), 4.04-3.97 (m, 2H, H-1)$ 3, H-5"), 3.87–3.81 (m, 2H, H-3", H-5), 3.73–3.69 (m, 3H, H-2', H-5', H-5"), 3.66–3.62 (m, 2H, H-2, H-2"), 3.60 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.58–3.57 (m, 1H, H-3"), 3.56 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.53–3.51 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.50 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.47 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.46 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.29–3.28 (m, 1H, H-4"'), 3.26 (app t, 1H, $J_{3",4"} = J_{4",5"} = 9.6$ Hz, H-4"), 3.00 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} =$ 9.5 Hz, H-4), 2.56 (t, 1H, J_{1,2} = 7.8 Hz, CH₂-1_{agly}), 2.42 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.80 (br s, 1H, OH), 1.62–1.56 (m, 2H, CH_2 -2_{agly}), 1.40 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.5 Hz, H-6), 1.34 (d, $3H, J_{5'',6''} = 6.5 Hz, H-6'''), 1.31-1.27 (m, 35H, H-6'', CH_2 x 16), 1.24 (d, 3H, J_{5',6'})$ = 6.5 Hz, H-6'), 0.89 (t, 3H, $J_{18,19}$ = 7.0 Hz, CH_3 -19_{aglv}); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 154.5 (Ar), 136.8 (Ar), 129.3 (Ar x 2), 116.1 (Ar x 2), 101.4 (C-1"), 97.7 (C-1"), 97.6 (C-1'), 95.4 (C-1), 84.0 (C-4), 82.7 (C-4"), 82.2 (C-4"'), 81.3

(C-4'), 80.7 (C-2"), 80.5 (C-3"'), 78.8 (C-2), 77.5 (C-5"), 75.7 (C-5'), 72.6 (C-2'), 71.6 (C-5), 71.3 (C-3"), 69.1 (C-5""), 68.8 (C-3), 67.1 (C-3'), 66.8 (C-2""), 62.0 (OCH₃), 61.0 (OCH₃), 61.1 (OCH₃), 59.3 (OCH₃), 58.6 (OCH₃), 57.3 (OCH₃), 57.1 (OCH₃), 35.1 (CH₂), 32.0 (CH₂), 31.7 (CH₂), 29.7 (CH₂ x 10), 29.6 (CH₂), 29.6 (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 29.3 (CH₂), 22.7 (CH₂), 18.1 (C-6""), 17.8(7) (C-6'), 17.8(4) (C-6), 16.2 (C-6"), 14.1 (C-19_{agly}). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ $C_{56}H_{98}O_{17}Na$: 1065.6696. Found 1065.6691.



4-Nonadecylphenol (5-3)

To a solution of **5-11** (0.5 g, 1.33 mmol) and *n*-Bu₄NI (1.23 g, 3.33 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) at –78 °C, BCl₃ (3.3 mL of 1M soln in heptanol, 3.33 mmol) was added dropwise over 5 min and then the reaction mixture was stirred for 30 min. After warming to rt, water (30 mL) was added and the solution was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (50 mL), and then washed with water (2 x 30 mL) and brine (30 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (7:1 hexane–EtOAc) to afford **5-3** (460 mg, 96%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.46 (7:1 hexane–EtOAc); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.06–7.02 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.76–6.73 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 2.53 (t, 2H,

 $J_{1',2'} = 7.6$ Hz, CH_{2} -1'), 1.61–1.55 (m, 2H, CH_{2} -2'), 1.32–1.26 (m, 32 H, CH_{2} x 16), 0.89 (t, 3H, $J_{18',19'} = 7.4$ Hz, CH_{3} -19'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 153.5 (Ar), 135.4 (Ar), 129.6 (Ar x 2), 115.2 (Ar x 2), 35.2 (CH₂), 32.3 (CH₂), 31.9 (CH₂), 29.9 (CH₂ x 11), 29.8 (CH₂), 29.7 (CH₂), 29.5 (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 14.3 (CH₃-19'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M)⁺ C₂₅H₄₄O: 360.3392. Found 360.3390.



p-Tolyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3,6-di-*O*-methyl-β-D-glucopyranosyl-(1→4)-2,3-di-*O*acetyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (5-4)

To a solution of **2-25** (250 mg, 0.39 mmol) in pyridine (4 mL) was added acetic anhydride (1 mL) and the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h before the addition of water (10 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL). The organic layer was washed with water (2 × 10 mL), dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **5-4** (251 mg, 89%) as a syrup: R_f 0.4 (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –34.4 (*c* 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.43–7.41 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.40–7.30 (m, 10H, Ar), 7.17–7.15 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.51 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.6 Hz, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-2), 5.32 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.6 Hz, H-1), 5.30 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.7 Hz, H-3), 4.87, 4.65 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.78, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.52 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 8.0 Hz, H-1'), 4.31 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.7 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.4 Hz, H-5), 3.82 (app t, $J_{3,4}$ = $J_{4,5} = 9.7$ Hz, H-4), 3.67 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6a'} = 2.4$ Hz, $J_{6a',6b'} = 10.9$ Hz, H-6a'), 3.63 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.60 (dd, 1H, $J_{5',6b'} = 4.6$ Hz, $J_{6a',6b'} = 10.9$ Hz, H-6b'), 3.50–3.54 (m, 1H, H-5'), 3.41 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.41–3.38 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.32–3.26 (m, 2H, H-2', H-3'), 2.35 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.15 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.89 (s, 3H, ArCH₃),1.40 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 170.0 (*C*=O), 169.9 (*C*=O), 138.5 (Ar), 138.4 (Ar), 1381 (Ar), 132.6 (Ar x 2), 129.9 (Ar x 2), 129.8 (Ar), 128.4(5) (Ar x 2), 128.3(6) (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar), 127.6 (Ar), 103.7 (C-1'), 86.9 (C-1), 86.0 (C-2), 81.9 (C-3), 77.7 (C-2'), 76.7 (C-4), 75.1 (ArCH₂), 74.8(1) (ArCH₂), 74.7(4) (C-5), 72.0 (C-3'), 71.7 (C-5'), 71.6 (C-6'), 68.8 (C-4'), 61.3 (OCH₃), 59.6 (OCH₃), 20.7 (ArCH₃), 17.8 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₉H₄₈O₁₁NaS: 747.2810. Found 747.2803.



p-Tolyl 2-*O*-acetyl-4-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-levulinoyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (5-5)

To a solution of compound **5-14** (0.9 g, 2.23 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), levulinic acid (0.4 mL, 3.60 mmol), DCC (0.74 g, 3.60 mmol) and DMAP (67 mg, 0.55 mmol) were added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt. The solution was filtered, concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **5-5** (1.03 g, 92%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.42 (4:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –96.6 (c 0.3, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.39–7.28 (m, 7H, Ar), 7.12 (d, 2H, *J* = 8.4 Hz, Ar-2,6), 5.51 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 5.34–5.31 (m, 2H, H-1, H-3), 4.79, 4.68 (ABq, *J* = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.38 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-5), 3.60 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 2.80–2.66 (m, 2H, COCH₂), 2.55–2.49 (m, 2H, CH_2CO), 2.34 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.19 (s, 3H, CH_3COCH_2), 2.15 (s, 3H, CH_3CO), 1.37 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 206.4 (*C*=O), 172.0 (*C*=O), 170.2 (*C*=O), 138.3 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar x 2), 130.1 (Ar x 2), 130.0 (Ar), 128.7 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 86.3 (C-1), 79.1 (C-4), 77.0 (ArCH₂), 72.6 (C-3), 72.0 (C-5), 69.2 (C-2), 38.1 (CH₂CO), 30.1 (CH₃CO), 28.2 (CH₂COO), 21.4 (CH₃CO), 21.2 (ArCH₃), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₂₇H₃₂O₇NaS: 523.1761. Found 523.1755.



p-Tolyl 2-*O*-acetyl-3-*O*-levulinoyl-4-*O*-methyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (5-6)

To a solution of **5-15** (0.78 g, 2.77 mmol) and triethyl orthoacetate (1.0 mL, 5.55 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) was added CSA (128 mg, 0.55 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt before it was concentrated and dissolved in 80% aqueous HOAc. After stirring for additional 30 min at rt. water (10 mL) was added to the solution and it was concentrated. The mixture was diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) and washed with water (2 × 20 mL). The organic layer was dried

(Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated, and the resulting syrup was carried to the next step without further purification. To a solution of the syrup in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) were added levulinic acid (0.4 mL, 3.60 mmol), DCC (0.74g, 3.60 mmol) and DMAP (67 mg, 0.55 mmol) and the reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt. The solution was filtered, concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **5-6** (0.96 g, 8 %) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.46$ (4:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ -76.4 (c 0.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ H) 7.35–7.32 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.12–7.08 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.46 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, H-2), 5.29 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.27 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.3$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 4.22 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5), 3.53 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.29 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.89–2.49 (m, 4H, CH₂CO, CH₂COO), 2.33 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 2.21 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.13 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.36 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.4 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 206.7 (C=O), 172.0 (C=O), 170.2 (C=O), 138.2 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar), 132.7 (Ar x 2), 130.1 (Ar x 2), 86.2 (C-1), 80.6 (C-4), 72.3 (C-3), 71.9 (C-5), 69.2 (C-2), 60.9 (OCH₃), 38.1 (CH₂CO), 30.1 (CH₃CO), 28.2 (CH₂COO), 21.4 (CH₃CO), 21.2 $(ArCH_3)$, 17.9 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for $(M + Na)^+ C_{21}H_{28}O_7NaS$: 447.1448. Found 447.1446.



p-Tolyl 2,4-di-*O*-methyl-3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl-1-thio-β-L-fucopyranoside (5-7)

To a solution of 4-25 (0.89 g, 2.21 mmol) and CH₃I (0.21 mL, 3.32 mmol) in DMF (10 mL) at 0 °C, NaH (60% in mineral oil, 110 mg, 4.43 mmol) was added after. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt and then diluted with chilled water (30 mL), and CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL). The organic layer was washed with water (2 x 20 mL), brine (20 mL) and then dried (NaSO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting oil was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexanes-EtOAc) to yield 5-7 (0.82 g, 89%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.49$ (4:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 36.0$ (c 0.5, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.46–7.44 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.31–7.25 (m, 2H, Ar), 7.10–7.05 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.90–6.86 (m, 2H, Ar), 4.68, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.6 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.41 (d, 1H, J_{1,2} = 9.6 Hz, H-1), 3.8 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.61 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.58 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49–3.39 (m, 3H, H-2, H-3, H-5), 3.27–3.26 (m, 1H, H-4), 2.39 (s, 3H, ArCH₃) 1.27 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.4 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 137.4 (Ar), 132.2 (Ar), 130.7 (Ar x 2), 130.3 (Ar), 129. (Ar), 129.4 (Ar x 2), 129.3 (Ar x 2), 113.8 (Ar x 2), 88.1 (C-1), 83.6 (C-4), 79.7 (C-3), 79.3 (C-2), 74.5 (C-5), 72.4 (ArCH₂), 61.8 (OCH₃), 61.2 (OCH₃), 55.3 (OCH₃), 21.1 (ArCH₃), 16.9 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd. for $(M + Na)^+ C_{23}H_{30}NaO_5S$: 441.1712. Found 441.1701.



4-(1-Hydroxynonadecyl) anisole (5-10)

To a solution of mechanically activated magnesium turnings (1.07 g, 44.98 mmol) in anhydrous THF (2 mL) in a three-necked rounded bottom flask was added 1bromooctadecane (1 mL from a solution of 5 g in 20 mL anhydrous THF, 14.99 mmol) and the solution was gently warmed until it started to reflux by itself. The remained of 1-bromooctadecane solution (19 mL) was added dropwise over 20 min while the reaction mixture continued to reflux. After the addition was complete, the reaction mixture was heated at reflux for an 1 h. After 1 h, the reaction mixture was cooled to rt and *p*-anisaldehyde, **5-8**, (2.75 mL, 22.48 mmol) was added dropwise over 10 min. After the addition was complete, the reaction mixture was heated at reflux for 1 h. Then, the solution was cooled to rt and the excess Grignard reactant was quenched carefully by the addition of ice-cold water (50 mL). The solution was then diluted with CH_2Cl_2 (100 mL), washed with 1M HCl soln (2 x 50 mL), water (2 x 50 mL) and brine (75 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (7:1 hexane-EtOAc) to afford 5-10 (4.38 g, 75%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.48$ (7:1 hexane–EtOAc); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.30–7.27 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.92–6.89 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 4.63 (dt, 1H, J = 7.1 Hz, J
= 3.1 Hz, H-1'), 3.83 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 1.85–1.79 (m, 1H, H-2'a), 1.78 (d, 1H, J = 2.6 Hz, OH), 1.73–1.76 (m, 1H, H-2'b), 1.43–1.27 (m, 32H, CH₂ x 16), 0.91 (t, 3H, $J_{18',19'} =$ 7.0 Hz, CH₃-19'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 159.0 (Ar), 137.1 (Ar), 127.2 (Ar x 2), 113.8 (Ar x 2), 74.3 (C-1'), 55.3 (OCH₃), 39.0 (CH₂), 32.0 (CH₂), 29.7(2) (CH₂ x 8), 29.6(8) (CH₂), 29.6(2) (CH₂), 29.5(8) (CH₂), 29.5(6) (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 25.9 (CH₂), 22.7 (CH₂), 14.2 (CH₃-19'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M–H₂O)⁺ C₂₆H₄₄O: 372.3392. Found 372.3393



4-Nonadecylanisole (5-11)

To a solution of **5-10** (0.78 g, 2 mmol) and Me₃SiH (0.5 mL, 4 mmol) in dry CH₂Cl₂ (4 mL) at 0°C, BF₃·Et₂O (0.5 mL, 4 mmol) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h. The Lewis acid was quenched by the addition of sat. aq. NaHCO₃ soln (10 mL), and the mixture was diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL), and then washed with water (2 x 10 mL) and brine (10 mL). The organic layer was dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (10:1 hexane–EtOAc) to afford **5-11** (0.71 g, 94%) as an amorphous solid: R_f 0.51 (10:1 hexane–EtOAc); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.11–7.07 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 6.84–6.80 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.54 (t, 2H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 7.6 Hz, CH_2 -1'), 1.59–1.54 (m, 2H, CH_2 -2'), 1.31–1.26 (m, 32H,

CH₂ x 16), 0.89 (t, 3H, $J_{18',19'} = 7.0$ Hz, CH₃-19'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 157.2 (Ar), 134.7 (Ar), 128.8 (Ar x 2), 113.2 (Ar x 2), 54.9 (OCH₃), 34.7 (CH₂), 31.5 (CH₂), 31.4 (CH₂), 29.3 (CH₂ x 11), 29.2 (CH₂), 20.1 (CH₂), 29.0 (CH₂), 28.9 (CH₂), 22.3 (CH₃-19'). HRMS Calcd for (ESI) (M)⁺ C₂₆H₄₆O: 374.3549. Found 374.3546.





rhamnopyranoside (5-12)

To a solution of **4-20** (475 mg, 0.91 mmol) and **5-3** (396 mg, 1.1 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) were added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (200 mg). After the reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (207 mg, 0.92 mmol) and AgOTf (61.7 mg, 0.24 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for another 30 min before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was filtered and concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (3:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **5-12** (493 mg, 78%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.46 (3:1 hexane–EtOAc); [α]_D –21.5 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.38–7.26 (m, 7H, Ar), 7.10–7.06 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.95–6.92 (m, 2H, Ar),

6.88–6.85 (m, 2H, Ar), 5.53 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.4$ Hz, H-2), 5.41 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.9$ Hz, H-1), 4.93, 4.53 (ABq, J = 10.9 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.70, 4.63 (ABq, J = 10.9 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.13 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.4$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.3$ Hz, H-3), 3.90 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.3$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5), 3.81 (s, 3H, OC H_3), 3.49 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.3$ Hz, H-4), 2.54 (t, 2H, $J_{1,2} = 7.8$ Hz, CH_2 -1_{agly}), 2.19 (s, 3H, CH_3 CO), 1.60–1.56 (m, 2H, CH_2 -2_{agly}), 1.31 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6), 1.30–12.6 (m, 32H, CH_2 x 16), 0.89 (t, 1H, $J_{18,19} = 6.8$ Hz, CH_3 -19_{agly}); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.0 (*C*=O), 158.9 (Ar), 153.7 (Ar), 138.1 (Ar), 136.6 (Ar), 129.7 (Ar), 129.4 (Ar x 2), 128.9 (Ar x 2), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.5 (Ar x 2), 127.3 (Ar), 115.9 (Ar x 2), 113.4 (Ar x 2), 95.8 (C-1), 79.6 (C-3), 77.2 (C-4), 75.0 (ArCH₂), 71.2 (ArCH₂), 68.5 (C-2), 68.0 (C-5), 54.9 (OCH₃), 34.8 (CH₂), 31.6 (CH₂), 31.3 (CH₂), 29.3 (CH₂ x 10), 29.2 (CH₂), 29.2 (CH₂), 29.0 (CH₂), 28.9 (CH₂), 22.3 (CH₂), 20.7 (CH₃CO), 17.6 (C-6), 13.8 (CH₃-19_{agly}). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₄₈H₇₀O₇Na: 781.5014. Found 781.5006.



p-Nonadecylphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-benzyl-3,6-di-*O*-methyl- β -D-glucopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 4)- α -L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 2)-4-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-*p*-methoxybenzyl- α -Lrhamnopyranoside (5-13)

To a solution of **5-12** (75 mg, 0.09 mmol) in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL), 0.1 M NaOCH₃ (0.25 mL) was added and the solution was stirred for 1 h at rt before it was neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H⁺ resin, filtered, and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless oil (69 mg). To a solution of this compound (69 mg, 0.09 mmol) and **5-4** (79.7 mg, 0.11 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (15 mL) were added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (100 mg). After the reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (20.3 mg, 0.09 mmol) and AgOTf (7.7 mg, 0.03 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was then stirred for additional 30 min before the addition of Et₃N (0.25 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was dissolved in 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) and 1M NaOCH₃ (0.1 mL) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h at rt before it was

neutralized with Amberlite IR-120 H^+ resin, filtered, and concentrated. The resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 5-**13** (67.6 mg, 61%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.32$ (2:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –6.4 (c 0.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.43–7.25 (m, 17H, Ar), 7.10–7.08 (m, 2H, Ar), 6.93–6.91 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.87–6.85 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.45 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 2.0$ Hz, H-1), 5.06 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'} = 1.6$ Hz, H-1'), 4.94–4.82 (m, 4H, ArC H_2 x 2), 4.66–4.62 (m, 4H, ArC H_2 x 2), 4.54 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 8.0 Hz, H-1''), 4.15–4.14 (m, 1H, H-2), 4.09–4.05 (m, 2H, H-3', H-2'), 3.87–3.80 (m, 3H, H-5, H-5', H-5''), 3.79 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.65 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.62–3.49 (m, 5H, H-3", H-4', H-4", H-6" x 2), 3.40–3.33 (m, 3H, H-2", H-3, H-4), 3.38 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 2.55 (t, 2H, J_{1,2} = 8.0 Hz, CH₂-1_{agly}), 2.39 (br s, 1H, OH-2'), 1.68–1.56 (m, 2H, CH₂-2_{agly}), 1.33 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6), 1.30 (d, 3H, $J_{5',6'} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6') 1.34–1.27 (m, 32H, CH₂) x 16), 0.89 (t, 3H, $J_{18,19} = 7.0$ Hz, CH₃-19_{agly}); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm C}$) 159.3 (Ar), 154.3 (Ar), 138.5 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 137.5 (Ar), 136.7 (Ar), 130.4 (Ar), 129.4 (Ar x 2), 129.3 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.5 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 128.2 (Ar x 2), 128.1 (Ar), 128.0 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar x 2), 127.9 (Ar), 127.7 (Ar), 116.1 (Ar x 2), 113.9 (Ar x 2), 104.1 (C-1"), 100.8 (C-1'), 97.4 (C-1), 87.5 (C-3"), 83.9 (C-3), 82.1 (C-2"), 80.3 (C-3'), 79.2 (C-2'), 77.8 (C-4"), 75.5 (ArCH₂), 75.3 (ArCH₂), 74.9 (ArCH₂), 74.9 (C-2), 74.4 (C-5), 72.1 (ArCH₂), 71.2 (C-4), 71.1 (C-6"), 70.8 (C-5"), 68.6 (C-5"), 67.0 (C-4"), 61.2 (OCH₃), 59.5 (OCH₃), 55.3 (OCH₃), 35.2 (CH₂), 32.0 (CH₂), 31.7 (CH₂), 29.7(1) (CH₂ x 10), 29.6(7) (CH₂), 29.6(4) (CH₂), 29.6 (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 22.7 (CH₂), 18.2 (C-6'), 17.6 (C-6), 14.2

(C-19_{agly}). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for $(M + Na)^+ C_{74}H_{104}O_{15}Na$: 1255.7273. Found 1255.7271.



p-Tolyl 2-O-acetyl-4-O-benzyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (5-14)

To a solution of 3-8 (0.99 g, 2.75 mmol) and triethyl orthoacetate (1.02 mL, 5.55 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) was added CSA (128 mg, 0.55 mmol). The reaction mixture was stirred for 2 h at rt before it was concentrated and dissolved in 80% HOAc and stirred for additional 30 min at rt. Water (10 mL) was added and the mixture was concentrated, diluted with CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) and washed with water (2 \times 20 mL). The organic layer was separated, dried (Na₂SO₄), filtered and concentrated to a syrup, which was purified by chromatography (4:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 5-14 (0.96 g, 87%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.31 (1:2 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_{D}$ -133.4 (c 0.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{H}) 7.39–7.28 (m, 7H, Ar), 7.13 (d, 2H, J = 8.1 Hz, Ar-2,6), 5.40–5.37 (m, 2H, H-1, H-2), 4.79, 4.68 (ABq, J = 11.2 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.26 (dq, 1H, J_{4,5} = 9.4 Hz, J_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 4.16– 4.10 (m, 1H, H-3), 3.46 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.4$ Hz, H-4), 2.36 (s, 3H, ArC H_3), 2.28 (d, 1H, J_{3,OH-3} = 5.1 Hz, OH-3), 2.16 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.37 (d, 3H, J_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 170.9 (C=O), 138.4 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 132.6 (Ar x 2), 130.3 (Ar), 130.1 (Ar), 128.8 (Ar x 2), 128.3 (Ar), 128.2(2) (Ar), 128.1(4) (Ar x 2), 86.5 (C-1), 82.2 (C-4), 75.5 (ArCH₂), 74.6 (C-3), 71.0 (C-

5), 68.9 (C-2), 21.4 (*C*H₃CO), 21.3 (Ar*C*H₃), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for $(M + Na)^+ C_{22}H_{26}O_5NaS$: 425.1393. Found 425.1405.



p-Tolyl 4-*O*-methyl-1-thio-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (5-15)

To a solution of 2-11 (0.64 g, 2.1 mmol) in DMF (10 mL) and CH_3I (0.21 mL, 3.32 mmol), NaH (60% in mineral oil, 106 mg, 4.43 mmol) was added at 0 °C and then the reaction mixture was stirred for additional 1 h at rt. The mixture was diluted with chilled water (30 mL) and CH₂Cl₂ (30 mL) and the organic layer was washed with water (2 x 20 mL) and brine (20 mL) before being dried (NaSO₄), filtered and concentrated. The resulting oil was dissolved 1:1 CH₃OH–CH₂Cl₂ (10 mL) and p-TSA (20 mg) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 3 h at rt before Et₃N (0.5 mL) was added. The solution was concentrated, and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane–EtOAc) to afford 5-14 (0.53 g, 84%) as an amorphous solid: $R_f 0.29$ (1:1 hexane–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 28.9$ (c 0.2, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃, $\delta_{\rm H}$) 7.37–7.34 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 7.13–7.11 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.41 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 4.20 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, H-2), 4.15 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5}$ = 9.5 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ = 6.3 Hz, H-5), 3.89 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.3 Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.18 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.34 (s, 3H, ArCH₃), 1.34 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.2$ Hz, H-6); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 137.9 (Ar), 132.3 (Ar x 2), 130.5 (Ar), 130.07 (Ar x 2), 88.1 (C-

1), 83.7 (C-4), 72.8 (C-3), 71.9 (C-2), 68.8 (C-5), 61.0 (OCH₃), 21.4 (ArCH₃), 18.1 (C-6). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₁₄H₂₀O₄NaS: 307.0975. Found 307.0977.



4-Nonadecylphenyl 2-O-acetyl-4-O-methyl-α-L-rhamnopyranoside (5-16)

To a solution of **5-6** (385 mg, 0.91 mmol) and **5-3** (396 mg, 1.1 mmol) in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) were added crushed 4 Å molecular sieves (200 mg). After stirring at rt for 30 min, the solution was cooled to -20 °C and then NIS (206 mg, 0.92 mmol) and AgOTf (62 mg, 0.24 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was then stirred for another 30 min before the addition of Et₃N (1 mL). The solution was concentrated to a crude residue that was dissolved in CH₂Cl₂ (20 mL) and NH₂NH₂·HOAc (126 mg, 1.36 mmol) was added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 5h at rt before it was concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give **5-16** (337 mg, 66%) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.28 (2:1 hexanes–EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D$ –3.6 (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.08–7.05 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.94–6.91 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.40 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 5.26 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, $J_{2,3}$ = 3.6 Hz, $J_{3,4}$ = 9.5 Hz, $J_{3,6}$ = 9.5 Hz, $J_{5,6}$ =

6.4 Hz, H-5), 3.59 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.13 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.53 (t, 2H, $J_{1',2'} = 7.6$ Hz, CH_{2} -1'), 2.18 (s, 3H, CH_{3} CO), 1.59–1.53 (m, 2H, CH_{2} -2'), 1.26 (d, 3H, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-6), 1.29–1.24 (m, 32H, CH_{2} x 16), 0.87 (t, 3H, $J_{18',19'} = 6.6$ Hz, CH_{3} -19'); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_{C}) 170.7 (C=O), 154.2 (Ar), 137.0 (Ar), 129.3 (Ar x 2), 116.3 (Ar x 2), 95.8 (C-1), 83.3 (C-4), 72.5 (C-3), 69.8 (C-5), 68.1 (C-2), 60.9 (OCH₃), 35.1 (CH₂), 31.9 (CH₂), 31.6 (CH₂), 29.7 (CH₂ x 10), 29.6 (CH₂), 29.5 (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 29.3 (CH₂), 22.7 (CH₂), 21.0 (CH₃CO), 18.0 (C-6), 14.1 (CH₃-19'). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₃₄H₅₈O₆Na: 585.4126. Found 585.4122.



p-Nonadecylphenyl 2-*O*-acetyl-4-*O*-benzyl-3-*O*-levulinoyl-α-L-

 $rhamnopyranosyl-(1 \rightarrow 3)-2-\textit{O}-acetyl-4-\textit{O}-methyl-\alpha-L-rhamnopyranoside(5-methyl-\alpha-L-rhamnopy$

17)

To a solution of **5-5** (225 mg, 0.45 mmol) and **5-16** (309.1 mg, 0.55 mmol) in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL), crushed 4Å molecular sieves (200 mg) were added. After the

reaction mixture was stirred at rt for 30 min, it was cooled to -20 °C, and then NIS (103.5 mg, 0.46 mmol) and AgOTf (30.8 mg, 0.12 mmol) were added. The reaction mixture was stirred for 30 min before the addition of Et_3N (1 mL). The solution was filtered and concentrated to a crude residue that was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give 5-17 (333 mg, 79%) as a colorless oil: $R_f 0.45$ (2:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D - 39.7$ (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, $CDCl_3$, δ_H) 7.36–7.25 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.07–7.04 (m, 2H, Ar-2,6), 6.92–6.90 (m, 2H, Ar-3,5), 5.36 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1), 5.30–5.26 (m, 3H, H-2, H-2', H-3'), 5.02 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.8 Hz, H-1'), 4.72, 4.63 (ABq, 2H, J = 11.4 Hz, ArC H_2), 4.16 (dd, 1H, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, $J_{3,4} = 9.5$ Hz, H-3), 3.87 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5'), 3.75 (dq, 1H, J_{4,5} = 9.6 Hz, J_{5,6} = 6.2 Hz, H-5), 3.56 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.51 (app t, 1H, $J_{3',4'} = J_{4',5'} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4'), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.76-2.63 (m, 2H, CH2-1"), 2.54-2.44 (m, 4H, CH2CO, CH2COO), 2.17 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.15 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 2.14 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.57–1.54 (m, 2H, CH₂- 2_{agly}), 1.31–1.24 (m, 38H, H-6 x 3, H-6' x 3, CH₂ x 16), 0.87 (t, 3H, $J_{18,19} = 7.0$ Hz, CH₃-19_{aglv}); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 206.1 (C=O), 171.8 (C=O), 170.4 (C=O), 170.0 (C=O), 154.1 (Ar), 138.2 (Ar), 137.0 (Ar), 129.3 (Ar x 2), 128.4 (Ar x 2), 127.8 (Ar x 2), 127.7 (Ar), 116.3 (Ar x 2), 99.5 (C-1'), 95.6 (C-1), 82.1 (C-4), 78.4 (C-4'), 77.3 (C-3), 74.6 (ArCH₂), 71.9 (C-3'), 71.8 (C-2), 70.4 (C-2'), 68.5 (C-5'), 68.5 (C-5), 37.9 (CH₂CO), 35.1 (CH₂COO), 31.9 (CH₂), 31.6 (CH₂), 29.8 (CH₃CO), 29.7 (CH₂ x 10), 29.6 (CH₂), 29.5 (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 29.3 (CH₂), 28.0 (CH₂), 22.7 (CH₂), 21.0 (CH₃CO), 20.9 (CH₃CO), 17.9 (C-6'), 17.8

(C-6), 14.1 (C-19_{agly}). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₅₄H₈₂O₁₃Na: 961.5640. Found 961.5648.



p-Nonadecylphenyl 2,4-di-*O*-methyl-α-L-fucopyranosyl-(1→3)-2-*O*-acetyl-4-*O*-benzyl-α-L-rhamnopyranosyl-(1→3)-2-*O*-acetyl-4-*O*-methyl-α-L-

rhamnopyranoside (5-18)

To a solution of **5-17** (150 mg, 0.16 mmol) in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL) was added NH_2NH_2 ·HOAc (22 mg, 0.24 mmol) and the reaction mixture was stirred for 5 h at rt. The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was purified by chromatography (2:1 hexane–EtOAc) to give a colorless oil. Next, two solutions were prepared. Solution A was prepared by dissolving the product of the NH_2NH_2 ·HOAc reaction in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL) and crushed 4Å molecular sieves (100 mg) was added. Solution B was prepared by dissolving **5-7** (87 mg, 0.21 mmol) in CH_2Cl_2 (10 mL) containing crushed 4Å molecular sieves (100 mg).

Both solutions A and B were stirred for 30 min at rt and then solution A was cooled to -40 °C before NIS (51.8 mg, 0.23 mmol) and AgOTf (15.4 mg, 0.06 mmol) were added. Solution B was then added dropwise to solution A over 10 min while stirring. The reaction mixture was stirred for additional 30 min at -40°C before Et_3N (0.25 mL) was added. The solution was filtered, concentrated and the resulting residue was dissolved in CH_2Cl_2 (20 mL). To this solution at 0 °C, TFA (1 mL, 5 % v/v) was added and the reaction mixture was stirred for 45 min. To this solution was added Et_3N (2 mL) and the mixture was then concentrated, and the resulting crude product was purified by chromatography (1:1 hexane-EtOAc) to give 5-18 (63 mg, 39 %) as a colorless oil: R_f 0.49 (1:1 hexane-EtOAc); $[\alpha]_D = -29.8$ (c 0.1, CHCl₃); ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_H) 7.34–7.25 (m, 5H, Ar), 7.06 (d, 2H, J = 8.6 Hz, Ar-2,6), 6.91 (d, 2H, J = 8.6 Hz, Ar-3,5), 5.36 (d, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, H-1), 5.27 (dd, 1H, $J_{1,2} = 1.8$ Hz, $J_{2,3} = 3.5$ Hz, H-2), 5.19 (dd, 1H, $J_{2',3'}$ = 3.1 Hz, $J_{3',4'}$ = 1.9 Hz, H-2'), 5.10 (d, 1H, $J_{1',2'}$ = 1.7 Hz, H-1'), 5.06 (d, 1H, $J_{1'',2''}$ = 3.5 Hz, H-1''), 4.67, 4.64 (ABq, 2H, J = 12.0 Hz, ArCH₂), 4.17 (dd,1H, *J*_{2,3} = 3.5 Hz, *J*_{3,4} = 9.5 Hz, H-3), 4.07–4.06 (m, 1H, H-3'), 4.02–3.99 (m, 2H, H-3", H-5"), 3.84 (dq, 1H, $J_{4',5'} = 9.4$ Hz, $J_{5',6'} = 6.3$ Hz, H-5'), 3.75 (dq, 1H, $J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, $J_{5,6} = 6.4$ Hz, H-5), 3.63–3.59 (m, 1H, H-2"), 3.62 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.55 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.49–3.46 (m, 1H, H-4'), 3.47 (s, 3H, OCH₃), 3.99– 3.98 (m, 1H, H-4"), 3.21 (app t, 1H, $J_{3,4} = J_{4,5} = 9.5$ Hz, H-4), 2.52 (t, 2H, $J_{1,2} =$ 8.0 Hz, CH₂-1_{agly}), 2.17 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.97 (s, 3H, CH₃CO), 1.57–1.54 (m, 2H, *CH*₂-2"), 1.29–1.23 (m, 41H, H-6 x 3, H-6' x 3, H-6" x 3, *CH*₂ x 16), 0.87 (t, 3H, $J_{18,19} = 6.8$ Hz, CH_3 -19_{agly}); ¹³C NMR (125.7 MHz, CDCl₃, δ_C) 167.9 (C=O),

167.7 (*C*=O), 151.6 (Ar), 135.9 (Ar), 134.5 (Ar), 126.7 (Ar x 2), 125.8 (Ar x 2), 125.1 (Ar x 3), 113.8 (Ar x 2), 98.0 (C-1"), 95.4 (C-1'), 93.2 (C-1), 80.0 (C-4), 79.4 (C-4"), 76.2 (C-4'), 75.9 (C-2"), 74.4 (C-5'), 73.8 (C-5), 72.2 (ArCH₂), 70.8 (C-3"), 69.3 (C-5"), 67.3 (C-3), 66.2 (C-2'), 66.0 (C-3'), 64.3 (C-2), 59.7(4) (OCH₃), 58.7(9) (OCH₃), 54.7 (OCH₃), 32.6 (CH₂), 29.4 (CH₂), 29.1 (CH₂), 27.2 (CH₂ x 10), 27.1 (CH₂), 27.0 (CH₂), 26.7(8) (CH₂), 26.7(4) (CH₂), 22.2 (CH₂), 21.0 (CH₃CO), 20.8 (CH₃CO), 17.9 (C-6'), 17.7 (C-6), 16.5 (C-6"), 13.9 (CH₃-19_{agly}). HRMS (ESI) Calcd for (M + Na)⁺ C₅₇H₉₀O₁₅Na: 1037.6178. Found 1037.6177.

5.5. Bibliography

- Casas-Arce, E.; ter Horst, B.; Feringa, B. L.; Minnaard, A. J. Chem. Eur. J. 2008, 14, 4157–4159.
- Bhalerao, D. S.; Kondaiah, G. C. M.; Dwivedi, N.; Mylavarappu, R. K.; Reddy, L. A.; Roy, A.; Nagaraju, G.; Reddy, P. P.; Bhattacharya, A.; Bandichhor, R. Synth. Commun. 2010, 40, 2983–2987.
- Perry, P. J.; Pavlidis, V. H.; Coutts, I. G. C. Synth. Commun. 1996, 26, 101–111.
- Barton, D. H. R.; McCombie, S. W. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin Trans. I 1975, 16, 1574–1581.
- Stoner, E. J.; Cothron, D. A.; Roden, B. A. *Tetrahedron* 1995, *51*, 11043– 11062.
- Sakai, T.; Miyata, K.; Utaka, M.; Takeda, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1987, 28, 3817–3818.
- Sakai, T.; Miyata, K.; Utaka, M; Takeda, A. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1989, 62, 3537–3541.
- 8. Weissman, S. A.; Zewge, D. Tetrahedron 2005, 61, 7833–7863.
- Joe, M.; Bai, Y.; Nacario, R. C.; Lowary, T. L. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2007, 129, 9885–9901.
- 10. a) Hoshi, H.; Ohnuma, T.; Aburaki, S.; Konishi, M.; Oki, T. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1993, *34*, 1047–1050; b) Yan L.; Kahne, D. *Synlett* 1995, 523–524;
 c) Vaino, A. R.; Szarek, W. A. *Synlett* 1995, 1157–1158.
- 11. K. Bock, C. Pedersen, J. Chem. Soc., Perkin Trans. 1974, 2, 293-297.

- 12. Lowary, T. L.; Hindsgaul, O. Carbohydr. Res. 1994, 251, 33-67.
- Maeda, H.; Ito, K.; Ishida, H.; Kiso, M.; Hasegawa, A. J. Carbohydr. Chem. 1995, 14, 387–406.
- 14. a) Toepfer, A.; Schmidt, R. R.; *J. Carbohydr. Chem.* 1993, *12*, 809–822;
 b) Schmidt, R. R.; Toepfer, A. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1991, *32*, 3353–3356.

Chapter 6

Immunological Profiling of Mycobacterial PGL Synthetic Analogs

6.1. Overview of the role of cytokines in mycobacterial infections

Cytokines are immunomodulatory proteins that help orchestrate the immune response in many inflammatory conditions, such as bacterial infections. Cytokines can be classified as T_H1 -type or T_H2 -type cytokines.^{1a,b} T_H1 -type cytokines produce proinflammatory responses, which are responsible for killing of intracellular parasites and also involved in the autoimmune responses. However, T_H2 -type cytokines produce anti-inflammatory responses and are associated with IgE and eosinophilic responses in atopy.^{1b} It is worth noting that the production of T_H2 -type cytokines requires the local presence of another cytokine known as IL-4 (Figure 6-1).



Figure 6-1. Cytokines and helper T-cell differentiation. [Adapted from: O'Shea, J. J.; Ma, A.; Lipsky, P. *Nat. Rev. Immunol.* 2002, *2*, 37–45]

The interactions between mycobacteria and host defense mechanisms are complex and poorly understood. However, cytokines have been unequivocally established to play an important role in determining the disease outcome of infections by these pathogens.² Evidence for the relationship between cytokines and infection with mycobacteria have been obtained from studies on both experimental models as well as observations on patients with either genetic or drug-induced deficiencies of particular cytokines, such as Tumor Necrosis Factor- α (TNF- α).^{2,3a,b}

A number of cytokines have been reported to be involved in regulating the innate immune response against mycobacterial infection. For full details about these cytokines, a review by Cooper *et al.*⁴ provides an overview of the roles of different cytokines in the innate immune response as well as the mechanisms against mycobacterial infections. However, for my project, we were particularly interested in studying the effect of PGLs on the following cytokines: TNF- α , interleukin-1 beta (IL-1 β), interleukin-6 (IL-6), interleukin-10 (IL-10), chemokine Monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1), as well as nitric oxide (NO), as they have been shown to play an important role in mycobacterial infections. These roles will be explained in the next sections.

6.1.1. Role of TNF-α in mycobacterial infections

Tumor necrosis factor (TNF- α), a macrophage-derived cytokine, is one of the proinflammatory cytokines produced early after bacterial infections. TNF- α was always thought to be responsible for most of the pathology of mycobacterial infections.⁵ Despite the ability of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* to weaken the host immune system response, it nevertheless attempts to fight infection by releasing proinflammatory cytokines of which TNF- α is a main player.⁶

The important role of TNF- α in mycobacterial infections was established through neutralization or deletion experiments on mice. Sugawara *et al.* showed that mice with a disrupted gene for TNF- α or its receptor, or which were treated with a TNF- α neutralizing antibody, were not able to control mycobacterial infection.⁷ Instead, the mice suffered very low survival rates, impaired granuloma formation, as well as increased necrosis and bacteremia.⁷ Further studies revealed that a deficiency of TNF- α production leads to rapid growth of the pathogen, impaired phagocyte activation, deficient chemokine expression and impaired influx of the pathogen into granulomas.⁸ The protective mechanism of TNF- α was shown to be through promoting macrophage apoptosis, which deprives the pathogen of its preferred growth niche.⁸⁻¹⁰ This, in turn, decreases pathogen viability and makes it more susceptible to killing by freshly recruited macrophages and facilitates the processing and presentation of the pathogen antigens.⁸⁻¹⁰

It is well documented that mycobacterial cell wall glycans can influence the production of TNF- α . For example, several components, such as lipomannan (LM) and phosphatidyl-*myo*-inositol LAM (PILAM) were reported to induce high levels of TNF- α via Toll-like Receptor 2 (TLR-2) activation.^{11-13a} In contrast to PILAM, another related glycans to LAM known as ManLAMs, mannosylated LAMs, were shown to inhibit the LPS-induced production of TNF- α by the human mononuclear phagocyte through binding to its mannose receptor.^{13a-c} Moreover, it was shown that the release of TNF- α from human peripheral blood monocytes (PBMC) and alveolar macrophages can be induced upon exposure to mycobacterial preparations or purified LAM from *M. tuberculosis*.¹⁴ On the other hand, Reed *et al.* showed that PGLs from *M. tuberculosis* inhibit the release of TNF- α in a dose-dependent manner from the bone marrow-derived macrophages (BMMs).¹⁵

6.1.2. Role of IL-6 in mycobacterial infections

IL-6 is a potent multifunctional cytokine, which regulates hematopoiesis, the acute phase response and inflammation.¹⁶ It is a pleiotropic molecule, with both proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory properties,¹⁷ and was first identified as a differentiation factor for B-cells.¹⁸ In the context of mycobacterial infections, it was shown that the optimal development of T-cell-mediated protective effects against mycobacterial infections is dependent on IL-6.^{19,20} In addition, the development of T-cell-mediated protective effects during vaccination against TB is also found to be IL-6–dependent.^{19,20} The use of knockout or neutralization experiments in mice models revealed that infection with *M. tuberculosis* is lethal in IL-6 deficient mice, but can be controlled in IL-6 competent mice.^{21,22} Another study by Tsao *et al.* showed, using bronchoalveolar lavage fluid analysis, increased levels of IL-6, TNF- α and IL-1 β upon mycobacterial infection.²³

Moreover, Reed *et al.* showed that, similar to TNF- α , treatment of BMMs with PGLs inhibited the release of IL-6.¹⁵

6.1.3. Role of IL-1β in mycobacterial infections

IL-1 β is a proinflammatory cytokine, which is produced mainly by monocytes, macrophages and dendritic cells during the immune response to *M. tuberculosis* infection.²³⁻²⁵ Raja *et al.* showed that IL-1 β plays a central role in the acute phase response to mycobacterial infection by inducing fever and cachexia.²⁶ Another study showed that IL-1 β is found in excess in tuberculosis patients.¹⁷ Two knockout studies have revealed that mice deficient in IL-1 β , or the receptor for IL-1 (IL-1R1), showed an increased susceptibility to mycobacterial growth and defective granuloma formation.^{27a,b}

6.1.4. Role of IL-10 in mycobacterial infections

IL-10 is an anti-inflammatory cytokine produced by macrophages and Tcells and is found at elevated levels during *M. tuberculosis* infection. It has an antagonizing effect on proinflammatory responses through downregulation of TNF- α , IL-12 and INF- γ .^{16b,28,29} The IL-10-mediated downregulation of the proinflammatory cytokines results in impaired CD4⁺ T-cell responses, as well as impaired functions of the *M. tuberculosis*-infected antigen presenting cells *i.e.*, it has a protective role for *M. tuberculosis*.^{16b} Furthermore, it was shown recently by O'Leary *et al.* that IL-10 blocks phagosomal maturation of the *M. tuberculosis*infected human alveolar macrophages.³⁰

6.1.5. Role of MCP-1 in mycobacterial infections

Chemokines (chemotactic cytokines) are of paramount importance in the recruitment of inflammatory cells to the site of infection. Many chemokines (40 to date) and chemokine receptors (16 to date) have been identified,³¹ and a number of these proteins have been investigated with regard to *M. tuberculosis* infection. In this context, monocyte chemoattractant protein 1 (MCP-1) is a major chemokine that is produced by and acts on monocytes and macrophages. MCP-1 has been shown to be preferentially induced by *M. tuberculosis*,³² and it was demonstrated that MCP-1 deficiency inhibited granuloma formation in a murine model.³³ Moreover, MCP-1 receptor deficient mice displayed reduced granuloma formation, suppressed Th1-mediated cytokine production and they died early after infection with *M. tuberculosis*.^{34,35} In addition, the concentration of MCP-1 in alveolar lavage fluid,³⁶ serum³⁷ and pleural fluid³⁸ from tuberculosis patients was found to be elevated. The release of MCP-1 was inhibited in a dose-dependent manner from BMMs when they were treated with PGLs from *M. tuberculosis*.¹⁵

6.1.6. Role of Nitric oxide (NO) in mycobacterial infections

Nitric oxide is a nonspecific chemically reactive molecule, which is recognized as an important element in host defense against a large number of microbial infections. During bacterial infections, NO is produced in excess amounts due to induction of inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), which in many cases orchestrates the innate immune resistance to the infection.³⁹ In the case of mycobacterial infections, studies on iNOS knockout and immunodeficient

murine animal models showed higher risk of dissemination and mortality when they were infected with *M. tuberculosis*.^{40,41} Another study showed that a murine macrophage producing the natural resistance-associated protein-1 inhibited *M. tuberculosis* survival through the production of NO.^{42,43} Furthermore, several studies revealed that murine macrophages have the ability to inhibit the intracellular growth of *M. leprae*, *M. bovis* and *M. tuberculosis* H37Rv via release of NO.⁴⁴⁻⁴⁸

While the role of NO in fighting mycobacterial infections in murine models is well established, there is controversy about its role in inhibiting and killing *M. tuberculosis* in humans.⁴⁹ However, there is a growing body of evidence collected from several studies suggesting that NO production by different *M. tuberculosis*-infected human cell lines induces a mycobactericidal effect.⁵⁰⁻⁵⁴ In addition, it was reported that several cytokines (such as TNF- α , IFN- γ and IL-1 β ; alone or in combination) as well as some components stimulate *M. tuberculosis*-infected epithelial cells to produce NO and other mycobactericidal effects.⁵⁵⁻⁵⁷

6.2. Macrophage apoptosis in mycobacterial infections

Apoptosis, programmed cell death, is a normal and important component of a properly functioning immune system. It is also a common host defense mechanism against intracellular infections.⁵⁸ After infection with *M. tuberculosis*, bacilli use macrophages as a reservoir for continuous replication as well as a carrier for dissemination. In this context, macrophage apoptosis provides a means of killing the internalized bacilli, containing and limiting their growth, which not only prevents the dissemination of the disease but also deprives the bacilli of their favorite growth niches.⁵⁹ In addition, it has been reported that apoptosis promotes microbicidal activities in the macrophages⁶⁰ and enhances the presentation of the pathogen antigens by dendritic cells via formation of apoptotic vesicles that have the mycobacterial antigens packaged inside.⁶¹

Several studies have reported that exposure of macrophages to attenuated *M. tuberculosis* complex strains (H37Ra and *M. bovis* Calmette–Guerin) induced apoptosis.⁶² On the other hand, the exposure to the virulent strains suppressed the process of apoptosis and induced another process of cell lysis and death, necrosis.⁶³ Necrosis, in contrast to apoptosis, releases viable bacilli, which leads to extracellular spread of the infection, induces inflammation and promotes the recruitment of naïve macrophages that will serve as new hosts for another cycle of infection.⁶⁴ Furthermore, it was shown that apoptosis in case of exposure to the attenuated strains of *M. tuberculosis* happens in a TNF- α dependent manner.⁶⁵

6.3. Toll-like receptors and mycobacterial infection

Toll-like receptors (TLRs) are type I membrane proteins, which are composed of two parts: an extracellular domain and a cytoplasmic domain.⁶⁶ Mammalian TLRs are a family of structurally conserved membrane receptors that have homology to *Drosophila* TLRs.^{66a} Different microbial products, including mycobacterial antigens, can be recognized by distinct TLRs, which results in activation of the innate immune system.⁶⁶ Different mycobacterial cell

components have been shown to be recognized by TLRs. Bulut *et al.* and Hajar *et al.* showed that TLR2, TLR4 and TLR1/TLR6 are implicated in the recognition of mycobacterial antigens.⁶⁷

TLR2-dependent activation of immune system was reported for lipoarabinomannan (LAM), lipomannan (LM), phosphatidyl-*myo*-inositol mannoside (PIM) and a 19kDa mycobacterial lipoprotein.^{12,68} Moreover, the accumulation of results from different studies suggested that purified mycobacterial antigens as well as the whole bacterium preferentially recognized by TLR2 and TLR4, possibly in combination with other TLRs. This recognition results in the activation of MyD88, an adaptor protein that is crucial for the activity of TLRs, which in turn activates antibacterial effector pathways.⁶⁹ The role of TLRs in controlling the immune response against *M. tuberculosis* was confirmed in MyD88 deficient mice where these models were very sensitive to the infection and they developed a defect innate immune response.⁶⁹ MyD88 is an adaptor protein that promotes the signal transduction via binding to the TLR domain. Finally, Means *et al.* showed that exposure of primary macrophages to *M. tuberculosis* induced the production of NO in a TLR-2 dependent manner.⁷⁰

As demonstrated above, the immune system uses different cytokines to orchestrate a defensive response against mycobacterial infection. To expand our knowledge of how mycobacteria can alter these cytokine-mediated immune response, a panel of synthetic analogs of all PGLs was designed and synthesized (Figure 6-2) as outlined in Chapters 2–5. With these compounds in hand, we wanted to investigate their effect on the production of the cytokines that mediate the immune response against mycobacteria.



M. tuberculosis analogs

M. kansasii, series I analogs





M. kansasii, series III analogs



Glycolipids



Figure 6-2. Structures of the synthetic PGL analogs.

6.4. Results and Discussion

The immunological profiling of the compounds shown in Figure 6-2 required an assay system that resembles the human alveolar macrophage. BMMs can be used for this purpose; however, a disadvantage of these cells is their donor variability. We chose instead to use the human acute leukemic monocyte cell line (THP-1). Unlike BMMs, THP-1 cells have the advantage of no donor variability of macrophage functions and they closely model the human alveolar macrophage. In addition, a large number of cells can be grown reproducibly and cells can be studied in two different stages; resting and activated. Finally, THP-1 cells have been often used in studies probing the effect of mycobacterial glycans on cytokine production.^{71a-f}

We first tested if each compound can induce cytokine production in a cytokine stimulation assay. This was performed by first activating (differentiating) THP-1 monocytes into mature macrophages (A-THP-1) by treatment with Phorbol Myristate Acetate (PMA). The A-THP-1 macrophages in the unstimulated state were then treated with each compound and antibodies that recognize the cytokine of interest were used in ELISA to measure cytokine levels in the cell supernatants.

Each compound was also tested to determine if it could prevent the release of cytokines in a cytokine inhibition assay. In these assays, A-THP-1 macrophages were stimulated with LPS (a TLR2/TLR4 agonist), ultra pure LPS (a TLR4 agonist) or Pam3CSK4 (a TLR2 agonist) and then each compound was added. Cytokine levels were then measured as described above using ELISA. Nitric oxide levels were determined using Griess reagent system.^{72a,b} In this assay, the levels of nitrite (NO_2^-), which is a primary, stable and nonvolatile breakdown product of NO, are measured and a standard curve is constructed; the concentration of NO is determined from that curve. The assay relies on a diazo coupling reaction in which NO_2^- reacts with sulfanilamide to form a diazonium salt, which was then coupled with *N*-1-naphthylethylenediamine (NED) to give a colored product that can be measured spectrophotometrically (Figure 6-3).



Figure 6-3. Chemical reactions involved in the measurement of NO_2^- using the Griess reagent system.

The ability of each compound to induce apoptosis was also evaluated. These assays were carried out using unstimulated A-THP-1 cells that were incubated with the test compounds for 24 h. Supernatants were removed and then the FLICA reagent as well as Hoechst and propidium iodide stains were added to the remaining adherent cells for the specified time. A fluorescence microscope was then used to visualize the cells. Normal cells will be stained blue, apoptotic cells will be stained green, dying cells will be stained blue with bright white nuclei and necrotic cells will be stained red.^{73a,b}

6.4.1. Cytokine stimulation assay results

The cytokine stimulation assays were carried out by treating the unstimulated activated THP-1 cells with each compound at a concentration of 50 μ g/mL (0.1% DMSO/RPMI 1640). After 24 hours, ELISA was used to measure the level of each cytokine. As a positive control, LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408) was used. We also evaluated the PGL-I from *M. leprae*, which was obtained from the Leprosy Research Materials Contract at Colorado State University. Each assay was carried out in triplicate and all compounds were evaluated twice. The data provided in the figures in this chapter are from a single triplicate assay.

As illustrated in Figure 6-4, in all cases the cytokine levels were comparable to those seen in the negative control (unstimulated A-THP-1 macrophages). Therefore the conclusion is that, unlike other mycobacterial cell wall glycans such as LAM, none of the synthetic analogs or the native PGL-I, stimulate the mature THP-1 cells to produce any of the tested proinflammatory cytokines. The results with PGL-I are in line with previous studies where the glycolipid was not shown to induce cytokine production.¹⁵ It should be noted that in this assay, IL-10 was not produced at a detectable level. These results are in

agreement with IL-10 being a T_H 2-type cytokine, which depends on the local presence of IL-4 and IL-13 to activate macrophages.⁷⁴



Figure 6-4. Concentration of cytokines from unstimulated A-THP-1 cells when treated with the each synthetic compound or PGL-I. Each compound at 50 μ g/mL (dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI) was incubated with A-THP-1 cells for 24 h under the assay conditions described in the Section 6.6.4. Culture supernatants were then collected and stored at -80 °C until being tested for cytokine levels using ELISA. *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408) LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 was used as positive control and unstimulated A-THP-1 was used as negative control. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

6.4.2. Cytokine/NO inhibition assay results

After demonstrating that none of the compounds were able to stimulate the production of TNF- α , IL-6, MCP-1 or IL-1 β in activated THP cells, we evaluated their ability to inhibit the formation of these immune signalling proteins. These experiments were carried out by first activating the THP-1 cells with PMA (5 ng/mL), and then stimulating the resulting A-THP-1 macrophages with 25 ng/mL of either LPS (a TLR2/TLR4 agonist)⁷⁵, ultra pure LPS (a TLR4 agonist)⁷⁶ or Pam3CSK4 (a TLR2 agonist).⁷⁷ Subsequently, each compound, at a concentration of 10 and 50 µg/mL, was added. After 24 hours, the cell supernatents were removed and cytokine levels were measured using ELISA.

In addition to evaluating the ability of each compound to reduce TNF- α , IL-6, MCP-1 and IL-1 β levels, we also evaluated their effect upon NO production.

Carrying out these assays allowed us to both develop structure-activity relationships, and to determine the pathway (i.e., TLR2 vs TLR4) by which these compounds exert their effect.

6.4.2.1. Results from *M. leprae* synthetic PGL analogs

Figure 6-5 illustrates the concentration-dependent effect of 2-1–2-3, synthetic analogs of PGLs from *M. leprae*, on TNF- α , IL-6, MCP-1, IL-1 β and NO production by LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 macrophages. It is clear that 2-1, 2-2 and 2-3 all inhibit the production of these proinflammatory molecules. As

expected, a larger effect was observed with when each compound was tested at 50 μ g/mL as opposed to 10 μ g/mL.



Figure 6-5. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with **2-1–2-3**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages by treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). The compounds, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, were added to the medium at concentrations of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and were allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

These analyses also demonstrated that the inhibitory pattern was the same on all the tested cytokines and nitric oxide and that it is dependent on the methylation pattern of the molecule. Compound **2-1** showed the highest immunosuppressent activity and removal of O-2' methyl group, compound **2-2**, resulted in loss of about 31–46% of activity on the tested cytokines. On the other hand, removal of the O-3" methyl group, compound **2-3**, resulted in loss of 38%– 60% of activity. This observation suggests that the O-3" methyl group is more crucial for the inhibitory effect than the O-2' methyl group, and that the presence of both is needed to obtain the highest effect.

In these experiments, *E. coli* LPS, a TLR2/TLR4 agonist, was used to stimulate the cells. The results presented above therefore suggest that **2.1–2.3** produce their inhibitory effect through blocking either the TLR2 and/or the TLR4 receptor. To further probe the mode of action, we repeated the same experiment by stimulating the cells with Pam3CSK4 (a TLR2 agonist).

As illustrated in Figure 6-6, **2-1–2-3** maintained the same concentrationdependent inhibitory pattern as when tested on the LPS-stimulated cells. Compound **2-1** showed the highest immunosuppressent activity causing about 63%–71% inhibition of the tested cytokines. Compound **2-2**, which lacks the O-2' methyl group, showed about two-fold decrease in activity while compound **2-3**, lacking the O-3" methyl group, showed about three-fold loss of activty. This result confirms the crucial role of the O-3" methyl group for obtaining maximum immunosuppressant activity. The similar inhibitory pattern between the LPS-



stimulated and Pam3CSK4-stimulated cells, suggests that these compounds target the TLR2 receptor.

Figure 6-6. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with **2-1–2-3**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages by treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. The compounds, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, were added to the medium at concentrations of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

Further confirmation that **2.1–2.3** target TLR2 and not TLR4 was obtained by another experiment, in which the macrophages were stimulated with ultra-pure LPS from *E. coli* 0111:B4, which activates only TLR4.⁷⁶ The results of these assays (Figure 6-7) showed that **2-1–2-3** do not have any inhibitory activity on the release of cytokines by the ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells. These results, together with the results from the previous two experiments, indicate that **2-1–2-3** appear to inhibit cytokine production through blocking TLR2.



Figure 6-7. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with **2-1–2-3**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages by treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4). Test compounds, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, were added to the medium at concentrations of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

A graphical summary of the results of screening compounds **2-1–2-3** is presented in Figure 6-8.



Figure 6-8. Summary of the cytokine inhibition activity of **2-1–2-3**. "Weak inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 25% compared to positive control, "Moderate inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 60% and > 25% compared to the positive control and "Good inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity > 60% compared to the positive control and used at a concentration of 50 μ g/mL of the tested compound. Groups in green color were kept as methyl groups as they are in
the native PGLs. When a group in yellow is hydroxyl, the other two groups in yellow are methoxy by default.

6.4.2.2. Results from *M. bovis* synthetic PGL analogs

In case of the synthetic analogs of *M. bovis* PGLs, compounds **2-4–2-7**, we used the same three experiments to determine their effect on cytokine release by macrophages and to obtain some insight on their mode of action. Illustrated in Figure 6-9 are the results from the experiment in which LPS was used as stimulus.



Figure 6-9. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with **2-4–2-7**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages by treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). Test compounds, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, were added to the medium at concentrations of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

Compounds 2-5–2-7, monosaccharides having a p-methoxybenzyl group at the reducing end, are virtually inactive. However, compound 2-4, a disaccharide, showed weak inhibitory activity, 20–26%, on the release of the tested cytokines. This response is also concentration-dependent.

In a second experiment, where the TLR-2 agonist Pam3CSK4 was used as the stimulus, the same activity trend is observed (Figure 6-10). All the monosaccharides, **2-5–2-7**, showed no activity while disaccharide **2-4** showed weak inhibitory activity, 18–25%. When ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4) was used as the stimulus, none of the compounds showed any activity, not even disaccharide **2-4**, (Figure 6-11).







Figure 6-10. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **2-4–2-7**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.



Figure 6-11. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **2-4–2-8**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 µg/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (\pm S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

The results with **2-4–2-7** are in agreement with those from **2-1–2-3**, which confirmed that TLR2, not TLR4, is a possible target for these highly methylated compounds. Furthermore, it can be inferred that a disaccharide structure is the smallest structural motif that leads to any inhibitory activity, and that monosaccharides, at least those that have been tested here, are inactive. An even larger amount of inhibitory activity is observed with a trisaccharide structure.

6.4.2.3. Results from *M. tuberculosis* synthetic PGL analogs

Another series of synthetic analogs of PGLs from *M. tuberculosis*, compounds **3-1–3-3**, was tested using the same assay conditions as compounds **2-1–2-3**. First, LPS was used as a stimulus for the A-THP-1 cells and the results are shown in Figure 6-12.

As illustrated, a concentration-dependant inhibitory trend was observed. Among the tested trisaccharides, compound **3-1** showed the highest activity causing 52–60% inhibition of the released tested cytokines from the stimulated macrophages when used in a concentration of 50 µg/mL. Compound **3-2**, which lacks the O-2 methyl group, showed a considerable loss of activity of about 12– 14% when compared to **3-1**. Trisaccharide **3-2** showed 38–48% inhibition of cytokine release. Removal of the O-3" methyl group (compound **3-3**) resulted in even more loss of the inhibitory activity, 29–44% compared to **3-1**. Compound **3-3** was able to inhibit 16–28% of the released cytokines by the stimulated macrophages. These results indicated that methylation pattern is crucial for the



activity and both O-2 and O-3" methyl groups are essential with the O-3" methylation being most important.

Figure 6-12. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **3-1–3-3**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine

levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

Gaining insight about the receptor these molecules are targeting was the next step. Determining if these compounds having TLR2 activity was achieved via using Pam3CSK4 as a stimulus instead of LPS and the results are shown in Figure 6-13. As expected, all tested trisaccharides retained the same concentration-dependent inhibitory pattern, which is also dependent on the methylation pattern of the molecule. As was observed using LPS as the stimulant, compound 3-1 proved to have the highest activity (57–63% inhibition of cytokine release) when used at concentration of 50 µg/mL. Trisaccharide 3-2, which lacks the O-2 methyl group, inhibited 32-45% of the cytokine release, further demonstrating that the O-2 methyl group is needed for better activity. Trisaccharide 3-3, lacking the O-3" methyl group, showed more loss of activity (31–44%) when compared to analog **3-1** confirming the crucial role of this methyl group for obtaining the highest activity in this series. The conclusion is that for this series of trisaccharides, a permethylated fucose caping motif is essential to obtain the maximum inhibition of the released cytokines, and that the methyl group at O-2 is also essential.





Figure 6-13. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **3-1–3-3**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

The possibility of targetting TLR4 was checked by using ultra pure LPS as the stimulus under the same assay conditions; the results are illustrated in Figure 6-14. As shown, none of the trisaccharides has any inhibitory activity under these conditions, which confirms our hypothesis that TLR2, not TLR4, is the target for these highly methylated glycans.



Figure 6-14. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon tretament with the test compounds, **3-1–3-3**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4).

Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

A graphical summary of the results of screening compounds **3-1–3-3** is presented in Figure 6-15.



Figure 6-15. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of trisaccharides **3-1–3-3.** "Weak inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 30% compared to positive control, "Moderate inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 50% compared to the positive control and "Good inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity > 50% compared to the positive control and used at a concentration of 50 μ g/mL of the tested compound. Groups in green color were kept as methyl groups as they are in the native PGLs. When a group in yellow is hydroxyl, the other group in yellow is methoxy by default.

6.4.2.4. Results from *M. kansasii* synthetic PGL analogs

Keeping in mind the main goal of this study, to immunologically profile PGLs, the Series I synthetic analogs of PGLs from *M. kansasii*, **4-1–4-4**, were tested using the same set of the three assays used before. The results from the first assay where LPS was used as a stimulus are shown in Figure 6-13.

Trisaccharides **4-1–4-4** are very similar in structure to the *M. tuberculosis* PGLs, differing only in methylation pattern, and, in two cases, possessing acylation on the terminal residue. All compounds in this series lack the methyl group at O-3 of the fucose moiety. Therefore, based on the results with **3-1–3-3** (Section 6.4.3.3), it was expected that the activity of these compounds would be dramatically lower than compound **3-1**, the most potent inhibitor of the *M. tuberculosis* PGL analogs.

This expectation was shown to be correct. Compounds **4-3** and **4-4** are virtually inactive while **4-1** and **4-2** possess low levels of inhibitory activity. Trisaccharide **4-1**, which lacks methyl group at both O-4 and O-4" showed very weak inhibition. On the other hand, analog **4-2** showed a weak to moderate inhibition of the release cytokines. This compound still lacks O-4" methyl, but has a methyl group at O-4. This suggests that adding a methyl group to this position on the reducing end residue increases the inhibitory activity. Compounds **4-3** and **4-4** differ from **4-2** by the presence of an ester group at O-4" (acetate in **4-3** and propionyl in **4-4**). The relative lack of activity of these compounds could be due to the size of the acyl group, which prohibits the binding of the glycan to the receptor. If one postulates that the receptor has a hydrophobic pocket that binds

to the terminal fucose residue, it is possible that OCH₃ groups are tolerated, but that larger substituents are not.



Figure 6-16. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-1–4-4**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine

levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (\pm S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

As illustrated in Figure 6-17, this series showed the same trend when they were tested using Pam3CSK4 as a stimulus. However, since trisaccharide **4-2** showed the same moderate inhibition activity, 33–39% inhibition at 50 μ g/mL, this confirms that it exerted its action via TLR2.



Figure 6-17. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-1–4-4**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

The final experiment was conducted using ultra pure LPS as a stimulus to check the activity on TLR4. As expected, none of the tested analogs even compound **4-2** showed any activity, which confirms our theory that TLR2 is the target receptor for these analogs and not TLR4. These results are illustrated in Figure 6-18.





Figure 6-18. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-1–4-4**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

To sum up the results of these assays, a graphical summary of the results of screening compounds **4-1–4-4** is presented in Figure 6-19.



Figure 6-19. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of trisaccharides 4-1–4-4. Groups in green color were kept as methyl groups as they are in the native PGLs.

A second series of tetrasaccharides analogs, 4-5-4-10 (Series II compounds) were next evaluated. These tetrasaccharides are similar in structure to 3-1-3-3 and 4-1-4-4, in that they all share an α -L-Fucp-(1 \rightarrow 3)- α -L-Rhap-(1 \rightarrow 3)- α -L-Rhap core. However, they differ in methylation (alkylation) pattern and by the addition of a 6-deoxy-D-mannopyranose residue that is α -(1 \rightarrow 3)-linked to the fucose residue. Compounds 4-6 and 4-8 are unnatural analogs, which contain a propyl group at O-4". These analogs could be conveniently synthesized and were prepared to evaluate the importance of the substituent at this position.

The use of LPS as a stimulus (Figure 6.20) in the presence of the test compounds revealed that a concentration-dependent inhibitory pattern similar to those seen with the other compounds was obtained. The activity is also dependent on the methylation pattern of the molecule. Tetrasaccharide **4-9** showed the highest activity as it inhibited 81-86% of the cytokine release from the stimulated macrophages. This molecule has all hydroxyl groups methylated except O-4' and O-3'''.

Removal of the O-4" methyl group in 4-9, leading to analog 4-7, resulted in a 23–40% loss of activity on the tested cytokines at 50 μ g/mL concentration. This confirms the results obtained on 3-1–3-3 and 4-1–4-4 that the optimal substituent at O-4" is a methyl group. Another confirmation of this proposal is that 4-8, which has a propyl group at this position, is less active compared to 4-9 (52–55% inhibition of the cytokine release). Despite having an alkyl group at O-4", the lower activity of tetrasaccharide 4-8 appears to be due to the larger size of the propyl group compared to a methyl group in 4-9.

Analogs **4-6** and **4-10**, which differ in the substituents at O-4" and O-2" are similarly potent inhibitors (~45% inhibition of cytokine release). It appears that these changes in substitution patterns exert a subtle effect upon their ability to inhibit cytokine release. Finally, compound **4-5**, which, compared to **4-9**, lacks methyl groups at O-4" and O-2" has the lowest level of activity, indicating the importance of these two hydrophobic groups on inhibitory activity.





Figure 6-20. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-5–4-10**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

Following the same approach, another experiment was conducted using the same conditions using Pam3CSK4 as the stimulus to check the potential activity through TLR2. As shown in Figure 6-21 the same pattern of activity was obtained as in the previous experiment. Tetrasaccharide **4-9** is the most active, resulting in up to 90% inhibition of cytokine release, and analog **4-5** is the least active. The same results suggest that these molecules target TLR2.



Figure 6-21. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-5–4-10**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 µg/mL and allowed to

incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

No activity was observed when ultra pure LPS was used as the stimulus, again indicating that these molecules do not produce their effect via TLR4 and suggesting that TLR2 is the site of action. The results of this experiment are shown in Figure 6-22.



355

Figure 6-22. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-5–4-10**. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 µg/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (\pm S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented. Non of the tested compounds showed any inhibition of the cytokine release from the stimulated macrophages.

Figure 6-23 is a graphical summary of the results of screening tetrasaccharides **4-5–4-10**.



Figure 6-23. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of tetrasaccharides **4-5**–**4-10**. "Weak inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 25% compared to positive control, "Moderate inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 60% and > 25% compared to the positive control and "Good inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity > 60% compared to the positive control and used at a concentration of 50 µg/mL of the tested compound. Groups in green color were kept as methyl groups as they are in the native PGLs.

Another group of analogs, 4-11–4-17 (Series III targets), were next tested. These compounds differ from the Series II compounds 4-5-4-10 in that the 6deoxy- α -D-mannopyranose residue is replaced with α -D-mannopyranose. Initial evaluation of these compounds using LPS stimulation revealed that compound 4-16, showed the highest level of inhibition (42-50%). This compound lacks the O-4" methyl group, but is methylated at both O-2" and O-4". Replacing the methyl group at O-4" with a propyl group (compound 4-17), resulted in a significant loss of activity. Compound 4-11, which is not methylated at O-4", O-2" or O-4" showed only weak inhibition activity. This result underscores the important role of methylation of these positions for the activity. Both compounds 4-12 and 4-13 have a propyl group at O-4" and they showed weak activity, which agrees with the results obtained previously with compounds 4-6 and 4-8. Moreover, the absence of O-4" methyl and O-2" or O-4" methyl groups resulted in the same effect of lowering the activity as shown for compounds 4-14 and 4-15. Finally, the very weak-to-moderate activity of this series indicated that dimethylated 6deoxymannose unit is a better capping motif than a dimethylated mannose residue



10).



Figure 6-24. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-11–4-17**. Gal refers to galactose and Glu refers to glucose. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed

twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

As we moved to the second assay where Pam3CSK4 was used as the stimulus, this series maintained the same trend of activity, which indicated that these compounds might be targeting TLR2. The results of this assay are shown in Figure 6-25.



Figure 6-25. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-11–4-17**. Gal refers to galactose and Glu refers to glucose. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

As illustrated in Figure 6-26, no activity was obtained from any of the tested analogs of this series in the third assay, ultra pure LPS was used as the stimulus, which indicated that none of them has an effect on TLR4.





Figure 6-26. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **4-11–4-17**. Gal refers to galactose and Glu refers to glucose. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 µg/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (\pm S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate is presented.

Shown in Figure 6-27 a graphical summary of the testing results of compounds 4-11-4-17.



Figure 6-27. Summary of the cytokine release inhibition activity of tetrasaccharides **4-11–4-17**. "Very weak" refers to inhibitory activity < 12 % compared to the positive control, "Weak inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 25% compared to positive control, "Moderate inhibitor" refers to inhibitory activity < 60% and > 25% compared to the positive control and used at a concentration of 50 µg/mL of the tested compound. Groups in green color were kept as methyl groups as they are in the native PGLs.

6.4.2.5. Results from gluco- and galactopyranoside standards.

We considered it important to probe the effect of the *p*-methoxyphenyl group on the observed activity. Therefore, two control compounds consisting of glucose (Glu) and galactose (Gal) linked to an α -linked *p*-methoxyphenyl moiety were synthesized. As shown in Figure 6-28–6-30, neither of these compounds

showed any inhibition activity with any of the three stimulants, which confirms that the inhibition effects we observe with the PGL analogs are not due the p-methoxyphenyl moiety. This result also agrees with the results obtained from testing of the analogs from *M. bovis*, which showed that all tested monosaccharides were inactive.



Figure 6-28. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the standard compouns, **Gal** and **Glu**. Gal refers to galactose and Glu refers to glucose. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS

from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.



Figure 6-29. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the standards compounds, **Gal** and **Glu**. Gal refers to galactose and Glu refers to glucose. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in

RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.



Figure 6-30. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the standard compounds, **Gal** and **Glu**. Gal refers to galactose and Glu refers to glucose. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at two concentraions of 10 and 50 μ g/mL and

allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (\pm S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate is presented.

6.4.2.6. Results from glycolipids 5-1 and 5-2.

To further extend the scope of our study, we wanted to investigate the effect of the lipid core on the immunomodulatory activity of these analogs. Therefore, a simple lipid core was added to the two most active compounds 2-1 and 4-9 to generate glycolipids 5-1 and 5-2 (Figure 6-31, See Chapter 5 for the synthesis of these compounds). Then, the immunomodulatory activity of 5-1 and 5-2 was tested and compared to 2-1 and 4-9 as well as to the native PGL-I.





Figure 6-31. Structures of 2-1, 4-9, 5-1, 5-2, PGL-I and the lipid core.

Figure 6-32 illustrates the results obtained from the assay where LPS was used as the stimulus. As shown, the lipid core itself did not show any immunomodulatory activity. This indicated that the activities exerted by the synthetic PGLs require the presence of the carbohydrate moiety. The results further demonstrated that all tested compounds showed a concentration-dependent inhibition properties when tested at concentrations of 10, 25 and 50 μ g/mL. The addition of the lipid core to compound **2-1** to generate compound **5-1** resulted in an ~20% increase in activity. Compound **5-2** showed an ~15% increase in activity compared to **4-9**, which is due to the addition of the lipid core. Furthermore, PGL-I was found to be about 2.5 fold more active than glycolipid **5-1**, although the difference between the two molecules is only in the nature of the lipid core. Similar results were observed with compound **5-2**, the most active synthetic analog, which was found to be ~40% less active than the native PGL-I.

The conclusion of these results is that although the lipid core does not have any immunomodulatory activity by itself, its addition to the carbohydrate domain significantly increases the activity. Moreover, adding a simple lipid core did not increase the activity as much as the native one did. Because we found that TLR2 is a possible target to these molecules, these results could be explained by proposing that the addition of the lipid core makes these molecules better TLR2 ligands. This receptor is known to recognize glycolipids and there could be some recognition elements in the native lipid core that makes PGL-I better recognized than the analog with the simple lipid core, glycolipid **5-1**. Another conclusion is that the lipid core does not alter the pattern of activity, but rather affect the potency.





Figure 6-32. Concentration of cytokines produced from LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **2-1**, **4-9**, **5-1**, **5-2** and PGL-I. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of LPS from *E. coli* (A.T.C.C. 12408). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at three concentraions of 10, 25 and 50 µg/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (\pm S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

The same pattern of immunomodulatory activity was obtained upon using Pam3CSK4 as the stimulus in another assay and the results are illustrated in



Figure 6-33. These results demonstrated that our hypothesis about TLR2 as a possible target for PGLs remains valid.

Figure 6-33. Concentration of cytokines produced from Pam3CSK4-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **2-1**, **4-9**, **5-1**, **5-2** and PGL-I. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of Pam3CSK4. Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at three concentraions of 10, 25 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (± S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented.

PGL-I LipCore

20

(+) cont(-) cont. Solv.

2-1 5-1 4-9 5-2

To add another confirmation that only TLR2 is the target for these molecules, a third assay was performed using ultra pure LPS as the stimulus and the results are shown in Figure 6-34. Having had no activity from any of the tested compounds indicated that TLR4 is not the receptor site for these molecules.



Figure 6-34. Concentration of cytokines produced from ultra pure LPS-stimulated A-THP-1 cells upon treatment with the test compounds, **2-1**, **4-9**, **5-1**, **5-2** and PGL-I. THP-1 cells were differentiated into mature macrophages, activated THP-1 (A-THP-1), via treatment with 5 ng/mL of PMA for 18 h and then stimulated with 25 ng/mL of ultra pure LPS from *E. coli* (0111:B4). Test compounds were added to the medium, dissolved in 0.1% DMSO in RPMI, at three concentraions of 10, 25 and 50 μ g/mL and allowed to incubate for 24 h. Supernatants were

PGL-I LipCore

(+) cont(-) cont. Solv.

2-1 5-1 4-9 5-2
collected and assayed for cytokine levels using ELISA. Each experiment was performed twice and representative data (\pm S.D.) from a single experiment performed in triplicate are presented. None of the tested compounds showed any activity.

6.4.3. Potential apoptotic activity of the synthetic analogs and PGL-I

We also wanted to investigate if these molecules can stimulate apoptosis, using unstimulated A-THP-1 cells. The rational behind this is that we wanted to make sure that the effects we are seeing are due to the immunoinhibitory potential of the test compounds and not due to the induction of apoptosis. Since caspases are very important proteolytic enzymes that are closely associated with apoptosis, hence the choice of FLICA Apoptosis Detection Kit as a measure for apoptosis through the detection of many caspases activity (caspases-1, -3, -4, -5, -6, -7, -8, -9).⁷⁸ The poly-caspases FLICA apoptosis detection kit contains a green fluorescent-labeled inhibitor, which is a carboxyfluorescein derivative of valylalanylaspartic acid fluoromethyl ketone, a potent inhibitor of caspases activity.

In this assay, in addition to the polycaspases-labeling reagent, two other stains are used. One, the Hoechst stain, is used to label dying cells blue with bright white nuclei and the normal cells as blue. The other staining agent, propidium iodide, is used to label necrotic and dead cells red. Furthermore, the polycaspases-positive cells will be labeled green by FLICA reagent.

The results of this assay, illustrated in Figure 6-35, showed that none of the tested compounds induced apoptosis or necrosis of the A-THP-1 cells. The

positive control (LPS stimulated cells) showed green fluorescence in channel 1, which indicates apoptosis. The bandpass filter of channel 1 of the fluorescence microscope was adjusted to excitation of 490 nm and emission of >520 nm to view the green fluorescence of the caspases positive cells. In channel 2, a UV-filter with excitation at 365 nm and emission at 480 nm was used to view the dying cells stained blue with bright white nuclei, while normal cells stained only blue. All cells in this channel were stained blue with some having bright white nuclei indicating that these cells are dying. In channel 3, the bandpass filter was adjusted to excitation of 488-490 nm and emission at 635 nm to view the propidium iodide red-stained necrotic cells. Only a very few red cells, which is indicative of necrosis, are present. The negative control is the undifferentiated cells, which showed neither green nor red staining, indicating neither apoptosis nor necrosis. All examples of the tested compounds showed no green or red staining and all cells were stained blue without bright nuclei in channel 2.









Figure 6-35. Representative examples apoptosis assay results. A1 is the undifferentiated suspension of THP-1 cells. A2 is THP-1 cells after 5 h treatment with PMA where cells have started to differentiate and convert into adherent cells. A3 is the activated (differentiated) THP-1 (A-THP-1) after 24 h treatment with PMA where all cells had converted into adherent mature macrophages. B1 is channel 1 of a fluorescence microscope where the UV filter was adjusted to capture green fluorescence from apoptotic cells (excitation at 488 nm and emission at 520 nm). B2

is channel 2 where the UV filter was adjusted to capture the blue fluorescence from the Hoechst stain (excitation at 365 nm and emission at 480 nm). B3 is channel 3 where the UV filter was adjusted to capture the red staining of propidium iodide (excitation at 490 nm and emission at 637 nm.

6.5. Conclusion

In this chapter, we performed immunological profiling of all the synthetic analogs as well as the native PGL-I. The results revealed that none of the tested synthetic analogs showed any immunostimulatory activity. However, most of the tested analogs as well as native PGL-I demonstrated a unique immunoinhibitory pattern, which is related to the methylation pattern of the molecule. Furthermore, these results revealed that monosaccharides are not active and at least a disaccharide structure is needed to obtain any activity. Compound **4-9**, which is a heavily methylated tetrasaccharide with a 6-deoxymannose capping motif showed the highest activity.

Another conclusion is that adding a simple lipid core to the most active two compounds to provide glycolipids 5-1 and 5-2 did not affect the pattern of activity, but increased the potency. However, the native PGL-I still shows higher activity than both 5-1 and 5-2, which suggested that the native lipid core is better recognized by the receptor, and thus results in more activity than corresponding analogs with the simpler nonadecylphenyl or p-methoxyphenyl aglycones. Furthermore, the testing results showed that neither the synthetic analogs nor the native PGL-I binds to TLR4 and suggest instead that TLR2 is the receptor. Finally, the compounds were also tested for their ability to induce apoptosis. The results revealed that neither the synthetic analogs nor the native PGL-I showed the ability to induce apoptosis.

6.6. Experimental

6.6.1. Chemicals, reagents and culture medium

Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) from E. coli (A.T.C.C. 12408), a TLR2/TLR4 agonist, and native PGL-I were generous gifts from Professor David R. Bundle at the University of Alberta, and the Leprosy Research Materials Contract at Colorado State University, respectively. Ultrapure LPS from E.coli 0111:B4, a TLR4 agonist, and the synthetic bacterial lipoprotein (Pam3CSK4), a TLR2/TLR1 agonist, were purchased from Invivogen (San Diego, USA). BD OptEIA human IL-1 β , IL-6, MCP-1, TNF- α and IL-10 assay kits were purchased from BD Biosciences (Mississauga, Canada). The FLICA polycaspases kit for measuring purchased from ImmunoChemistry Technologies, LLC apoptosis was (Bloomington, USA). The Griess Reagent System was purchased from Promega (Madison, USA).

6.6.2. Cell culture

The human myeloid THP-1 monocyte/macrophage human cell line was a generous gift from Dr. Daniel R. Barreda and Dr. Christopher W. Cairo at the University of Alberta. The cells were maintained in continuous culture with RPMI 1640 with 10 mM L-glutamine (Gibco) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) US source (Gibco), 100 units/mL penicillin and 100 µg/mL

streptomycin Pen Strep (Gibco) in an atmosphere of 5% CO_2 at 37 °C, as a suspension of cells.

6.6.3 Cell inhibition assays

Cells were first activated into mature macrophages via treatment with PMA (Sigma) at a concentration of 5 ng/mL for 24 h^{71f} and then washed three times with phosphate buffered saline (PBS). Cells were then rested for two days after the chemical differentiation to ensure that they came back to a resting phenotype before any treatment. Cells were then trypsinised, washed with and resuspended in serum-free culture medium at 5.4 x 10^5 cells/mL. After 2 h, 1 mL was transferred to a 24 well plate (BD Falcon), stimulators (LPS, Pam3CSK4, Ultra Pure LPS) and the test compounds were added in triplicate followed by incubation for 24 h at an atmosphere of 5% CO₂ at 37 °C. Unstimulated cells as well as the solvent used to dissolve the test compounds were used as negative controls while stimulated cells without the test compounds served as the positive controls. Stimulators were added at a concentration of 25 ng/mL and the test compounds were added at different concentrations of 10 or 50 µg/mL. Culture supernatants were harvested after 24 h and stored at -80 °C for cytokine measurements using ELISA while the remaining cells were washed twice with PBS and then tested for apoptosis.

6.6.4. Cell stimulation assay

The assay was carried out exactly as the cell inhibition assay, except that cell stimulators were not added. Only the test compounds were added to the differentiated cells.

6.6.5. Cytokine production assay using ELISA

Cytokine concentrations in the culture supernatants were determined using ELISA according to the following procedure. First, microwells of the 96-well plate (BD) were coating of with 100 μ L/well of the capture antibody diluted in the coating buffer (0.1 M Na₂CO₃, pH 9.5). After coating, the solution in the wells was aspirated and the wells were washed three times with $\geq 300 \ \mu L/well$ of the washing buffer (PBS with 0.05% Tween-20). Next, the wells were blocked using \geq 200 µL/well of the assay diluent (PBS with 10 FBS (BD Pharmingen) pH 7.0.) and then incubated for 1 h at rt. After aspiration and washing three times as described for the coating step, samples and standard dilutions were prepared in the assay diluent. 100 μ L of each sample, standard and control were then added to the appropriate well in triplicate, the plate was sealed and incubated for 2 h at rt. After samples were aspirated, wells were washed five times as described for the coating step. Then, 100 μ L of the detector solution (detecting antibody conjugated to streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase reagent) was added to each well, the plate was sealed and incubated for 1 h at rt. All wells were then aspirated and washed as described for the coating step with seven total washes. Following the washing, a 100 µL of the substrate solution (tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) and hydrogen peroxide) was added to each well, the plate was sealed and incubated for 30 min at rt in the dark. To stop the reaction after 30 min, 50 μ L of the stop solution (1M H₃PO₄ or 2N H₂SO₄) was added to each well and a yellow color was produced whose intensity is dependent on the concentration. The absorbance of the resulting color was measured at 450 nm. To determine the concentrations of the samples, a standard curve was generated using the data from the standards and then the concentration of each sample was determined from the curve using the measured absorbance.

6.6.5. Nitric oxide (NO) assay

As mentioned before, nitric oxide concentration was determined in each sample via measuring the nitrite concentration in each sample using Griess reagent system. In this assay, a 50 μ l of each sample as well as the nitrite standard solution was added to microwells of a 96-well plate (BD). Concentrations of 100, 50, 25, 12.5, 6.25, 3.13 and 1.56 μ M of the nitrite standard solution were used to generate the standard curve. A 50 μ l of sulfanilamide solution was added to each sample and standard well and the plate was incubated for 10 min at room temprature and protected from the light. After 10 min, another 50 μ l of *N*-1-naphthylethylenediamine dihydrochloride (NED) was added to each well and the plate was incubated for another 10 min at room temprature and protected from the light. After 10 min, another 50 μ l of *N*-1-naphthylethylenediamine dihydrochloride (NED) was added to each well and the plate was incubated for another 10 min at room temprature and protected from the light. A purple/magenta color was developed and the absorbance was measured at a filter between 520 and 550 nm. The standard curve was generated from the data

of the standard solutions and then this curve was used to calculate the nitrite concentrations of the samples.

6.6.6. Apoptosis testing

After removal of the culture supernatants, the remaining adherent cells were washed three times with PBS and then 290 μ L of fresh medium was added to each well and testing for apoptosis was done As follows. First, 10 μ L of the FLICA reagent was added to each well, mixed well and then incubated at 37 °C under 5% CO₂ for 1 h. After 1 h, the medium was then removed and 1.5 μ L of the Hoechst stain was added to 300 μ L media (0.5 % v/v) and then added to each well. The plate was then incubated for 30 min at 37 °C under 5% CO₂. After incubation, cells were washed twice with 2 mL of the washing buffer and then 1.5 μ L of propidium iodide stain dissolved in 300 μ L media (0.5 % v/v) was then added to each well. After another incubation for 30 min at 37 °C under 5% CO₂, cells were washed twice with 2 mL of the washing buffer. Finally, cells were viewed immediately using fluorescent microscope with the specified UV filters.

6.7. Bibliography

- a) O'Shea, J. J.; Ma, A.; Lipsky, P. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 2002, 2, 37–45; b)
 Berger, A. B. M. J. 2000, 321, 424.
- 2. Cooper, A. M.; Khader, S. A. Immunol. Rev. 2008, 226, 191-204.
- a) Harris, J.; Keane, J. Clin. Exp. Immunol. 2010, 161, 1–9; b) Zhang, S. Boisson-Dupuis, S.; Chapgier, A.; Yang, K.; Bustamante, J.; Puel, A.; Picard, C.; Abel, L.; Jouanguy, 5 E.; Casanova, J. L. Immunol. Rev. 2008, 226, 29–40.
- 4. Cooper, A. M.; Mayer-Barber, K. D.; Sher, A. *Mucos. Immunol.* 2011, *4*, 252–260.
- a) Bloom, B. R.; Tuberculosis. *In* "Tuberculosis: Pathogenesis, Protection and Control" (B. R. Bloom, Ed.), ASM Press, 1994; b) Liu, Z.; Simpson, R. J.; Cheers, C. *Immunol.* 1995, *85*, 562–567.
- Józefowski, S.; Sobota, A.; Kwiatkowska, K.; *Bioessays* 2008, 30, 943– 954.
- a) Sugawara, I.; Yamada, H.; Hua, S.; Mizuno, S. *Microbiol. Immunol.* **2001**, *45*, 743–750; b) Sugawara, I.; Yamada, H.; Kaneko, H.; Mizuno, S.;
 Takeda, K.; Akira, S. *Infect. Immunol.* **1999**, *67*, 2585–2589.
- a) Flynn, J. L.; Marsha, M. G.; Chan, J.; Triebold, K. J.; Pfeffer, K.; Lowenstein, C. J.; Schrelber, R.; Mak, T. W.; Bloom, B. R Immunity 1995, 2, 561–572; b) Roach, D.; Bean, A.; Demangel, C.; France, M.; Briscoe, H.; Britton, W. J. Immunol. 2002, 168, 4620–4627.

- Balcewicz-Sablinska, M. K.; Keane, J.; Kornfeld, H.; Remold, H. G. J. Immunol. 1998, 161, 2636–2641.
- Oddo, M.; Renno, T.; Attinger, A.; Bakker, T.; MacDonald, H. R.; Meylan, P. R. J. Immunol. 1998, 160, 5448–5454.
- Fratazzi, C.; Arbeit, R. D.; Carini, C.; Remold, H. G. J. Immunol. 1997, 158, 4320–4327.
- Quesniaux, V. J.; Nicolle, D. M.; Torres, D.; Kremer, L.; Guéraldel, Y.;
 Nigou, J.; Puzo, G.; Erard, F.; Ryffel, B. *J. Immunol.* 2004, *172*, 4425–4434.
- 13. a) Vignal, C.; Guéraldel, Y.; Kremer, L.; Masson, M.; Legrand, D.; Mazurier, J.; Elass, E. *J. Immunol.* 2003; *171*,2014–2023; b) Venisse, A.; Fournie, J. J.; Puzo, G. *Eur. J. Biochem.* 1995, *231*, 440–447; c) Nigou, J.; Zelle-Rieser, C.; Gilleron, M.; Thurnher, M.; Puzo, G. *J. Immunol.* 2001, *166*, 7477–7485.
- 14. a) Valone, S. E.; Rich, E. A.; Wallis, R. S.; Ellner. J. J. Infect. Immun.
 1988, 28, 3313–3315; b) Wallis, R. S.; Amir-Tahmasseb, M.; Ellner, J. J.
 Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1990, 87, 3348–3352; c) Wallis, R. S.;
 Fujiwara, H.; Ellner, J. J. J. Immunol. 1986, 136, 193–196.
- Reed, M. B.; Bomenech, P.; Manca, C.; Su, H.; Barczak, A. K.;
 Kreiswirth, B. N.; Kaplan, G.; Barry III, C. E. *Nature*, 2004, 431, 84–87.
- 16. a) Hirano, T. Int. Rev. Immunol. 1998,16, 249–84; b) Flynn, J. L.; Chan,
 J. Annu. Rev. Immunol. 2001,19, 93–129.

- van Crevel, R.; Ottenhoff, T. H.; van der Meer, J. W. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 2002, 15, 294–309.
- a) Hirano, T.; Yasukawa, K.; Harada, H.; Taga, T.; Watanabe, Y.; Matsuda, T.; Kashiwamura, S.-I.; Nakajima, K.; Koyama, K.; Iwamatsu, A.; Tsunasawa, S.; Sakiyama, F.; Matsui, H.; Takahara, Y.; Taniguchi, T.; Kishimoto, T. *Nature* **1986**, *324*, 73–76; b) Teranishi, T.; Hirano, T.; Arima, N.; Onoue, K. J. Immunol. **1982**, *128*, 1903–1908.
- Appelberg, R.; Castro, A. G.; Pedrosa, J.; Minoprio, P. *Immunology* 1994, 82, 361–364.
- Leal, I. S.; Smedegard, B.; Andersen, P.; Appelberg, R. Infect. Immun.
 1999, 67, 5747–5754.
- Appelberg, R.; Castro, A. G.; Pedrosa, J.; Minoprio, P. *Immunol.* 1994, 82, 361–364.
- Ladel, C. H.; Blum, C.; Dreher, A.; Reifenberg, K.; Kopf, M.; Kaufmann,
 S. H. E. *Infect. Immun.* 1997, 65, 4843–4849.
- Juffermans, N. P. Florquin, S.; Camoglio, L.; Verbon, A.; Kolk, A. H.; Speelman, P.; van Deventer, S. J.; van Der Poll, T. J. Infect. Dis. 2000, 182, 902–908.
- 24. Sugawara, I.; Yamada, H.; Hua, S.; Mizuno, S. *Microbiol. Immunol.*2001, 45, 743–750.
- Yamada, H.; Mizumo, S.; Horai, R.; Iwakura, Y.; Sugawara, I. Lab. Invest. 2000, 80, 759–767.
- 26. Raja, A. Indian J. Med. Res. 2004, 120, 213-232.

- 27. a) Yamada, H.; Mizumo, S.; Horai, R.; Iwakura, Y.; Sugawara, I. *Lab. Invest.* 2000, *80*, 759–767; b) Juffermans, N. P.; Florquin, S.; Camoglio, L.; Verbon, A.; Kolk, A. H.; Speelman, P.; van Deventer, S. J.; van Der Poll, T. *J. Infect. Dis.* 2000, *182*, 902–908.
- Barnes, P. F.; Lu, S.; Abrams, J. S.; Wang, E.; Yamamura, M.; Modlin, R.
 L. *Infect. Immunol.* 1993, *61*, 3482–3489.
- Awomoyi, A.; Marchant, A.; Howson, J.; McAdam, K.; Blackwell, J.; Newport, M. J. Inf. Dis. 2002, 186, 1808–1814.
- O'Leary, S.; O'Sullivan, M.; Keane, J. Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol.
 2011, 45, 172–180.
- 31. Zlotnik, A.; Yoshie, O. Immun. 2000, 12, 121-127.
- Kasahara, K.; Tobe, T.; Tomita, M.; Mukaida, N.; Shao Bo, S.; Matsushima, K.; Yoshida, T.; Sugihara, S.; Kobayashi, K. J. Infect. Dis. 1994, 170, 1238–1247.
- Lu, B.; Rutledge, B. J.; Gu, L.; Fiorillo, J.; Lukacs, N. W.; Kunkel, S. L.;
 North, R.; Gerard, C.; Rollins, B. J. *J. Exp. Med.* **1998**, *187*, 601–608.
- Boring, L.; Gosling, J.; Chensue, S. W.; Kunkel, S. L.; Farese Jr., R. V.;
 Broxmeyer, H. E.; Charo, I. F. J. Clin. Investig. 1997, 100, 2552–2561.
- Peters, W.; Scott, H. M.; Chambers, H. F.; Flynn, J. L.; Charo, I. F.;
 Ernst, J. D. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 2001, 98, 7958–7963.
- Kurashima, K.; Mukaida, N.; Fujimara, M.; Yasui, M.; Nakazumi, Y.; Matsuda, T.; Matsushima, K. Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med. 1997, 155, 1474–1477.

- Juffermans, N. P.; Verbon, A.; van Deventer, S. J.; van Deutekom, H.;
 Belisle, J. T.; Ellis, M. E.; Speelman, P.; van der Poll, T. *Infect. Immun.* 1999, 67, 4295–4297.
- Mohammed, K. A.; Nasreen, N.; Ward, M. J.; Mubarak, K. K.; Rodriguez- Panadero, F.; Antony, V. B. J. Infect. Dis. 1998, 178, 1450– 1456.
- 39. Yang, C.-S.; Yuk, J.-M.; Jo, E.-K. Immune Netw. 2009, 9, 46–52.
- 40. Adams, L. B.; Dinauer, M. C.; Morgenstern, D. E.; Krahenbuhl, J. L. *Tuber. Lung Dis.* **1997**, *78*, 237–246.
- MacMicking, J. D.; North, R. J.; LaCourse, R.; Mudgett, J. S.; Shah, S. K.; Nathan, C. F. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* **1997**, *94*, 5243–5248.
- 42. Rojas, M.; Barrera, L. F.; Puzo, G.; Garcia, L. F. *J. Immunol.* **1997**, *159*, 1352–1361.
- 43. Arias, M.; Rojas, M.; Zabaleta, J.; Rodríguez, J. I.; París, S. C.; Barrera,
 L. F.; García, L. F. J. Infect. Dis. 1997, 176, 1552–1558.
- 44. Chan, J.; Tanaka, K.; Carroll, D.; Flynn, J.; Bloom, B. R. *Infect. Immun.* **1995**, *63*, 736–740.
- 45. Adams, L. B.; Franzblau, S. G.; Vavrin, Z.; Hibbs, J. B. Jr.; Krahenbuhl,
 J. L. J. Immunol. 1991, 147, 1642–1646.
- 46. Denis, M. Cell Immunol. 1991, 134, 42-53.
- 47. Flesch, I. E.; Hess, J. H.; Kaufmann, S. H. Int. Immunol. 1994, 6, 1751– 1757.

- 48. Doi, T.; Ando, M.; Akaike, T.; Suga, M.; Sato, K.; Maeda, H. Infect. Immun. 1993, 6, 1980–1989.
- 49. Nathan, C.; Shiloh, M. U. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 2000, 97, 8841– 8848.
- Nicholson, S.; Bonecini-Almeida M. G.; Lapa e S. Jr.; Nathan, C.; Xie, Q.
 W.; Mumford, R.; Weidner, J. R.; Calaycay, J.; Geng, J.; Boechat, N.; Linhares, C.; Rom, W.; Ho, J. L. J. Exp. Med. 1996, 183, 2293–2302.
- Jagannath, C.; Actor, J. K.; Hunter, R. L. Jr. Nitric Oxide 1998, 2, 174– 186.
- 52. Kwon, O. J. J. Korean Med. Sci. 1997, 12, 481-487.
- Si. Rich, E. A.; Torres, M.; Sada, E.; Finegan, C. K.; Hamilton, B. D.; Toossi, Z. Tuber. Lung. Dis. 1997, 78, 247–255.
- S4. Rockett, K. A.; Brookes, R.; Udalova, I.; Vidal, V.; Hill, A. V.; Kwiatkowski, D. *Infect. Immun.* 1998, 66, 5314–5321.
- 55. Kwon, O. J.; Kim, J. H.; Kim, H. C.; Suh, G. Y.; Park, J. W.; Chung, M.
 P.; Kim, H.; Rhee, C. H. *Respirology* 1998, 3, 119–124.
- Roy, S.; Sharma, S.; Sharma, M.; Aggarwal, R.; Bose, M. *Immunology* 2004, *112*, 471–480.
- 57. Sharma, S.; Sharma, M.; Roy, S.; Kumar, P.; Bose, M. *Immunol. Cell Biol.*2004, 82, 377–382.
- 58. Gan, H.; Lee, J.; Ren, F.; Chen, M.; Kornfeld, H.; Remold, H. G. Nat. Immunol. 2008, 9, 1189–1197.

- 59. a) Riendeau, C. J.; Kornfeld, H. *Infect. Immun.*2003, *71*, 254–259; b)
 Russell, D. G. *Nat. Rev. Microbiol.* 2007, *5*, 39–47; c) Schaible, U. E.;
 Winau, F.; Sieling, P. A.; Fischer, K.; Collins, H. L.; Hagens, K.; Modlin,
 R. L.; Brinkmann, V.; Kaufmann, S. H. *Nat. Med.* 2003, *9*, 1039–1046.
- 60. Riendeau, C. J.; Kornfeld, H. Infect. Immun. 2003, 71, 254–259.
- 61. a) Schaible, U. E.; Winau, F.; Sieling, P. A.; Fischer, K.; Collins, H. L.; Hagens, K.; Modlin, R. L.; Brinkmann, V.; Kaufmann, S. H. E. *Nat. Med.*2003, 9, 1039–1046; b) Winau, F.; Weber, S.; Sad, S.; de Diego, J.; Hoops, S. L.; Breiden, B.; Sandhoff, K.; Brinkmann, V.; Kaufmann, S. H. E.; Schaible, U. E. *Immunity* 2006, 24, 105–117.
- 62. a) Keane, J.; Balcewicz-Sablinska, M. K.; Remold, H. G.; Chupp, G. L.; Meek, B. B.; Fenton, M. J.; Kornfeld, H. *Infect. Immun.* 1997, *65*, 298–304; b) Riendeau, C. J.; Kornfeld, H. *Infect. Immun.* 2003, *71*, 254–259.
- 63. a) Balcewicz-Sablinska, M. K.; Keane, J.; Kornfeld, H.; Remold, H. G. J. *Immunol.* 1998, *161*, 2636–2641; b) Keane, J.; Remold, H. G.; Kornfeld, H. J. *Immunol.* 2000, 164, 2016–2020; c) Spira, A.; Carroll, J. D.; Liu, G.; Aziz, Z.; Shah, V.; Kornfeld, H.; Keane, J. *Am. J. Respir. Cell Mol. Biol.* 2003, *29*, 545–551; d) Sly, L. M.; Hingley-Wilson, S. M.; Reiner, N. E.; McMaster, W. R. J. *Immunol.* 2003, *170*, 430–437.
- 64. Fratazzi, C.; Arbeit, R. D.; Carini, C.; Remold, H. G. J. Immunol. 1997, 158, 4320–4327.

- 65. a) Keane, J.; Remold, H. G.; Kornfeld, H. J. Immunol. 2000, 164, 2016–2020; b) Kelly, D. M.; ten Bokum, A. M.C.; O'Leary, S. M.; O'Sullivan, M. P.; Keane, J. Infect. Immun. 2008, 76, 351–360.
- 66. a) Akira, S.; Takeda, K. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 2004, 4, 499–511; b) Takeda,
 K.; Akira, S. Semin. Immunol. 2004, 16, 3–9.
- 67. a) Bulut, Y.; Faure, E.; Thomas, L.; Equils, O.; Arditi, M. J. Immunol.
 2001,167, 987–994; b) Hajjar, A. M.; O'Mahony, D. S.; Ozinsky, A.; Underhill, D. M.; Aderem, A.; Klebanoff, S. J.; Wilson, C. B. J. Immunol.
 2001, 166, 15–19.
- 68. a) Jones, B. W.; Means, T. K.; Heldwein, K. A.; Keen, M. A.; Hill, P. J.; Belisle[,] J. T.; Fenton, M. J. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 2001, *69*, 1036–1044; b)
 Gilleron, M.; Quesniaux, V. F.; Puzo, G. *J. Biol. Chem.* 2003, *278*, 29880–29889; c) Vignal, C.; Guerardel, Y.; Kremer, L.; Masson, M.; Legrand, D.; Mazurier J.; Elass, E. *J. Immunol.* 2003, *171*, 2014–2023.
- Ryffel, B.; Jacobs, M.; Parida, S.; Botha, T.; Togbe, D.; Quesniaux, V. Innate Immunity to Pulmonary Infection. Chichester: Wiley (Novartis Foundation Symposium 279), 2006, p 127–141.
- 70. Means, T. K.; Jones, B. W.; Schromm, A. B.; Shurtleff, B. A.; Smith, J. A.; Keane, J.; Golenbock, D. T.; Vogel, S. N.; Fenton, M. J. *J. Immunol.* 2001, *166*, 4074–4082.
- 71. a) Tsuchiya, S.; Yamabe, M.; Yamaguchi, Y.; Kobayashi, Y.; Konno, T.;
 Tada, K. *Int. J. Cancer* **1980**, *26*, 171–176; b) Auwerx, J. *Experientia* **1991**, *47*, 22–31; c) Stokes, R. W.; Doxsee, D. *Cell. Immunol.* **1999**, *197*,

1–9; d) Riendeau, C. J.; Kornfeld, H. *Infect. Immun.* **2003**, *71*, 254–259; e) Miyazawa, M.; Ito, Y.; Yoshida, Y.; Sakaguchi, H.; Suzuki, H. *Toxicol. in Vitro* **2007**, *21*, 428–437; f) Park, E. K.; Jung, H. S.; Yang, H. I.; Yoo, M. C.; Kim, C.; Kim, K. S. *Inflamm. Res.* **2007**, *56*, 45–50.

- 72. a) Griess, P. Chem. Ber. 1879, 12, 426–428; b) Chaea, S. Y.; Leeb, M.;
 Kimb, S. W.; Baeb, Y. H. Biomaterials 2004, 25, 843–850.
- 73. a) Slee, E. A.; Adrain, C.; Maritin, S. J. Cell Death Differ. 1999, 6, 1067–1074; b) Ekert, P. G.; Silke, J.; Vaux, D. L. Cell Death Differ. 1999, 6, 1081–1086.
- 74. Gordon, S. Nat. Rev. Immunol. 2003, 3, 23-25.
- 75. Takeuchi1, O.; Hoshino1, K.; Kawai1, T.; Sanjo, H.; Takada, H.; Ogawa,
 T.; Takeda, K.; Akira, S. *Immun.* 1999, *11*, 443–451.
- 76. Poltorak, A.; He, X.; Smirnova, I.; Liu, M. Y.; Van Huffel, C.; Du, X.; Birdwell, D.; Alejos, E.; Silva, M.; Galanos, C.; Freudenberg, M.; Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P.; Layton, B.; Beutler, B. *Science* **1998**, *282*, 2085–2008.
- 77. Do-Hoon, K.; June-Chul, L.; Sunshin, K.; Seung, H. O.; Moon-Kyu, L.;
 Kwang-Won, K.; Myung-Shik, L. J. Immunol. 2011, 187, 5211–5220.
- Fan, T.-J.; Han, L.-H.; Cong, R.-S.; Liang, J. Acta. Biochim. Biophys. Sin.
 2005, 37, 719–729.

Chapter 7

Conclusions and Future Work

7.1. Conclusions

The main goal of this study was to investigate the immunomodulatory properties of the carbohydrate domains of the mycobacterial PGLs and gain some insight into their receptor type. To fulfill this goal, a panel of synthetic analogs, **2-1–2-7**, **3-1–3-3** and **4-1–4-17**, with glycan structures corresponding to all reported PGLs produced by *M. tuberculosis*,¹ *M. leprae*,² *M. bovis*³ and *M. kansasii*⁴ bearing a *p*-methoxyphenyl group at the reducing end were synthesized using efficient linear routes. In addition, another two glycolipids, **5-1** and **5-2**, were synthesized to study the effect of the lipid on the immunomodulatory properties (Figure 7-1).





Figure 7-1. Structures of examples of the synthetic analogs.

IL-1 β , IL-6, IL-10, TNF- α , MCP-1 were chosen as the cytokines to be tested as well as NO because they have a very important role in combating mycobacterial infections.⁵⁻⁷ The biological testing of these molecules on the unstimulated A-THP1 macrophages showed that none of the synthetic analogs, nor the native PGL-I, stimulated the release of the tested cytokines. This result indicates that PGLs are not immunostimulants.

To investigate their immunoinhibitory properties, A-THP1 cells was stimulated with LPS, a TLR2/TLR4 agonist,⁸ during the treatment with the tested compounds. This demonstrated the exception assay that, with of monosaccharides, these molecules showed concentration-dependent a immunoinhibitory pattern. The potency of this inhibitory activity is greatly

dependent on the methylation pattern of the compound. Furthermore, a disaccharide (e.g., **2-4**), appears to be the minimum structural motif required for immunoinhibitory activity. The best activity was obtained from the tetrasaccharide (**4-9**) that has dimethoxy-6-deoxy-D-mannopyranose capping motif at the non-reducing terminus.

The results also showed that replacement of some methyl groups with esters, acetyl or propionyl, results in a loss of activity, which is sometime dramatic. Moreover, when glucose and galactose, bearing a *p*-methoxyphenyl group at the reducing end, were tested, they showed no activity. This indicated that the observed effects appear due to the structure of carbohydrate moieties and not the *p*-methoxyphenyl group.

These findings raised a question related to receptor specificity and whether or not this immunoinhibitory pattern arises from the targeting of a specific TLR, or both TLR2 and TLR4. To test this hypothesis, Pam3CSK4, a TLR2 agonist,⁹ was used as the stimulus. The results of this assay showed that the same inhibitory pattern was obtained as before, indicating that these molecules target TLR2. To further expand our understanding about the receptor site for these analogs, ultra pure LPS, a TLR4 agonist,¹⁰ was used as the stimulus. Interestingly, none of the active compounds showed any inhibitory activity, thus indicating that TLR4 is not a target for these analogs.

To further expand the scope of this study, the effect of the lipid core on the immunomodulatory activity was investigated. This was achieved by adding a simple lipid core to the two most active compounds, **2-1** and **4-9**, to generate

glycolipids 5-1 and 5-2. The activities of these compounds were then compared with those obtained with 2-1 and 4-9, as well as the native PGL-I. The results showed that both glycolipids were more active than their carbohydrate counterparts, but they had the same inhibitory pattern. However, all compounds were less active than native PGL-I, which showed the same inhibitory patterns as the other active synthetic compounds. Moreover, PGL-I showed the same inhibitory pattern with the highest potency. As a control, it was shown that the lipid core itself showed no activity. These results lead to the conclusion that the native phenolthiocerol lipid core may have some structural elements that make it a better TLR2 ligand that the synthetic compounds and hence has higher potency.

Because apoptosis is very important in the immune response against mycobacterial infection, we wanted to investigate the ability of these analogs to induce apoptosis. The results showed that all the synthesized analogs were not able to induce apoptosis.

Finally, this work provides some evidence that PGLs counteract the immune response against the pathogen via inhibiting the release of important cytokines. This finding supports the notion that PGLs are important virulence factors.

7.2. Future work

In this study, we showed that PGLs synthetic analogs as well as PGLs inhibit the release of cytokines using ELISA. However, determining the levels of mRNA of the corresponding cytokine will quantify this inhibitory effect in an accurate way. Furthermore, we showed that the immunoinhibitory effect of PGLs is concentration-dependent. However, the factors that determine how much PGLs are produced by these organisms, whether it is host or pathogen related, is still a very interesting area of research.

We provided results suggesting that TLR2 as a possible receptor for PGLs. However, whether or not TLR2 is the only receptor or if there is another receptor site for these molecules remains an unanswered question. Moreover, the signaling pathway through which they produce their effect is another line of investigation that needs to be explored. To this end, testing the synthetic analogs of native PGLs in a knockout cell model that lack TLR2 will confirm that TLR2 is a receptor site for PGLs or not

Another area for the future would be to determine if there is species specificity in PGL recognition. For instance, PGLs from *M. leprae* have the same effect in humans as compared to cells from other origins. This might be tested by investigating the effect of PGLs or even our synthetic analogs on different cell lines to determine whether or not they will have the same effect.

We also showed that the lipid core does not affect the pattern of activity, but it increases the potency. To further confirm that, the native lipid core could be added to one of the weakly active analogs, e.g. disaccharide **2-4**, and to see if this will increase the activity.

Coating of a non-pathogenic strain of mycobacteria with one of the synthetic glycolipid analog is another line of research. After coating, this strain will be used to infect macrophage and the effect on cytokine production will be determined. This will further confirm the immunoinhibitory activity of PGLs.¹¹

7.2. Bibliography

- Daffé, M.; Lacave, C.; Lanéelle, M.-A.; Lanéelle, G. Eur. J. Biochem. 1987, 167, 155–160.
- 2. Puzo, G. Crit. Rev. Microbiol. 1990, 17, 305-327.
- 3. Vercellone, A.; Puzo, A. J. Biol. Chem. 1989, 264, 7447-7454.
- a) Fournié, J.-J.; Riviére, M.; Papa, F.; Puzo, G. J. Biol. Chem. 1987, 262, 3180–3184; b) Watanabe, M.; Aoyagi, Y.; Ohta, A.; Minnikin, D. E. Eur. J. Biochem. 1997, 248, 93–98.
- 5. Cooper, A. M.; Khader, S. A. Immunol. Rev. 2008, 226, 191-204.
- 6. Harris, J.; Keane, J. Clin. Exp. Immunol. 2010, 161, 1–9.
- Zhang, S. Boisson-Dupuis, S.; Chapgier, A.; Yang, K.; Bustamante, J.; Puel,
 A.; Picard, C.; Abel, L.; Jouanguy, E.; Casanova, J. L. *Immunol. Rev.* 2008, 226, 29–40.
- Takeuchi1, O.; Hoshino1, K.; Kawai1, T.; Sanjo, H.; Takada, H.; Ogawa, T.; Takeda, K.; Akira, S. *Immun.* 1999, 11, 443–451.
- Poltorak, A.; He, X.; Smirnova, I.; Liu, M. Y.; Van Huffel, C.; Du, X.; Birdwell, D.; Alejos, E.; Silva, M.; Galanos, C.; Freudenberg, M.; Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P.; Layton, B.; Beutler, B. *Science* 1998, 282, 2085–2008.
- Do-Hoon, K.; June-Chul, L.; Sunshin, K.; Seung, H. O.; Moon-Kyu, L.; Kwang-Won, K.; Myung-Shik, L. J. Immunol. 2011, 187, 5211–5220
- a) Leffler, H.; Svanborg-Edén, C. *Infect. Immun.* 1981, *34*, 920–929; b)
 Astarie-Dequeker, C.; Le Guyader, L.; Malaga, W.; Seaphanh, F-K.; Chalut,
 C.; Lopez, A.; Guilhot, C. *PLoS Pathogens* 2009, *5*, 1–16.